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 34 
The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the 35 
Great Room of the W Hotel, New Orleans, Louisiana, Wednesday 36 
afternoon, June 6, 2007, and was called to order at 1:30 o’clock 37 
p.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN ROBIN RIECHERS:  If everyone would take their seats, 40 

please, and conversations to the hallway or very whispering sort 41 
of conversations.  With that, I want to turn to Ms. Foote for a 42 
second and go ahead, Ms. Foote. 43 
 44 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:   Just a moment of personal privilege here.  I 45 

would like to start off the meeting with just a moment of 46 
silence in memory of Rick Kasprzak, a member of our Reef Fish 47 
SSC who passed away suddenly about a week ago.  Thank you. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  A moment of silence, please. 2 

 3 
(Whereupon, a moment of silence was observed.) 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, thank you, Ms. Foote.  Certainly 6 

our thoughts and prayers are with Rick’s family and hopefully 7 
we’ll keep him in our thoughts and prayers as we move through 8 
the next few weeks and months and as they try to adjust to that 9 
loss.   10 
 11 
Good afternoon and again, my name is Robin Riechers.  As 12 
Chairman of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council, I 13 
certainly welcome you all.  This is the 211th meeting of the 14 
council.   15 
 16 
Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 17 
statements in accordance with the schedule published in the 18 
agenda.  Please advise the council if you desire to address the 19 
council.  Please give written statements to the council staff if 20 
you’re going to want those passed out to members. 21 
 22 
The 1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all 23 
oral or written statements to include a brief description of the 24 
background and interest of the person in the subject of the 25 
statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 26 
the source and date of such information. 27 
 28 
It is unlawful for any person to knowingly or willfully submit 29 
to the council false information regarding any matter the 30 
council is considering in the course of carrying out the 31 
Fisheries Act. 32 
 33 
Of course, if you have a cell phone, a pager, or a similar 34 
device, we ask that you put them on silent or vibrating mode 35 
during the course of the meeting.  Also, since we are having a 36 
transcript for the public record, we will start out, for voice 37 
identification, with the member to my left. 38 
 39 
MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi. 40 

 41 
MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council 42 

representative. 43 
 44 
LCDR ELIZABETH KEISTER:  Lieutenant Commander Beth Keister, U.S. 45 

Eighth District Coast Guard. 46 
 47 
MR. JOSEPH HENDRIX:  Joe Hendrix, Texas representative. 48 
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 1 
DR. TOM MCILWAIN:  Tom McIlwain, Mississippi representative. 2 

 3 
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, National Marine Fisheries 4 

Service. 5 
 6 
DR. ALEX CHESTER:  Alex Chester, National Marine Fisheries 7 

Service. 8 
 9 
MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, National Marine Fisheries 10 

Service. 11 
 12 
DR. STEVE BRANSTETTER:  Steve Branstetter, National Marine 13 

Fisheries Service. 14 
 15 
DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama. 16 

 17 
MR. VERNON MINTON:  Vernon Minton, Alabama. 18 

 19 
MR. PHILIP HORN:  Philip Horn, Mississippi. 20 

 21 
MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, Louisiana. 22 

 23 
MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  Susan Villere, Louisiana. 24 

 25 
MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Bobbi Walker, Alabama. 26 

 27 
MR. DEGRAAF ADAMS:  Degraaf Adams, Texas. 28 

 29 
MS. KAREN FOOTE:  Karen Foote, Louisiana. 30 

 31 
MS. JULIE MORRIS:  Julie Morris, Florida. 32 

 33 
MR. BOB GILL:  Bob Gill, Florida. 34 

 35 
MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, Florida. 36 

 37 
MR. BILL DAUGHDRILL:  Bill Daughdrill, Florida. 38 

 39 
MR. JEFF RESTER:  Jeff Rester, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 40 

Commission. 41 
 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  Wayne Swingle, Gulf Council 43 

staff. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Before we get started this afternoon, I want 46 

to take just a brief moment.  As many of you know on the council 47 
and out there in the audience, the Gulf Council was the host of 48 



  5 

the Council Coordination Committee, which is basically the 1 
executive directors and council chairs from around the nation 2 
and much of the Washington, D.C. group from National Marine 3 
Fisheries Service, as well as most of their regional 4 
administrators, here at this hotel about three weeks ago. 5 
 6 
I certainly want to start off by thanking Mr. Swingle and our 7 
Gulf Council team for putting on just a wonderful show.  It all 8 
came out very seamlessly.  It looked as if we had probably 9 
planned it to the tee from many days out and I know that there 10 
were probably some things that went wrong, but we’re the only 11 
ones who know if they did.  Certainly, thank you for all your 12 
hard work and effort in working it look like it was so easy. 13 
 14 
Just to kind of give you a quick background of the kinds of 15 
things that we did, we had a wonderful reception here in the 16 
hotel on Monday night.  On Tuesday night, we did a dine-around 17 
that basically took us to Galatoire’s, Zea’s, and Drago’s.  It 18 
really allowed us to eat some of the great Louisiana seafood 19 
here in this local community. 20 
 21 
The next day, we got to go on a work session and it allowed us 22 
to meet one of the victims of the hurricane, Pete and Clara 23 
Gerica.  We were able to help them in a restoration effort of 24 
some soft-shedding crab facilities, as well as just kind of 25 
cleaning up their place and some others of us that day got to 26 
get on a helicopter and actually tour some of the destroyed 27 
areas and look at it from above. 28 
 29 
The next day, we got to go on a swamp tour over on the Pearl 30 
River and actually then have a wonderful Mississippi seafood 31 
extravaganza to top that off and certainly we showed them a 32 
great deal of southern hospitality and showed them that New 33 
Orleans is coming back strong and that it’s here and it’s ready 34 
for people to come visit it. 35 
 36 
We couldn’t have done any of those things without a group of 37 
great sponsors and that was Louisiana CCA, Gulf States Marine 38 
Fisheries Commission, the Southern Shrimp Alliance, the 39 
Louisiana Seafood Promotion and Marketing Board, NOAA Fisheries, 40 
Louisiana Sea Grant, Louisiana Department of Wildlife and 41 
Fisheries, Louisiana Air National Guard, and, of course, the 42 
Mississippi Department of Marine Resources as well. 43 
 44 
All of those sponsors really stepped up and helped us host those 45 
folks.  We had a good working meeting, but, as you can tell, we 46 
also tried to give them this local flavor and show them how we 47 
like to do things down here when they come to our part of the 48 
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world. 1 
 2 
With that, I also have to take a moment just to thank our 3 
Mississippi and Louisiana delegation, who really pulled that 4 
off.  Of course, Ms. Karen Foote, Mr. Corky Perret, Mr. Harlon 5 
Pearce, Mr. Phil Horn, Ms. Susan Villere, Mr. Tom McIlwain, and 6 
Mr. Larry Simpson, who isn’t with us today. 7 
 8 
We wouldn’t have been able to do all those things without you 9 
all being on the ground and pulling that off and if we could, I 10 
would like all the other council members to give them a round of 11 
applause and to thank our sponsors. 12 
 13 
With that, we will go on to the Adoption of the Agenda.  Do I 14 
hear any corrections or deletions to the adoption of the agenda?  15 
Mr. Gill, I think you had some other business items you would 16 
like to add or, Mr. Swingle, do you have those? 17 
 18 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I have some.  Mr. Chairman, there’s 19 

three agenda items under Other Business.  One of these is that 20 
we’re requested to implement into our SOPPs the provision for 21 
the Council Coordinating Committee.  The next is a Mote Marine 22 
Laboratory request for comments on an artificial reef site 23 
they’re proposing and the third is a request from our Ecosystem 24 
SSC to be allowed to meet next month or in the next few months. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear any other business items? 27 

 28 
MR. GILL:  I would like to add an item under Other Business, 29 

considering establishing an ad hoc stock enhancement advisory 30 
committee. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  Are there any other 33 

changes to the agenda?  Hearing no objections, the agenda will 34 
be adopted as amended.   Hearing any objections?  Hearing none, 35 
the agenda is adopted as amended. 36 
 37 
Next, we move to the minutes.  Are there any corrections, 38 
additions, or deletions to the minutes?  Hearing none, the 39 
minutes will be adopted without objection as written.  Hearing 40 
no objections, they’re adopted. 41 
 42 
That moves us to -- We’re going to move into the public hearing 43 
section of our portion of our business today.  We have three 44 
items and we’re going to take them in the order of vermilion, 45 
27/14, and then open comments.  We’re going to allow you three 46 
minutes apiece for those comments. 47 
 48 
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We do not have a whole lot of comments and so I’ll be a little 1 
bit lenient on that, but if you try to take advantage of it, 2 
we’ll ask you to wrap your comments up.  I know these are 3 
important items to you all, but you can say a lot in three 4 
minutes and so try to be concise, if you can, and be ready with 5 
your comments. 6 
 7 
Before we turn to that, there was a handout that was in our 8 
packet yesterday that was a summary of a lot of the other 9 
comments we’ve received.  We went over the public hearing 10 
summaries, but we didn’t go over those comments and I’ll turn to 11 
Ms. Ponce now to give us a brief summary and you can follow 12 
along.  It was a one-pager that had a summary and some number of 13 
comments written at the top of it. 14 
 15 
MS. CHARLENE PONCE:  That’s changed just a little bit, because 16 

we’ve had some more comments trickle in today, but as of this 17 
morning, we’ve received 17,034 written comments regarding 27/14.  18 
Of those, 17,014 are asking the council to end overfishing by 19 
setting science-based catch limits, ensure effective measures 20 
are in place to maintain those limits, reduce bycatch, provide 21 
economic incentives for fishermen to achieve conservation 22 
benefits, and to rebuild in a timely manner. 23 
 24 
We also received one very detailed letter urging the council to 25 
be conservative in setting TAC and realistic when considering 26 
the amount of shrimp trawl bycatch reduction that can actually 27 
be achieved without eliminating the shrimp fishery. 28 
 29 
Sixteen emails, letters and faxes, one of which represents 30 
thirty-one individuals and another written on behalf of 70,000 31 
members, include comments and suggestions such as moving to a 32 
more proactive regulatory process by building new habitat, 33 
building a reef fish hatchery and further reducing shrimp trawl 34 
bycatch, properly allocate the resource to optimize revenue, 35 
increase the red snapper bag limit to five, reduce recreational 36 
and commercial size limit to thirteen or at least keep them as 37 
close as possible, approve an eight-month recreational season, 38 
approve a 74 percent reduction from the 2001 to 2003 levels in 39 
shrimp bycatch, require shrimp trawlers in the EEZ to have VMS 40 
onboard, adopt limits on the number of hooks allowed on a single 41 
rig and require larger hook sizes to lower the hook-up rate of 42 
undersized fish, require circle hooks, support time/area 43 
closures in conjunction with the annual Texas shrimp closure, 44 
support a zero bag limit for for-hire captain and crew, oppose 45 
lowering the commercial or recreational size limits, oppose 46 
lower bag limits. 47 
 48 
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Some of those disagreed with bycatch numbers that were used to 1 
develop the management measures and others thought that TAC 2 
associated with the preferred alternative is too high. 3 
 4 
Then we had three remaining letters specifically requesting that 5 
the council select for Action 1, Alternative 3, Option G, Sub-6 
Option i: a one fish bag limit, a sixteen-inch size limit, and a 7 
May 15 to October 15 recreational season and that’s it. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Ms. Ponce regarding her 10 

summary?  Hearing none, then we will go ahead and move into our 11 
public testimony phase?  Again, we’re going to deal with 12 
vermilion first.  We’ll have Ms. Baker first and then Mr. Bob 13 
Zales. 14 
 15 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 16 

 17 
MS. PAM BAKER:  I’m Pam Baker with Environmental Defense.  I 18 

know that you’ve got most of vermilion done and are looking for 19 
comments mainly on the bag limit here.  I’m concerned with the 20 
cuts in red snapper and probable cuts in gag grouper that are 21 
coming up that there’s going to be a lot of pressure shifting to 22 
the vermilion fishery. 23 
 24 
In general, I would like to see this move, in the commercial 25 
sector, to an IFQ fishery with a TAC on the recreational 26 
fishery, for the time being, I would urge you to stick with the 27 
bag limit that you have so that the excess pressure doesn’t 28 
damage the stock.  Thank you. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Baker.  Are there any 31 

questions for Ms. Baker? 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  Hi, Pam, and thanks for coming.  You would like for 34 

us to leave in place the restriction on the recreational anglers 35 
and what about the one-month closure on the commercial sector 36 
and do you have any opinion on how that could change the 37 
percentage of fish that have historically been taken by each 38 
sector? 39 
 40 
MS. BAKER:  I don’t support closures as a means to regulate 41 

effort and catches, because of the bycatch.  I have never 42 
supported that closure and I still don’t.  As I understand it, 43 
that’s not even on the table at this point, is it? 44 
 45 
MS. MORRIS:  I was confused by the way you phrased it.  Are you 46 

encouraging us to stick with the twenty fish bag that’s in the 47 
amendment that we passed or switch back to the ten fish bag? 48 
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 1 
MS. BAKER:  The current one, the one that is in place, not the 2 

one in your amendment. 3 
 4 
MS. MORRIS:  The ten fish? 5 

 6 
MS. BAKER:  Yes. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, Mr. 9 

Zales is next and on deck will be Dennis O’Hern. 10 
 11 
MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of Panama City 12 

Boatmen Association.  You all should have the letter that I sent 13 
out to the Secretary of Commerce and Admiral Lautenbacher a 14 
while back and you’ve heard my comments on this before. 15 
 16 
According to the information in the document that came out of 17 
the SEDAR assessment and everything else, the -- What is it, 1.9 18 
percent of recreational anglers exceed ten fish?  It really 19 
makes no difference if Julie Morris wants to be the only person 20 
in the Gulf of Mexico that wants to keep twenty vermilion 21 
snapper.  She should have the right to do that, because the 22 
science clearly says that the fishery stock is able to handle 23 
that. 24 
 25 
The point that Ms. Walker made, by further constraining only the 26 
recreational sector in this fishery, and the point that I made, 27 
that’s not fair and equitable.  If you’re going to do this, 28 
which I would encourage you just to put it back where it was 29 
before, because the science clearly says it can sustain that. 30 
 31 
If you’re going to constrain the recreational sector, I don’t 32 
see how you cannot continue to constrain the commercial sector.  33 
I don’t believe either one of them needs to be constrained, 34 
because I think the fishery can handle both. 35 
 36 
The argument that people are going to target vermilion snappers, 37 
I don’t think that you’ve seen any dramatic increase.  38 
Currently, the information is not available, but I don’t think 39 
you’re going to see any dramatic increase in the current harvest 40 
of vermilions because you’re catching them and throwing back 41 
legal-sized snappers at the moment.  That’s kind of where we 42 
stand and if you have any questions, I’ll be glad to answer 43 
them. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Mr. Zales?  Hearing none, 46 

Mr. O’Hern and next will be Libby Fetherston. 47 
 48 
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MR. DENNIS O’HERN:  Good afternoon, council members.  Thank you 1 

for the opportunity to address you.  I’m Dennis O’Hern and I’m 2 
the Executive Director of the Fishing Rights Alliance.  We’re 3 
based in St. Pete, Florida.  I think most of you know us. 4 
 5 
I’ll be very short.  Vermilion snapper appears to be recovered 6 
and the science supports it.  We support Bob Zales’s position.  7 
We would like it restored with no restrictions.  We do not have 8 
a concern over any effort shift to vermilion from gag or red 9 
snapper.  Thank you. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  You have a question. 12 

 13 
MR. GILL:  Thank you for coming, Dennis.  When you say you 14 

support Bob Zales’s position, do you support the quid pro quo of 15 
putting in the commercial closed season if the ten fish bag 16 
limit goes in? 17 
 18 
MR. O’HERN:  Yes, I don’t think either is necessary. 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Next is Ms. 21 

Fetherston. 22 
 23 
MS. LIBBY FETHERSTON:  Good afternoon.  I’m Libby Fetherston 24 

from the Florida office of the Ocean Conservancy and we 25 
submitted a written letter to this effect and I’ll just hit you 26 
guys with the highlights. 27 
 28 
Ocean Conservancy has a long history of supporting healthy Gulf 29 
fisheries and supporting achieving optimum yield in our 30 
fisheries and we are pleased to see a species that was recently, 31 
as of 2001, found to be overfished with overfishing occurring 32 
removed from both of these lists. 33 
 34 
While we continue to support fisheries management that is 35 
consistent with achieving OY and find the proposed regulatory 36 
action consistent with the findings of the recent stock 37 
assessment, we would offer just a few words of caution in this 38 
case of vermilion snapper. 39 
 40 
SEDAR-9 notes that the stock biomass is generally declining and 41 
that fishing mortality is increasing.  In fact, the SEDAR panel 42 
concluded that if fishing mortality were to increase on the same 43 
trajectory as observed through this 2005 stock assessment that F 44 
could exceed OY in 2012 and FMSY as early as 2017. 45 
 46 
We posit that it is unlikely to continue at the trajectory 47 
identified in SEDAR-9 and that Amendment 27/14, which you all 48 
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are intimately familiar with today, discusses this expected 1 
shift from the regulatory measures in the red snapper fishery. 2 
 3 
As allowable catch is reduced to allow for red snapper 4 
rebuilding and to end overfishing of significant species, like 5 
gag grouper and greater amberjack, effort is sure to shift into 6 
the vermilion snapper fishery. 7 
 8 
To that end, we encourage the National Marine Fisheries Service 9 
and the council to closely watch the preponderance of this 10 
fishery for increased effort and to make sure you keep the total 11 
mortality, landings and bycatch, within the limits that allow 12 
vermilion snapper to be harvested at OY for the foreseeable 13 
future.  Thank you. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Fetherston.  Is there any 16 

questions?  Hearing none, thank you again for your comments.  Is 17 
there anyone who thought they signed up for vermilion snapper 18 
and we may have accidentally placed them in the wrong pile of 19 
cards?  It doesn’t look that way.  With that, then we’ll move on 20 
to testimony for 27/14 and with that, we will start out with 21 
Leslie March.  After Ms. March, it will be Mr. Glen Delaney. 22 
 23 
MS. LESLIE MARCH:  My name is Leslie March.  I am the Chapter 24 

Chair of the Delta Chapter, which is the Sierra Club in 25 
Louisiana.  I’m also the Chair of the Gulf Coast Restoration 26 
Task Force, which was formed after Katrina, and I’m an adjunct 27 
member of the National Marine Committee. 28 
 29 
I would just like to urge the council to consider the following 30 
points when creating the current amendments.  First of all, we 31 
recommend reduction of the red snapper total allowable catch.  32 
We recommend a reduction to seven million pounds or less.  We 33 
believe a lower TAC will result in a higher probability of 34 
rebuilding the population. 35 
 36 
Second, we support adjusting the minimum catch sizes for 37 
commercial and recreational fishermen.  We believe that this 38 
would help reduce bycatch.  Thirdly, we feel that hooks and 39 
equipment that are less likely to fatally injure fish should be 40 
required. 41 
 42 
Fourth, we think that the council should set a reasonable goal 43 
to reduce shrimp bycatch, establishing an amount of red snapper 44 
that is to be accidentally killed.  We believe that having that 45 
limit will reduce bycatch and last of all, I want to stress that 46 
we need a simple procedure to make changes when it’s necessary. 47 
 48 
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Changing to a framework process with faster and more effective 1 
means of developing and finalizing resolutions can make this 2 
council more effective.  Thank you very much. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I know that there’s much agreement around 5 

the table to that last part of your statement, as far as if we 6 
could move things along.  Are there any questions of Ms. March?  7 
Thank you, Ms. March.  Mr. Delaney and then next will be Mr. Sal 8 
Versaggi. 9 
 10 
MR. GLEN DELANEY:  Glen Delaney, Southern Shrimp Alliance.  I 11 

appreciate the opportunity to speak and work with the council 12 
and I know I have to read this quickly.  As you recall at the 13 
last council meeting, I raised a number of concerns regarding 14 
the consistency of then Preferred Alternative 4 with numerous 15 
provisions and National Standards of the Magnuson Act. 16 
 17 
Paramount among those was the concern that a permanent mortality 18 
rate reduction target of 74 percent might prevent the shrimp 19 
fishery from ever achieving its optimum yield over the course of 20 
the rebuilding plan, in direction contradiction to National 21 
Standard 1. 22 
 23 
I also raised the concern that under the preferred alternative 24 
that the shrimp fishery would receive zero benefits from the 25 
recovery of red snapper, to which they were making a very 26 
substantial contribution and sacrifice. 27 
 28 
We certainly appreciate the council’s recognition of these 29 
concerns and legal mandates by taking action on what is now 30 
Alternative 6.  This alternative acknowledges the need to fairly 31 
and equitably share in the conservation benefits from red 32 
snapper recovery while substantially improving the chances that 33 
this fishery will be able to achieve its OY in the long term. 34 
 35 
Again, we appreciate the council’s serious attention to those 36 
issues when presented with the only choice between a 74 percent 37 
target for twenty-five years versus a 74 percent target for 38 
three years and the choice should be obvious. 39 
 40 
Nevertheless, what has unfortunately developed is the 41 
unanticipated concerns over the near-term impact on the shrimp 42 
fishery of the 74 percent target over the next three years.   43 
 44 
Up until last week, the information regarding mortality 45 
reductions attributable to the current shrimp effort and future 46 
BRD certifications presented to the council in both the April 47 
and May versions of the DSEIS and other scientific reports, such 48 
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as those presented by Dr. Nance, led us to believe that the 74 1 
percent target would not result in the need for a lengthy 2 
closure, if any at all, and there would not be severe impacts on 3 
the shrimp fishery. 4 
 5 
However, the final shrimp effort report for 2006 certainly 6 
changes the scientific picture presented in the DSEIS and now 7 
raises very serious concern within our industry that perhaps the 8 
74 percent target will result in a lengthy closure and 9 
unsustainable adverse impacts on our fishery. 10 
 11 
Furthermore, we are also increasingly concerned about the 12 
scientific basis for this plan.  Issues regarding assumptions 13 
about natural and compensatory mortality were raised in the 2005 14 
stock assessment and it seems these concerns may have escalated 15 
ever since, with new and emerging science. 16 
 17 
The downside risks to the red snapper stock associated with 18 
unrealistic assumptions about natural mortality is great and it 19 
may be placing far too much emphasis on the mortality reduction 20 
and recruitment benefits that will actually be achieved by 21 
reducing shrimp bycatch. 22 
 23 
Furthermore, as Dr. Gallaway has indicated in paper that I 24 
believe he distributed and will address later, it appears there 25 
is simply no relationship between age one red snapper 26 
recruitment and shrimp trawl effort.   27 
 28 
All these scientific issues are fundamental to the challenges 29 
you face on how to apportion mortality reduction measures 30 
between the directed and shrimp trawl fisheries in a way that is 31 
most biologically responsible and risk averse and that means all 32 
the mandates of the Magnuson Act. 33 
 34 
It appears that the SSC committee has recognized that concern 35 
and actually made a recommendation to the council yesterday, 36 
indicating that perhaps the target level should be at 65 37 
percent, if in fact that is the level that has been achieved so 38 
far. 39 
 40 
Like other fundamental changes to the scientific picture I 41 
mentioned, the SSC recommendation also presents a very new and 42 
different scenario for the council in our fishery to consider.  43 
Did the council adequately understand and consider the 44 
scientific advice of the SSC or the consequences of not 45 
following that advice?  Is the 74 percent sufficiently 46 
precautionary, in light of the questions about natural 47 
mortality, and what is the best scientific information available 48 
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at this point? 1 
 2 
These are tough questions with no simple answers and at a 3 
minimum, it makes it very difficult for all of us to know 4 
whether the 74 percent or 65 percent or 62 percent or whatever 5 
percent is the most appropriate for the first three years of 6 
this rebuilding plan.   7 
 8 
I hope these issues will be considered thoroughly and I 9 
appreciate, again, everything the council has done to be 10 
responsive to the shrimp industry’s concerns.  Again, we’ve got 11 
a bit of a moving target with the information and it’s causing 12 
us some concern.  Thank you again, Mr. Chairman. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Mr. Delaney? 15 

 16 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Delaney, and thank you for all the 17 

work you’ve done to try to help different parties understand 18 
this particular issue and find some middle ground on it.  I want 19 
to clarify from your remarks whether your organization still 20 
supports the Alternative 6 that we put in at committee or 21 
whether you’re starting to -- When you mentioned a moving 22 
target, you’re starting to feel like maybe you couldn’t support 23 
that any more. 24 
 25 
MR. DELANEY:  I think, as I indicated, we have to recognize that 26 

we are very appreciative of the recognition by the council of 27 
the need to share in the recovery benefits for the shrimp 28 
industry and the recovery of red snapper.  29 
 30 
We certainly appreciate the opportunity in the long term to be 31 
able to move closer to achieving OY.  I just think that because 32 
of the science that has changed that our understanding of the 33 
implications of all of this is changing and it’s difficult for 34 
us to resolve in such a short period of time. 35 
 36 
I just have to be honest with you that we’re scared a little bit 37 
about what the implications are.  2006, the last trimester, was 38 
a very unusual trimester.  It was not expected by the folks that 39 
follow this all the time and it really skewed the results for 40 
the full year report, very differently than what was anticipated 41 
in the report we got at the last council meeting. 42 
 43 
As a consequence of that, we all have to take pause.  We 44 
understand the 2006 year is not the year that’s going to be the 45 
operative year in terms of this particular amendment and so if 46 
it is not characteristic of what will happen in 2007, it may not 47 
be a problem at all.  If it is, then we have a serious problem 48 
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and it’s a very different understanding of our reality than we 1 
had coming into this meeting. 2 
 3 
Please accept a long-winded answer, but it’s a difficult 4 
challenge for us right now, but we are very, very grateful for 5 
what we think was a very correct response by the council to 6 
recognize those long-term implications in terms of recovery 7 
benefits and achieving OY. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions? 10 

 11 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Delaney, thank you for being here.  My question 12 

is going to be on Alternative 6, because I understood that that 13 
was something that you had worked out with some council members 14 
to get put into the document as an alternative. 15 
 16 
It’s my understanding that the Magnuson Act requires us to 17 
reduce bycatch to the extent practicable and apparently at one 18 
time, you agreed that we could reduce shrimp trawl bycatch by 74 19 
percent for three years.  What argument would we have legally in 20 
weakening those practical measures by eliminating the 74 percent 21 
and going down to 60 percent? 22 
 23 
MR. DELANEY:  First of all, to clear up any confusion, I don’t 24 

know that SSA is on official record as supporting anything at 25 
this point, but we’re all trying to work together and build 26 
bridges and resolve an issue that’s difficult. 27 
 28 
I also don’t believe I ever said that I supported the 74 percent 29 
or believed that that was going to achieve anything.  I think 30 
what is in both the April and May versions of the DSEIS 31 
indicated that it was at least a 72 percent reduction in the 32 
effort and that the likelihood of an extensive closure was 33 
remote.  I’m not sure that that’s the scientific basis that 34 
we’re operating under today, is it? 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Delaney.  Are there any 37 

further questions? 38 
 39 
MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for coming, Glen.  The Alternative 6 was 40 

something that we came up with in the council.  I know that your 41 
position has been that you would rather go with the SSC 42 
recommendation of 65 percent that Benny Gallaway is going to 43 
talk about a little later. 44 
 45 
MR. DELANEY:  I think you ought to take a hard look at it. 46 

 47 
MR. PEARCE:  I’ll ask some questions of Benny when he gets here, 48 
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but I know that we’re concerned in the shrimp industry that -- 1 
First off, we’re not fishing at OY and I can tell you that in 2 
Louisiana we’re down still after the storm -- 41 percent of our 3 
vessels are still not out. 4 
 5 
I can tell you that our trips are way down in Louisiana, 6 
dramatically down.  Out of 15,000 or so licenses in Louisiana, 7 
3,000 of them landed shrimp this last year and so I know I’m 8 
concerned about this trimester jump and where it’s coming from, 9 
because I know Louisiana is not fishing where it needs to be, or 10 
anywhere close to where it needs to be. 11 
 12 
I know that we have to really seriously consider the shrimp 13 
industry, as well as the snapper industry and everything 14 
involved in it.  I’ll ask some more questions when some other 15 
people get up about this 65 percent, but I know that Mr. Gill 16 
and myself talked out the other alternative ourselves. 17 
 18 
MR. DELANEY:  If I may just comment on that.  Again, just to be 19 

perfectly clear, and I think anyone who has read the record 20 
understands that, that the SSA has put on the record since the 21 
January meeting in supporting 60 or 62 percent reduction in 22 
consideration of the 74 percent preferred alternative that was 23 
adopted back in January.  That’s been the only position they’ve 24 
communicated to date. 25 
 26 
Based on the science presented in the documents, presented to us 27 
by the agency, it appeared that 74 percent target reduction -- 28 
It still may be the case, but we just have a lot of uncertainty 29 
now.  It may be a very livable result or it may be a disaster 30 
for the shrimp fishery and one would expect to have great pause 31 
in an industry that’s hanging by its fingernails from fuel 32 
prices, shrimp prices, and storm damage. 33 
 34 
MR. ADAMS:  You know that when we chose the alternatives that we 35 

have now, the preferred alternatives, the five million pound TAC 36 
that we’ve chosen for the directed fishery is linked to the 74 37 
percent reduction, both for the same time period, 2008 through 38 
2010. 39 
 40 
What you’re suggesting, for us to change our preferred 41 
alternative in reduction in shrimping effort, would cause us to 42 
go back and further reduce the TAC for the directed fishery.  It 43 
seems to me you’re asking for the shrimp industry to have a 44 
floating bycatch reduction amount to just match whatever the 45 
actual effort is and I’m not seeing the pain that you referenced 46 
that the shrimpers are taking to reduce their mortality levels.  47 
Just as a reminder, if we did reduce from 74 percent, we would 48 
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have to change the TAC amount also. 1 
 2 
MR. DELANEY:  Again, I’m not here to ask you to change the 3 

alternative.  I’m just raising great angst about the change in 4 
the science and its potential impact on my fishery and I don’t 5 
think we’ve altered our position and I hope it’s clear where I’m 6 
coming from. 7 
 8 
I’m trying to ask you to share in our angst and very seriously 9 
consider the science.  The SSC has made a recommendation and I 10 
would just ask that everybody take a look at that and the 11 
council will decide what it needs to do, based on its best 12 
judgment. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Perret has a question and I do want to 15 

just make one comment after that though myself.  It’s not 16 
necessarily a change in the science, but a new number that has 17 
been a little bit more validated to this point in time. 18 
 19 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Delaney, I got a letter from Dr. Crabtree and 20 

the Service listing the number of active permits in various 21 
fisheries and currently, as of the end of May I think the date 22 
is, there are 1,731 active moratorium shrimp permits. 23 
 24 
Does your organization have any idea of how many of those 25 
permits are not being fished?  In other words, of those 1,731 26 
shrimp vessels.  I’m going to ask Wilma and Sal the same 27 
question and so I’m just -- 28 
 29 
MR. DELANEY:  This early in the year and season, it’s difficult 30 

for us to tell what active permits are going to be active and 31 
which are not and what are going to be spec permits and which 32 
are not.  I think we’ve talked about it a lot and everybody has 33 
their own opinion. 34 
 35 
I think a number of people feel that maybe it will cap out at 36 
1,800 in terms of the total number of moratorium permits, but, 37 
again, until we see what prices are going to look like and what 38 
the CPUE is in the production and what incentives there are for 39 
people to go fishing, we won’t know how many of those will 40 
actually be active by the end of the year, Corky.  I wish I 41 
could tell you. 42 
 43 
It’s not a pretty picture though, because I understand that 44 
already the CPUE rates that we enjoyed last year, which were 45 
favorable toward the end of the year, are actually projected to 46 
be lower than average and so there is a disincentive to go back 47 
out and is that a fair characterization? 48 
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 1 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Pearce gave some numbers and I’ll just say for 2 

the State of Mississippi that the year before the storm we sold 3 
1,171 commercial shrimp licenses.  The year of the storm, we 4 
sold 935 and last year, we sold 542 and to date, as of noon 5 
yesterday, we sold 476.  1,171 to four or five hundred, that’s a 6 
pretty good drop, but I will say that we are experiencing that 7 
in all of the fisheries and not just shrimp.  There’s a 8 
tremendous reduction in the number of license holders.  Thank 9 
you. 10 
 11 
MR. DELANEY:  There’s no question about that and in recognition 12 

of your point, Mr. Chairman, when I say the science has changed, 13 
that’s not a pejorative term or anything like that.  It’s just 14 
that the results of the annual survey are different than what 15 
were projected earlier and that’s all I meant to say. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I certainly understand your point and I just 18 

wanted to clarify it for the record. 19 
 20 
MR. DELANEY:  There’s no pointing fingers at anybody or 21 

anything. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, we’ll turn to Mr. Versaggi and 24 

Mr. Shawn Dick will be on deck there, please.  I do want to 25 
compliment everyone.  You are getting up and being ready and I 26 
appreciate that very much. 27 
 28 
MR. SAL VERSAGGI:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council and 29 

public at large, good afternoon.  My name is Sal Versaggi and 30 
I’m President of Versaggi Shrimp Corporation, a family-run 31 
business located in Tampa, Florida. 32 
 33 
I appear before you today to speak to the issue of the Joint 34 
Draft Amendment 27/14 to the reef fish management plan and 35 
shrimp fishery management plan as it pertains to the red snapper 36 
rebuilding initiative. 37 
 38 
In the last stock assessment, SEDAR-7 of 2005, it was determined 39 
that in comparison to previous assessments that the directed red 40 
snapper fishery now contributes to a greater portion of fishing 41 
mortality than previously thought, because of the higher 42 
juvenile natural mortality for age zero and age one and higher 43 
directed fishery release mortality rates of regulatory discards. 44 
 45 
In response to the 2005 stock assessment, a 74 percent reduction 46 
in shrimp fishery mortality from the base years of 2001 to 2003 47 
was recommended.  A 74 percent reduction in the shrimp fishery 48 
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would generate the greatest adverse economic impacts to the Gulf 1 
shrimp industry and the least economic benefits to the nation. 2 
 3 
A 74 percent reduction also would generate the highest TAC 4 
available to the directed red snapper fishery.  However, lower 5 
TACs would end overfishing sooner, allow stock to recover 6 
faster, and compensate for any reduction in bycatch that may not 7 
be achieved. 8 
 9 
A SEDAR-7 study also generated quota versus harvest data for 10 
both the commercial and recreational sector.  The data shows 11 
that the commercial harvest exceeded the commercial quota on the 12 
average of 0.9 percent per year, while the recreational harvest 13 
exceeded the recreational quota on the average of 8.5 percent 14 
per year. 15 
 16 
You can see Table 3.1.2.1 on page 66 and Table 3.1.3.1 on page 17 
68 in the May 2007 draft amendment.  In 1996, the science said 18 
the TAC for the directed red snapper fishery should be six 19 
million pounds, but the Gulf Council raised the raised the red 20 
snapper TAC to 9.12. 21 
 22 
This was a huge 52 percent increase and the shrimp industry sued 23 
to prevent this increase from happening, but our efforts were 24 
thwarted and so not only has the stock been overfished by 52 25 
percent for the past ten years, but 49 percent of the 9.12 26 
million pounds was being overfished, on the average of 18.5 27 
percent per year. 28 
 29 
If you extend this out for ten years, then the TAC has been 30 
exceeded by 8,685,880 pounds.  To compensate for this 52 percent 31 
increase in 1996, the TAC should be reduced by 52 percent, 32 
instead of 4.37 million pounds. 33 
 34 
The real focus should be on enforcing the recreational quota, 35 
which I recognize as being extremely difficult.  Think of what 36 
kind of snapper fishery we would have today if we had left the 37 
TAC at six million pounds and kept under control the 38 
recreational overfishing of 18.5 percent per year for the last 39 
ten years. 40 
 41 
The shrimp industry is not without blame as it pertains to 42 
bycatch, but not to the degree indicated by a preferred 43 
alternative reduction in bycatch of 74 percent from the 2001 to 44 
2003 base years.  We have reduced bycatch by 50 percent from the 45 
2001 to 2003 base years and based on new analysis, we are 46 
currently at the 62 to 65 percent level. 47 
 48 
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The shrimp industry should not be asked to pay an equal 1 
proportionate reduction in bycatch to pay the price of past 2 
errors and omissions that we do not benefit from.  During the 3 
past ten years, the directed fishery has grown immensely, while 4 
the shrimp industry has contracted dramatically.  The directed 5 
fishery is one that has benefited from the high TAC and 6 
overfishing and not the shrimp industry. 7 
 8 
Therefore, I humbly request that this council set a 62 percent 9 
TAC or a 62 percent reduction in the shrimp fishing mortality as 10 
the preferred alternative from the 2001 to 2003 base years and 11 
set the directed fishery TAC at a level commensurate with the 62 12 
percent reduction. 13 
 14 
This would appear to be in range of the four to 4.5 million 15 
pounds, based on Table 2.3 in the draft amendment and see page 16 
27 in the May 2007 draft amendment.  Thank you. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Versaggi.  Mr. Perret, you 19 

said you were going to go down a line of questioning here? 20 
 21 
MR. PERRET:  Sal, 1,731 active shrimp permits have been issued 22 

to date.  What’s your feel for your part of the Gulf, insofar as 23 
the number of actual permitted vessels that are fishing? 24 
 25 
MR. VERSAGGI:  As far as the whole Gulf is concerned, I’m not 26 

quite sure, but to give you my own personal experience, I have 27 
renewed my licenses and I have all the moratorium permits and 28 
out of seven vessels, I’m fishing two.  It’s been like that for 29 
the last two years.  I’ve had five vessels tied up for two 30 
years.  They’re all permitted and -- 31 
 32 
MR. PERRET:  All seven have the permits? 33 

 34 
MR. VERSAGGI:  I could send them fishing tomorrow if I could. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions?  Hearing none, thank 37 

you, Mr. Versaggi.  Next is Mr. Dick and then Mr. Tom Becker 38 
will be after that. 39 
 40 
MR. SHAWN DICK:  Good afternoon.  My name is Shawn Dick and I’m 41 

the Executive Director of Aquatic Release Conservation.  I’m 42 
coauthor of the NOAA Technical Memorandum 524, which is entitled 43 
“Careful Release Protocols for Sea Turtle Release with Minimal 44 
Injury.”  I’m the chief instructor of NOAA Fisheries mandated 45 
Careful Handling and Release Workshops for the pelagic longline 46 
and bottom longline industry. 47 
 48 
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I want to thank the chairman and the council for the opportunity 1 
to comment on Amendment 27/14 today.  I’ll keep my comments 2 
brief and to the point. 3 
 4 
Under 2.0, Management Alternatives, Action 5, Modify Fishing 5 
Gear Restrictions, ARC agrees with and recommends Alternative 2, 6 
preferred, Option D, preferred.  Significantly increasing post-7 
release survival in hook and line fisheries is extremely 8 
important in order for any successful, sustainable conservation 9 
management regime to be effective and work. 10 
 11 
ARC is aware of the numerous actions that are being taken by 12 
NOAA Fisheries, the commissions, and the councils to address 13 
bycatch, post-release mortality problems, and to develop viable 14 
post-release survival solutions. 15 
 16 
Aquatic Release Conservations sincerely applauds and supports 17 
all of these post-release survival efforts.  Based on the 18 
current and best available data, the immediate implementation, 19 
proper use, education and outreach of NMFS-approved and minimal 20 
designed standard dehooking devices, venting tools, and circle 21 
hooks could significantly decrease post-release mortality by an 22 
estimated 51 to 95 percent of not only all released reef fish 23 
species, but all hook and line caught and released species, 24 
domestically and globally. 25 
 26 
In order to obtain the highest level of post-release survival 27 
possible, up to 95 percent, it is critical to use the proper 28 
NMFS approved and minimal designed standard dehookers, venting 29 
tools, and circle hooks for this specific fishery. 30 
 31 
It is also important to properly instruct fisheries participants 32 
on the proper and safe use, such as through workshops and 33 
technical protocols.  ARC highly recommends that NOAA Fisheries 34 
and the council specifically describe and designate which 35 
dehookers, venting tools, and circle hooks will meet NOAA 36 
Fisheries minimal design standards and that are NMFS approved, 37 
in order to gain the maximum probability of survival within the 38 
shortest time period, as well as be consistent across the 39 
fishery. 40 
 41 
There are numerous types and styles of dehookers, venting tools 42 
and circle hooks available to fishery participants.  Not all of 43 
them work as expectedly as others.  If appropriate, ARC would 44 
like to submit to the council a DVD video of numerous species of 45 
fish, sea turtle, reef fish, protected species, targeted and 46 
non-targeted species releases with circle hooks and j-style 47 
hooks, as well as venting and dehooking techniques for your 48 
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review and for the record.   1 
 2 
Thank you for allowing Aquatic Release Conservation to comment 3 
on these important DSEIS issues.  We again applaud the National 4 
Marine Fisheries Service, the councils, and the commissions 5 
continued efforts to develop solutions to our common fisheries 6 
problems by cooperative fishery partnerships and by using the 7 
best available information and data.  We hope that some of our 8 
comments will be of assistance and I would be happy to answer 9 
any questions.  10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Dick.  Are there any 12 

questions? 13 
 14 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you for being here and thank you for your 15 

comments.  Do you have any advice for us about hook sizes?  16 
That’s not a preferred alternative, but have you worked with 17 
those and do you have any advice? 18 
 19 
MR. DICK:  In the Northeast Distant Experimental Design, which 20 

we were an active fishery partner in, John Watson from the 21 
Mississippi Lab worked in cooperation with Lindgren and Pittman 22 
to develop an 18/0 straight and an 18 offset, ten degree offset 23 
circle hook, and then later went on to adopt a 16/0 circle hook 24 
for that specific fishery. 25 
 26 
When dealing with larger sea turtles, you would have to have the 27 
larger hook size.  When dealing with the reef fish fishery, you 28 
would have to use considerably smaller hooks and I think that 29 
the expert in the field would probably be the American Sport 30 
Fishers Association, who has members and constituents such as 31 
Mustad, Eagle Claw, Owner, and some of the other hook 32 
manufacturers.  I think that probably that question should be 33 
best directed towards the industry and that area. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you.  Are there any further questions?  36 

Hearing none, we appreciate your testimony and thank you.  Next 37 
is Mr. Becker and then Mr. Dennis O’Hern is on deck. 38 
 39 
MR. TOM BECKER:  My name is Tom Becker.  I’m the President of 40 

the Mississippi Charterboat Captains Association and I’m here 41 
for a couple of reasons.  First of all, in a survey, telephone 42 
survey, that we did amongst the charter fishermen and the 43 
recreational fishermen today, over 90 percent of the response 44 
was that they would like to go with the preferred alternative of 45 
the Option i of two fish with 107 days, in the middle of the 46 
summer, the reason being we are a tourist-driven, as are our 47 
friends and cohorts from Alabama, Louisiana, Texas, and Florida. 48 
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 1 
Our season will drop off August 1st.  Our school starts August 3rd 2 
and so we will only fish on the weekends.  Looking at it that 3 
way, we would rather have a season in the summertime when our 4 
trips and our business is up, even though it is still way off, 5 
even below Orange Beach’s, from Hurricane Katrina, but we are 6 
coming back. 7 
 8 
It has improved tremendously already this year and it’s great to 9 
see.  The previous gentleman spoke of education.  I agree a 10 
hundred percent.  One thing I have to teach the people, and I 11 
told Bill Dantz this, is you look great on television when you 12 
set that hook way up over your head. 13 
 14 
That looks great on TV, but you don’t do that with a circle 15 
hook.  It’s fished differently.  It was designed as an 16 
unattended hook, whereas nobody is setting a hook on him.  17 
They’ll come out to the sides, but people need to know this. 18 
 19 
The venting tool, I have personally used it already this year.  20 
I got it from the research lab people and I have used it on red 21 
snapper and red drum.  We’ve had to do a little different on the 22 
red drum versus the red snapper, but, again, education and 23 
availability of this for the people.  It’s a safety issue.  I 24 
tell my captains don’t let it near your druggie friends, because 25 
it is a hypodermic needle, but with the plunger out of it, but 26 
it works great. 27 
 28 
You will see the fish dive down immediately when you have vented 29 
them properly, but the people don’t know this.  They don’t know 30 
how to use them.  It needs education and so this is -- Our stand 31 
is we would like to see the two fish for the 107 days.  I know 32 
it isn’t popular with other states, but that’s the way the 33 
fishermen feel in Mississippi. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Becker. 36 

 37 
MS. WALKER:  Captain Tom, thank you for coming today.  The 38 

Mississippi fleet, I know that it’s a very small percentage of 39 
red snapper that’s actually harvested or landed off of the State 40 
of Mississippi.  Is red snapper a species that your fleet off 41 
Mississippi and yourself are really dependent on? 42 
 43 
MR. BECKER:  No.  I’ll have to be honest with you that no, it’s 44 

not.  As I talked with Corky last year or earlier this year at 45 
Point Clear, he made mention that you guys aren’t fishing the 46 
EEZ.   47 
 48 



  24 

Old fishermen told me when I first got into this business 1 
twenty-three years ago to not ever pass up a fish to catch fish 2 
and we have been blessed by being able to be twelve miles from 3 
shore or two miles off of Horn Island and catching limits of two 4 
different species in a half-day trip, scheduled for an all-day 5 
trip, and back at the dock at twelve o’clock.  I have pictures 6 
of it and it was scheduled for an all-day trip.  We’ve been 7 
blessed and no, it’s not the one that we target.  If people want 8 
to go, we will go there. 9 
 10 
MS. WALKER:  We had lunch together and I think you told me that 11 

you have not even ran a red snapper trip this year at all. 12 
 13 
MR. BECKER:  I have not and if I would have had a one fish 14 

limit, I wouldn’t have made it either on the trip I did go, but 15 
we went down to the rigs and fished the deep water. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Becker.  We appreciate your 18 

comments.  Mr. O’Hern and then after Mr. O’Hern will be Mr. Bob 19 
Zales. 20 
 21 
MR. O’HERN:  Council, I’m Dennis O’Hern, Fishing Rights 22 

Alliance.  Also for a little extra information, I’m a 23 
recreational diver.  I’ve got over 2,000 spearfishing dives in 24 
the Gulf of Mexico and so I’ve got a lot of observations on how 25 
the fish react when they’re underwater. 26 
 27 
I’ve got to tell you that I’ve seen some fish that have had 28 
about 20 percent of their body removed by another fish and 29 
healed up and eating heavily and so I’m very concerned about a 30 
lot of this release mortality, the estimates. 31 
 32 
Venting fish, it’s a great idea and I do agree with the 33 
education.  We need to educate anglers.  In the past ten years, 34 
in a recent conversation I had with some of my cohorts, we 35 
realized that the recreational angler has become more of a 36 
steward of the fishery and so has the commercial angler, as the 37 
release mortality became more obvious that it was a problem. 38 
 39 
The anglers are all kind of stewards of their own fishery.  We 40 
know the fish need to be there for us to catch next time and so 41 
a little bit of education goes a long way.  You make a law and 42 
people tend to turn their back on it or feel like they’re 43 
forced.  If you empower them to help ensure the future of the 44 
fishery, you’re going to get a lot more buy-in and you’re going 45 
to get a lot more participation and I truly believe it’s a much 46 
more effective method. 47 
 48 
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Brief comments on 27/14, we’ve been relatively quiet on it.  1 
However, we would like to see the Gulf split.  It’s been 2 
discussed before and it’s obvious that the fishery is prosecuted 3 
in two different ways. 4 
 5 
On my side of the Gulf, on the Florida side of the Gulf, we 6 
would like to see the longer season, actually, so we could keep 7 
some red snapper about half the year.  If you’ve got four guys 8 
on the boat, they can keep four red snapper and also, as to the 9 
alternative that was added yesterday, it was a little 10 
disconcerting and I almost feel a little blindsided by it. 11 
 12 
There was no economic impact on it.  It was created by an 13 
interdisciplinary planning team and if you guys do public notice 14 
on those meetings, it’s buried.  The perception -- Whether it’s 15 
reality or not, the perception is that that was a back-room deal 16 
and that’s going to cause a lot of problems for you and so I 17 
suggest in the future you consider making those meetings very 18 
public and not doing any last minute changes like that.  Thank 19 
you. 20 
 21 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. O’Hern, thank you for coming.  Interesting 22 

concept. 23 
 24 
MR. O’HERN:  Which one? 25 

 26 
MS. WALKER:  The longer season and splitting the Gulf, because I 27 

know for my constituents off of Alabama that, of course, the 28 
longer season is more important and I think that what you’re 29 
saying is that your private recreational fishermen in the State 30 
of Florida would also enjoy a longer season, rather than a large 31 
bag limit.  Did I understand that correctly? 32 
 33 
MR. O’HERN:  Yes and also, to be clear, I do represent several 34 

charter fishermen.  We’ve got probably 10 percent of our 35 
membership is charters. 36 
 37 
MS. WALKER:  Then you do have a large private recreational -- 38 

 39 
MR. O’HERN:  A very large recreational private angler. 40 

 41 
MS. WALKER:  Let me pull the string all the way out then.  Would 42 

you be recommending a line at the Mississippi/Alabama border? 43 
 44 
MR. O’HERN:  I believe that was the line that was discussed in 45 

the past that seems to make the most sense.  Of course, I would 46 
leave that to the council’s good judgment, as to where exactly 47 
to lay that line, but it sounds like that might be the line 48 
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that’s forming. 1 
 2 
MR. PERRET:  Did the State of Florida go along with the interim 3 

measures put out by NMFS? 4 
 5 
MR. O’HERN:  Are you referring to the red grouper there, Mr. 6 

Perret?  No, they did not. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No, he’s referring to the interim rule for 9 

snapper. 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  The snapper interim rule.  I don’t think they did. 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Why don’t we address that to Florida?  Hold 14 

on, Mr. O’Hern.  Mr. Teehan, would you like to address that?  He 15 
would be better able to. 16 
 17 
MR. TEEHAN:  No, the State of Florida did not become consistent 18 

with the interim rule.  My commission felt that sense there was 19 
probably red snapper regulations imminent in the near future 20 
that they only wanted to make one rule change as opposed to two. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Seeing no other hands, thank you, Mr. 23 

O’Hern.  Mr. Zales, you are next.  After Mr. Zales, we’ll have 24 
Mr. Benny Gallaway. 25 
 26 
MR. ZALES:  Good afternoon again.  I’m Bob Zales, II, President 27 

of Panama City Boatmen Association.  I’m passing out some 28 
information that I pulled down off of Environmental Defense’s 29 
website.  You’ve heard me here before express my concern about 30 
the recreational sector exceeding their allocation this year.   31 
 32 
I no longer have that concern, primarily because of the fact 33 
that so few people have been fishing.  As Ms. Walker told you, 34 
seven boats there are out of business now.  You all have seen 35 
communications from the Panama City area and the Panhandle area 36 
about the serious reduction in business there.  The fish just 37 
won’t show up and now, when you see that piece of paper there, 38 
you see the hazards of eating red snapper. 39 
 40 
I suspect Philip and some of his commercial fish house partners 41 
have these things posted to warn people about the dangers of 42 
mercury in red snapper and so I suspect that once that word gets 43 
further distributed that you’re going to see even fewer red 44 
snapper taken. 45 
 46 
Clearly, we have a serious problem.  I support everything Dennis 47 
O’Hern said.  We’ve discussed the split here today.  I have 48 



  27 

historically been opposed to splitting the Gulf for regulations, 1 
but we’re going down roads now that we’ve never traveled before 2 
and so we’re having to make serious concessions. 3 
 4 
Clearly, the fishermen in the Panhandle and, according to 5 
Dennis, even further down the state support a longer season.  6 
The people in Alabama support a longer season.  It is clear that 7 
our friends in Mississippi, Louisiana, and Texas want two fish 8 
at 107 days.  We’re taking the one fish at 154 days. 9 
 10 
You can clearly set that boundary at Alabama/Mississippi.  You 11 
currently have an Alabama/Florida line set for the commercial 12 
king mackerel fishery.  Enforcement clearly doesn’t have much of 13 
a problem enforcing that and so it shouldn’t be a problem.   14 
 15 
In the SEDAR process, a boundary was discussed.  A split was 16 
discussed in the Gulf and so the analysis should be very simple 17 
to do and I suspect that you can consider that here.  This issue 18 
is not more restrictive than anything that’s in this document.  19 
In fact, it’s probably less restrictive. 20 
 21 
We also support maintaining a 74 percent bycatch reduction, 22 
because clearly our little bit of a five million pound TAC is 23 
based on that 74 percent.  Anything less than that takes that 24 
five million pound TAC down and reduces days and we’ll play with 25 
bag limits. 26 
 27 
Pretty much you all have heard what I’ve had to say on this in 28 
the past.  According to the SEDAR information, I think 74 29 
percent of the recreational harvest of red snapper is done off 30 
the State of Alabama and West Florida.  I think it’s 34 percent 31 
off of West Florida and 40 percent or so off of Alabama and 15 32 
percent off of Texas and 6 percent or so off of Louisiana and 5 33 
percent off of Mississippi. 34 
 35 
The predominant fishery is done off of Alabama and West Florida 36 
and so we would urge you to consider that, to try to help us 37 
survive as long as possible.  I can tell you that personally 38 
I’ve lost over $20,000 in trips so far this year in cancelled 39 
reservations because of this interim rule and people in my area 40 
have, some of them, lost a lot more than that.  That’s our 41 
problem and if you have any questions, I would be glad to answer 42 
them for you. 43 
 44 
MR. TEEHAN:  Bob, thanks for your testimony.  What other species 45 

do you generally fish for on your trips? 46 
 47 
MR. ZALES:  You’re talking about as of today? 48 
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 1 
MR. TEEHAN:  Generally. 2 

 3 
MR. ZALES:  As of today, I don’t target red snapper anymore.  I 4 

catch red snapper as a bycatch in what else I catch.  We 5 
typically fish for, on bottom fishing trips, amberjack, 6 
groupers, vermilion snappers, triggerfish, white snappers today, 7 
and even -- I don’t know what the real name for the fish is, but 8 
the little squirrel fish.   9 
 10 
We’re fishing for anything we can catch, because we’re out there 11 
and we’re limited in what we can keep.  Also, we’re doing what 12 
we consider flat lining for king mackerel outside.  We’re doing 13 
high-speed trolling for wahoo. 14 
 15 
Inshore, on our half-day trips trolling, we’re targeting king 16 
mackerel, Spanish mackerel, bonita, cobia, dolphin, those type 17 
of thing.  Not the ones that people shoot at, but the ones they 18 
eat. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  A follow-up, Mr. 21 

Teehan? 22 
 23 
MR. TEEHAN:  Just a quick follow-up.  Bob, thanks.  Do you 24 

generally -- I’m assuming, and I may be wrong, but when you’re 25 
going out on a trip that it’s a multispecies trip or do you have 26 
trips that are just specifically targeting wahoo or mackerel or 27 
whatever? 28 
 29 
MR. ZALES:  Pretty much everything today is multispecies, but I 30 

suspect I know where you’re going with this.  Since 2000 and 31 
since red snapper was targeted with a season and you created the 32 
April to October red snapper season, that has become the fishing 33 
season and not just for red snapper. 34 
 35 
I’ve used analogies about hotels and stuff before, but I’ve come 36 
with a better one.  In Orlando, you have Disney World and you 37 
have Universal Studies.  If Disney puts up a closed sign for six 38 
months out of the year, people that want to go to Orlando to go 39 
to a theme park are thinking Disney is the only thing they have 40 
and they’re not going, even though they’ve got Universal to do 41 
it. 42 
 43 
When people see closed -- I’ve used this from my very beginning 44 
days of this stuff twenty-one years ago with king mackerel.  45 
When you see a closed sign, you will not go.  If it’s open, you 46 
may not get what you want to specifically target, but you might 47 
be happy with what else is there. 48 
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 1 
When this season falls down from six months to five months at 2 
154 days to three months at 107 days, that’s going to be the 3 
fishing season and that is the problem.  I’ve talked to Steve 4 
Holliman about this and Brad Gentner when he used to work for 5 
the Fisheries Service, because we have no economist in D.C. now, 6 
about how to actually survey this type of thing and it’s 7 
difficult.  They’ll tell you it’s difficult and we can’t figure 8 
out you do that. 9 
 10 
It’s not so much what you target or even what you catch, but 11 
it’s the perception of what’s there and the perception is red 12 
snapper is not there and like I said, once the mercury thing 13 
gets out there, I suspect perception is going to be even worse. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Zales.  We appreciate you 16 

being here and we appreciate your comments.  Mr. Gallaway and 17 
next will be Ms. Wilma Anderson. 18 
 19 
DR. BENNY GALLAWAY:  I submitted two sets of written comments 20 

and I think you have both of them and I would like to kind of 21 
elaborate on those comments today and amend them somewhat.  My 22 
concern about the process as related to the likelihood that 23 
compensatory mortality is working in the red snapper population 24 
-- Right now, what we assume in the model is that the red 25 
snapper population might be viewed as a tightly compressed 26 
spring, with being held down and compressed by red snapper 27 
bycatch. 28 
 29 
Our assumption is we have high recruitment coming in and will 30 
have high recruitment for the foreseeable future, but a lot of 31 
those fish are taken and killed as shrimp trawl bycatch and if 32 
we would remove that fishing pressure, that spring would start 33 
popping up. 34 
 35 
As we reduce the total allowable catch, like now with a 74 36 
percent reduction -- If we reduce that to five million pounds 37 
over three years, the population grows, because we’re not 38 
killing as many fish directly, but also we’re starting to have 39 
these young fish travel through -- Coming in as age zero 40 
recruits and traveling through age one, two, and then entering 41 
the fishery as age three.  That’s our theory.   42 
 43 
In the last three years, since we’ve had the stock assessment 44 
completed, 2004, 2005, 2006, we have had some remarkable 45 
reductions in shrimp trawl bycatch.  From the first year, it 46 
went down approximately 40 percent and then it went down 59 47 
percent and this year, it’s down 65 percent. 48 
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 1 
It occurred to me that if we went and looked at the SEAMAP age 2 
one data, the indices for age zero recruitment, and age one fish 3 
a year later, we should have any indication of whether or not 4 
our model is correct. 5 
 6 
If effort is going down that much, then we should be seeing a 7 
bounce or a big rebound in the age one and so I called 8 
Pascagoula a couple of weeks ago and had them update the age one 9 
index for me.  What you see here on these graphs, this first one 10 
-- If you look at the dashed line on the first graph up there, 11 
the busy graph, that shrimp fishing effort that has occurred, 12 
the years are from 1987 all the way over to 2006. 13 
 14 
Shrimp trawl effort rocked along there at high levels and as you 15 
can see, age one or age zero recruitment in fall rocked along 16 
too, with a couple of peaks in 1994 and 2004.  Those two 17 
vertical lines represents the benchmark period, 2001 to 2003. 18 
 19 
Recruitment -- I put effort on there so you can see it.  20 
Recruitment shouldn’t necessarily be related to shrimp trawl 21 
effort.  Those are the young fish that are coming in, but now a 22 
year later, when you get the age one fish, since we didn’t kill 23 
many because effort is going down, age one fish should be 24 
increasing and this is in this next graph. 25 
 26 
Again, these are the SEAMAP data calculated by Pascagoula and 27 
you should shift these mentally over by one year so that they 28 
correspond with age zeros the year before.  We’re seeing the big 29 
decline in effort, the dashed line, but we’re not seeing a big 30 
bump or a big bounce in age one and if you go to the next fall, 31 
you see the same thing.  You’re, again, not seeing the big 32 
bounce. 33 
 34 
Does this prove that compensatory mortality is acting?  No, it 35 
doesn’t, but it’s consistent with the premise that compensatory 36 
mortality is acting.  For that reason and I have a number of 37 
other collaborative evidence that suggests compensatory 38 
mortality is highly likely, which says we won’t get as much 39 
effect from reduction of shrimp trawl bycatch, we may not, and 40 
to be precautionary, I would follow the SSC advice and say we’ve 41 
got 65 percent and let’s hold that and then set the TAC 42 
accordingly.  That concludes my comments.  I won’t have time for 43 
these other graphs. 44 
 45 
MR. ADAMS:  Two things.  First of all, your graphs, what it may 46 

indicate -- We can also look at the Science Center data on 47 
pounds landed and we know that effort is going way down, because 48 
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of economic influences and practices, but the number of tails 1 
landed are not only constant, but may be up for the last year. 2 
 3 
What your graph is showing is maybe it’s not effort.  Maybe it’s 4 
a direct correlation between shrimp landed and bycatch 5 
mortality.  Second of all, once again, if you’re suggesting that 6 
we reduce the shrimp effort from the current preferred 74 7 
percent for the next three years to 65 percent, then you are 8 
suggesting that we further reduce TAC to meet our rebuilding in 9 
the directed fishery? 10 
 11 
DR. GALLAWAY:  There would be a slight reduction in TAC with the 12 

65 percent.  It would be between 4.5 and five. 13 
 14 
MR. ADAMS:  No, I think 74 percent requires us to have a five 15 

million pound TAC and I think 65 percent is going to be closer 16 
to three. 17 
 18 
DR. GALLAWAY:  62 gave you a 4.35 and so -- 19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We can look that up in the document, Mr. 21 

Adams. 22 
 23 
DR. GALLAWAY:  I don’t know the answer to that and I haven’t -- 24 

Previous analyses have looked at all kinds of correlations and 25 
effort has been the one that’s stood the test. 26 
 27 
MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Benny.  I’m a little confused, in some 28 

respects.  First off, we’re seeing the effort down and we’re 29 
still reducing our zero to age one snapper, even with effort 30 
down.  It hasn’t jumped up or it hasn’t sprung up and so why, if 31 
it’s not shrimp bycatch that’s been reducing that zero to one, 32 
why would it drop our TAC? 33 
 34 
Clearly, if we’re going to be at 65 percent and still doing our 35 
job, like we’re supposed to be doing, it shouldn’t reduce our 36 
TAC.  It should be correlated the same, 74 or 65.  To me, at 65 37 
percent, we should be able to keep the same TAC, because of 38 
what’s happening, because shrimp bycatch may not be the problem. 39 
 40 
DR. GALLAWAY:  These data would indicate that the stock is less 41 

productive than we’re assuming and the only lever we’ve got -- 42 
The shrimp trawl management lever, if this is true, has become 43 
much smaller and the TAC has become the big lever and you’ve got 44 
to reduce it to maintain the population, assuming all the other 45 
aspects of the model are correct.  Perhaps a NMFS scientist 46 
would be better to answer that question than me. 47 
 48 
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All I’m trying to say is ten years ago we said if we do this and 1 
hold it at nine that everything is going to be great.  We did a 2 
stock assessment and we’re said we’re in the same shape or maybe 3 
worse.  What I’m concerned about is that we’re going to be back 4 
here in 2009 looking at each other and saying what happened.  5 
Actually, what I was recommending was a precautionary approach. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Benny.  Mr. Horn has the last 8 

question. 9 
 10 
MR. HORN:  Thank you, Benny.  I’ve argued this years ago, that 11 

bycatch was not as significant on the red snapper as has been 12 
indicated and the 50 percent reduction back in 1989 or 1990, 13 
whenever it was proposed, was just an arbitrary number at that 14 
time.  If the bycatch was not given as much emphasis in the 15 
stock assessment, what would that do to the stock in relation to 16 
the information that you’ve come up with here? 17 
 18 
DR. GALLAWAY:  I’m not sure I understand the question, but if 19 

bycatch is not as important, if we don’t get the bang for the 20 
buck that we thought we would, then we have to manage the 21 
directed fishery more closely. 22 
 23 
MR. HORN:  Is it my understanding though that bycatch is the 24 

major emphasis in the red snapper model? 25 
 26 
DR. GALLAWAY:  Bycatch in the present formulation of the model 27 

is the big lever.  It’s the one that gives you the bang for the 28 
buck and all the recent evidence says it’s going to give you 29 
less bang for the buck, because natural mortality may in fact, 30 
as another issue, may be much higher than what we’re using even 31 
now. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I said it was going to be the last question, 34 

but Mr. Shipp had his hand up when I said that. 35 
 36 
DR. SHIPP:  Benny, if the compensatory mortality idea that you 37 

have is correct and we now have eliminated the mortality due to 38 
shrimp trawls, or a large portion of it, what factor do you 39 
hypothesize is keeping the number of juveniles down?  Is it lack 40 
of food or do you theorize some other factor that’s doing it? 41 
 42 
DR. GALLAWAY:  It’s required habitat, which is small relief 43 

relic shell habitat.  The maximum area of that type available is 44 
offshore Alabama, as a matter of a fact, where only about 15 of 45 
the bottom is covered.  It’s habitat.  It’s protection from 46 
predation, is my view.  Compensatory mortality may also extend 47 
into older age groups and so just to further muddle the picture. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Gallaway.  We appreciate your 2 

testimony.  Ms. Anderson and next will be Ms. Baker, Pam Baker. 3 
 4 
MS. WILMA ANDERSON:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, 5 

I’m Wilma Anderson, the Texas Shrimp Association.  TSA’s 6 
position has not changed as presented in the Brownsville public 7 
hearings. 8 
 9 
A 50 percent bycatch reduction remains acceptable to the shrimp 10 
fishery.  The council’s recommendation of a 74 percent reduction 11 
is unacceptable.  It places too much conservation and economic 12 
impact on the shrimp fishery.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my 13 
statement. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Anderson.  Mr. Perret has a 16 

question for you. 17 
 18 
MR. PERRET:  Wilma, of the shrimp permit holders in Texas, what 19 

percent do you think are actually fishing or what percent are 20 
not fishing? 21 
 22 
MS. ANDERSON:  Right now, Corky, I doubt seriously if there’s 23 

many boats out there at all.  Of course, we’re closed, as you 24 
know, for the Texas closure.  Those maybe off of Louisiana, 25 
maybe five or ten boats.  It’s going to depend on what the fuel 26 
cost is and what the price of shrimp is going out.  I think 27 
we’re going to be way down on the numbers. 28 
 29 
We’ll say production is down.  I don’t look for a 2006 again.  I 30 
think Mother Nature really just gave us a shot in the arm last 31 
year.  We’ve got a lot of concern with the bankers and we’ve got 32 
a lot of concern with the waterfront property people of is this 33 
industry going to make it.  How many has got licenses in Texas, 34 
you would have to ask Mr. Riechers.  I haven’t checked those 35 
numbers. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I haven’t recently checked the numbers 38 

either, but we’re also under a moratorium on those permits, with 39 
our permits as well, and so I know they stayed pretty steady as 40 
going into last year, but I haven’t looked at this year’s yet. 41 
 42 
MR. MINTON:  Thank you, Wilma.  You said production is down.  Do 43 

you mean production per trip or overall landings or just 44 
specifically -- 45 
 46 
MR. ANDERSON:  Vernon, since about February 1, with winter 47 

months and low production and fuel at $2.28 a gallon and shrimp 48 
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at $2.50 a pound and at one box a night, you don’t put a boat 1 
out there. 2 
 3 
MR. MINTON:  Just to follow up, you’re talking about everything 4 

is down. 5 
 6 
MS. ANDERSON:  Everything is down. 7 

 8 
MR. MINTON:  Catch per trip and overall landings. 9 

 10 
MS. ANDERSON:  We’ll be looking at the same thing come July, if 11 

things don’t turn around and there’s a volume like we had last 12 
year to offset.  That’s the only reason we went last year, was 13 
because of the volume.  Mother Nature was good to us.  I’m not 14 
sure she’s going to like us as well this year. 15 
 16 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Wilma.  It sounds like you predict 17 

effort for this year to be lower than it was in 2006. 18 
 19 
MS. ANDERSON:  I think you’re going to see that, Julie.  The 20 

only reason they were out there is they were making poundage and 21 
it lasted a long time, almost four months compared to normally 22 
two weeks. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Anderson.  Ms. Baker and 25 

after Ms. Baker will be Mr. Chris Dorsett. 26 
 27 
MS. BAKER:  I’m Pam Baker with Environmental Defense.  In the 28 

snapper fishery, we support rebuilding the fishery by cutting 29 
bycatch across all the sectors by 74 percent.  I think the 30 
current Amendment 27/14 does some of that, makes some progress 31 
on that. 32 
 33 
There are also a lot of measures that a lot of people won’t be 34 
happy with.  I think the recreational sector won’t be very 35 
satisfied with the trip limits and size limits that are coming 36 
and I don’t know how the shrimp fishery will like closures. 37 
 38 
Specifically on the commercial minimum size limit, we would like 39 
to see that lowered to twelve inches or eliminated.  The Red 40 
Snapper AP recommended twelve and I think that gets you some 41 
additional bycatch reduction and is a good step. 42 
 43 
On the recreational sector, people want long seasons and they 44 
want to have a few fish to catch.  They also want to stop 45 
throwing fish away and so I hope that you’ll consider how you 46 
might work in at least a small reduction in the size limit in 47 
this amendment. 48 
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 1 
On the shrimp fishery, I understand the desire to share in the 2 
rewards of rebuilding and I would like to put a different 3 
alternative not on the table for this meeting, but for you to 4 
think about and I expect you’ll think that it’s far-fetched, but 5 
there’s also some precedence for it. 6 
 7 
Setting the bycatch target effectively gives the shrimp fishery 8 
a bycatch quota.  You’re basically giving them an allowed amount 9 
of bycatch.  If you could think about allowing them as they 10 
reduce bycatch to sell that back, sell that fish back to the 11 
directed fishery so that they can benefit from that, the 12 
industry might use that money for some industry objective like 13 
marketing or something else and that’s my comments. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Baker. 16 

 17 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Ms. Baker.  Do you think that 18 

eliminating the size limit totally for the commercial fishery 19 
would be the council’s best option and do you think that there 20 
would be a problem with them not keeping all of the fish that 21 
they catch and still discarding? 22 
 23 
MS. BAKER:  I would like to see it ultimately eliminated across 24 

the board for commercial and recreational fishing.  I don’t know 25 
why people wouldn’t keep them.  I don’t think historically 26 
people were catching very tiny fish, that I’m aware of, and so I 27 
don’t see that as a problem. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Seeing no further questions, thank you, Ms. 30 

Baker, for your comments.  Mr. Dorsett and Mr. Jim Smarr will be 31 
next. 32 
 33 
MR. CHRIS DORSETT:  Mr. Chairman and council members, my name is 34 

Chris Dorsett with the Ocean Conservancy in Austin, Texas.  I 35 
would like to thank you for the work on this document.  This is 36 
the first time in my involvement with the council that I’ve seen 37 
a plan that looks like it’s going to be effective in ending 38 
overfishing and restoring red snapper back to healthy levels and 39 
I appreciate your work on that. 40 
 41 
I will submit written comments for the record and I’ll hit some 42 
of the highlights of those written comments.  We’ve talked about 43 
the tradeoff between bycatch and the TAC, that if you can reduce 44 
bycatch by 74 percent across all the sectors that you could have 45 
a seven million pound TAC. 46 
 47 
We’ve urged you to try and achieve those goals so that we can 48 
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maximize the yield in the fishery.  Unfortunately, we don’t have 1 
options that are going to achieve that 74 percent reduction 2 
across all sectors and because of that, we have to support the 3 
preferred option of a five million pound TAC, but just know that 4 
we would like it to be seven million pounds and we still want to 5 
work with the council on reducing bycatch as much as it can to 6 
increase the yields. 7 
 8 
If you remember back to the original Nancy Thompson memo, we 9 
were looking, under the linked scenario, at a twenty-five 10 
million pound long-term yield.  That’s been reduced to seventeen 11 
and now you have this new option where long-term yield is at 12 
fourteen.  We think that achieving bycatch reduction is the way 13 
we want to move. 14 
 15 
Action 2, hurricane reductions, we support the Red Snapper AP 16 
and the SSC that the status quo, you don’t assume a reduction, 17 
because of the potential problems that can occur if effort and 18 
fishing mortality in the recreational sector is higher than it 19 
should be. 20 
 21 
The red snapper, under the Magnuson Act, is under a quota system 22 
and we’ve heard a lot of discussion about certainty and the 23 
season, et cetera, and so therefore, we support the status quo.  24 
We support, and I talked about this last time, a twelve-inch 25 
commercial size limit, which isn’t an alternative per say, but 26 
we think there’s a lot of additional bycatch reduction utility. 27 
 28 
Action 5, do everything you can to reduce bycatch in the 29 
recreational fishery and if you can, get the ad hoc red snapper 30 
recreational group together and start looking at additional 31 
bycatch and management alternatives and solutions for the 32 
fishery. 33 
 34 
Action 6, we support the 74 percent bycatch reduction goal in 35 
the shrimp fishery and the measures to implement that.  We would 36 
like the shrimp fishery to achieve its OY and I don’t think that 37 
bycatch reduction would be inconsistent with that goal.  What 38 
we’re looking to do is we want the shrimpers to be able to catch 39 
shrimp, but do it in a way that doesn’t impact the yield of 40 
another fishery.   41 
 42 
If I can just wrap up, the document mentioned that this year 43 
we’ll have a better understanding of the number of commercial 44 
shrimp permits.  I’m part of the ad hoc shrimp group and it 45 
would be great if we could get back together once we know those 46 
numbers and look at additional management options for the shrimp 47 
fishery.  I again thank you for your work on this document. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Dorsett.  Are there any 2 

questions?  Hearing none, we appreciate your comments.  Thank 3 
you.  Mr. Smarr and Mr. Russ Nelson will be next. 4 
 5 
MR. JIM SMARR:  Chairman Riechers and council members, I’m Jim 6 

Smarr with the Recreational Fishing Alliance, for the record.  7 
There was a question earlier that I have a number for.  The 8 
shrimp boats fishing off Texas, there are eight-hundred-and-9 
some-odd.  The first day opening, the number I got from a 10 
reliable source, was a little over two hundred and so that’s 11 
down about 75 percent, for the record, on state water stuff. 12 
 13 
I’ve listened to this today and I’ve submitted a paper for the 14 
record.  Here we are tying Wilma up and we’re getting beaten up 15 
and this is all a result -- My heart goes out to you people, 16 
because there was a lawsuit, an ill-targeted federal lawsuit, 17 
filed that has tied you all’s hands to where you all can’t do 18 
what’s right. 19 
 20 
You all are sitting here being cursed vehemently at home and all 21 
over the place and your hands are tied.  That lawsuit said you 22 
all have to work within a parameter that none of us can live 23 
with, except the environmentalists and some conservationists. 24 
 25 
The thing that I would like to remind you of is when the first 26 
BRD was destined to go on Wilma’s boats -- I’m a recreational 27 
angler.  There was a two-year stay in there and if I remember 28 
the history correctly, there was a point where the longliners 29 
were moved to the fifty-fathom curve and we saw a two-year 30 
spike, until they figured out that they could violate the fifty-31 
fathom curve and kill the brood stock. 32 
 33 
Not once have I heard anybody in the environmental community or 34 
anyone else lay any blame or ask those people to be checked.  35 
There’s empirical data in Texas of gross overfishing.  We have 36 
people bypassing the system. 37 
 38 
One guy deals in permits and he told me that there was a boat 39 
that has a 40,000-pound permit and has docked four times already 40 
this year and has not reported any of it.  A guy in the central 41 
Gulf has landed 18,000 pounds and not reported it.  That’s 42 
250,000 pounds of fish that’s off the record. 43 
 44 
At any rate, I think we need to look very strongly before you 45 
all put the noose around the recreational angler’s neck and get 46 
us continually fighting with them about the brood stock and 47 
let’s take better care of it. 48 
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 1 
The split the Gulf thing, we’re for.  Texas has a deepwater zone 2 
and we would like the Gulf split and we would like to deal with 3 
Wilma and her bycatch.  I think we can live with that a whole 4 
lot easier than we can commercial fishing. 5 
 6 
Our Parks and Wildlife has taken in, for the record, the federal 7 
law, so that we can deal -- The federal law will now be 8 
prosecuted in state court, thank God, and so we’re not going to 9 
have that problem, hopefully, after September.  As I said, the 10 
statements are here for the record. 11 
 12 
I agree with Bob and Denny on the procedural matter where we had 13 
another option come up in some kind of little committee.  I 14 
think that anything that comes before the council should be 15 
vetted before the council, before we add an alternative.  I 16 
think you very much for your time and I would appreciate it if 17 
you would look at the formal statement.  There’s some things in 18 
there that are kind of personal that are directed about the way 19 
the council handles business and I don’t want to air those in 20 
public.  Thank you. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Smarr.  I have just a couple 23 

of points of correction or not correction, but further 24 
explanation.  What Mr. Smarr was referring to that the state 25 
recently adopted was we recently adopted the IFQ provisions so 26 
that we can take those to state jurisdictional courts, in case 27 
it’s not deemed large enough to go into federal court systems 28 
for some of those violations.  We can certainly handle those in 29 
a little quicker fashion. 30 
 31 
The other thing is the inshore vessels, the flyovers that you 32 
discussed in response to Mr. Perret is actually an inshore count 33 
of the spring opening that we had. 34 
 35 
MR. SMARR:  Yes, sir, opening day. 36 

 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think Mr. Perret is looking for Gulf 38 

numbers, but I can probably get those for him by tomorrow if he 39 
would like them.  Are there any other questions of Mr. Smarr or 40 
any further clarifications?  Hearing none, thank you, Jim, and 41 
we appreciate your comments. 42 
 43 
MR. SMARR:  On the alternative, if we have to have an 44 

alternative, Alternative i, the 107 days and two fish -- If the 45 
east Gulf wants a longer season, I think it’s a prime time for 46 
you all to seriously consider splitting the Gulf and you let us 47 
pick our days. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Smarr.  Dr. Nelson. 2 

 3 
DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is 4 

Russell Nelson and I am a fishery scientist representing the 5 
Coastal Conservation Association.  We are here at the end of a 6 
long and arduous and painful process. 7 
 8 
The last few years has been that way for all of you, most of 9 
you, at the table.  I can tell you there’s a handful of us in 10 
this room, Corky, myself, Phil, Vernon, who have been doing this 11 
since 1987 and it’s frankly a tragedy that we’re still here, 12 
reducing the TAC to a level that hasn’t been seen in fourteen 13 
years. 14 
 15 
Mr. Delaney mentioned that his members, his constituency, has a 16 
lot of angst over the fact that bycatch reduction has to be 17 
controlled in the shrimp fishery at the 74 percent level.  Our 18 
members, over sixty-some-thousand in the Gulf of Mexico, have a 19 
degree of angst as well, but they’re also bitter and they’re 20 
angry and they don’t understand why this process has failed 21 
them, why we have not been able to have success at managing this 22 
fishery. 23 
 24 
You have our comments in a letter.  You know what we did, what 25 
we’ve done with the lawsuit and other things, and I’m not going 26 
to reiterate that.  I had, in fact, hoped that I would be here 27 
today looking towards a new, brighter future of shared 28 
responsibility for management, but nevertheless, we are not 29 
going to try to look at the facts and reality and reshape it to 30 
fit our desires. 31 
 32 
We have told our members that this is what is going to have to 33 
happen, that the science is clear.  If we have a 74 percent 34 
reduction in shrimp bycatch, we can get to a five million pound 35 
TAC for several years.  We’ve told them that this time it has to 36 
work.  No one has the patience to come back in three or four 37 
years and say we’re still not getting anywhere. 38 
 39 
We’re willing to bite that bullet.  We support a 74 percent 40 
reduction in shrimp bycatch for three years, for six years, for 41 
nine years, for twenty-five years, whatever the future stock 42 
assessments show.   43 
 44 
Certainly that effort reduction could be mediated by the 45 
successful use of BRDs.  I would hope to see that occur in the 46 
fishery, but we would just urge you at this point to come up 47 
with a management plan that finally, after twenty years, finally 48 
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will recover this stock.  Thank you and I would be happy to 1 
answer any questions. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  Are there any 4 

questions? 5 
 6 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  I’m so glad you’re here 7 

today.  Since you’ve been on the council, several years back, 8 
when there were goals set in shrimp trawl bycatch and apparently 9 
were not reached and that’s why we’re here today, could you give 10 
us your opinion on if we had reached those 44 percent reductions 11 
back in 1998 with the BRDs, would we be sitting here looking at 12 
five million pound TACs today? 13 
 14 
DR. NELSON:  I don’t think so, Bobbi.  Having that perspective 15 

and having participated in the stock assessment workshop, I 16 
can’t -- I wouldn’t fairly give you a guess right now as to what 17 
we would be looking at, but I doubt that we would be looking at 18 
reductions.  We potentially might have been looking -- I think 19 
many of us anticipated, had that been a successful management 20 
strategy, that we would be looking at increases. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions? 23 

 24 
MS. MORRIS:  Russell, I’m trying to understand what CCA’s 25 

position is on bag and size limits in the recreational red 26 
snapper and we have these comment letters from the public 27 
hearings that all use the same paragraph and it says that if we 28 
choose to reduce the minimum size from sixteen to fourteen that 29 
it must not negatively impact recovery and must not 30 
significantly reduce the recreational open season.  Do you have 31 
anything beyond that that you’ve adopted as an organization? 32 
 33 
DR. NELSON:  If we’re looking at the alternatives you have 34 

before you, one fish and a longer season or two fish and a 35 
shorter season, our membership seems to be divided on that.  36 
Neither of them are pleasant alternatives, but we wish you luck 37 
in making a wise decision.  We’re not going to tell you which 38 
one or the other is likely better.  None of them are very good. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Nelson.  We appreciate your 41 

comments.  That concludes our comments for 27/14, unless we have 42 
misplaced a card.  Who have we misplaced?  Mr. Krebs.  Have you 43 
gotten a card in and we just have it in the wrong pile?  If you 44 
would, come to the mic, please.  Ms. Cufone, did you have your 45 
hand up as well?  Did we misplace yours?  Yes, we had yours in 46 
the wrong pile.  Go ahead, David.  We would like to hear from 47 
you as well. 48 
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 1 
MS. DAVID KREBS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you for taking 2 

me with my late arrival here.  The only comment that I have 3 
about the red snapper rebuilding -- My confusion is I listened 4 
to people stand up here and talk about all the years we’ve been 5 
looking at this. 6 
 7 
From 1990, when we started management of red snapper, to 1993 to 8 
1995, when we started size limits, because the production was so 9 
high that we started raising the size limits to slow the 10 
production down.  Now all of a sudden, here we are in 2007 and 11 
we’re looking at shrimp boats.  There were no shrimp boats from 12 
1993 to 1999?  Where is the rationale and the pure logic that 13 
goes with the history of this fishery? 14 
 15 
We raised the size limits in the middle of the 1990s, against 16 
everybody in the industry saying you’re making a mistake and 17 
you’re killing fish needlessly, and we did it and we collapsed 18 
the fishery and now we’re looking back and saying the only way 19 
we can recover the fishery is if we penalize everybody that 20 
participates. 21 
 22 
You’ve taken the first step on the commercial side and reduced 23 
the size limit, which has reduced the mortality discards.  Great 24 
step.  Why don’t we ever let things work before we keep choking 25 
people right to the ground?  That’s my only comment and I 26 
appreciate your time. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs. 29 

 30 
MS. WALKER:  The only thing I would do is ask Dr. Crabtree to 31 

get with him during a break and explain to him what the history 32 
is and how long we’ve known about shrimp trawl bycatch. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, thank you, David.  We appreciate 35 

those comments.  Ms. Cufone. 36 
 37 
MS. MARIANNE CUFONE:  Hi, everybody.  My name is Marianne 38 

Cufone, for the record.  I’m here on behalf of Gulf Restoration 39 
Network, a non-profit organization that is a network of over 40 
fifty groups and individuals committed to protect and conserve 41 
the resources of the Gulf of Mexico.  We have members in all 42 
five Gulf States. 43 
 44 
We’ve been talking about red snapper for a very long time.  I’m 45 
sad today to see that we are needing to put in some very severe 46 
measures on this fishery.  I am also feeling like we’re finally 47 
doing something meaningful for red snapper and that things will 48 
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improve in the future. 1 
 2 
27/14 is a fairly good example of ecosystem-based management and 3 
it’s something that we’ve been talking about for a long time and 4 
it seems like we’re finally moving toward it.  27/14 looks at 5 
mortality from various sources and balances these, which is 6 
something that we need to do more often on our fisheries. 7 
 8 
In light of this, GRN supports the following choices for 27/14.  9 
Reduce the total annual catch to a level that reduces bycatch, 10 
ends overfishing, and rebuilds the population as soon as 11 
possible.  Given the current preferred alternatives, we would 12 
support a five million pound TAC. 13 
 14 
Lower the commercial size limit to help reduce bycatch, make 15 
adjustments to the recreational size limit and season as 16 
appropriate to achieve the necessary mortality reduction to end 17 
overfishing, reduce bycatch, and help the stock rebuild as soon 18 
as possible. 19 
 20 
Lower the recreational bag limit to two fish, eliminate the 21 
captain and crew bag limit for recreational for-hire vessels, 22 
require the use of circle hooks, dehooking devices, and venting 23 
tools to reduce mortality of bycatch.  I think that’s something 24 
very important that we considered today. 25 
 26 
Set a realistic target for shrimp trawl bycatch, establish back-27 
up mechanisms to ensure goals are met over the time of the 28 
rebuilding plan and I mean that on all of the alternatives.  29 
Some of the things that we’ve been not as good at as we could 30 
have been in the past is making sure that we have a back-up plan 31 
if things are not successful, as we see over time. 32 
 33 
Establish a shortened procedure to make changes over time to the 34 
red snapper rebuilding plan so we can be more efficient.  I also 35 
wanted to mention one thing.  I was listening to Dr. Gallaway’s 36 
information and some of the discussion at the council.   37 
 38 
It’s up to the council how to allocate resources and between 39 
sectors and so if you choose to set a different target for 40 
shrimp trawl bycatch that you feel maybe is more realistic than 41 
what we have, my recommendation is to make sure that you take 42 
the necessary steps from other sectors to balance the mortality. 43 
 44 
It’s really the bottom line and that’s the issue and so it’s up 45 
to you all how you balance that bottom line and GRN is fine with 46 
how you do it, as long as you do it.  I just wanted to mention 47 
that and I thank you very much for finally moving forward on red 48 
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snapper and I look forward to working with you on other 1 
fisheries. 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you, Marianne.  How do you feel about 4 

eliminating the size limit for the commercial sector? 5 
 6 
MS. CUFONE:  I think the document argues for a twelve or a 7 

thirteen-inch size limit and so I wouldn’t want to lose the 8 
benefits of any size limit.  As far as I’m told, people don’t 9 
catch smaller than twelve-inch snappers that they would want to 10 
keep anyway.  I think if you set it at a level that people will 11 
keep what they catch, that would be the best thing to do for 12 
bycatch. 13 
 14 
MS. MORRIS:  Marianne, you said that GRN supports a realistic 15 

target for shrimp bycatch reduction. 16 
 17 
MS. CUFONE:  Yes. 18 

 19 
MS. MORRIS:  You said that that needs to be balanced with the 20 

companion compensatory TAC, but do you have an assessment of 21 
what a realistic target for shrimp bycatch reduction is? 22 
 23 
MS. CUFONE:  I don’t.  I would hope that the council has that 24 

assessment or at least people that are advising the council that 25 
could be helpful on that.  I think we are where we are today and 26 
I wouldn’t want to see this amendment stalled for further 27 
discussion.   28 
 29 
I don’t think you can stall, based on lawsuits and other 30 
constraints, but I do think that in that past we have had a 31 
habit of making assumptions on paper that we are going to get 32 
certain percentage reductions in mortality or what have you that 33 
have not necessarily been actually achievable in real life and I 34 
wouldn’t want to see that happen again and so if the reality is 35 
that we can’t hit 74 percent shrimp trawl bycatch reduction, 36 
then you need to make sure that there’s another way to get that 37 
mortality that we need. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Marianne.  We appreciate those 40 

comments.  With that, we’ve been going approximately an hour and 41 
forty minutes and these chairs get harder later in the day and 42 
so we’re going to take a ten-minute break and resume a little 43 
after 3:20. 44 
 45 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We will now move into our open public 48 
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comment period, to hear any comments on other business that 1 
we’re dealing with this week.  With that, we will have Mr. David 2 
Burris making his way to the microphone and Mr. Will Ward will 3 
be on deck.   4 
 5 
MR. DAVID BURRIS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman and council.  I’m 6 

David Burris with Burris Aquaculture and Cargill Animal 7 
Nutrition.  Burris has been involved in the feed manufacturing 8 
business for over sixty years.  We’ve been manufacturing 9 
aquaculture feed for the past twenty-five years. 10 
 11 
60 percent of all the feed that we make is exported out of this 12 
country and that’s to other aquaculture facilities for the 13 
production of species in the line of yellowtail, striped bass, 14 
shrimp, cobia, tuna, cod, grouper, sea bass, pompano, and 15 
redfish, just to name a few of them. 16 
 17 
This is primarily in the western hemisphere, but we also ship 18 
some to the Far East.  Fishmeal, fish oil, squid, and krill are 19 
important marine protein sources for these diets.  Cargill 20 
Burris are actively researching many alternatives to replace 21 
fish meal.  We’ve come a long ways in that endeavor, to the tune 22 
of actually replacing 100 percent of the fishmeal required for 23 
hybrid striped bass without any growth reduction.   24 
 25 
Creation of the offshore permit that would allow offshore 26 
aquaculture in the U.S. would be a great start for a new 27 
industry in the Gulf of Mexico.  Great jobs, hatcheries, 28 
vessels, grow out processing, feeds is just a few of these to 29 
supply this growing demand for seafood production in America and 30 
reduce our sixty billion dollar demand of imports deficit that 31 
we presently. 32 
 33 
This permit, again, is very vital to offshore aquaculture and 34 
important to this industry and the growth of it in our 35 
fisheries.  Thank you. 36 
 37 
MR. MINTON:  Are you guys shipping into China? 38 

 39 
MR. BURRIS:  No. 40 

 41 
MS. WALKER:  Out of curiosity, what kind of fish are you 42 

currently using to make the fishmeal for the feed? 43 
 44 
MR. BURRIS:  We make fish feed.  We make fish feed. 45 

 46 
MS. WALKER:  Do you use fish to make that? 47 

 48 
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MR. BURRIS:  We use fishmeal as a component in the fish feed. 1 

 2 
MS. WALKER:  Where does the fish -- What type of fish does -- 3 

 4 
MR. BURRIS:  It’s menhaden out of the Gulf. 5 

 6 
MR. PEARCE:  I appreciate your testimony and I too, like you, 7 

believe that we’ve got to do some things with aquaculture to 8 
offset what we don’t have in the wild production.  I’m a wild 9 
production guy, but I think we’re going to have to balance it 10 
and I also believe you’re going to see some discussion today 11 
about stock enhancement through the use of aquaculture that 12 
could help our wild fishery rebound in a different way and so I 13 
appreciate your testimony and thanks for coming. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for your comments.  We appreciate 16 

that.  Mr. Pearce, you’re being awful optimistic that we’ll get 17 
to those things today as far as his other business item, but I 18 
appreciate that optimism. 19 
 20 
MR. PEARCE:  You’re the chairman and I know you can get it done. 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Ward and Ms. Fetherston next. 23 

 24 
MR. WILLIAM WARD:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and council 25 

members.  Thank you again for giving me the opportunity to 26 
address you today.  I’m here on behalf of Gulf Fishermen’s 27 
Association and I wanted to address a few items that were 28 
discussed earlier. 29 
 30 
First on the list was the issue of amberjack.  We would like you 31 
to see a possible consideration for an April through June 32 
closure versus the March through May closure currently.  The 33 
reason and rationale behind that is as follows.   34 
 35 
We’re well aware of the February 15th to March 15th grouper 36 
closure and that would give us a two-week window to allow some 37 
of our boats the opportunity that have been forced to forego 38 
fishing opportunities on grouper to switch that effort to 39 
amberjack, to give our markets some fresh fish and availability. 40 
 41 
I know it may take a little work on the part of Stu and staff to 42 
do that, but I would like to see that considered.  Additionally, 43 
looking at June, there’s a larger degree of landings in June and 44 
we might be able to get a better bang for our buck by doing it 45 
that way. 46 
 47 
Secondly on amberjack, GFA would like to see the council move 48 
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both sectors towards similar size limits.  We’re okay with that 1 
idea, based on the premise of competition.  Also, the issues 2 
have been raised about release mortality. 3 
 4 
I want to reiterate what Dr. Bob Shipp and others have mentioned 5 
numerous times, that amberjack is a very hearty fish.  I think 6 
that the recreational sector could easily adjust its size limit 7 
upward and we could easily adjust our size limit somewhat 8 
downward, because of the number of fish we’re releasing now 9 
currently in the thirty-two to thirty-six-inch slot size. 10 
 11 
It may provide benefits and Dr. Crabtree seemed to be supportive 12 
of that earlier and I think that we could probably work together 13 
to try to help the biology of that fishery to help us all down 14 
the road. 15 
 16 
Thirdly, we support trip limits.  We haven’t come up with a 17 
magical number, because we haven’t been able to sit down and 18 
figure out what the implications of all the variables are and 19 
how this myriad of management measures go and mush together to 20 
make us happy or unhappy.  We know we’re going to be unhappy. 21 
 22 
We understand the cuts are on the order of about 38 percent and 23 
sizable and so it’s going to be a really big cut for the 24 
commercial fishery and we understand and accept that and we’re 25 
willing to work with you to do whatever we can. 26 
 27 
Secondly, deepwater assessments in golden tilefish.  We would 28 
like to know why the deepwater grouper assessment has been 29 
pushed back.  The million-pound TAC was based on averages and 30 
not on science.  We would like to see that revisited.  We think 31 
there’s good reasons and good measures to do so.  There’s good 32 
scientific reasons to do that. 33 
 34 
Additionally, golden tilefish -- We would like to see the gray 35 
tilefish separated from that deepwater TAC and also move that 36 
into maybe either a separate TAC or something similar to that 37 
with the golden. 38 
 39 
Lastly, on the conservation front, GFA supports that speckled 40 
hind and warsaw grouper would be treated similar to that of 41 
scamp, in that when the deepwater fishery is shut down, allow 42 
those fish that are not targeted, but are a bycatch fishery 43 
predominantly in the Gulf, to be reverted into the shallow-water 44 
grouper quota so that we’re not killing unnecessarily speckled 45 
hinds and warsaw groupers.   46 
 47 
It’s something for consideration and I don’t know if it’s too 48 
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late in the game in 30 to do something about that, but it’s 1 
something for us to consider down the road.  My time is coming 2 
to an end and I hope you have lots of good questions. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions? 5 

 6 
MR. MINTON:  Will, thank you for coming.  What depth of water 7 

are your fishermen catching the amberjack in? 8 
 9 
MR. WARD:  Vernon, that’s a good question. 10 

 11 
MR. MINTON:  You asked for questions. 12 

 13 
MR. WARD:  I’m going to answer it.  That’s a good question.  As 14 

shallow as they can get away with to catch a legal-sized fish 15 
and so currently in the commercial fishery, that could be as 16 
shallow as a hundred feet during certain times of the year and 17 
as deep as 500 feet. 18 
 19 
Some guys go real far deep offshore in hitting those springs and 20 
some wrecks in deepwater and so it’s really a variation.  21 
They’re up in the water column and so keep that in mind.  22 
They’re not fishing on the bottom.  They’re way up in the water 23 
column. 24 
 25 
MR. MINTON:  I guess my follow-up then is when you’re sitting 26 

around the dock talking to these guys with that current thirty-27 
six-inch size limit, what are they saying about the fate of the 28 
released fish? 29 
 30 
MR. WARD:  They’re a hearty fish, Vernon.  They’re very 31 

resilient.  They’re caught quickly and they’re released and they 32 
don’t have the swim bladder issues.  Ms. Morris mentioned 33 
earlier that she’s concerned about release mortality.   34 
 35 
These fish, like gray triggers, don’t have the issues of many 36 
other fish and I think we have to be very, very careful about 37 
broad brushing all fish.  In other words, let’s take it species-38 
by-species and let’s break it down and where we have a problem, 39 
we address it.  Where it’s not a problem, then use management 40 
measures that make sense. 41 
 42 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you for being here today, Will.  We 43 

appreciate your comments.  Do you have a feeling for what type 44 
of reduction in bycatch mortality or the impact on the fish if 45 
the size limit were reduced from thirty-six to say thirty-two 46 
inches? 47 
 48 
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MR. WARD:  Joe, I don’t know the number, I honestly don’t.  I’m 1 

just saying in the spirit of -- Dr. Crabtree had mentioned and I 2 
know Julie had mentioned earlier that they wanted to move away 3 
from size limit measures and we thought if that’s the way we 4 
really want to go and you guys really believe that there’s a 5 
legitimate issue and I doubt that, to be honest with you, that 6 
there’s a significant release mortality problem. 7 
 8 
20 percent is entirely too high, whether it be acute or long-9 
term.  It makes no difference to me.  Amberjack are a very 10 
hearty fish and dolphins aren’t going to be eating twenty-pound 11 
amberjack.  They may occasionally, but this predation issue is 12 
not as big an issue as it would be on let’s say a smaller red 13 
snapper, let’s say a smaller sized red snapper or a smaller red 14 
grouper. 15 
 16 
Again, take it and let’s break it down by species, fishery by 17 
fishery, and in this particular fishery, I don’t know what the 18 
benefits would be.  I think if that’s where you want to go 19 
though -- I was just offering some sort of rationale for having 20 
similar size limits among recreational and commercial. 21 
 22 
Additionally, it would make more sense, because commercial and 23 
recreational, the constant debate of you’re catching one size 24 
fish versus me and trying to avoid that unnecessary debate at 25 
sea, so to speak.  I wouldn’t know the science of it. 26 
 27 
Again, we get too low on the size limit and the trip limit has 28 
to be adjusted and/or seasons have to be extended so far that 29 
it’s onerous on the fishery and then it basically becomes a 30 
bycatch fishery, which we’re trying to avoid, hopefully. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, Ms. Fetherston, please.  Thank 33 

you, Mr. Ward, for your comments.  Mr. Bill Tucker will be next. 34 
 35 
MS. FETHERSTON:  Good afternoon again.  My name is Libby 36 

Fetherston from the Ocean Conservancy.  Thanks for the 37 
opportunity to talk fairly briefly about a couple of reef fish 38 
items and I have a couple of quick comments on Amendment 30A.  39 
 40 
We commend the council on producing this amendment with actions 41 
and alternatives that fit the purpose and need and fulfill the 42 
legal requirements for ending overfishing and rebuilding, as 43 
well as including accountability measures that will help ensure 44 
this is successfully rebuilt. 45 
 46 
We would like to note that we see a disturbing trend in some of 47 
the reef fish management toward measures that increase discards, 48 
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despite the primary mandate of National Standard 9 to reduce 1 
this bycatch.  We will, of course, have further comment on these 2 
important issues and species as Amendment 30 moves forward, but 3 
are encouraged by the council discussions to date. 4 
 5 
Moving on to Amendment 30B, the Ocean Conservancy would like to 6 
impress upon you all the need to move swiftly to address 7 
overfishing in the gag grouper fishery.  At this stage of 8 
development, NEPA requires and we encourage you to develop a 9 
broad range of alternatives to address a reduction in fishing 10 
mortality rate; timely rebuilding of gag grouper, as it 11 
currently appears that that is necessary; protection of the sex, 12 
age, and spawning structures of the species; discards and 13 
discard monitoring. 14 
 15 
Congress clearly identified annual monitoring of mortality as a 16 
priority in the recent Magnuson-Stevens Reauthorization Act and 17 
we encourage the council and its Data Collection Committee to 18 
seriously consider all of the available tools to monitor all 19 
sources of mortality, as well as to examine other regional and 20 
national examples that have successfully addressed similar 21 
issues. 22 
 23 
I’ll quickly reference the South Atlantic Fishery Management 24 
Council’s Amendment 15.  They discussed discard accounting in 25 
their recent rebuilding amendment and the British Columbia 26 
Groundfish Monitoring Program are two examples. 27 
 28 
In closing, we are here this week talking about a number of reef 29 
fish species and addressing overfishing in some of our most 30 
important fisheries.  The Ocean Conservancy sees this as an 31 
indication that a comprehensive amendment is needed to address 32 
overfishing and its root causes for the entire reef fish 33 
complex. 34 
 35 
Amendment 29 presents us with a vehicle for achieving this and 36 
we encourage the council to move ahead with this plan amendment.  37 
Thank you for your time and all of your hard work in addressing 38 
all of these complicated issues. 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  Thanks, Libby.  I appreciate your being here.  41 

You referred to a disturbing trend that the council is doing 42 
things to increase discards.  Could you be a little more 43 
specific as to exactly what things those are that you’re 44 
referring to? 45 
 46 
MS. FETHERSTON:  Specifically, talking about size limit 47 

increases that encourage discarding of fish and it’s regulatory 48 
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discards.  National Standard 9 sets as its first priority 1 
reducing discards and as its second, reducing discard mortality. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Fetherston.  We appreciate 4 

those comments.  Mr. Tucker and Mr. Dennis O’Hern is next. 5 
 6 
MR. TUCKER:  My name is Bill Tucker and I’m a commercial bandit 7 

fisherman and I represent Fishermen’s Advocacy Organization.  On 8 
amberjack, I’m kind of in an odd situation.  We don’t have IFQs 9 
available as a management alternative for amberjacks and so 10 
since that’s not in the toolbox, I’m left in the very 11 
uncomfortable position of bringing forward the suggestion of a 12 
couple of our members who would be willing to support the 13 
extension of a closed season in exchange for a slightly higher 14 
trip limit. 15 
 16 
I have a personal problem supporting that idea, as I wish that 17 
we had other alternatives, but since these are the alternatives 18 
we have, I’m here to bring those ideas forward. 19 
 20 
We’ve lost several months of the amberjack season and it’s had a 21 
very negative impact on the marketability of the fish.  However, 22 
since that damage is done, perhaps a little bit more closed 23 
season might be an acceptable tradeoff for a slightly higher 24 
trip limit. 25 
 26 
Moving on to a point that I heard brought up to consider the 27 
treatment of speckled hind and warsaw grouper in the same manner 28 
that scamp are treated in the fishery.  When the deepwater 29 
fishery is closed, we still interact with some warsaw groupers 30 
and speckled hind, fishing in the shallow-water fishery, and so 31 
it would be nice to see that considered, where they handle that 32 
in the same manner that we handle scamp once the deepwater 33 
fishery is closed. 34 
 35 
On another subject, we’ve heard some support for developing some 36 
type of mechanism whereby we could stack reef fish permits on a 37 
single vessel or some combination of that or taking a reef fish 38 
permit and adding landings history to an existing permit. 39 
 40 
What’s happening right now is in order to maintain the landings 41 
history on a permit that’s effectively dormant, it’s necessary 42 
to maintain a VMS unit on a vessel as a condition of maintaining 43 
the permit and its attendant landings history.  That’s an idea 44 
we would like to see the council explore and we would like to 45 
see some discussion on that topic to see if it’s a viable 46 
alternative. 47 
 48 
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I would also like to comment on the reef fish question and 1 
answer session we had last night at six o’clock.  That was a 2 
very productive meeting and I would highly recommend that we 3 
continue those types of meetings in the future.  I think they’re 4 
good for all the participants, the fishermen, and it’s a good 5 
way to exchange ideas and come up with solutions. 6 
 7 
I would also like to see us move forward with Amendment 29 and 8 
develop a scoping document in time for the August council 9 
meeting.  I think that there are some real advantages to doing 10 
that and getting that on the table so that we have a document to 11 
discuss amongst the council and fishery managers, as well as 12 
amongst fishermen.  That concludes my comments. 13 
 14 
MS. MORRIS:  Thanks, Bill.  I just want to clarify this idea of 15 

combining permits on one vessel.  You’re not suggesting that 16 
that be elastic and they be combined on one vessel that has VMS 17 
and then later they be able to be split apart again to other 18 
vessels and it would be kind of a one-way thing? 19 
 20 
MR. TUCKER:  I think that would be a subject open for 21 

discussion.  I think that’s certainly a possibility.  I haven’t 22 
fully explored all the possibilities and combinations of things 23 
that you could do.  I know that there are several that should be 24 
considered, but I don’t know what -- Since I haven’t heard the 25 
topic brought up, I don’t know what all the concerns are. 26 
 27 
If we can bring the topic up and discuss the concerns, I think 28 
we can come to something that’s -- We can discover whether it’s 29 
a viable idea, something we want to pursue, or something we want 30 
to cast aside. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think some of those discussions may occur 33 

when we bring 29, as you’re talking about, the scoping document 34 
for the IFQs and other ways to reduce effort, back into the 35 
council process. 36 
 37 
MR. TUCKER:  I do know, to that topic, that right now it’s a 38 

common practice for people to have a couple of permits, for 39 
whatever their reasons are.  If they want to keep a permit 40 
dormant, they have to jump through a VMS hoop in order to get 41 
there and I wonder if that’s a -- Is that a good use of VMS 42 
funds, to have to use those funds to have a VMS standing there 43 
as a condition of holding the permit? 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Seeing no further questions, thank you, 46 

Bill, for your comments.  Mr. O’Hern and next up is Marianne 47 
Cufone. 48 
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 1 
MR. O’HERN:  Dennis O’Hern, Executive Director of the Fishing 2 

Rights Alliance and also a member of your Reef Fish Advisory 3 
Panel.  Thank you all for reappointing me this year, by the way.  4 
I have just two comments. 5 
 6 
One, stakeholder involvement in the MRFSS rebuilding process.  I 7 
believe you heard John Boreman yesterday when he made the 8 
comment about the Denver meeting and he said that people had 9 
taken them to task about the meeting being held in a pretty 10 
remote location.  I’m probably the lead person in that and I 11 
think you also heard him say that it’s pretty hard to deny that 12 
that took place. 13 
 14 
Despite that, we continue to want to participate in the process 15 
and I know that a letter went out to the state directors and it 16 
said we need your help.  Because you know your fishermen best, 17 
would you please take a moment to identify the leaders in your 18 
state’s recreational fishing community.   19 
 20 
Those are the people they’re looking for to serve as 21 
stakeholders in that process and that process has been greatly 22 
devoid of stakeholders to this point, actual people who spend 23 
time on the water.  I’m not saying that you all don’t, but the 24 
people who that’s all they do, is recreational fish or 25 
commercial fish or charter fish. 26 
 27 
We really need that representation there, which leads me to my 28 
next comment.  It’s a request and I made it since the NRC Report 29 
last March 30th, that you please, please, please develop an ad 30 
hoc data collection committee.   31 
 32 
I would recommend that you include one or two commercial 33 
representatives on that committee, even though it is a 34 
recreationally-oriented committee, because I think we’ve all 35 
seen that you can achieve some serious balance when you do bring 36 
all the sectors together, even if it is a sector-specific 37 
problem. 38 
 39 
I would like for you to consider that one more time.  I know 40 
it’s a little bit of an additional expense, but if you would all 41 
consider conference calls as a way of communicating for that 42 
committee, we could pretty much cut the expenses to some staff 43 
administrative expenses just for organizing the meeting.  Thank 44 
you. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. O’Hern.  Seeing no questions, 47 

I appreciate your comments.  Ms. Cufone and Dr. Russell Nelson 48 
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will be after Ms. Cufone. 1 
 2 
MS. CUFONE:  For the purpose of these comments, I just want to 3 

make sure everybody understands that I’m actually an independent 4 
environmental attorney.  I work with a number of groups 5 
nationwide on aquaculture and so I’ve been helping coordinate a 6 
coalition on this.  7 
 8 
I’m submitting a letter that will provide more details on the 9 
comments I’m going to present today and so I just ask that you 10 
would please take the time to read it between now and the next 11 
council meeting, in preparation for developing the generic 12 
amendment on aquaculture. 13 
 14 
First, I have some serious concerns about using the proposed 15 
national legislation, the National Offshore Aquaculture Act of 16 
2007, as guidance for developing our regional regulations.  I 17 
keep hearing references to the national legislation has this or 18 
that provision.  The national legislation is a proposed bill in 19 
the House of Representatives.  It hasn’t even had a hearing yet 20 
and it’s far from passed.   21 
 22 
A similar bill last year didn’t even make it through the Senate, 23 
because it had some very serious failures in environmental 24 
considerations, and this bill is slightly better, but it has 25 
many of those same concerns. 26 
 27 
I would urge you to consider crafting our own program and 28 
perhaps using some of the language in the proposed bill for 29 
thought, but not for guidance for our own regional policy.  Our 30 
resources here are very different than other places in the 31 
United States and the national legislation takes into 32 
consideration the whole country and not our special region. 33 
 34 
The council should be developing an open water aquaculture 35 
program consistent with the mandates of Magnuson.  We’re about 36 
the Magnuson-Stevens Act here.  We are not about private 37 
economic gain and so while certainly those are significant 38 
considerations, whether people can invest and make money on open 39 
water aquaculture, that’s not the council’s charge. 40 
 41 
The council’s charge is conserving and managing the resources of 42 
our region, federal fish in the Gulf of Mexico, and so I would 43 
urge you to shift your focus on the generic aquaculture 44 
amendment to that, rather than private economic considerations. 45 
 46 
Third, currently the alternatives in the document are not very 47 
specific.  They’re really very vague and sort of very wishy-48 
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washy standards.  I understand the intent for that is 1 
flexibility so that agency can put in more specifics over time 2 
through the rule making process, but this was a problem with the 3 
national legislation last year and it’s actually a problem with 4 
the national legislation currently. 5 
 6 
The standards just aren’t specific enough to protect our 7 
resources here and the people that rely on them and so I would 8 
urge you to really think about that in developing this.  There’s 9 
no rush to develop an open ocean aquaculture policy in this 10 
region.  We can do this one right.  There’s no mandate to get it 11 
done and so I would ask you to think about this and read the 12 
letter when I send it and put the work that’s necessary into 13 
making a meaningful program that really is going to have 14 
benefits for this region.  Thanks. 15 
 16 
MR. ADAMS:  You said you’ve privately developed a coalition.  17 

Who is in the coalition? 18 
 19 
MS. CUFONE:  I didn’t say I privately developed anything.  There 20 

are a number of groups nationwide that are very concerned about 21 
open ocean aquaculture and they’re all working together and I 22 
would be happy to email you or the whole council a list of the 23 
groups that are working together.  There’s far too many for me 24 
to name and I’m not even sure that I know them all off the top 25 
of my head. 26 
 27 
MR. ADAMS:  You said that we should focus on writing a bill for 28 

the Gulf and direct our focus away from provisions that may be 29 
contained in the national proposal.  Specifically, what’s in our 30 
bill that you think we’ve focused to closely resemble the 31 
national bill rather than the Gulf? 32 
 33 
MS. CUFONE:  The first thing that comes to my mind is the 34 

twenty-year timeframe.  Last year, we had talked about a ten-35 
year permit with a five-year renewal and I think that’s far more 36 
reasonable.   37 
 38 
Certainly ten years is a sufficient time for funding and to 39 
figure out if you can actually do a program that you’re wanting 40 
to do.  Twenty years to me seems quite excessive, especially 41 
with a twenty-year renewal and a no reporting requirement.  42 
That’s the very first thing that jumps out, but the other things 43 
are the fact that the language in our generic amendment is very 44 
open ended and not very specific. 45 
 46 
We don’t have any pollution standards and we don’t have any feed 47 
management standards and we don’t have any specifics on what 48 



  55 

kind of effluent can come out of a facility, all of these things 1 
that we should have more specific language.  They shouldn’t be 2 
set piecemeal by a rulemaking through NOAA.  These things won’t 3 
go through the council if that happens at all.  You guys won’t 4 
have any oversight and so essentially, you’re giving up your own 5 
authority and so I have a real problem with that. 6 
 7 
I think this council has proved that you are attentive to this 8 
issue in the past.  When other agencies rubber-stamped a 9 
proposal to develop an offshore aquaculture facility off of 10 
Florida, the council is the one who caught the fact that the 11 
permit had misinformation and an assortment of other problems 12 
with it. 13 
 14 
EPA didn’t catch it and the State of Florida didn’t catch it.  15 
The Army Corps of Engineers didn’t catch it.  The council caught 16 
it and so I have fought very hard for the council to maintain 17 
their authority on this. 18 
 19 
MR. ADAMS:  If we were able to catch that without this bill, I 20 

think any future permits for aquaculture, we still have the 21 
ability to catch things like that. 22 
 23 
MS. CUFONE:  I hope so and I hope you include that in your 24 

regulations.  I think it’s very important for the council to 25 
stay engaged on this. 26 
 27 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you for your comments, Marianne.  Do you 28 

think that the development of an offshore aquaculture permit for 29 
the Gulf of Mexico and the EEZ is a good thing for the Gulf of 30 
Mexico? 31 
 32 
MS. CUFONE:  Yes. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No further comments?  Thank you, Ms. Cufone.  35 

Dr. Nelson and next will be Ms. Leslie March. 36 
 37 
DR. NELSON:  My name is Russell Nelson and I’m still 38 

representing the Coastal Conservation Association.  Just a few 39 
quick things.  One, you voted today on a preferred option for 40 
allocation of the amberjack fishery, basing that decision on the 41 
fact that this is a longer timeframe. 42 
 43 
When the allocation decision was made in Amendment 1, there was 44 
a great deal of debate about what that should be and the reasons 45 
that it was put in there explicitly, the only one that was 46 
explicitly put in there besides red snapper.  At the time, the 47 
council was looking at what was a rapidly expanding commercial 48 
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fishery and a fishery that had been historically a recreational 1 
fishery. 2 
 3 
There were concerns at the time not to let that commercial 4 
fishery expand to the point that it threatened the recreational 5 
fishery.  It was a very decided and well-considered decision and 6 
I would suggest that in order for you to have the ability or the 7 
facts to put it up in the record to overturn that decision -- At 8 
a minimum, you would need the staff to go back and review the 9 
minutes and the decision making that went on during the course 10 
of that amendment on the issues that dealt with allocation and 11 
at least summarize them for you, so you can see what the 12 
thinking was. 13 
 14 
At the time, the commercial industry -- We went into a final 15 
hearing with a proposed hard TAC on amberjack for the commercial 16 
industry.  At that final hearing, they argued that that was not 17 
necessary and that a minimum size, thirty-six inches, would be 18 
adequate.  The council agreed to that and I agreed to that, 19 
because at the time, the science seemed to say that that would 20 
be adequate. 21 
 22 
Over the timeframe that you want to look at, what happened is 23 
the council implemented this allocation decision and failed to 24 
do anything to constrain the commercial fishery and so we ended 25 
up in a position where that conscious allocation decision placed 26 
into the amendment was not controlled or implemented by the 27 
council. 28 
 29 
I say it’s much like if a taxing authority said in 1990 that 30 
you’re going to have to pay a 2 percent surcharge on every 31 
widget you buy and then in 2007, even though they hadn’t enacted 32 
a way to collect that, said you guys owe seventeen years worth 33 
of surcharges now. 34 
 35 
One of the options, the preferred option, for the reduction in 36 
minimum size and a commercial hard quota is internally 37 
inconsistent.  I would ask you to explore that as you discuss 38 
it.  One tries to cap fishing mortality and the other increases 39 
fishing mortality and finally, this issue of discards and size 40 
limits. 41 
 42 
Discards seems to me to have become almost a mantra, that 43 
discards shall not occur, discards shall not occur.  Minimum 44 
size limits have been a tool of fisheries management for over a 45 
hundred years.  They can work under the right circumstances.  46 
Yes, some fish die when they’re discarded.  The stock 47 
assessments that we do balance that death and discard versus the 48 
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gains you get by allowing fish to live longer and reproduce 1 
longer. 2 
 3 
I would suggest that it might be helpful for this council to get 4 
someone from the Science Center to come out to one of the 5 
meetings and just give you a basic Fish Science 101, how these 6 
things work and how growth, fecundity, and the balance works, so 7 
that you can know a little bit better about what you’re talking 8 
about when you’re dealing with minimum size limits. 9 
 10 
Discards can occur.  They’re not always bad and sometimes they 11 
can be solid.  Even though discards are going on in management, 12 
it can be good.  Thank you very much and I would be glad to 13 
answer any questions. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any questions of Dr. Nelson?  Thank you, 16 

Russ.  With that, Leslie March.  Is Leslie out of the room?  17 
I’ll come back to her.  She may have left for the day.  Mr. 18 
Zales is next, Mr. Bob Zales.  Ms. Baker, you will be after Mr. 19 
Bob Zales. 20 
 21 
MR. ZALES:  Bob Zales, II, representing Panama City Boatmen.  22 

I’ve got two things and one real quick.  In this envelope, I’ve 23 
got a marine mammal permit for interaction with marine mammals.  24 
I got three of these in the mail and no fishery I play with 25 
qualifies for this permit. 26 
 27 
There’s about a dozen people in Panama City that got these same 28 
packages.  One guy got six of them and he’s got one boat.  All 29 
we hear is budget and all we hear is we don’t have money.  30 
Clearly, somebody is wasting a lot of money in sending this out, 31 
the cost of the envelope and the cost of the several pages 32 
inside. 33 
 34 
Somebody in the Fisheries Service needs to address this.  The 35 
other thing is VMS and charterboats.  I sent, and I think his 36 
last name is Purcell and it’s Omar Purcell with law enforcement 37 
in St. Pete, an email with a copy to Wayne and I copied Roy with 38 
it. 39 
 40 
Undoubtedly, charterboats who have dual permits and are required 41 
to have VMS are required to make their call-in on every time 42 
they leave the dock to go fishing.  In many cases this time of 43 
year, some of those boats are fishing three times a day if 44 
they’re fishing for king mackerel.  That’s three calls a day and 45 
I’m assuming they have to make the same call three hours before 46 
they come to the dock and so you’re looking at six calls per 47 
boat. 48 
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 1 
None of the charterboats that I’m aware of in the Panhandle that 2 
I’ve talked to were aware of this requirement and so every one 3 
of them is in violation.  They’re all concerned about that, 4 
because they understood that when all this was passed that even 5 
though they had to carry the VMS when they were under charter 6 
that they were not going to have to operate the VMS, only when 7 
it was commercial, because it was passed for commercial 8 
purposes. 9 
 10 
That is the problem and in talking to Omar, he was telling me 11 
that they’re still trying to work all this out and they’re not 12 
sure if they’re going to enforce the every trip deal with the 13 
phone call or if they’re just going to do it one time a day or 14 
what the deal is, but that’s not good enough. 15 
 16 
We need a black-and-white situation.  We’ve got some Florida 17 
Marine Patrol law enforcement officers running around in the 18 
Panhandle that are writing tickets on issues that they shouldn’t 19 
be writing tickets on, because they do not know the law.  We do 20 
not need to have this continued, because some of these guys are 21 
going to be out there and the potential exists for them to have 22 
a problem. 23 
 24 
We need to get this fixed one way or another.  We need some 25 
notice to these people as to what the requirements are and what 26 
they have to do and what they don’t have to do and trying to get 27 
the phone call to get their own PIN number -- 28 
 29 
Bill Archer, who is a dual permit person, on Friday tried to 30 
call the number to get his PIN number and got a message that the 31 
guy was out of the office and call back later.  He couldn’t call 32 
to comply, because he didn’t have a PIN and couldn’t get a PIN 33 
because nobody was in the office.  That’s the problem and 34 
basically, that’s it.  If you’ve got any questions, I’ll be glad 35 
to answer them. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Walker, I’ll come to you, but I guess 38 

I’m going to first ask either Mr. Teehan or someone from 39 
enforcement if you had any discussions with Mr. Omar about this 40 
and would like to try to respond.  I think it’s unfair to ask 41 
you to respond if you didn’t know about the problem until right 42 
now.  Does anybody -- No?  Hal, no? 43 
 44 
MR. HAL ROBBINS:  I know about the email. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do you want to -- All you know is the email 47 

and you really haven’t had a chance to look into it or -- Bob, 48 
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you might want to let him try to respond a little bit and then 1 
we’ll get to Ms. Walker’s question. 2 
 3 
MR. ROBBINS:  I’m aware of the email.  Omar Purcell is a VMS 4 

technician and he sent the email to me.  He didn’t describe it 5 
quite the way that Mr. Zales did, but obviously there are a 6 
number of people in the charter industry that weren’t aware that 7 
they had to make these declarations, though it seemed quite 8 
clear by regulation and during the council meetings, as Mike 9 
pointed out in an email to me.  That’s about all I can tell you 10 
at this point. 11 
 12 
I know this was discussed for many, many years, long before I 13 
started attending these meetings, and there may have been some 14 
times where this was described in a different fashion, but 15 
that’s the regulations as written. 16 
 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  Bob, we need to send, I guess, a Fishery Bulletin 18 

out to the dual permitted vessels explaining these are the 19 
requirements, to clear up any confusion, and that would help? 20 
 21 
MR. ZALES:  They need to know something, Roy.  I found out about 22 

it by accident.  I don’t have a dog in this hunt.  I sold my 23 
commercial permit several years ago, partly because of these 24 
kinds of situations that were coming up. 25 
 26 
In this discussion -- You were here for most of this and Dave 27 
McKinney was involved in most of it, but all the discussion that 28 
went on with 18, 18A, 18B, the whole thing in that whole 18 29 
process that went on for five or six or seven years, there was a 30 
situation of trying to figure out how to handle this. 31 
 32 
Dave and Bob Spaeth and I, we worked on some things and did this 33 
and the understanding from us was that -- Like I said, for a 34 
charterboat, if you were operating -- It’s illegal to operate 35 
both.  You can’t charter and commercial fish on the same trip.  36 
That’s against the law and they all know that. 37 
 38 
The understanding was that if you were operating under charter 39 
that clearly you were required to have the VMS, but it didn’t 40 
have to be operational while under charter, because it’s not 41 
required for a charterboat. 42 
 43 
When you went commercial fishing, you called in and you got your 44 
PIN and you did your normal thing that they normally do with the 45 
VMS system and that’s the way they’ve been operating.  According 46 
to what Mike has told me and we’ve gone in and looked at it -- 47 
Clearly, it’s written that way in the regulations, but these 48 
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guys don’t read regulations everyday and so they need something. 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  We’ll work on getting a Fishery Bulletin out to 3 

those folks. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Teehan, do you have more to add to that 6 

or is it a different question?  If it’s a different question, 7 
I’ve got to go to Ms. Walker. 8 
 9 
MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to say, Bob, to get with me and we’ll 10 

get with NOAA and we’ll try to make sure that our Division of 11 
Law Enforcement understands what’s going on and we’ll try to 12 
clear this situation up. 13 
 14 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Zales, you talked about a marine mammal 15 

interaction permit and that’s the first time I’ve ever heard of 16 
that.  Can you tell me if that permit is to be able to feed 17 
them, pet them, kill them? 18 
 19 
MR. ZALES:  I was jokingly talking to somebody and it says if 20 

you have an interaction and you’ve had this permit -- As long as 21 
you had the interaction and if you hurt them, all you had to do 22 
was call in and report it and it was good to go.  A lot of guys 23 
are out there and -- Some of them would like to hurt them and 24 
they would think this would work, but that won’t work and so we 25 
can’t use it that way. 26 
 27 
No, this is it.  It’s a Marine Mammal Authorization Program 28 
Mortality and Injury Reporting Form.  This is for mostly net 29 
fisheries and also, the pelagic longline fishery.  Nobody in the 30 
charter business that I know of has any permit to do any of that 31 
type fishery, but yet they’re all getting it. 32 
 33 
I understand the reason why, is because the people in the marine 34 
mammal section of Roy’s office just took a shotgun blast and 35 
checked everybody that had a license and so if you have a 36 
Florida SPL, have a fishery permit or whatever, they got these 37 
and in many cases, they got multiple of them. 38 
 39 
I got three.  I’ve got one Florida SPL and I got three of them.  40 
One charter guy, he got six and he’s got one boat.  That’s all 41 
we’re looking at.  I continually hear that we don’t have money 42 
for recreational data and all this kind of stuff, but they’ve 43 
got plenty of money to mail stuff. 44 
 45 
MS. WALKER:  Explain to me what that permit allows you to do. 46 

 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hold on.  Let’s let -- If we’re going to ask 48 
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that question, let’s not ask Mr. Zales that question.  Let’s ask 1 
someone from the Permits Office or from Roy’s shop that 2 
question.  With that, while you’re figuring out how to answer 3 
that question, Mr. Horn had a question. 4 
 5 
MR. HORN:  I just wanted to follow up with Bob’s request for 6 

information about dual permitting and charter.  I would also 7 
like the Southeast Office to let folks know who have a 8 
commercial vessel that also recreational fish on that vessel 9 
what their requirements are and the law is for them, should they 10 
choose to go out on the 4th of July and taking their family out 11 
fishing on their commercially registered fishing vessel with a 12 
VMS.  What do they do or don’t have to do? 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It seems as if Dr. Crabtree has some 15 

notification issues regarding that.  Mr. Zales, I think that 16 
probably concludes the questions for you and we will now let -- 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  I haven’t seen what Bob has.  I suspect it is an 19 

incidental take deal under the Marine Mammal Protection Act.  I 20 
suspect they were mailed all to all permit holders and some 21 
people have multiple permits and so they got multiple copies of 22 
it, but I would have to see it.  I would be happy to talk to you 23 
after the fact, Bob, about all of these issues. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The only thing I’ll say to that is at least 26 

they merged the list and just sent multiple in one envelope and 27 
so there was some cost savings there. 28 
 29 
MR. ZALES:  They didn’t send them in one envelope.  They sent 30 

three and I have three of these. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You just put them in one envelope.  Okay, 33 

Bob.  We understand your concerns, which is certainly they 34 
shouldn’t be sending stuff to folks who shouldn’t be getting it, 35 
if there is an issue of waste there.  Let Dr. Crabtree check 36 
into it and get back with you on that.  With that, we will go to 37 
Ms. Baker.  Did Ms. March return to the room?  She may have left 38 
for good. 39 
 40 
MS. BAKER:  Pam Baker with Environmental Defense.  On the 41 

grouper IFQ, you heard last time that the AP had finished its 42 
first draft of what they felt were some good options for the IFQ 43 
plan and the council decided to go ahead and proceed with 44 
scoping. 45 
 46 
I was a little disappointed it didn’t make it onto this agenda 47 
and I guess the document hasn’t been written yet, but I urge you 48 
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to try and have that ready for the next meeting and get scoping 1 
moving on that. 2 
 3 
We’ve heard a lot about the fact that industry wouldn’t 4 
necessarily support this at the time, but I think we need to get 5 
the process started, so people can start thinking about it and 6 
think about how IFQs compare with the other alternatives that 7 
are coming. 8 
 9 
Also, on the control dates for grouper, we’re getting a few 10 
years past when the control date was set and I’ve heard some 11 
people say we should be out there fishing hard, because the 12 
council will move the control date like they always do.  I would 13 
urge you to do whatever you can do to refresh it or remind 14 
people that the control date is in place and that you intend to 15 
stick with that, if you do. 16 
 17 
This morning in Amendment 30, there was a lot of discussions of 18 
trip limits and size limits and things and I think we know that 19 
in most cases those create derby fisheries and so I hope that 20 
you’ll keep in mind how we might ultimately try to move all of 21 
those into a multispecies program, so that we don’t have to go 22 
through the size limits and all that kind of thing that ends up 23 
shifting effort and causing a derby and all that kind of stuff. 24 
 25 
On the recreational fishery, I hope you’ll get the AP -- 26 
Schedule a meeting for the Recreational Advisory Panel so that 27 
they can get started and come up with some ideas as quickly as 28 
possible to follow Amendment 27 that will have the short season 29 
and small bag limits and other things and try to come up with 30 
some better options for that and ultimately, for the other reef 31 
fish fisheries as well. 32 
 33 
Finally, I just want to remind you to continue to think about 34 
the total mortality limit methodology, which is separating the 35 
management of the sectors and allowing each to benefit from 36 
their efforts to reduce bycatch, and in turn, not to have to 37 
suffer if other sectors aren’t able to reduce their bycatch.  38 
Thank you. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Baker.  Are there any 41 

questions?  Thank you, Pam.  With that, did Ms. March return to 42 
the room?  No.  That concludes all of our public testimony then.  43 
We certainly want to thank everyone for taking the opportunity 44 
to be here today with us and to give us public testimony.  Mr. 45 
Krebs, yet again, you didn’t turn in a card?  We’re being 46 
lenient today, but next time, we may not be as kind.  Go ahead, 47 
David. 48 
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 1 
MR. KREBS:  David Krebs, Ariel Seafoods, and just quick 2 

comments.  Willy Ward and Mr. Tucker and a few others have been 3 
up and I’m bringing this same message from Greg Abrams Seafood 4 
as well.  We really do need to take warsaw out of the deepwater.  5 
These fish are going to be dead and it’s a waste.  You guys 6 
really, really, really need to do that. 7 
 8 
I don’t know if you want to put an incidental with it so that 9 
nobody can target them.  In the fishing business, we always know 10 
that fishermen look for every loophole there is in a management 11 
scheme, but the fact remains that if a warsaw is incidentally 12 
caught, which they are on every snapper boat that goes snapper 13 
fishing, that fish is dead. 14 
 15 
You really should consider that and my other comments are that I 16 
still encourage the council to move forward with a multispecies 17 
IFQ, as quick as possible.  The data is still there, 1993 to 18 
2004.  We said the logbook records were there and we have a good 19 
list of the historical participants in the fishery and how 20 
they’ve survived through snapper management and how they’re 21 
still surviving today.  That’s it and thank you again, Mr. 22 
Chairman, for taking my comments. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, David.   25 

 26 
MS. WALKER:  Thank you for being here.  I wanted to ask you this 27 

earlier and forgot about it, but Environmental Defense has on 28 
their website, and I’ll be glad to give you this, a copy of a 29 
consumption advisory due to mercury on red snapper and I would 30 
ask you two questions. 31 
 32 
Do the dealers normally post this in your fish houses and does 33 
it seem to affect the sale of red snapper when a consumption 34 
advisory on mercury comes out? 35 
 36 
MR. KREBS:  We do not post anything yet.  To my knowledge, 37 

nobody has required it by law.  As everyone that’s been in this 38 
industry for any length of time can remember, the mercury scare 39 
associated with swordfish in the early 1970s, where the 40 
government was actually cutting swordfish in half to get a 41 
sample and there was all these Ryder trucks going down the 42 
highway and not because it was illegal to have the fish or 43 
possess them, but they just didn’t want to have them whacked in 44 
half where they would lose their value for a mercury sample. 45 
 46 
I think that the public knows that an open-water fish -- A lot 47 
of them carry mercury and it’s up to the public what they want 48 
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to do with it, but as to my knowledge at this point -- We don’t 1 
post anything and nor are we required to label anything. 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  I was asking you, does it seem to affect your sales 4 

when an alert comes out like this? 5 
 6 
MR. KREBS:  No, we’ve not seen -- As a matter of a fact, king 7 

mackerel, in the last three years, has done nothing but increase 8 
in value and that’s one of higher mercury fishes out there. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Krebs.  That now concludes 11 

our public testimony and as always, we are glad that everyone 12 
could take the time to come and give us that testimony.  We’ve 13 
heard some discussions on warsaw and other things today and 14 
while you don’t always get a lot of time in any one meeting, 15 
these are long processes and they start with just discussions 16 
about items like that and all the way through scoping, public 17 
hearing, and then the many times you get to address us here at 18 
these meetings as well.   19 
 20 
We certainly appreciate having all those comments and you taking 21 
the time to do that.  With that, we’re going to move on into our 22 
regular committee schedule.  You should have in front of you 23 
somewhere -- They were passed out at the lunchtime break all the 24 
various committee reports and what we will try to do is go to a 25 
point where we can have our closed session for recommendations 26 
to National Marine Fisheries Service regarding a recreational 27 
panel or several panels. 28 
 29 
We will have that full council closed session at the end of the 30 
day, but we will be going forward then and our first committee 31 
report -- I’m not certain who will be handling it for us, but it 32 
should be Tab J.  It looks as if Ms. Foote is going to do that 33 
for us.  34 
 35 
What’s being handed out now?  We may need some of that for what 36 
we’re -- It’s an aquaculture item?  Before we get started, since 37 
this may have -- It looks like it’s a summary of all the action 38 
items within the aquaculture.  Did you ask for that, Ms. Foote, 39 
to help make this clear or where did this originate from? 40 
 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  It came from Andy Strelcheck. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We know there is no difference between it 44 

and what is in the document?  I don’t want this to get confused. 45 
 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I think that is a handout from Andy 47 

Strelcheck and there were two of the proposed management 48 
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measures that are in Ms. Foote’s report that were deferred to 1 
the full council for other action and I think he was preparing 2 
this to respond to that.  That was, I think, Action 3 and Action 3 
6 that were deferred back to the full council for action. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s fine, but I’m trying to figure out 6 

though what is different -- Why are we getting a new document 7 
and how is it different than the management alternatives within 8 
the document that we looked at at the committee level or is 9 
there any difference?  Andy, could you speak to that?  Where are 10 
you, Andy?  Andy handed something out and is not here to speak 11 
to it. 12 
 13 
MR. HENDRIX:  I think this is in support of some comments he was 14 

going to make later. 15 
 16 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Yes, he was going to make them 17 

later, when we get to those. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re here, guys.  That’s what I’m -- Ms. 20 

Foote, can you explain and get us started here? 21 
 22 
MS. FOOTE:  We requested further written documents to consider 23 

at full council.  I believe this document must be everything we 24 
considered, plus the two fully written items that we had 25 
requested.  I haven’t looked at it yet, but my minutes of the 26 
committee meeting will jump us to this, I believe.  I haven’t 27 
seen this before this moment though. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That certainly bears the possibility of 30 

causing confusion to this discussion. 31 
 32 
MS. FOOTE:  I apologize for not previewing it. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  So that you have a chance to look at this, 35 

we’re going to move on ahead then.  We will move to a different 36 
committee and I apologize for that.  These are the types of 37 
things we prefer not to have happen.  Let’s go to Tab I then 38 
and, Ms. Morris, if you could lead us through the Administrative 39 
Policy Committee. 40 
 41 

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 42 

 43 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you.  Everybody should have a handout which 44 

is the summary of the Administrative Policy Committee Report.  45 
It’s Tab I, as the chairman just announced. 46 
 47 
The committee was convened early at one o’clock, because of 48 
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flight delays involving members of other committees due to bad 1 
weather.  All the members of the committee, except Joe Hendrix, 2 
were present.   3 
 4 
The agenda was adopted, adding an issue under Other Business to 5 
discuss the potential solutions to large numbers of email 6 
comments overwhelming the council email system.  Dr. Crabtree 7 
presented the discussion by the NOAA workshop held on annual 8 
catch limits, ACLs, and accountability measures, AMs.  His 9 
report is under Tab I, Number 3.   10 
 11 
Mr. Swingle reported on discussion of ACLs and AMs from the 12 
council chairmen and executive director’s meeting as follows.  13 
The PowerPoint under Tab I, Number 4 was partially presented at 14 
the scoping hearing held at our March meeting.   15 
 16 
Those conclusions and scoping comments were presented at the ACL 17 
and AM workshops, Dr. Crabtree reported, and therefore, were not 18 
repeated.  The PowerPoint did indicate the guidelines for ACLs 19 
and AMs would be available for our upcoming August Meeting.   20 
 21 
In Tab I, Number 4a, the Pacific Fishery Management Council 22 
summarized its proposal to address ACLs and AMs.  They use a 23 
science-based precautionary approach to setting harvest levels 24 
and in-season monitoring of its stocks that are designed to 25 
prevent overfishing.  They feel this approach has been 26 
effective. 27 
 28 
In Tab I, Number 4b, the North Pacific, Gulf of Mexico, 29 
Caribbean, Pacific and South Atlantic Fishery Management Council 30 
indicate how they proposed using precautionary approaches to 31 
address overfishing of their stocks.   32 
 33 
In Tab I, Number 4e, the council chairs and executive directors 34 
recognized the councils have taken somewhat different approaches 35 
and felt NOAA Fisheries needed to provided guidelines for ACLs 36 
and AMs that are as flexible as possible.  Mr. Swingle noted 37 
that it appears that National Marine Fisheries is planning to 38 
include great flexibility in the guidelines. 39 
 40 
Ms. Morris pointed out that during the March meeting the 41 
Administrative Policy Committee suggested each management 42 
committee that met in June might spend time discussing AMs and 43 
how they might work.  Committee members discussed ACL and AMs 44 
and how to develop them.  45 
 46 
The committee passed the following motion without objection, and 47 
on behalf of the committee I so move, that the staff pull 48 
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together options for ACLs and AMs; that management committees 1 
meeting here in June discuss ACLs and AMs as part of their 2 
agenda under Other Business; and finally, the Administrative 3 
Policy Committee, at the August meeting, will try to pull all of 4 
those things together for a recommendation to full council. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 7 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 8 
 9 
MR. GILL:  It may be just me, but it looks to me that the motion 10 

that talks about committees meeting here in June -- The intent 11 
of that was to discuss this week those items and, of course, 12 
that’s done and so perhaps we could -- If I’m correct, we could 13 
move that to the next meeting, to be consistent with the 14 
recommendation. 15 
 16 
MS. MORRIS:  That’s fine, but I would note that Reef Fish did 17 

discuss AMs and not in general, but in the context of specific 18 
scoping and draft documents that we’re working on. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think the other part of this motion is the 21 

workup by staff that would help have those committees look at it 22 
next time as well and so I think the motion can be still 23 
somewhat germane to the next meeting as well.  Any further 24 
discussion?  Hearing no further discussion, all those in favor 25 
say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 26 

 27 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Phil Steele presented an update of a NOAA 28 

Fisheries workshop on drafting Limited Access Program Referendum 29 
Guidelines in a PowerPoint which you can find at Tab I, Number 30 
5.  He indicated that NOAA Fisheries guidelines will be 31 
available before the August council meeting and he would present 32 
an update at that time. 33 
 34 
Mr. Swingle discussed the Magnuson-Stevens Reauthorization Act’s 35 
provisions for Section J, Committee and Advisory Panel, which 36 
provided the new charge of the SS and you can see that at Tab I, 37 
Number 6.  The committee reviewed the draft sections of the 38 
council’s SOPPs, Standard Operating Procedures and Policies, in 39 
which staff had indicated the new provision of MSRA and that’s 40 
at Tab I, Number 7. 41 
 42 
Mr. McLemore pointed out the section of new language for the 43 
SSCs on page 5 of Tab I, Number 7 that applies to disclosure of 44 
financial interest and recusal.  That section was incorrect.  45 
The committee approved a motion without objection, and I so 46 
move, changes in SSC stipend language “only members who are not 47 
state or federal employees,” and repeat the same stipend 48 



  68 

language in Section C.  We recommend these changes as amended to 1 

the full council. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 4 

 5 
MS. WALKER:  Ms. Morris, I’m sorry.  I must have stepped out 6 

during your meeting, but was the stipend also discussed for the 7 
APs?  I know the Magnuson Act allows for it. 8 
 9 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes, that’s exactly what this motion would do.  It 10 

would add the stipend language to the section of the SOPPs on 11 
APs, which was not in the draft that was prepared by staff. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any further discussion?  Hearing no 14 
further discussion, all those in favor say aye; same sign for 15 
all those opposed.  Hearing none, the motion passes. 16 
 17 
MS. MORRIS:  Staff was instructed to insert after “subsection 18 

(j)”, “of Magnuson-Stevens Act” in the same section.  They added 19 
language on page 6.  The added language on page 6 was revised to 20 
read:  “Subject to the availability of appropriations, the 21 
Secretary will pay a stipend to members of the SSC or AP”.  Is 22 
that a motion? 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think the motion led you to doing that, is 25 

what I’m understanding, and then that doesn’t have to be a 26 
motion. 27 
 28 
MS. MORRIS:  The committee discussed what might be done to 29 

address the problem caused by over 16,000 public comments 30 
received on Amendment 27/14 via email.  The council’s current 31 
spam filtering software requires twenty seconds to process each 32 
message and this led to a thirty-one-hour period where council 33 
email was unusable.   34 
 35 
Mr. Atran is considering a contract with a third party to 36 
receive public comment on behalf of the council.  Mr. Atran felt 37 
the current anti-spam program that the council was using is 38 
superior and excludes most of the junk mail efficiently, even 39 
though it couldn’t handle the large volume of comments on 27/14. 40 
 41 
Ms. Morris recommended that council staff investigate how NOAA 42 
Fisheries and other councils manage large volumes of public 43 
email comments.  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Ms. Morris.  Any other business 46 

under this section? 47 
 48 
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MR. GILL:  It seems to me that the problem relative to the 1 

emails -- Those kinds of drives are driven by some organization 2 
or association, exhorting members and like-minded folks to do 3 
such a thing.   4 
 5 
They create the situation and one of the things that we might do 6 
in the meantime, while waiting for Mr. Atran to look at other 7 
possibilities, is send a letter to most of the organizations and 8 
associations that have an interest in council business, telling 9 
them of the problems and the fact that it inhibits normal 10 
business, et cetera, and request that they do not do it and 11 
consider receiving those emails themselves and collating them 12 
and sending them at one time. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We had quite a bit of committee discussion 15 

about that and certainly we want those comments.  They’re a good 16 
public comment, as any other public comment, and I think Mr. 17 
Atran had been in discussion with them to try to alleviate the 18 
situation once we found it occurring. 19 
 20 
MR. PERRET:  The source of the 16,700 or whatever the number was 21 

-- The organization and members I know, or I’m confident, felt 22 
sure that their input was valuable and I don’t think this 23 
sentence reads very well.   24 
 25 
I’m sure those 16,000-plus don’t consider their email junk mail 26 
and Mr. Atran felt that the current anti-spam program that the 27 
council was using is superior and excludes most of the junk 28 
mail.  I don’t think we’re saying those 17,000 emails were junk 29 
mail, are we? 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No, I don’t think that was the intent.  I 32 

think his intent, when he was speaking to it in committee, was 33 
that it was able to exclude most of the spam and the spam that 34 
we were receiving and other things that weren’t supposed to be 35 
getting to those boxes. 36 
 37 
MR. ATRAN:  You’re correct.  We get 600 to 1,200 pieces of spam 38 

per day and that’s what I was referring to as junk mail. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We will be looking for a technological 41 

solution to this as we move forward, so that we don’t have this 42 
problem in the future.  With that, we will move on to -- Ms. 43 
Foote, have you had enough time?  I don’t think you probably 44 
have.  Do you think you’re okay? 45 
 46 
MS. FOOTE:  As okay as I’m going to be.   47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s go back to your report and see, 1 

because I would like to -- That’s a little bit of our heavy 2 
lifting that we have left to do within the context of the 3 
meeting and I would like to at least get one of those done, if 4 
we could, today. 5 
 6 

JOINT REEF FISH/MACKEREL/RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 7 

 8 
MS. FOOTE:  What I would like to do is there’s two sections that 9 

the committee deferred action on, but if it’s okay with you, 10 
we’ll just continue in order in the report and break away from 11 
the committee report and go to those items in order. 12 
 13 
The Joint Reef Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee met on June 5.  14 
We considered the recommendations of the Ad Hoc Aquaculture AP 15 
and I’ll run through if we made any changes or not.  In Action 16 
1, Types of Permits, the committee took no action and stuck with 17 
the preferred alternative that we had, which is require a NMFS 18 
permit to operate a marine aquaculture facility in the Gulf of 19 
Mexico EEZ. 20 
 21 
Section 4.2, Action 2, Duration of the Permit, we listened to 22 
the AP’s motion.  We took a vote and recommend that it be 23 
Alternative 2(c), twenty years.  The summary appears to say that 24 
it’s twenty years with twenty-year renewal increments.  I don’t 25 
remember that we agreed with twenty-year renewal increments.  I 26 
thought what we passed was just the twenty years. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think probably the way we should do this, 29 

Ms. Foote, is if when you finish an action if you’ll pause a 30 
moment and see if anyone want to make a -- We’ll help you pause 31 
and see if anyone wants to make a different action on that item 32 
and if not, we will keep moving. 33 
 34 
MS. FOOTE:  I just wanted to point that out before I jumped into 35 

reading the actual motion, because on the first one, Action 1, 36 
there was no motion.  Action 2, the committee motion was to 37 
recommend that the council amend the AP’s preferred alternative 38 
and replace it with Alternative 2(c), twenty years.  The 39 
committee moved that. 40 

 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion on Action 2.  42 

Let’s step back in the document to the front page on Action 1 43 
and make sure there is no one who wants to change the preferred, 44 
make a motion or discussion regarding the preferred. 45 
 46 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Back on Action 1, I’m sorry, and I probably 47 

should have caught this in committee, but there’s a separate 48 
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handout from the committee report that has the actions for the 1 
aquaculture amendment on it and I notice on Alternative 1 for 2 
Action 1 that there’s a reference to an EFP for scientific 3 
research activities. 4 
 5 
That reference to scientific research activities should be 6 
deleted or rephrased, because we can’t regulate scientific 7 
research.  That’s excluded from the definition of fishing and so 8 
maybe it should say something about conducting aquaculture 9 
activities or exploratory activities or whatever. 10 
 11 
MS. FOOTE:  The handout that he’s reading from reads the same in 12 

Action 1 as the actual amendment on page 12.  I’m not 13 
disagreeing with you, Mike, but that’s how it’s been reading 14 
within Alternative 1. 15 
 16 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I should point out we have not really had a 17 

chance to go through that amendment and review it in my office, 18 
due to other priorities. 19 
 20 
MS. FOOTE:  What you’re saying, Mike, is if you were on this 21 

committee then you would raise your hand and say to delete 22 
“exempted fishing permit”? 23 
 24 
MR. MCLEMORE:  The alternative is fine, except that you can’t 25 

issue an EFP for scientific research, because EFP authorizes 26 
activities that would otherwise be prohibited by our 27 
regulations, but we can’t regulate scientific research, because 28 
that’s exempted from the definition of fishing under the 29 
Magnuson Act. 30 
 31 
We issue letters of acknowledgement when someone wants to 32 
conduct research that would otherwise be questionable and they 33 
submit a research plan and the agency issues a letter of 34 
acknowledgement of that research.  That way, if the researcher 35 
gets boarded, they have some cover. 36 
 37 
An EFP is a different animal than an LOA and as I said, we can’t 38 
issue it for scientific research.  It’s just the reference to 39 
scientific research that I would delete. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The sentence would read -- Alternative 1 42 

would read: No action, an exempted fishing permit for conducting 43 
aquaculture activities would be required, deleting the words 44 
“scientific research.” 45 
 46 
MS. FOOTE:  I’ll make that motion. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Foote makes that as a motion, to change 1 

in Action 1, Alternative -- Delete the words “scientific 2 
research” and it’s seconded by Ms. Morris.  Is there any 3 
discussion?  Any objection?  Hearing none, the motion passes.  4 

Hearing no change of preferred alternative, then that takes us 5 
to Action 2. 6 
 7 
The committee motion of a preferred alternative -- I don’t know 8 
why we’re referring to the AP’s preferred alternative, because 9 
at this point, we should start to refer to committee preferred 10 
alternatives.   11 
 12 
We might list that it was an AP preferred alternative, but we’re 13 
starting to adopt those as a council and not as an AP, just for 14 
reference as we see this with the AP wording on it.  The 15 
committee motion then would be to adopt Action 2(c), twenty 16 
years, but it’s written wrong and there’s no twenty-year renewal 17 
increments. 18 
 19 
MS. FOOTE:  It’s written wrong in the brief summary you were 20 

just handed, but if you go back to the amendment, page 16 in the 21 
amendment, you would be changing it to 2(c).  I would suggest 22 
that we change the motion as it’s written and delete the words 23 
“amend the AP’s preferred alternative” and replace it --  24 
 25 
MR. PERRET:  Karen, anything about renewal increments? 26 

 27 
MS. FOOTE:  The committee did not consider that. 28 

 29 
MR. PERRET:  I have just one other question.  The permit would 30 

be for twenty years and there’s an annual evaluation.  If they 31 
follow the rules, everything is fine.  If they don’t follow the 32 
rules, they can lose the permit?  Somewhere in this document we 33 
have that type of language? 34 
 35 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 36 

 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re into discussion now regarding the 38 

committee motion. 39 
 40 
MR. HORN:  I had a lot of mixed emotions about this, but I think 41 

the original preferred, ten years, is a lot more practical.  A 42 
twenty-year permit -- Maybe somewhere else it’s the thing to do, 43 
but I think this is going to be something new and ten years is a 44 
long time for an experiment, even though it may work perfectly 45 
and hopefully it would, should it happen. 46 
 47 
I speak against the twenty-year.  I would like the preferred ten 48 
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year with a five-year renewal.  It just needs to be monitored.  1 
There’s a lot of things that could go wrong and I think ten 2 
years is too long or twenty years is too long to find out that 3 
it was a mistake.  Even five is too long, but I understand the 4 
need to have a longer period of time to plan your operations.  I 5 
would support the ten-year with a five-year renewal and I speak 6 
against the committee motion. 7 
 8 
MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to concur with Mr. Horn.  Do we need a 9 

motion to change that? 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Certainly a substitute motion would be in 12 

order, if you would like to do that, or you could vote against 13 
this motion and then we could go through that process. 14 
 15 
MR. TEEHAN:  It’s already our preferred, ten with five-year 16 

increments. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It was a preferred coming out of committee, 19 

as I’m remembering. 20 
 21 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Actually, if this motion were to 22 

fail, the committee’s motion, then it would automatically revert 23 
back to the ten years and it may be reviewed in five-year 24 
increments.  You’ve taken no action to add the AP’s motion to 25 
that document and so that’s what the current language says and 26 
that was adopted by the council at the last meeting. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We can just defeat the current motion and it 29 

would stay at ten years and five-year increments.  I’ve got a 30 
bunch of hands up and Dr. Crabtree is first. 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  My question -- If we don’t change this, but if we 33 

do go with twenty years, then we need to reach some decision 34 
about the renewal period, because right now it’s open ended, it 35 
seems to me.  The ten years says renewed in five-year 36 
increments, but twenty, we took it off and I don’t know what 37 
that would be. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Then I would either recommend you amending 40 

this motion or we can deal with renewals after this motion 41 
either goes up or down.  Renewals is in the previous document as 42 
the preferred and so it would revert back to something that did 43 
have renewals dealing with it. 44 
 45 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I would speak in favor of the twenty year and 46 

realizing that we have provisions in here for evaluating this on 47 
an annual basis.  There are some checks and balances in there 48 
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that would allow that permit to be cancelled or withdrawn, 1 
should they not meet the terms of our permit. 2 
 3 
MR. HENDRIX:  I would speak in favor of the twenty years, too.  4 

It’s going to be very important from the standpoint of 5 
encouraging development of this industry, as well as there’s 6 
already a provision in the document that has a regular reporting 7 
requirement for the operators. 8 
 9 
MR. ADAMS:  I’ll support twenty years also, because I think it’s 10 

a matter of general business that would you put together a 11 
business plan and go to the bank -- If you can’t guarantee that 12 
you’re going to be able to operate for more than ten years, it’s 13 
going to be extremely hard to get any kind of a loan and once 14 
again, this permit doesn’t say that if these people are bad 15 
operators or causing problems that they can’t be shut down on an 16 
annual basis.  This has nothing to do with the quality of their 17 
operation. 18 
 19 
MR. HORN:  I have to renew all my permits every two years, but I 20 

think a ten-year initial timeframe is enough to get an operation 21 
going, up and running and get the bugs worked out of it.  In 22 
terms of financing, we have seen in the past brought before this 23 
council applications for permits that were just bogus financial 24 
ventures, where they were trying to create a mariculture 25 
facility in order to sell stock and it was bogus. 26 
 27 
It happened more than once.  You may have that now, I don’t 28 
know, but I think ten years is a long time.  It’s not a ten-year 29 
drop dead date.  You’ve got a ten-year re-permitting system and 30 
if you’ve done everything good and you’re a good business 31 
manager, you can convince your finance companies or your banks 32 
or whomever you’re going to borrow money your from, your buddy, 33 
or if you’re going to use your own money.  I think ten years 34 
with a five-year renewal to start up with is very good. 35 
 36 
MR. GILL:  I understand Roy’s concerns, but I would ask a 37 

question.  As it stands now, would not the process be that the 38 
permit would expire and he would have to reapply for a new 39 
permit, which is not all that dissimilar from a renewal, except 40 
probably more work.  If that’s the case, if that’s true, then if 41 
you have a long extended permit that’s probably better than a 42 
straight renewal. 43 
 44 
MS. WALKER:  I would ask Mr. Hendrix, what kind of money would 45 

we be talking about?  I’m trying to decide between ten years and 46 
twenty years and I see both points, but what kind of money would 47 
they be borrowing?  Have you got a ballpark figure? 48 
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 1 
MR. HENDRIX:  It’s difficult to make a flat statement like that, 2 

but it’s going to be a substantial investment, certainly in 3 
excess of a million-and-a-half or $2 million. 4 
 5 
MS. WALKER:  You feel like banks will not be agreeable to loan 6 

on a ten-year permit with five-year -- Is that what you’re 7 
saying? 8 
 9 
MR. HENDRIX:  The twenty-year permit is going to be much more 10 

attractive than a ten-year permit, from a business plan 11 
structure. 12 
 13 
MR. MINTON:  Unfortunately, we have a long history of, as Phil 14 

described it, bogus attempts at securing monies through 15 
stockholders and so forth.  We’ve been exposed to that off of 16 
our shores several times and as much as I would like to 17 
initially support the twenty years, I really feel like we need 18 
to go a little slower and go with ten years with five-years with 19 
annual reviews, to make sure that the people that are out there 20 
are actually going to be the people that are getting this job 21 
done.   22 
 23 
This potential industry has suffered tremendously from folks 24 
that have been able to get monies through investors and then all 25 
of a sudden they’re not there anymore and so I think it will 26 
take a little more work to get this going and I think that’s the 27 
right thing to do at this time.   28 
 29 
I don’t think we need to help make it easy, at this point, for 30 
persons to go out there and supposedly secure permits and then 31 
get investors and so forth with the track record that we have 32 
onboard right now.  I would like to support twenty years and I’m 33 
not going to be around hopefully at this place, but later on, we 34 
obviously always have the opportunity to come back and readdress 35 
this after we have seen a proven track record. 36 
 37 
We’ve got permits off of Alabama right now that started off 38 
where the guy wanted to do an experiment.  Then he comes back 39 
four or five years later and he wants to expand it.  He never 40 
did the experiment first, but he’s got permits now, issued 41 
through Corps, and never did anything happen. 42 
 43 
I’m real gun-shy with it.  As much as I want to support 44 
aquaculture and get this going, I’m just gun-shy at this point.  45 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Minton.  With that, since we 48 
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do -- Like I said, there’s three different committees to form 1 
this committee and so certainly everyone has had an option to 2 
talk about this and learn about this.  With that, we will vote 3 
it up or down.  All those in favor of the committee motion, 4 
raise your hand; all those opposed same sign.  The motion fails. 5 

 6 
That reverts us back to the preferred option that was in the 7 
previous amendment document that we were working with, which is 8 
ten years and renewed in five-year increments. 9 
 10 
MS. FOOTE:  Now we’re on Action 3 and the committee took no 11 

action.  We deferred to full council, until we were able to see 12 
the written suggestions from the AP and I believe that the 13 
handout that you recently got shows those written additions, 14 
which is basically a -- It’s in light-colored print about 15 
improving law enforcement capabilities.   16 
 17 
It’s on the second page of the handout.  That’s what we have in 18 
front of us now.  The committee took no action on it, but wanted 19 
to see this in writing.  How do you want to handle it, Mr. 20 
Chairman? 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Refresh me -- The preferred alternative in 23 

our previous document was alternative -- 24 
 25 
MS. FOOTE:  It was Alternative 3, which this encompasses all of 26 

Alternative 3, but it adds the law enforcement issues to the 27 
list. 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s make sure I understand this correct, 30 

Ms. Foote, then.  If we truly wanted to add the language in 31 
(iv), we would have to basically amend that language right now, 32 
correct? 33 
 34 
MS. FOOTE:  In (iv)?  Do you mean in (iii)? 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  In 3(iv). 37 

 38 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes, we would need to add that, although it has 39 

several dot, dot, dots and question marks, but we would need to 40 
add that.  That’s how it was presented. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Gill, you have a look of confusion. 43 

 44 
MR. GILL:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  As I see the law enforcement, 45 

it’s annotated with a (c), which says it’s the third of the (a) 46 
and (b) on the first page and it’s not related to sub-numeral 47 
(iv).  It might be that that’s where it was supposed to be, but 48 
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as I see how it’s written, it’s not connected to (iv).  It’s 1 
separate.  2 
 3 
MS. FOOTE:  It appears to be a cut-and-paste from page 167. 4 

 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Strelcheck, would you get to a mic, 6 

please?  If you could help us out here, since this is some of 7 
your work here.  I know you didn’t intentionally confuse us and 8 
so try to help us out of this quandary. 9 
 10 
MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  I won’t take full credit for it.  The 11 

information that we’ve included is some additional law 12 
enforcement actions that were included in the document in a 13 
later section. 14 
 15 
We’ve moved those into the range of alternatives, because those 16 
are not plans that the facility would submit to us.  That’s why 17 
they are a separate sub-option, (c).  You’ll also note that 18 
there’s a sub-option (d) that was added as well that is a use-19 
it-or-lose-it provision.  That was also requested by the 20 
committee at a later time, during the committee session. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  This really should -- There’s (a), (b), (c), 23 

and (d) and then the little roman numerals are all possibilities 24 
under -- Just under (b)?  Okay.  I understand now and maybe 25 
others do too. 26 
 27 
MS. MORRIS:  I would like to ask Mr. McIlwain and Mr. Hendrix -- 28 

In (d) there, what would be the right number of years for the 29 
use-it-or-lose-it provision? 30 
 31 
MR. HENDRIX:  I think that’s something for the NOAA Fisheries 32 

group, the IPT, to discuss and come up with a recommended 33 
number, after further research, the number of years there.  I 34 
don’t think that’s something for the council necessarily to 35 
decide. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Swingle, could you refresh the council 38 

and myself on where we stand in this document and where we’re 39 
trying -- What deadlines or -- As people in testimony said, 40 
there are no deadlines, but what was our planned schedule for 41 
this document? 42 
 43 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Your planned schedule is to take 44 

this to public hearings and there is a motion further on in the 45 
committee motions that Ms. Foote is presenting for you all to 46 
approve it for public hearings in the second week of July and at 47 
seven places and then it would come back before the council at 48 
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its August meeting, but we would not take final action on it 1 
until the November meeting, because we need to implement an EIS 2 
and that has a forty-five-day comment period.   3 
 4 
Final action would have to be deferred to November.  That was 5 
the timeline and I guess it would be important to get these 6 
changes in here.  I think, as Mr. Hendrix indicated, that little 7 
line with the dots and the question mark is just someone needs 8 
to confer a little more with the enforcement group and see when 9 
that’s a likely occurrence of something and provide some new 10 
language.  This document is still being revised by the IPT. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Help me, Mr. Hendrix.  The use-it-or-lose-it 13 

provision, the X years, how does the development of operations 14 
is considered to be occurring when?  I’m a little confused at 15 
how that plays into this, unless that’s how you determine 16 
whether they’ve actually had a start.  Is that it?  Ms. Morris 17 
is shaking her head and so that would be some level of activity. 18 
 19 
MR. HENDRIX:  In the discussion at the Ad Hoc Aquaculture 20 

Committee, this was brought up, as well as discussion in the 21 
committee meeting.  The intent here, and correct me if I’m wrong 22 
other committee members, was to create a provision that heads 23 
off what Mr. Minton was mentioning, someone acquiring a permit 24 
and not performing on the permit. 25 
 26 
What I would be prepared to do is make a motion here, if that 27 
makes sense, to insert numbers and finish the sentence here.  I 28 
think that’s probably the best way to handle it, if that’s 29 
acceptable to the chairman and the rest of the council. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I believe it would be acceptable and 32 

certainly we have to make a motion to even include these items 33 
into this section and so if you can -- If you’re prepared to do 34 
so, please do so. 35 
 36 
MR. HENDRIX:  I would move that we insert, with operations 37 
within X years, insert “two years”.  Development of operations 38 
is considered to be occurring when the aquaculture equipment is 39 
installed in the water. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s an insertion into (d) and I would 42 

think your motion would further want to add (c) and (d) to the 43 
items under Preferred Alternative 3. 44 
 45 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes, that would be the intent. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear a second for that motion? 48 
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 1 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I’ll second it. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. McIlwain seconds.  We’ve had a little 4 

discussion around the table as we’ve kind of developed what was 5 
Section (c) and (d) and how it got to this point in the 6 
document.  Is there any further discussion? 7 
 8 
MR. GILL:  I’m certainly not an expert in this area, but given 9 

what has to happen, it seems to me that those kinds of numbers 10 
would drive an operation looking to have a permit to have a 11 
substantial amount of their work done before they ever get the 12 
permit.   13 
 14 
Otherwise, they’ll run out of time under this provision, it 15 
would seem to me.  It seems awfully tight, is where I’m coming 16 
from.  I have some concerns that what we’re putting in there 17 
basically precludes anybody, because somebody is not going to 18 
invest a couple of million dollars and then say, oh, by the way, 19 
I think I need a permit. 20 
 21 
They’re going to basically do some preliminary work to get to 22 
the permit level and then once they get the permit, then they’ll 23 
start actively investing the monies. 24 
 25 
MR. HORN:  What difference does it make if somebody wants to get 26 

a permit and maybe things change and they don’t want to fool 27 
with it.  It’s not going to hurt anything.  To require them to 28 
do it in two years may or may not be enough time. 29 
 30 
I don’t see the purpose of -- It doesn’t matter.  It’s just the 31 
cost of a permit and if he gets started, he’s going to have to 32 
have a lot of other things that everybody is going to know 33 
about, but if he’s not doing anything, there’s nothing to know 34 
about and so it doesn’t matter. 35 
 36 
He’s not going to be -- He’s going to be out there in front of 37 
God and everybody, out there on the water, and everybody in the 38 
world is going to know about it.  I don’t see the purpose of a 39 
two-year use-it-or-lose-it, if that’s what I’m understanding you 40 
all to say, because I can’t hardly hear you and we sure can’t 41 
read that board from back here. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Ms. Walker and then I might actually ask for 44 

someone to explain the rationale of the use-it-or-lose-it, or at 45 
least how it was discussed earlier or maybe by the AP. 46 
 47 
MS. WALKER:  I would look at it like this and Vernon touched on 48 
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it a while ago, about people who come in speculating and decide 1 
that they’re going to get this permit, but they really don’t 2 
have plans to follow through with it and they’re just going to 3 
wait and see what happens. 4 
 5 
If they’re allowed to keep that permit for the full ten years, 6 
they may stop someone legitimate, who really has the backing and 7 
the money, from jumping out there and getting a permit that 8 
really will do it.  I would support the limitation that we have 9 
in (d). 10 
 11 
MS. FOOTE:  I was just going to see if you wanted at the 12 

beginning, Joe, to under Action 3 to insert (c) and (d), so that 13 
the motion would show where we’re putting that.  At the very 14 
beginning, put “under Action 3”. 15 
 16 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  He will certainly accept that. 19 

 20 
MR. MINTON:  The permits that I’ve been familiar with thus far 21 

that have been issued have been issued for an area.  The area is 22 
then checked and based on the environmental conditions and 23 
things there, they either approve that area or not.  That permit 24 
then gives that entity exclusive use of that for aquaculture. 25 
 26 
If they don’t use, as Ms. Walker said, raising that same thing, 27 
you could tie up a whole bunch of areas with guys getting 28 
permits, possibly to use them or not to use them, but then just 29 
to sell them later on.  That’s why I think the use-it-or-lose-it 30 
is very important, because we don’t want to have this 31 
speculation on people buying off chunks of the Gulf or 32 
permitting chunks of it up. 33 
 34 
DR. MCILWAIN:  That’s basically the rationale that was discussed 35 

at the AP meeting and that’s why we insisted that they not tie 36 
up these areas.  We felt that there should be a fairly limited 37 
number of areas across the Gulf that would really be suitable 38 
for this and that if they not using the thing that they’re going 39 
to be tying up some areas that people who are legitimate 40 
operators could actually come in and utilize. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve developed some rationale and with 43 

that, it seems everybody has had an opportunity to read the 44 
motion.  Is there any further discussion?  Hearing none, all 45 
those in favor of adding (c) and (d) say aye; all those opposed 46 
same sign.  The motion passes. 47 
 48 
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MS. FOOTE:  Action 4, the committee moved and on their behalf, I 1 
recommend that -- The motion was to (1) Recommend to council 2 
they allow the aquaculture of all marine species in the Gulf 3 
managed by the Council and (2) send letter to NMFS to request 4 
they include HMS species with the exception of bluefin tuna. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 7 

discussion? 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  Can you remind me, Karen, why we did the exception 10 

of bluefin tuna?  We’re not actually doing that.  We’re just 11 
requesting the HMS Division to allow for aquaculture and so why 12 
are we exempting --  13 
 14 
MS. FOOTE:  The rationale in the discussion was that there were 15 

many international treaties that wouldn’t allow it and so it was 16 
going to be a waste of time to ask for it, is my summary of the 17 
discussion. 18 
 19 
MS. WALKER:  I would ask -- I think aren’t there several 20 

countries who are now harvesting young bluefin tuna and raising 21 
them in cages or pens?  It’s being done currently in other 22 
countries and so it’s just illegal in the United States? 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, can you respond? 25 

 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  There are binding ICCAT conditions on bluefin 27 

tuna, on farming it and all that, and so the concern was that if 28 
we asked HMS to do that that it wasn’t necessarily that they 29 
wouldn’t or couldn’t do it, but it was that it would slow down 30 
the whole thing for long periods of time.  I think that was, as 31 
much as anything, the rationale of don’t go there and let’s ask 32 
them to do the ones that aren’t subject to binding ICCAT 33 
regulations. 34 
 35 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I have a very vague answer from our office in 36 

Silver Spring about this when this came up the other day by 37 
email and apparently HMS needs to promulgate regulations to 38 
implement the provisions of ICCAT in terms of farming bluefin 39 
domestically and that has not yet been done. 40 
 41 
MS. WALKER:  I understand that, but the council is asking and 42 

requesting NMFS HMS to allow aquaculture of HMS species.  43 
Wouldn’t it be more appropriate for them to come out and say 44 
we’ve developed this plan for aquaculture of HMS species; 45 
however, we omit this species.  Why should we be omitting a 46 
species? 47 
 48 
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MR. MCLEMORE:  Good question. 1 

 2 
MS. WALKER:  I see no reason for this council to do that and I 3 
would like to amend the motion if I can, to eliminate “with the 4 
exception of bluefin tuna”. 5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  I would like to make a substitute motion to delete 7 
everything after the word “council”.  It would just say “allow 8 
the aquaculture of all marine species in the Gulf managed by the 9 
council.”  That would be the preferred alternative.  I’ll give a 10 

rationale if I have a second. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear a second? 13 

 14 
MR. GILL:  I’ll second it. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Gill seconds.  Go ahead with your 17 

rationale, Ms. Morris. 18 
 19 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m just uncomfortable and I know we’ve had 20 

conversations before about the idea of capturing highly 21 
migratory species and ranching them in the Gulf of Mexico and 22 
that sounds like what we’re talking about here and because of 23 
the complications with HMS, it’s not really our business anyway.   24 
 25 
It wouldn’t be an action in our -- We can send a letter to them 26 
whenever we want.  It doesn’t have to be a management action in 27 
our plan and so I would just prefer to go ahead with the part of 28 
the alternative which is to allow the aquaculture of all marine 29 
species managed by the council in the Gulf. 30 
 31 
MR. HENDRIX:  A number of the HMS species would make attractive 32 

aquaculture candidates and the intent of this is not for 33 
capturing wild fish and on-growing, the sea ranching concept.  34 
To have those fish available also provides an opportunity for 35 
stock enhancement work with a species. 36 
 37 
DR. MCILWAIN:  In our discussions with the AP, there wasn’t much 38 

sentiment for sea ranching and there was no sentiment, to my 39 
knowledge, for particularly sea ranching of bluefin tuna.  We 40 
would like to have the opportunity to look at yellowfin. 41 
 42 
Yellowfin has been spawned and they’re rearing fish and they can 43 
be put out in cages and reared and so we didn’t want to exclude 44 
that, because that is a fairly high-value fish.  I think Panama 45 
is an example of where that is currently being done and so that 46 
was the reason for, one, excluding bluefin but yet asking that 47 
HMS species could be included. 48 
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 1 
MR. HENDRIX:  The life cycles of several tunas have been closed 2 

and they’re raising bluefin tuna in cages in Japan now.  Like 3 
Dr. McIlwain stated, the opportunity for growing yellowfin tuna 4 
is there, too.  There are two places in the world currently 5 
working on raising fingerlings and making them available for on-6 
growing.  That’s the idea with this. 7 
 8 
The other thing about the way the application is going to be 9 
structured is it’s going to have to be approved by NOAA 10 
Fisheries.  If the application states that they’re going to 11 
catch wild fish and on-grow them, I don’t see that passing 12 
either this council or the NOAA Fisheries Southeast Regional 13 
Office. 14 
 15 
MS. WALKER:  I speak in opposition to the substitute motion, 16 

because the AP had indicated that there were some HMS species 17 
that were acceptable and the reason I made the amendment to 18 
remove the bluefin tuna from the motion is because we don’t 19 
manage those species anyway.  We can just ask HMS to consider 20 
allowing aquaculture of HMS species and it’s their place to 21 
decide whether or not bluefin tuna are acceptable. 22 
 23 
MR. PERRET:  Basically, what I wanted to say has been said, but 24 

let me sum it up this way.  We want to provide an opportunity or 25 
I think this council wants to provide an opportunity for 26 
properly regulated aquaculture.  27 
 28 
Private industry is going to do more than government.  I don’t 29 
think we need to tie their hands anymore on telling them what 30 
they can or cannot do.  I think we’ve got to give them the rules 31 
and regulations, but let them decide, from a business 32 
standpoint, what species they may or may not be able to make 33 
money with.  There’s all sorts of potential for enhancement of 34 
stocks and so on.  I just don’t think we need to restrict 35 
species for them to work with.  Thank you. 36 
 37 
MR. TEEHAN:  I think I’m comfortable with the language of all 38 

species that the council manages, because that pretty much deals 39 
with the non-indigenous species, but are we addressing the 40 
genetic concerns anywhere in here? 41 
 42 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes, that is in the document. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, it seems as if -- 45 

 46 
MR. MINTON:  Just for clarification, Bill, that leaves out all 47 

the highly migratory.  If that’s what you understand, it will 48 
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leave out yellowfin. 1 
 2 
MR. TEEHAN:  I guess I’m sorry, Vernon, but all I was concerned 3 

about was non-indigenous species of the Gulf.  I’m not even 4 
addressing the highly migratory at this point. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The board is full with this substitute 7 

motion.  Let’s vote it either up or down and then that will 8 
either have us clear the board or it will take us back to an 9 
amendment to the previous committee motion.  All those in favor 10 
of the substitute motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  11 
The substitute motion fails. 12 
 13 

That takes us back to the amendment to the motion, to eliminate 14 
“with the exception of bluefin tuna” from the committee motion.  15 
Any further discussion regarding that?  Most of the substitute 16 
motion was discussion regarding that. 17 
 18 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I have just a clarification then.  In the 19 

committee report, the committee motion was to send a letter to 20 
NMFS and that’s a little bit different from what’s in the other 21 
one and I so suggest the committee motion. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The committee motion I think is correct on 24 

the board, but it may have been a little confused in the other 25 
thing.  Let’s vote on the amendment to the committee motion, 26 
which would eliminate the words “with the exception of bluefin 27 
tuna”.  All those in favor of the amendment say aye; all those 28 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes.  That is eliminated from 29 

the previous motion and that takes us back to the committee 30 
motion that has been amended. 31 
 32 
MS. FOOTE:  I would like to clarify that the committee motion is 33 

suggesting that as the preferred alternative. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s right, because there was no -- 36 

 37 
MS. FOOTE:  We had a preferred alternative before and -- 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You modified it as a preferred alternative.  40 

It’s Alternative 4 still, but it was modified by committee.  41 
You’re wanting to keep the preferred tag? 42 
 43 
MS. FOOTE:  I’m wanting to say that this is preferred. 44 

 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Could we make that note, please, so that we 46 
all know what we’re voting on.  The motion as amended is to have 47 
as the preferred alternative in Action 4, Alternative 4:  (1) 48 
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allow the aquaculture of all marine species in the Gulf managed 1 
by the council and (2) send a letter to NMFS to request they 2 
include HMS species.  Is there any discussion? 3 

 4 
MR. MINTON:  I just have a point of clarification.  May I ask 5 

Joe a question, please?  Joe, later on in the document, don’t 6 
you prohibit any genetic enhancement of stocks?  I thought that 7 
was pretty clear in the document early on. 8 
 9 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes, there’s another clause that was added and I 10 

was just trying to find that.  Once I find it, we’ll ask Mr. 11 
Strelcheck to help us out with that, but we did discuss that at 12 
great length at the committee meeting and it’s included 13 
somewhere here. 14 
 15 
MR. MINTON:  If we come to it and it’s not, Mr. Chairman, I 16 

would like to make sure that it is, please. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Minton, be ready to do that if we don’t 19 

come to it. 20 
 21 
MR. GILL:  In regards to Item 2 there, the process relative to 22 

this amendment is the amendment goes forward and in parallel, we 23 
send a letter to NMFS.  The amendment proceeds and is adopted 24 
and will not have at that point, I would presume, HMS in it.  If 25 
they come back favorable, we have to revise the amendment, 26 
correct? 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, would you try to shed a little 29 

light on the procedure that would occur? 30 
 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think you would have to revise anything.  32 

At least the way I’m looking at this, your amendment and your 33 
rulemaking would go forward.  HMS would write you back saying 34 
yes, we’re willing to consider this and I would guess they would 35 
then have to amend the HMS plan and go through a whole 36 
rulemaking. 37 
 38 
Whether they would do that or not, I have no idea.  I can have 39 
discussions with them prior to the next council meeting to see, 40 
but they may have to go through their own version of this 41 
amendment and what time plan that would play out in, I have no 42 
idea. 43 
 44 
MR. GILL:  I think that would be helpful, Roy, to clarify what 45 

we’re actually doing here and so we’re all fully aware down the 46 
road. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions regarding this?  We’ve 1 
had quite a bit of discussion on this.  All those in favor of 2 
the amended motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 3 
motion passes. 4 
 5 

With that, it’s getting late in the day and we are going to have 6 
our closed session for the full council and so with that, I 7 
would suggest that we start clearing the room.  We will stand 8 
recessed until tomorrow morning at 8:30. 9 
 10 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:15 o’clock p.m., June 6, 11 
2007.) 12 
 13 

- - - 14 
 15 

June 7, 2007 16 
 17 

THURSDAY MORNING SESSION 18 
 19 

- - - 20 
 21 

The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 22 
Great Room of the W Hotel, New Orleans, Louisiana, Thursday 23 
morning, June 7, 2007, and was called to order at 8:30 o’clock 24 
a.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If everybody could, take the conversations 27 

outside or please take a seat.  As a reminder, for those who are 28 
checking out today, checkout is at noon.  Tina has also asked to 29 
remind everyone if you’re like myself and forgot your 30 
certificate of government exemption of taxes that she has some 31 
for you.  Please fill that out and hand that in at your checkout 32 
so that we don’t have to try to back ourselves out of those 33 
taxes afterwards, because that’s more difficult. 34 
 35 
With that, we are going to resume business this morning.  We 36 
were dealing with Tab J, the Summary of the Joint Reef 37 
Fish/Mackerel/Red Drum Committee.  As I’m keeping score, we had 38 
just finished Action 4 or at least we were on Action 4 and 39 
moving to Action 4.5, I believe. 40 
 41 
MS. FOOTE:  We’ll go back to the committee minutes and after a 42 

good night’s rest, we’ve had further reflection and I understand 43 
one of the council members would like to make some changes to 44 
something we’ve already addressed, but some good additions.  If 45 
it’s okay, we would recognize Joe. 46 
 47 
MR. HENDRIX:  Thank you, Karen.  Under Section 4.4, Species 48 



  87 

Allowed for Aquaculture, there was some discussion in the 1 
Advisory Committee and in an earlier document we had, we also 2 
included this discussion, to not allow non-native species or 3 
transgenic species to be used for aquaculture in the Gulf of 4 
Mexico.  I would like to make that in the form of a motion, that 5 
we include that under our Preferred Alternative 4. 6 
 7 
MR. TEEHAN:  Second. 8 

 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion and a second.  Has everyone 10 

caught up with where this is going?   11 
 12 
MS. FOOTE:  That’s under Action Item 4, correct? 13 

 14 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes, 4.4, Action 4.  If I can expand on that, the 15 

committee discussed it in pretty good length and everyone was 16 
pretty much in concert that we need to get started with this 17 
slowly and the use of non-native species in the Gulf is not a 18 
good idea at this point, nor transgenic species, until we have 19 
more information on what potential environmental impacts these 20 
may have. 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding the change, 23 
the motion and amendment?  Hearing none, all those in favor of 24 
the motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion 25 
passes. 26 
 27 
MS. FOOTE:  On Action Item 5, the committee’s motion actually 28 

was a no action motion.  It was to remain with our preferred 29 
alternative. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  For those trying to follow along, the 32 

preferred alternative is Preferred Alternative 4 and it’s to 33 
have NOAA Fisheries evaluate each proposed aquaculture system on 34 
a case-by-case basis to ensure reliable offshore growing system 35 
technology is used to provide environmental safeguards.  Are 36 
there any changes there?  Seeing no hands, Ms. Foote. 37 
 38 
MS. FOOTE:  The committee deferred action on Action Item 6 and 39 

if we could take a minute, your handout that you received 40 
yesterday contains some additional language, as the committee 41 
requested, and Andy Strelcheck could explain that briefly to us. 42 
 43 
MR. STRELCHECK:  The advisory panel had recommended that we 44 

bring forward the siting criteria that was already in the 45 
document and the committee also wanted to take a look at some 46 
revised language, based on that AP recommendation. 47 
 48 
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What we’ve done is essentially take a table at this point that 1 
lists criterion as well as the agencies that have authority to 2 
regulate that criteria and placed it under Preferred Alternative 3 
3 as a list of potential criteria that could be used by the 4 
agency in which to determine siting criteria for aquaculture 5 
facilities. 6 
 7 
We’ve also added an Alternative 4.  The intent is just to 8 
provide another example for the council, not necessarily to 9 
adopt both these alternatives and Alternative 4 is just a 10 
general alternative that does not specify what criteria would be 11 
used, but that that would have to be determined at some later 12 
point by NOAA Fisheries Service. 13 
 14 
MS. FOOTE:  Thank you.  As it stands right now, the council has 15 

a Preferred Alternative 3.  The committee requested that we 16 
consider this additional language, but to add it, I believe the 17 
full council would need to vote on that. 18 
 19 
MS. MORRIS:  I would move that the newly configured Preferred 20 
Alternative 3 be the preferred alternative. 21 
 22 
MR. GILL:  Second. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded by Mr. Gill 25 

that we add the -- It’s kind of in a tabular format or a matrix 26 
format, the criterion in the Preferred Alternative 3.  Is there 27 
any further discussion regarding adding those criteria?  Hearing 28 
none, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  29 
The motion passes.  Do we have a motion to add Alternative 4? 30 
 31 
MS. FOOTE:  I would like to move that. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion to add the Alternative 4 as 34 

presented in your handout, as Mr. Strelcheck referenced.  Do I 35 
hear a second?  Ms. Morris seconds. 36 
 37 
MR. HENDRIX:  As far as this goes, it’s redundant and one of the 38 

concerns that I have, as well as a number of the ad hoc 39 
committee members had, was that we really want NOAA Fisheries to 40 
utilize the list of criteria in Preferred Alternative 3 now and 41 
review these in great detail. 42 
 43 
Alternative 4 really discusses utilizing the results of other 44 
agency’s reviews as criteria for the permitting process and we 45 
really don’t -- I don’t think the council wants that to happen.  46 
I think they want this to remain under NOAA Fisheries. 47 
 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The way I’m reading that, Joe, is that -- 1 

Andy, help me if I’m steering wrong here, but was Alternative 4 2 
really a different way to do exactly what was in Alternative 3, 3 
but just list the siting criteria would include the requirements 4 
and then you list the agencies and the difference is in the 5 
other matrix format that you actually spell out the criteria and 6 
which agency is in charge of that particular criteria and is 7 
that a fair assessment of that Alternative 4? 8 
 9 
MR. STRELCHECK:  Yes, we were just trying to provide a couple of 10 

different ways to present the same information.  If you want to 11 
be less specific, you could adopt Alternative 4 as well. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  4 really is redundant of 3 if we’ve already 14 

adopted 3, but it’s just a way of being less specific about 15 
those criteria and the agency in charge of those.  Do you all 16 
want this in there, even if it is in fact that, as we know 17 
understand the Alternative 4 a little better?  Do you want to 18 
leave it?  It’s fine.  It’s going to be the same discussion as 3 19 
and so I don’t think it’s a big deal.  All those in favor say 20 
aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 21 
 22 
MS. FOOTE:  The next item the committee considered was Action 7 23 

and we did not change our preferred alternative, which was about 24 
buffer zones.  We chose not to restrict access around marine 25 
aquaculture facilities. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Anybody want to do anything here? 28 

 29 
MR. HENDRIX:  I think it’s going to be important to have some 30 

limited access on these facilities, but not necessarily from a 31 
buffer zone standpoint so much so as excluding certain 32 
activities from the activities around the aquaculture 33 
operations. 34 
 35 
There will be liabilities for the operations.  Things like other 36 
boats working around offshore cages could damage the nets and 37 
allow escapes of fish and propellers from boats cutting mooring 38 
lines on cages and that sort of thing.  There needs to be a 39 
limited access to the site itself.  Whether we need a buffer 40 
zone for that, I’m not sure.  I would like to hear some more 41 
discussion about it. 42 
 43 
MR. HORN:  Is there information on other facilities elsewhere 44 

and how much of an area would be necessary if there were buffer 45 
zones?  Would it need to be a hundred yards or a quarter of a 46 
mile?   47 
 48 
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There are a lot of areas to consider, but I’m not a big fan of 1 
buffer zones, because these things could create a place that 2 
fishing may be approved, with the food drifting out of the 3 
facilities.  There may be a pile of fish right on the outside 4 
and folks may want to get up there and catch them, for one 5 
reason or another. 6 
 7 
Is there information on other areas that have buffers and how 8 
big how they are and what is considered necessary by the 9 
industry? 10 
 11 
MR. HENDRIX:  The standard practice is define an area for the 12 

operations and you’ll have to include within that the anchors on 13 
the bottom and since there’s generally a three or four-to-one 14 
scope on the anchoring lines, that extends well beyond the 15 
cages. 16 
 17 
Also, there are other considerations, like allowing areas for 18 
moving the cages around so that you can rest the bottom 19 
underneath them.  My original idea was that you include that in 20 
the area requested as the site of operation and that they would 21 
not be that great.  You wouldn’t be talking about a quarter or a 22 
half-mile.  I think you would be talking about a couple hundred 23 
yards. 24 
 25 
MR. ADAMS:  Anybody that gets close enough to these things to 26 

damage the nets will be liable.  That would be a vessel 27 
collision and they would be liable for any damage they caused, 28 
including the cost of the release of the fish or the loss of the 29 
fish, profits, downtime, et cetera.   30 
 31 
Because you put a buffer zone there is not going to make them 32 
any more or less liable than they would be with or without a 33 
buffer zone.  The aquaculture facility is welcome to put up 34 
buoys warning people of operations and asking people to stay 35 
back as far as they can to prevent collisions, but I don’t think 36 
that they can rope off areas, under Freedom of Fish Acts. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Horn’s question about any experience with 39 

buffer zones, I don’t know whether you would call them buffer 40 
zones or not, but my only experience is in two states with 41 
oyster reefs.  Where I’ve worked, we do require that other 42 
oyster reefs cannot be within a certain distance, but there is 43 
no prohibition of other type fishing activity and, of course, 44 
that’s a water bottom lease. 45 
 46 
I’ve got real mixed feelings about buffer zones.  Number 1, I 47 
think there should be some sort of assurance to try and protect 48 
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the individual and their investment.  On the other hand, I don’t 1 
want to restrict areas any more than we have to for any other 2 
uses. 3 
 4 
I think in the permit application -- I wouldn’t want to say yes, 5 
buffer zones without any definite restrictions, but in the 6 
permit application and so on, I think each one is going to have 7 
to be looked at on an individual basis and go from there. 8 
 9 
Just saying yes, you’ve got to have a buffer zone and not giving 10 
any specifics, I think some may want to try and take advantage 11 
of that and prohibit fairly large areas, which I certainly don’t 12 
want to see any more restrictions than absolutely necessary. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’ve got two people on the list and if we 15 

don’t hear a motion to change something, we’re going to move on 16 
after that, because this is much the same discussion you had in 17 
committee with the three different committees working on this. 18 
 19 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  One, I am concerned about having a buffer zone, 20 

but my question is for Joe.  Joe, how are these things normally 21 
marked?  How would somebody know the area?  Is it buoys or -- 22 
 23 
MR. HENDRIX:  Typically, there are buoys at the periphery of the 24 

aquaculture area that mark the zone that’s been permitted and 25 
they’ll have signs indicating this is an aquaculture area.  26 
There are underwater ropes in place and stay away in other parts 27 
of the world. 28 
 29 
MS. WALKER:  I would like to ask Mr. McLemore a question.  I 30 

know the new language in the Magnuson-Stevens Act talks about 31 
restricting fishing such as MPAs and would that language have 32 
anything to do with these buffer zones or areas around 33 
aquaculture sites? 34 
 35 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Probably so.  That’s a modification to 303(b) 36 

(2), which authorizes the councils to close areas.  It just 37 
basically says you can restrict fishing within certain areas and 38 
there’s a list of conditions that you have to meet to do it and 39 
basically, it has to be best available scientific information 40 
and include criteria to assess the conservation benefit, a 41 
timetable for monitoring and based on assessment of impacts, 42 
benefits and impacts.  I think you probably can get there if -- 43 
I don’t think it precludes you from doing this is what I’m 44 
saying.  You need to do some additional analysis in the 45 
amendment. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, Ms. Foote, I’ll turn it back to 48 
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you. 1 
 2 
MS. FOOTE:  Under Action Item 8, the committee listened to the 3 
AP motion and concurred that we should adopt the Preferred 4 
Alternative 2 as written, with the addition of “to be” in Item 5 
(b) after “report all fish”, i.e., report all fish to be landed. 6 

 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion to modify our 8 

previously Preferred Alternative 2. 9 
 10 
MS. FOOTE:  Correct, under 2(b). 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion regarding the motion?  13 
Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed like 14 
sign.  The motion passes. 15 
 16 
MS. FOOTE:  The next item, the committee motion was to recommend 17 
to the council to add to Section 4.8, Action 8, a subsection 18 
(j), which would require an annual report with a template to 19 
address activities in all of these areas. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Can we back up for just a second?  I saw Mr. 22 

Hendrix’s hand come up right as you were trying to read that 23 
motion. 24 
 25 
MR. HENDRIX:  Ms. Foote, under 4.8, Action 8, Record Keeping and 26 

Reporting, the committee also recommended that under -- We had 27 
the discussion at the council meeting that these items be 28 
included and I wanted to make sure that under (d), Notification, 29 
(iii), entanglements and interactions with marine mammals and 30 
endangered species and that migratory birds be included in that. 31 
 32 
MS. FOOTE:  We’re coming to that in two more motions, I think. 33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion regarding the motion?  35 
Hearing no discussion, all those in favor say aye; all those 36 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 37 
 38 
MS. FOOTE:  The next committee motion was to recommend to the 39 
council to add “migratory birds” to the end of Section 4.8, 40 
Action 8, Preferred Alternative 2(d) (iii). 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 43 
discussion?  All those in favor say aye; all those opposed like 44 
sign.  The motion passes. 45 
 46 
MS. FOOTE:  The next committee was to recommend to the council 47 

to insert a use-it-or-lose-it provision at an appropriate place 48 
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in the amendment. 1 
 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That was done under -- 3 

 4 
MS. FOOTE:  We’ve already handled that and we’ll move on, if 5 
that’s okay.  The last committee motion was to recommend to the 6 
council to approve the aquaculture amendment for public hearings 7 
to be held July 9th through 12th in Biloxi, Madeira Beach, Orange 8 
Beach, New Orleans, Destin, Galveston, and Corpus Christi. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion for public 11 

hearing sites.  Has anyone rethought their public hearing sites?  12 
Any further discussion or any additions?  Hearing none, is there 13 
any objections to the committee locations?  Hearing none, the 14 
motion passes. 15 
 16 
MS. FOOTE:  The last item of business of the committee was to 17 

hear a status report on the appointment of members to the Ad Hoc 18 
Review Panel for Red Drum.  Mr. Swingle indicated that all 19 
members listed in Tab D have been appointed except for the NMFS 20 
person.  The Southeast Fishery Science Center has been requested 21 
to appoint a person to fill that position.  Mr. Chairman, that 22 
concludes my report. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Swingle, do you want to give that list 25 

again, just so it’s on the record? 26 
 27 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  The state representatives were Mike 28 

Buchanan  from Mississippi, Mark Van Hoose from Alabama, Randy 29 
Pausina for Louisiana, Mike Murphy for Florida, and Mark Fischer 30 
for Texas.   31 
 32 
The SSC and SAP representatives were Ken Rose, Harry Blanchet, 33 
Jessica McCawley, and Elbert Whorton for that group.  Then the 34 
stakeholders group, you picked Eugene Raffield from Florida and 35 
Grey Cane from Alabama is the two stakeholders.  All of these 36 
people have indicated they will serve.  There was supposed to be 37 
on NMFS representative and my email to Alex requesting they name 38 
someone went astray and so we’ll follow up with Alex. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Swingle.  Is there any other 41 

business to come under this section?  If not, we will move on.  42 
We’ve already completed the Administrative Policy Committee 43 
Report and we will be moving to the Mackerel Management 44 
Committee report, Tab C, and Mr. Adams. 45 
 46 

MACKEREL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 47 

 48 
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MR. ADAMS:  Everyone should have a handout from Tab C, the 1 

Mackerel Committee.  The committee members present were Degraaf 2 
Adams as chair, Vernon Minton as vice chair, Roy Crabtree, Bill 3 
Daughdrill, Karen Foote, Philip Horn, and Bill Teehan. 4 
 5 
The agenda was adopted as written.  The minutes of the March 28, 6 
2007 meeting were approved as written, but with the stipulation 7 
to add a list of participants. 8 
 9 
Mr. Adams reviewed the report, noting that it included 10 
recommendations for moving the SEDAR assessment to 2008 -- Let 11 
me point out right quick to everyone that you have two Tab C 12 
handouts.  One of them, up in the top left-hand corner, says 13 
“Revised” and so that’s the one that everyone should be looking 14 
at, the revised report. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s make sure everyone has that, Degraaf.  17 

Does anybody not have the revised report? 18 
 19 
MR. ADAMS:  There was a report of a meeting that was held on 20 

April 23, 2007.  Mr. Adams reviewed the report, noting that it 21 
included recommendations for moving the SEDAR assessment to 22 
2008, with the tentative timing of the data, assessment, and 23 
review workshops.   24 
 25 
He also stated that the report included information on the 26 
content of Amendment 18, which is the South Atlantic Council 27 
TAC, and the timing for completion.  Finally, he noted the 28 
schedule for completion of Amendment 19 to the CMP FMP.  29 
 30 
Regarding the scoping document for Amendment 19 to the CMP FMP, 31 
Dr. Leard reviewed Action 1 of the Scoping Document options, 32 
noting that the two alternatives would either retain the 33 
existing fluctuating boundaries or set a fixed boundary at the 34 
Miami-Dade/Monroe County line that would create separate CMP 35 
FMPs for the Gulf and South Atlantic.   36 
 37 
Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 38 
that the council add an alternative to Amendment 19 that would 39 
set the boundary at the jurisdictional boundary between the Gulf 40 
and the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion 43 
regarding the committee motion?  All those in favor of the 44 
committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 45 
motion passes. 46 

 47 
MR. ADAMS:  Dr. Leard then reviewed the options under Action 2 48 
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regarding permits.  The committee made no recommendations for 1 
changes to these options. 2 
 3 
The committee also recommends, and I so move, that the scoping 4 
document, and this is Amendment 19, be approved for scoping 5 
meetings and that staff be give editorial license to revise the 6 
purpose and need section to more appropriately reflect the 7 
councils’ reasoning for the separation of the CMP FMP. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 10 
discussion?  Hearing none, is there any objection to the 11 
committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 12 
 13 
MR. ADAMS:  Following additional discussion, the committee 14 
recommends, and I so move, that scoping meetings for Amendment 15 
19 be held at the following locations:  Galveston, Texas; New 16 
Orleans, Louisiana; Madeira Beach, Florida; Panama City, 17 
Florida; Orange Beach, Alabama; and Biloxi, Mississippi. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion regarding these public 20 

hearing site locations?  There’s a question from Mr. Perret of 21 
what is the timeframe we’re trying to hold these public hearings 22 
in. 23 
 24 
MR. ADAMS:  We are supposed to have the Amendment 19 approved by 25 

the council for public scoping at this meeting, which we now 26 
have done so, and I believe we are in agreement with the South 27 
Atlantic on the timing of this 19, because Amendment 19 is still 28 
a joint amendment. 29 
 30 
I believe we are supposed to have our public scoping hearings 31 
completed by our next council meeting in July.  The South 32 
Atlantic has already had their scoping hearings on 19. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let’s turn to staff and ask if we have those 35 

scheduled.  Rick? 36 
 37 
DR. LEARD:  Yes, it’s on that schedule.  I forget, but it’s Tab 38 

C, Number 5(b) or whatever, but Degraaf is right.  The South 39 
Atlantic Council will take up the scoping document at their 40 
meeting next week and we’re supposed to hold public hearings 41 
sometime between now and our July/August meeting and their 42 
September meeting. 43 
 44 
We could try to schedule them.  Maybe we can schedule them in 45 
conjunction -- At least some of them, maybe, in conjunction with 46 
the aquaculture public hearings. 47 
 48 



  96 

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, all 1 
those in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed same 2 
sign.  The motion passes. 3 

 4 
MR. ADAMS:  Regarding SEDAR-16, Dr. Leard reviewed the proposed 5 

schedule for SEDAR-16, the assessment of king mackerel, noting 6 
that some of the dates may be changed.  Mr. Adams reviewed the 7 
general tasks and deadlines for the planning and designation of 8 
participants for SEDAR-16, which are found in Tab C, Number 9 
5(b), and noted that the council would be soliciting 10 
participants, to be approved at the next meeting on July 30 11 
through August 3, 2007. 12 
 13 
With regard to the terms of reference, the committee reviewed 14 
the SSC recommendations.  Following discussion, the committee 15 
recommends, and I so move, to accept the SSC recommendations 16 
regarding the terms of reference as follows: modify Number 8 17 
under the Assessment Workshop to read as follows: Estimate the 18 
ABC based upon the following criteria for the assessment 19 
workshop: A) Based on migratory groups and mixing zone 20 
dynamics defined using best available scientific information; B) 21 
Based on these ABC’s provide separate management evaluations for 22 
the two areas delineated at the Monroe-Dade County line. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion on the board, is there any 25 
discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all those 26 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 27 

 28 
MR. ADAMS:  The committee also recommends, and I so move, to add 29 
a criterion C, which would be under the terms of reference 30 
Number 8: Based on these ABC’s, provide separate management 31 
evaluations for the two areas delineated at the jurisdictional 32 
line between the Gulf Council and the South Atlantic Council. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any discussion regarding the committee 35 
motion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all those 36 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 37 
 38 
MR. ADAMS:  By consensus, the committee recommends that the 39 
council approve the terms of reference as modified. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion recommending that 42 

the council approve the terms of reference.  Any discussion?  43 
Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all those opposed like 44 
sign.  The motion passes. 45 

 46 
MR. ADAMS:  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other business under this section?  1 

Hearing none, that will take us to Mr. Adams again for Data 2 
Collection. 3 
 4 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 5 
 6 

MR. ADAMS:  The Data Collection Committee Report is found under 7 

Tab H.  Committee members present were Degraaf Adams as chair, 8 
Karen Foote as vice chair, Bill Daughdrill, Joe Hendrix, and 9 
Harlon Pearce. 10 
 11 
The agenda of the meeting and the minutes of the March 27, 2007 12 
meeting were approved as written.  Mr. Chairman, this report is 13 
actually just a written summary of the presentation made by Dr. 14 
John Boreman.  His full presentation is found in Tab H in our 15 
briefing book and so actually, I don’t know if you want me to 16 
read this report or just have people -- The committee has no 17 
motions for the council. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ll just see if there’s any further 20 

discussion regarding both the committee discussion and the 21 
committee report. 22 
 23 
MR. ADAMS:  I think everybody here was present for Dr. Boreman’s 24 

presentation, but the committee is happy to answer any questions 25 
about his presentation or the revision of MRFSS, if there are 26 
any. 27 
 28 
MR. GILL:  For the record, I believe the second line, noting 29 

where the PowerPoint presentation is in the briefing book, is 30 
Tab H, Number 4.  The summary should so reflect. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for that clarification. 33 

 34 
MR. PERRET:  We had some suggestions following the report and 35 

I’m just wondering -- I’m sure Mr. Swingle and staff will send 36 
the appropriate letter thanking Dr. Boreman for coming and we’re 37 
going to submit our nominees and all that, but, one, I know I 38 
personally support the regional approach. 39 
 40 
I think that was the consensus of our group here.  I think in 41 
our letter we should point some of those things out or point out 42 
whatever the group as a whole may feel is worthwhile.  I know 43 
that I agree with Karen Foote.  The Fish and Wildlife boys and 44 
the duck stamps have a lot of experience and that might be 45 
something for them to explore. 46 
 47 
I’ve personally brought it up to Boreman on two or three 48 
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occasions and I got the same answer every time, that we’re going 1 
to look into it.  That’s what he told Karen and so they haven’t 2 
looked into it yet.   3 
 4 
That’s just a couple of things that I picked out of here, but I 5 
would suggest that, if the council concurs, that that type of 6 
information go in the letter to Dr. Boreman, thanking him for 7 
being here and we would like to suggest the following, which is 8 
in the minutes. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is it the consensus of the council just to 11 

let the minutes reflect that and let Mr. Swingle try to address 12 
that in the letter that we send to Dr. Boreman?  It sounds like 13 
the way the council would prefer, by consensus, to go at this 14 
point.  Any further discussion or items or questions regarding 15 
Mr. Boreman’s report to us?  Later on, we will be announcing the 16 
names of those we will be sending.  We will do that when we have 17 
another report of the closed council conference call. 18 
 19 
MR. ADAMS:  That concludes my report. 20 

 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that then, we will now turn to the 22 

Budget/Personnel Committee, Tab F, and Dr. Shipp. 23 
 24 

BUDGET/PERSONNEL COMMITTEE REPORT 25 
 26 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The following committee 27 

members were present: myself, Bob Gill, Karen Foote, Joe 28 
Hendrix, Bobbi Walker, and Harlon Pearce.  The agenda was 29 
approved as written.  The minutes of the meeting held on January 30 
24, 2007 in Point Clear, Alabama were approved. 31 
 32 
Mr. Swingle reviewed Tab F, Number 3(a), the Regional Fishery 33 
Management Councils’ 2007 funding breakdown. He noted the 34 
council’s share of base funding for 2007 is $1,915,000; 35 
regulatory streamlining funding is $111,000; and NEPA funding is 36 
$139,000.   37 
 38 
At the recent Joint Council Chairmen/Executive Directors 39 
meeting, Dr. Hogarth announced he was allocating to the councils 40 
an additional $1 million, resulting in the Gulf Council’s share 41 
of $129,000.  Total NOAA funding for 2007 for the Gulf Council 42 
is $2,296,000. 43 
 44 
Ms. Readinger reviewed Tab F, Number 3(b), the 2007 approved 45 
operating budget, with revisions indicated in red font. She 46 
pointed out that the council had previously approved an 47 
operating budget in the amount of $2,611,000 and the revised 48 
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budget totaled $2,672,000. 1 
 2 
Ms. Readinger then reviewed Tab F, Number 3(c), 2007 Funding 3 
Status.  She stated that in addition to the funding allocated to 4 
the council by NOAA as listed in Tab F, Number 3(a), that the 5 
council will have approximately $389,000 in cumulative 2005 and 6 
2006 carryover funding, $30,000 in SEDAR funding, $21,000 7 
administrative funds from the 2004 ecosystem award, and $29,000 8 
administrative funds from the 2006 coral award.  9 
 10 
The total of the miscellaneous funds is $469,000 and the total 11 
of all funding for 2007 will be $2,765,000, resulting in a 12 
potential surplus of $94,000 that can be carried over and used 13 
in 2008.  Ms. Readinger pointed out that if the council did not 14 
have the $389,000 carryover and miscellaneous funding that there 15 
would be a $375,000 funding deficit for 2007. 16 
 17 
Ms. Readinger advised the committee that Tab F, Number 4(a) 18 
listed the amounts each council paid to their respective states 19 
and commissions.  She referred the committee to Tab F, Number 20 
4(b), Summary 2007 Operating Budget with Liaison Increases.   21 
 22 
She summarized that, should the council approve a $5,000 annual 23 
increase for the states, that a $69,000 surplus would be carried 24 
over into 2008 and a $10,000 annual increase would result in a 25 
$44,000 surplus.   26 
 27 
Ms. Walker asked what method is used by NOAA to determine how to 28 
divide funding among the eight councils.  Mr. Swingle responded 29 
that an allocation percentage was developed several years ago 30 
and was negotiated by the councils based on the workload 31 
analysis at that time.  Ms. Walker felt that the Gulf Council’s 32 
share should be higher, given the number of FMPs managed in the 33 
Gulf.   34 
 35 
Mr. Riechers felt it may be appropriate to have another workload 36 
analysis be conducted based on the current fisheries managed by 37 
each of the councils and the percentage allocations revisited.  38 
He stressed the main problem was that the councils funding 39 
allocation should be closer to $28 million versus $15 million. 40 
 41 
Ms. Foote stressed that the states spend more money on council-42 
related activities than what is provided by the council’s 43 
liaison funds.  She moved to recommend to the council to 44 
increase the state liaison funding by $10,000.  The motion 45 
failed for a lack of a second. 46 
 47 
Ms. Walker asked how much Gulf States Marine Fisheries 48 
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Commission was given on an annual basis.  Ms. Readinger 1 
responded $30,000 in liaison funding and $50,000 through a 2 
cooperative agreement. 3 
 4 
Ms. Walker moved to recommend to the council that the council 5 
take the $30,000 paid to Gulf States for liaison funding and 6 
divide that amount between the five Gulf States to increase 7 
their liaison allocation starting in 2008. 8 
 9 
Mr. Rester clarified that the $50,000 covers the joint habitat 10 
program between the council and Gulf States.  Instead of the 11 
council hiring a habitat person, the council contracts through a 12 
cooperative agreement with Gulf States to handle habitat 13 
activities.  Mr. Hendrix felt the council should seek funding 14 
from other sources and not compromise its joint habitat program 15 
with Gulf States.  The motion failed. 16 
 17 
Ms. Foote asked what the increase has been for salaries since 18 
the last increase was given to the states for liaison funding. 19 
Ms. Readinger responded between 1.9 to two-and-a-half percent 20 
each year.  21 
 22 
Mr. Hendrix moved to recommend to the council to increase the 23 
state liaison funding by $5,000 per year, not inclusive of Gulf 24 
States, with a review to be conducted at the November council 25 
meeting.  Ms. Walker asked if the motion would be giving the 26 

states a $5,000 increase into perpetuity.  I responded that the 27 
council could reduce the state liaison funding at any time if 28 
necessary. 29 
 30 
Mr. Riechers noted the budget was reviewed annually and so the 31 
council would have an opportunity to make increases or 32 
reductions in various budget categories at that time.  On behalf 33 
of the committee, I so move. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 36 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  I want to amend that to include Gulf States Marine 39 
Fisheries Commission. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have an amendment and a second from Mr. 42 

Horn.  Mr. Perret has some discussion regarding this item.   43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  The chairman started this council meeting by 45 

thanking various organizations for helping to host the executive 46 
director and council chair meeting here in this hotel two or 47 
three weeks ago. 48 
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 1 
Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission was one of the 2 
organizations thanked for that help.  The opening night 3 
reception was in part paid for by Gulf States Marine Fisheries 4 
Commission.  Every time, to my knowledge, that we have called on 5 
Gulf States for assistance for those type of functions, they 6 
have provided some financial assistance. 7 
 8 
Gulf States, like the individual states with their liaison 9 
amount, I think do a whole lot more than the amount of money 10 
we’re getting paid for.  Ms. Readinger, and I’m sure she’s 11 
right, said the staff got a 1.9 to two-and-a-half percent raise 12 
every year.  I contend they get a lot more than that with 13 
promotions and that sort of thing, but even at that, that’s 19 14 
to 25 percent in the last ten years and I don’t think the 15 
liaison contracts have been raised. 16 
 17 
Gulf States has always been part of the liaison contracts and I 18 
think it would be wrong to exclude them at this time, especially 19 
when we -- Even with the addition, we’ve got surpluses and Mr. 20 
Readinger says they may have to shut down, but somebody in this 21 
room tell me when a government agency has ever had to shut down. 22 
 23 
When the Congress doesn’t pass the budget bill, then only 24 
appropriate or essential personnel go to work, but they don’t 25 
shut down. 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  I would just remind the council that we don’t have 28 

the funds -- Just because we have carryover is the only reason 29 
we can do this and to keep increasing it -- The states do a 30 
tremendous job and Larry does a tremendous job, but there’s just 31 
so much that we can afford to pay at this point.  I think you 32 
need to be reminded that we don’t have the money to do this 33 
every year. 34 
 35 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I may have missed this in this committee, but 36 

when was the last time that the states were given a raise? 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It was discussed.  Wayne, can you or someone 39 

-- Cathy, please. 40 
 41 
MS. READINGER:  It was discussed in 1998 and made effective in 42 

1999 to go from $25,000 per year to $30,000 per year. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the 45 
amendment?  Hearing no further discussion, all those in favor of 46 
the amendment say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion 47 
passes. 48 
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 1 
With that, we have an amended committee or an amended motion at 2 
this point.  Any further discussion?  Hearing none, all those in 3 
favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 4 
motion passes. 5 
 6 
DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my committee report. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Shipp.  With that, that takes 9 

us to Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp, Tab E.  Mr. Perret, are you going 10 
to lead us through this or is Mr. Minton leading us through 11 
this? 12 
 13 

JOINT REEF FISH/SHRIMP MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 14 

 15 
MR. PERRET:  I think Mr. Minton would do a lot better job, but 16 

he seems to have given me the ball and so we’ll start.  The 17 
document is, of course, E-3, that we’ll be working from.  18 
Perret, Minton, Adams, Crabtree, Foote, Gill, Teehan, Hendrix, 19 
Morris, Pearce, Shipp, and Walker were all present for the Joint 20 
Reef Fish/Shrimp Management Committee meeting.  Does everyone 21 
have Tab E? 22 
 23 
Assane reviewed the SEP recommendations.  He stated that the SEP 24 
noted constraints to the economic analysis and that in some 25 
cases only a qualitative analysis could be done.  He noted that 26 
the SEP endorsed the economic methodologies developed for the 27 
analyses of the bag, size limit, and seasonal closures for the 28 
various TAC options. 29 
 30 
He reported that the SEP passed a motion to note that there will 31 
be no direct effects associated with establishing a bycatch 32 
mortality reduction target for red snapper in the shrimp fishery 33 
or for developing framework to address the need for future 34 
reduction in effort under the framework. 35 
 36 
Dr. Leard then reviewed the Red Snapper Advisory Panel 37 
recommendations with regard to Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp 38 
Amendment 14, Tab E, Number 6.  He also reviewed the seven other 39 
recommendations and considerations that were recommended by the 40 
Red Snapper Advisory Panel, which, by the way, we normally don’t 41 
get those sort of additional motions and so it was kind of 42 
interesting that we had that many other recommendations coming 43 
forward. 44 
 45 
The review of the public hearing summaries were provided by Mr. 46 
Atran, Assane, and Rick Leard reviewed the comments from the 47 
public hearings held in Brownsville, Texas; Port Aransas, Texas; 48 
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Palacios, Texas; Galveston, Texas; Ft. Myers, Florida; Tampa, 1 
Florida; Metairie, Louisiana; Chauvin, Louisiana; Abbeville, 2 
Louisiana; Destin, Florida; and Foley, Alabama; Mobile, Alabama; 3 
and Biloxi, Mississippi and that’s Tab C, Numbers 7(a) through 4 
(d).   5 
 6 
Mr. Kennedy reviewed the SSC recommendations.  He noted that the 7 
SSC only commented on Actions 2, 5, and 1, although the SSC 8 
reviewed all actions and alternatives.  He reported that for 9 
Action 2, the SSC recommended Alternative 1: Do not take into 10 
consideration any post-hurricane reductions in directed fishing 11 
effort and landings when evaluating alternative TACs and 12 
management measures in Action 1.   13 
 14 
With regard to Action 5, the SSC noted that although there were 15 
biological benefits to requiring circle hooks, venting tools, 16 
and dehooking devices, they would be difficult to enforce.  On 17 
the other hand, the SSC supported Preferred Alternative 2, 18 
Preferred Option d, which would require circle hooks, venting 19 
tools, and dehooking devices in all reef fish fisheries.  20 
 21 
Mr. Kennedy reported that the SSC supported the preferred TAC of 22 
five million pounds if the shrimp fishery is achieving a 74 23 
percent reduction in bycatch mortality.  However, if it is only 24 
achieving a 65 percent reduction, as reported by Dr. Nance, the 25 
SSC supported reducing TAC to the appropriate level, as opposed 26 
to further regulations on the shrimp fishery to reduce effort 27 
and subsequent bycatch mortality.   28 
 29 
He noted that the SSC believed that the socioeconomic impacts of 30 
reducing TAC would be less than further constraining shrimping 31 
effort. 32 
 33 
The Shrimp AP Recommendations and Shrimp Effort Update, the 34 
committee noted that they had previously reviewed the Ad Hoc 35 
Shrimp Effort AP recommendations and the Shrimp AP 36 
recommendations from the January 2007 meeting, which was a 37 
handout that was provided. 38 
 39 
Dr. Nance provided an update of shrimp effort as related to 40 
shrimp bycatch reduction of juvenile red snapper and noted that 41 
the current report could be provided to the council.  He 42 
reported that for 2006 there was approximately a 65 percent 43 
reduction in red snapper bycatch mortality from the base average 44 
years of 2001 to 2003 in the ten to thirty-fathom depth zone for 45 
statistical sub-zones 10 through 21, where juvenile red snapper 46 
are most abundant.   47 
 48 



  104 

He explained that the analyses were constrained to the ten to 1 
thirty fathom areas because these areas provided the best proxy 2 
for comparing effort with bycatch mortality.    3 
 4 
The Committee Review of Draft Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp 5 
Amendment 14, the Committee then reviewed the actions and 6 
developed proposed alternatives as follows.  Now, in E-3, the 7 
first action item begins on page 15. 8 
 9 
For Action 1, the committee maintained Preferred Alternative 3, 10 
Preferred Option a, Preferred Sub-Option (i) as its proposed 11 
action, revise the red snapper rebuilding plan in Reef Fish 12 
Amendment 22 by reducing TAC to five million pounds between 2008 13 
and 2010; the commercial quota would be 2.55 million pounds and 14 
the recreational quota would be 2.45 million pounds.   15 
 16 
After 2010, TAC would correspond to the level of catch 17 
associated with fishing at rate that produces MSY, proxy equal 18 
26 percent SPR.  Review and adjust the rebuilding plan and 19 
directed fishery management measures as necessary, based on 20 
periodic stock assessments.  Management measures to achieve the 21 
2.45 million pound recreational quota would be: Preferred Option 22 
(a) two fish bag limit and a sixteen-inch minimum size limit and  23 
Preferred Sub-Option (i), a June 1 to September 15 recreational 24 
fishing season of 107 days.  That is the committee’s 25 
recommendation. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Just to clarify that, that was the previous 28 

full council recommendation and so it’s not really a committee 29 
motion.  It remained as the preferred and so do we hear any 30 
alternatives? 31 
 32 
MS. WALKER:  I would amend that motion to make Option (g), a one 33 
fish bag limit and a sixteen-inch minimum size limit with Sub-34 
Option (i), May 15 through October 15 recreational fishing 35 
season of 154 days. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Just as a clarification, there is no motion 38 

on the board and so you’re making a motion.  This is a change in 39 
the preferred is what you’re motioning, because the committee 40 
didn’t have an action on this item. 41 
 42 
We have a motion on the board to change the preferred to Option 43 
(g), the same preferred Alternative 3, but Option (g).  Do I 44 
hear a second?  Mr. Shipp seconded.  Do I hear discussion? 45 
 46 
MS. WALKER:  So many times, we’ve had people come before this 47 

council and testify and unfortunately, we weren’t able to give 48 
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them what they asked for.  The majority of people who have 1 
testified before this council have all stated that the length of 2 
the season is more important than the bag limit and I would tell 3 
you that the difference between a two fish and a one fish bag 4 
limit is minimal.  It has become -- The red snapper fishery, we 5 
have forced the recreational sector or not we have forced them 6 
into it, but I guess the status of the stock has forced us into 7 
making this fishery a bycatch fishery for the recreational 8 
fishery. 9 
 10 
The longer the season, the more people who would have an 11 
opportunity to actually experience bringing home a red snapper 12 
and I think this would give us an opportunity to finally give 13 
the majority of people who came before you and attended council 14 
meeting after council meeting and testified before you -- If you 15 
go back and check the minutes and the records, those people all 16 
asked for a longer season. 17 
 18 
MS. MORRIS:  I speak in opposition to the motion and in support 19 

of the current preferred alternative.  People have come and 20 
testified that they want a long season, but they have also 21 
testified that they’re very concerned about the bycatch issues 22 
in this fishery and that there’s -- It seems like we’ve had 23 
divided testimony. 24 
 25 
In the eastern Gulf, the charterboat industry has promoted the 26 
idea of a one fish bag limit and we added it as an alternative 27 
in response to that, but it seems like the western Gulf 28 
recreational fishermen want two fish.  It seems like the eastern 29 
is divided between people who want two fish and one fish and I 30 
want to go back to the economic analysis that’s in Appendix C, 31 
page 15, which shows that a one fish bag is better for the 32 
charterboat industry, but worse for the private recreational 33 
industry and it’s worse by about $12 million for the private 34 
recreational industry and better for the charterboat industry by 35 
about a little over $100,000. 36 
 37 
I think we need to stick with the two fish bag limit.  I think 38 
that’s what the majority of the private recreational and a 39 
subset of the charterboat want.  I think it’s the best solution 40 
for both the west and the east Gulf and I speak in opposition to 41 
the motion. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Using the chairman’s prerogative, as I did 44 

in committee, I also have to echo the fact that on the western 45 
Gulf, out of the Texas fleet and private recreational folks, 46 
they feel like that the two fish bag is a threshold kind of 47 
level for them and that anything below that would drastically 48 
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reduce their businesses. 1 
 2 
DR. SHIPP:  I’m going to try something that may or may not work, 3 
but I’m going to offer a substitute motion that for all vessels 4 
registered from the States of Florida and Alabama that we adopt 5 
the one fish sixteen-inch minimum size limit and the 154-day 6 
season and for all vessels registered from Mississippi, 7 
Louisiana, and Texas that we adopt the two fish bag limit with 8 
the shorter season. 9 

 10 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a substitute motion.   13 

 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have just a question.  What happens to vessels 15 

registered to other states?  What is their bag limit and season 16 
then, because there are going to be people from other states 17 
that will trailer boats down and go fishing. 18 
 19 
DR. SHIPP:  I think we would have to decide one way or the other 20 

for the rest of the vessels and so for the sake of the motion, I 21 
would recommend that vessels registered in any other states be 22 
restricted to the one fish bag limit, sixteen-inch minimum, and 23 
the longer season. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion regarding the 26 

substitute motion? 27 
 28 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I have some serious reservations about this 29 

motion.  It looks, on its face, to be a clear violation of 30 
National Standard 4.  You can’t discriminate on the basis of 31 
state residence and that clearly seems to be the basis for this 32 
motion. 33 
 34 
DR. SHIPP:  I don’t think we’re discriminating.  I think we’re 35 

offering alternatives, but I don’t think discrimination is an 36 
appropriate description at all. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would ask Mr. McLemore how that -- Not 39 

that it’s the same motion, but how does it differ from previous 40 
options we had in the amendment that dealt with different kinds 41 
of scenarios in different states? 42 
 43 
MR. MCLEMORE:  I think the reference to vessels registered in 44 

the state is one clear difference. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion? 47 

 48 
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MR. HORN:  I really don’t have a lot of heartburn on this either 1 

way, but the only question I ask is that what if, and it’s been 2 
done many times, the states involved do not cooperate with the 3 
federal law and what would that do in terms of increased 4 
harvest?  I know it’s taken into account, but if it results in 5 
excessive harvest, which it’s done in other states -- If we had 6 
assurances that the states were going to cooperate with 7 
compatible regulations, I would probably support something like 8 
this. 9 
 10 
DR. CRABTREE:  Aside from General Counsel’s concerns about it, 11 

I’m not sure we have any analysis to show what the catch that 12 
results from this would be, because I don’t think we’ve ever 13 
analyzed it in this way, and so it’s hard for me to say whether 14 
that would constrain the catches or not. 15 
 16 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  With this scenario, how do you divide the TAC 17 

amongst the division?  Is it a 50/50 divide or how do you divide 18 
the TAC? 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I don’t know who that was addressed to. 21 

 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know.  I don’t know how that would work 23 

and I’m not sure how well we could analyze it, but we never 24 
have.  Given General Counsel’s view that this is a clear 25 
violation of National Standard 4, which it appears to me it is 26 
too -- The difference with previous ones if you had a different 27 
set of regulations in the western Gulf, for example, anyone from 28 
any state who went there would have the same opportunities.  29 
This one clearly doesn’t do that and so I really don’t see how 30 
this can go anywhere. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I understand the difference now that Mike 33 

pointed that out and I’m glad he made that clarification. 34 
 35 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. McLemore, if we defined it as a line on the 36 

Mississippi/Alabama border rather than vessels registered in the 37 
states, would you still consider that something that we 38 
shouldn’t be considering? 39 
 40 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Not a National Standard 4 issue.  Then, I guess 41 

the question is does your record support what you’re trying to 42 
do.  You have different geographical alternatives in the 43 
document now and I don’t really have a problem with that, as 44 
long as your record supports it, but this looks like it’s tying 45 
participation to state residence and I think that’s a problem. 46 
 47 
DR. SHIPP:  The reason I made the motion with registration and 48 
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not the line is because I think if we created a line then we do 1 
have a situation with no analysis.  What happens with a vessel 2 
out of Alabama that wants to fish one way part of the time and 3 
then goes over to the west and gets a two fish bag limit? 4 
 5 
I think all of us here are trying to do what we want our 6 
constituents to have and we’re looking for a way to do it and 7 
maybe there is no way to do it and we are going to have to go 8 
with one of the other alternatives, but I don’t think drawing 9 
the line is going to be the answer. 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  Bob, interesting approach, but my biggest problem 12 

is the enforcement end.  I agree that I don’t think drawing a 13 
line is going to do it.  We got input from our Law Enforcement 14 
Advisory Panel asking for, as best we could, consistent bag, 15 
size and so on and so forth. 16 
 17 
You all get tired of hearing me, but we closed out to 200 miles 18 
shrimping off of Texas for ease of enforcement.  We didn’t go 19 
with a nine mile or a twelve mile, because of a line and the 20 
problems with enforcing.  We draw another line on the water and 21 
I think we’ve got enforcement problems. 22 
 23 
LCDR KEISTER:  I would echo those sentiments, that anytime you 24 

start drawing lines in the water, from a prosecution standpoint, 25 
you wind up with the position problems that in order to meet the 26 
requirements how far over the line do you have to be and the 27 
accuracies with GPS and all that kind of stuff that falls into 28 
it. 29 
 30 
Also, every time we draw these lines in the water, you have the 31 
issue -- It’s easy off of Texas for us because it’s clearly 32 
defined, but we still have a free-for-all along the border of 33 
Texas and Louisiana as the Texas shrimp closure draws to a 34 
close.   35 
 36 
Again, it’s another place where, in terms of dedicating assets 37 
to try to manage that problem -- Again, then it comes in for the 38 
enforcement after the fact and they wind up being position 39 
critical cases, which are difficult. 40 
 41 
DR. SHIPP:  I put this out as a trial balloon and we’ve had the 42 

discussion and it appears that this is not workable, although 43 
it’s probably something that would work.  Nevertheless, given 44 
the objections, I withdraw the motion. 45 

 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does the seconder conclude with withdrawing 47 

the motion?  Who seconded the motion?  I’m trying to remember.  48 



  109 

It was Ms. Walker. 1 
 2 
MS. WALKER:  May I ask a question first?  We manage -- I would 3 

ask the Coast Guard this.  The king mackerel commercial fishery 4 
is managed with a line that’s drawn in the Gulf and how is that 5 
going to be different than this? 6 
 7 
LCDR KEISTER:  From that standpoint, anytime we start drawing 8 

lines and cutting boxes in the water, it becomes problematic for 9 
us.  Every time you draw a line in the water, we don’t get 10 
another asset to manage that line, especially when you’re 11 
talking about an extensive line like the hundred-fathom curve. 12 
 13 
Granted, with the highly migratory fleet, we at least have VMS 14 
and that helps us direct our assets, but anytime you draw a 15 
line, from our perspective -- We’re at our capacity.  We have a 16 
set number of assets and we don’t get more assets to respond to 17 
other lines and other focuses. 18 
 19 
MS. WALKER:  I recognize that, but can you tell this council how 20 

many problems you have incurred with the lines that are 21 
currently drawn in king mackerel in the Gulf? 22 
 23 
LCDR KEISTER:  I don’t know that we’re even out there so that we 24 

can even touch it, in terms of where the king mackerel lines -- 25 
Refresh my memory as to where the king mackerel lines are, 26 
because that I’m not sure of right now. 27 
 28 
MS. WALKER:  I think there are three lines, are there not, in 29 

the Gulf of Mexico that deal with king mackerel, but what I’m 30 
hearing from you is that you’re not experiencing a problem with 31 
that. 32 
 33 
LCDR KEISTER:  I don’t know if it’s not a problem or we’re not 34 

out there and we just can’t see it, because we’re not there.  35 
When you look at our compliance numbers, there’s a problem with 36 
compliance numbers.  It rewards not being able to see something 37 
when you look at a compliance rate. 38 
 39 
If you’re not out there and you’re not seeing it, you have 100 40 
percent compliance and that’s kind of -- When you look at 41 
metrics and you’re looking at measurement issues, I can’t say -- 42 
I would have to look, because I’m not particularly familiar with 43 
the mackerel. 44 
 45 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, rather than agreeing to withdraw my 46 

second, can I amend the substitute motion and take out “vessels 47 
registered” and put it at the Alabama/Mississippi line?  I make 48 
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that amendment, if I can get a second. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear a second?  Hearing no second, do 3 

you withdraw the second?  Mr. Minton, you’ve seconded the 4 
amendment? 5 
 6 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 7 

 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Which Mr. Shipp has tried to withdraw and 9 

could not do so.   10 
 11 
MR. MINTON:  This is not the first time this has come before the 12 

council.  Back when we were looking at some of the initial cuts, 13 
we tried to accommodate Texas and your winter Texans with their 14 
fishery there. 15 
 16 
We were told by National Marine Fisheries Service that we 17 
couldn’t do that and I guess with seconding this amendment that 18 
I’m challenging them to do some analysis so that we will have 19 
some information to determine what would be the impact of these 20 
changes. 21 
 22 
Just to sit there and say we don’t have the analysis is easy, 23 
but we need to be thinking outside the box.  We have 24 
commissioned a panel to give us new insights into how to look at 25 
different scenarios with this fishery and the first time 26 
somebody comes up with something that’s a little outside, we get 27 
hammered by National Standard 4 and National Marine Fisheries 28 
Service says we don’t have an analysis to tell us what’s going 29 
on.  We need more than that and so that’s my reason for 30 
seconding her motion.  Let’s get some new information and new 31 
ideas on the table. 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  Vernon, I take it you’re talking back in 2000, 34 

when the current fixed season was put in place.  I don’t think -35 
- I think that drawing a line you could do.  I don’t see that it 36 
violates anything, necessarily. 37 
 38 
The problem with this is we’re at final action and we have never 39 
analyzed a line at the western Alabama, which I guess is the 40 
Alabama/Mississippi line.  I don’t know how to tell you what 41 
would keep the fishery within its constraints and the other 42 
thing here is there’s a lot of discretion here. 43 
 44 
Why the Alabama/Mississippi line?  Why not the Texas/Louisiana 45 
line and why not the river and the biology of it, since we did 46 
an eastern and western Gulf, would seem to be more closely 47 
aligned with the river. 48 
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 1 
There are a lot of ways you do that, but I think if this is what 2 
you would want to do that you would have to do a framework 3 
action, which you might be able to draw this line.  I don’t know 4 
if it’s in the framework or not, but you would need to go 5 
through a framework and amend things through that, because we 6 
just haven’t analyzed this. 7 
 8 
I would also, just for the record, like to read to you what the 9 
guidelines to National Standard 4 say.  It says this is an 10 
example of violation.  An FMP that restricted fishing in the EEZ 11 
to those holding a permit from State X would violate National 12 
Standard 4 if State X issued permits only to its own citizen. 13 
 14 
I don’t know if you can register your vessel in Alabama if you 15 
live in Mississippi and I don’t know how that works among the 16 
states and we’re kind of equating here a registration with a 17 
permit.  That’s just what it says, but the problem we really 18 
have here is the timing with it and we’ve already gone out with 19 
the DEIS and all of those things and that causes me some 20 
heartache. 21 
 22 
MR. MINTON:  To respond, I guess -- I can’t recall, but in the 23 

public hearings from Mississippi, Louisiana, and Texas, wasn’t 24 
this brought out, that these folks would rather see the two fish 25 
shorter season, and then when you get to Alabama and you go to 26 
Florida, the -- As far as I can recall, the testimony was near 27 
100 percent wanting the one fish and the longer season. 28 
 29 
We kind of knew that upfront from the testimony, didn’t we?  30 
Wasn’t that brought out?  Robin, do you recall?  If we’re 31 
listening to this testimony, somebody should have looked up and 32 
said this is what these people are wanting and maybe we could 33 
run an analysis on it and just see what’s going to happen, in 34 
case we get to council and final action and someone makes the 35 
motion and puts us in that box. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think we’ve had quite a bit of discussion 38 

here.  Actually, our parliamentarian looked up and if the maker 39 
withdraws and I agree, I concur, it doesn’t matter what the 40 
seconder does in this case.  I will concur with Dr. Shipp and so 41 
the motion is withdrawn.  We will be back to the first motion 42 

and the amendment doesn’t play on the motion.  I apologize for 43 
that.  Mr. Swingle was looking that up.   44 
 45 
That takes us back to the original motion.  It takes us back to 46 
the original motion that Ms. Walker made.  Is there any further 47 
discussion regarding the original motion? 48 
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 1 
MR. PERRET:  Bobbi, we all heard lots of testimony relative to 2 

all of these various proposed measures.  When this first came up 3 
yesterday, the two fish or one fish, I had the head of my 4 
finfish section in Mississippi make calls, sixteen calls, eight 5 
charterboat and eight recreational fishermen.  Fifteen preferred 6 
one fish and one person preferred two fish and so that was just 7 
something we did yesterday. 8 
 9 
DR. SHIPP:  I speak in favor of the motion for a different 10 

reason.  Testimony we heard from people in the west, red snapper 11 
was not the predominant target for many of those fishermen.  It 12 
was for the people in the eastern Gulf.  Given that, I think 13 
that we need to go with the sentiment of the eastern Gulf, with 14 
the one fish bag limit and the longer season. 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  If you want to go with one fish, then the biggest 17 

issue I see right now is the one Ms. Morris raised, which is 18 
that the economic analysis we had shows that it is not the 19 
preferred alternative in terms of economics and that the costs 20 
and impacts are greater. 21 
 22 
If you’re going to go down this, we might want to have Steve 23 
Holliman comment and answer some questions on that, because 24 
remember that we’re supposed to make our decisions based on the 25 
best available science.  If we’re going to deviate from that 26 
economic analysis, we need to be careful and make sure we have a 27 
strong record. 28 
 29 
If this is where we’re going to go, I think it would be wise to 30 
have Dr. Holliman come up and have some discussion of the 31 
science and why we think this is a better way to go.  It really 32 
depends on if you really feel like you’re going to go this way 33 
or not, but we need to be very careful with the record on this. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  This didn’t make it out of committee and I’m 36 

not certain what will happen at the full council level. 37 
 38 
MS. WALKER:  My best recollection is that we really don’t have 39 

the data to be able to make decisions on what the economics are.  40 
I think that -- I know in the public hearing that I chaired that 41 
we had people there, charterboats, who had already lost $15,000 42 
in the first month of the season. 43 
 44 
I think our economic analysis said that the loss was only going 45 
to be about $600 per vessel.  I think everybody sitting here at 46 
this table knows that that certainly isn’t accurate.  I don’t 47 
know how much credence we should be putting in the economic 48 
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analysis that we have in there.  We don’t have the information 1 
to make those assumptions. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Steve, would you get close to a mic so that 4 

you can be prepared?  Assane, what can you add to this? 5 
 6 
DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  If you allow me to read something before 7 

answering the question.  In Section 7.8, Significant Economic 8 
Impact Criteria, where that $680 comes from -- I don’t have the 9 
page number to refer you to it.  It’s 7.8, but just my copy 10 
doesn’t have the number at the bottom and I apologize. 11 
 12 
I’ll read it in the meantime.  It reads -- It’s page 345 on the 13 
profitability section, the large paragraph in the middle.  It 14 
reads that:  Due to the difference in activity levels between 15 
vessels participating in the red snapper for-hire fisheries, it 16 
is not possible to accurately estimate the extent to which 17 
individual operations will be affected.  However, a straight 18 
average will suggest a loss of $680 per vessel.  19 
 20 
In simpler terms, one person losing $1 million and everybody 21 
else losing nothing is exactly the same thing as a thousand 22 
participants losing $1,000 each.  That is still $1 million.  A 23 
straight average is just a parameter of position.  It doesn’t 24 
tell you anything about the dispersion. 25 
 26 
I believe that the analysis concluded that there is a 2 percent 27 
loss in trips.  In the Gulf of Mexico, you have about 140,000 28 
targeted trips.  If you take 2 percent of that -- Let’s say 29 
100,000 to make it simple.  2 percent of that makes 2,000 trips.  30 
You have 1,600 permits and if you divided 2,000 trips by 1,600, 31 
that’s less than two trips per operation and we are talking 32 
about net revenues and you can easily see that it’s less than 33 
$1,000.  I understand that for some operations the loss would be 34 
very great and for some people, it will be almost nil.   35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’re going to let Ms. Walker have a follow-37 

up question or comment and then, Dr. Crabtree, since you’re the 38 
one who wanted Steve to find a mic, be prepared to ask him 39 
whatever questions you would like to ask him. 40 
 41 
MS. WALKER:  Assane, apparently the SEP did not consider loss of 42 

business and I know for a fact that we’ve lost seven 43 
charterboats right now in a month off the State of Alabama.  I 44 
understand that you’re trying to average them over all of the 45 
boats, but what importance did you give to communities who are 46 
dependent on recreational fishing? 47 
 48 
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It seems to me that when you average it over the whole Gulf by 1 
vessels that you’ve ignored the economic impact to those 2 
communities, which I think the Magnuson Act requires us to look 3 
at. 4 
 5 
DR. DIAGNE:  If I may respond, I think we were talking here 6 

about producers.  If you want to bring in the community, that is 7 
addressed somewhere else in the document, but I believe that 8 
your question had to do with net revenue losses.   9 
 10 
Once again, we are not talking about global revenue, but net 11 
revenues, meaning minus all the expenses, including crew, et 12 
cetera.  The communities and so forth have nothing to do with 13 
net revenues that operator will get. 14 
 15 
This is simply the total fees collected minus all the expenses, 16 
operating expense and labor cost and so forth.  That’s what this 17 
number represents. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, I don’t know how this motion 20 

is going to go, up or down, but I want to give you the 21 
opportunity to talk to or at least build some of the record you 22 
were discussing. 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just wanted to basically come back to -- Assane 25 

has covered a lot of it, but Bobbi has raised the issue of how 26 
good is the economic data we have and that’s a very legitimate 27 
question. 28 
 29 
I don’t question when a charterboat owner comes before us and 30 
says that I’ll be better off at one fish than two fish.  That 31 
guy knows his business and I take his word for that, but I 32 
wanted to ask Steve if he could comment on how much data we 33 
really have on this and how much leeway, in your view, the 34 
council would have to, based on what they’ve heard from public 35 
testimony, reach a conclusion different than the analysis. 36 
 37 
DR. STEVE HOLLIMAN:  We’re actually better for this particular 38 

action than we have been in the past, because we have been able 39 
to benefit from a study that was conducted out of headquarters 40 
that actually applied a survey to anglers across the Gulf and 41 
asked them what their behavioral response would be in response 42 
to different management scenarios for different species and 43 
stuff.  This is the so-called conjoint analysis study by Brad 44 
Gentner. 45 
 46 
Based on the results of this study, we were able to evaluate 47 
expected impacts on the red snapper fishery and on other 48 
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fisheries in response to declining bag limits and size limits 1 
for the red snapper fishery and stuff. 2 
 3 
Again, this is -- We still have the MRFSS data and we still have 4 
the headboat data and we still have the Texas data and the 5 
information that is able to be garnered from those surveys, but 6 
particularly, specifically for this action, we did have the 7 
benefit of assessing some potential behavioral impacts as a 8 
result of these more restrictive management scenarios. 9 
 10 
As Julie was pointing out, the results of those assessments are 11 
reflected within the document itself.  You have to understand 12 
when you’re talking about the expected impacts as a result of a 13 
management action that the net benefits for the recreational 14 
sector, as demonstrated in the document, are comprised of two 15 
components. 16 
 17 
The first component is the expected impacts in value at the 18 
angler level itself, and that’s what we call the consumer 19 
surplus, as well as the expected change in benefits or value to 20 
the for-hire sector itself, the business entities that are 21 
involved in there.  That’s the producer surplus. 22 
 23 
As you can see if you’ve looked at the results, because there’s 24 
a whole lot more anglers than there are businesses that 25 
prosecute the fishery, the results are dominated by changes in 26 
benefits that accrue to the anglers themselves.  It’s an order 27 
of magnitude larger and stuff. 28 
 29 
Again, I think the sensitivity here is with regards to the for-30 
hire sector and what’s happening at the producer level and what 31 
the resultant impacts at the community level may be for that.  32 
Now, the results that came out of that conjoint study largely 33 
concluded that, by and large, your angler would not cease -- 34 
There would not be substantial reductions in fishing as a result 35 
of these more restrictive management measures. 36 
 37 
As a result, the changes, the losses in producer surplus as 38 
reflected in the document, do not appear to be that great and 39 
that’s roughly the $1.1 million figure attributed to the 40 
previous preferred alternative and it’s about $1 million.  It’s 41 
a little bit less for what’s on the table right now for 3(g) (i) 42 
and stuff. 43 
 44 
Again, it’s based upon the survey results that largely concluded 45 
that, by and large, your typical angler would not cease fishing 46 
absolutely.  Some anglers would shift to other species and I 47 
know there’s been some discussion as to whether those species 48 
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are in fact available or not. 1 
 2 
Again, the survey itself -- When an angler is asked whether they 3 
would change their behavior and if so, what they would fish for, 4 
the presumption has to be made that they know what species are 5 
available to them, either in the area where they traditionally 6 
fish or elsewhere. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Steve, let’s try to get to a conclusion 9 

there. 10 
 11 
DR. HOLLIMAN:  Again, the question is how do you -- Given the 12 

results that we have, again, it has been demonstrated that the 13 
total loss expected economic value associated with the 3(a) (i) 14 
is less than that for 3(g) (i) and so, again, it becomes a 15 
question of, if you in fact elect to go with 3(g) (i), how are 16 
you going to justify this. 17 
 18 
The issue has been raised with regards to the communities 19 
itself.  Now, again, in another part of the document there is a 20 
discussion similar to the issue of identifying exactly which 21 
charterboat operations are going to be most likely affected. 22 
 23 
The difficulty also exists with regards to the communities.  24 
It’s difficult to determine exact -- It’s difficult, if not 25 
impossible, to clearly identify which -- Since you don’t know 26 
what charterboat operations are going to suffer the most, you 27 
don’t know which communities are going to suffer the most as a 28 
result. 29 
 30 
Additionally, like I say, you have this transfer of effort for 31 
certain anglers shifting their behavior to other species and 32 
other platforms and other seasons, et cetera, et cetera.  33 
Community impacts are considered in other parts of the document.  34 
However, they cannot be reflected in this net benefit analysis 35 
and stuff.  There’s not really a way to do that. 36 
 37 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Okay, Steve.  Thank you and I think you’ve 38 

kind of hit some of where those other things are hit in the 39 
document and how they’re covered.  Ms. Walker has one follow-up 40 
and then we’re going to need to vote this up or down. 41 
 42 
MS. WALKER:  I have one question.  How many people were 43 

interviewed in this conjoint study that you’re talking about and 44 
did they all come from one state or one county or was it east 45 
coast or west coast and Gulf?  Let’s tell -- 46 
 47 
DR. HOLLIMAN:  It was the entire Gulf and it was in the 48 
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thousands.  There were thousands of interviews conducted for 1 
this.  Now, I understand -- 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You’ve answered and that’s good.  If you 4 

actually have the actual number, please bring it forward, but -- 5 
 6 
DR. HOLLIMAN:  Elsewhere, I have it, but I don’t have it at my 7 

fingertips. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, let’s vote the substitute motion 10 
up or down.  The substitute motion is for Action 1, change the 11 
preferred alternative to Alternative 3, revise the red snapper 12 
rebuilding plan in Reef Fish Amendment 22 by reducing TAC to 13 
five million pounds between 2008 and 2010; the commercial quota 14 
would be 2.55 million pounds and the recreational quota would be 15 
2.45 million pounds.  After 2010, TAC would correspond to the 16 
level of catch associated with fishing at rate that produces 17 
MSY.  Review and adjust the rebuilding plan and directed fishery 18 
management measures as necessary, based on periodic stock 19 
assessments.  Management measures to achieve the 2.45 million 20 
pound recreational quota would be: Option g, one fish bag limit 21 
and sixteen-inch minimum size limit, and Sub-Option I, a May 15 22 
to October 15 recreational fishing season, equating to 154 days. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  I request a roll call vote. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had a request for a roll call vote.  27 

Go ahead, Mr. Swingle. 28 
 29 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 30 

 31 
MS. VILLERE:  No. 32 

 33 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 34 

 35 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 36 

 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 38 

 39 
MS. FOOTE:  No. 40 

 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 42 

 43 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 44 

 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill. 46 

 47 
MR. GILL:  No. 48 
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 1 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 2 

 3 
MR. ADAMS:  No. 4 

 5 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 6 

 7 
MR. HENDRIX:  No. 8 

 9 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 10 

 11 
MS. MORRIS:  No. 12 

 13 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain. 14 

 15 
DR. MCILWAIN:  No. 16 

 17 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 18 

 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  No. 20 

 21 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 22 

 23 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 24 

 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 26 

 27 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 28 

 29 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce. 30 

 31 
MR. PEARCE:  No. 32 

 33 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 34 

 35 
MR. PERRET:  No. 36 

 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Teehan. 38 

 39 
MR. TEEHAN:  No. 40 

 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 42 

 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion fails.  With that, we will move -44 

- Actually, we’re going to take a break.  We’ll take a fifteen-45 
minute break and come back at 10:15. 46 
 47 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  For the record, Mr. Perret would like to 2 

correct a previous statement he made. 3 
 4 
MR. PERRET:  I guess that I was trying to help Ms. Walker so 5 

much that I inadvertently said of the sixteen that we contacted 6 
that fifteen wanted one fish and fifteen of them wanted the two 7 
fish.  I had it a little bit reversed. 8 
 9 
MR. HORN:  Let it be noted that based on that information, 10 

that’s how I voted, for our constituency, as referred to by our 11 
state director, even though it didn’t matter one way or the 12 
other. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, also, Mr. Leard wants to make a 15 

point of clarification and then we will be moving back to the 16 
committee report, Action 2. 17 
 18 
DR. RICK LEARD:  I just wanted to make the council aware that on 19 

page 20, under where it says the 2008 commercial quota -- The 20 
council has talked about this in the past, that I just wanted to 21 
bring it to your attention, that we put language in here about 22 
basically it being the council’s intent to request that NMFS 23 
only release the 2.55 million pound commercial allocation under 24 
the five million pound TAC if this amendment is not implemented 25 
by January 1. 26 
 27 
Basically, that would be in lieu of issuing under the current 28 
TAC level of 6.55 and that would just prevent us from having to 29 
have some additional closure within the year, because the 30 
commercial sector is under the IFQ program.  I just wanted to 31 
make sure the council understood that we’ve got language in 32 
there about what your intent is and we wanted to make sure that 33 
that was okay. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that is so noted and okay with 36 

everyone.  I’m not certain where we would be at on TAC if this 37 
isn’t implemented before January 1, but I don’t think it would 38 
be -- Would the interim rule still be holding as of January 1? 39 
 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  If the interim rule is extended, as I anticipate 41 

it will be, then it would run until about March or actually, I 42 
think it’s April when it actually published and so that would be 43 
there and without this -- If it got delayed, then we would issue 44 
too much and have to take it back and so the intent of this is 45 
to avoid that. 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for that point of clarification.  48 
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With that, we will turn back to our committee report and Mr. 1 
Perret. 2 
 3 
MR. PERRET:  Again, E-3 and Action 2 is on page 34, the post-4 

hurricane reduction in directed fishery effort action.  There 5 
were three alternatives.  The council has not taken action yet 6 
on a preferred, but your committee does have a recommendation. 7 
 8 
On Action 2, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 9 
Proposed Alternative be Alternative 1, do not take into 10 
consideration any potential post-hurricane reductions in 11 
directed fishery effort and landings when evaluating alternative 12 
TACs and management measures in Action 1. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 15 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 16 
 17 
MR. ADAMS:  I would like to make a substitute motion that 18 
Alternative 3, assume a 10 percent reduction in post-hurricane 19 
fishing effort and landings when evaluating alternative TACs and 20 
management measures in Action 1, be listed as the preferred 21 
alternative for Action 2 and if I get a second, I’ll provide 22 
some rationale. 23 
 24 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 25 

 26 
MR. ADAMS:  The rationale behind that, I think Dr. Shipp was the 27 

one that pointed out yesterday that the way this is worded the 28 
post-hurricane fishing effort is not necessarily talking about 29 
fishing effort as a direct result of hurricanes themselves, but 30 
the hurricanes being a reference to a point in time. 31 
 32 
After that point in time, not only did the hurricanes cause 33 
physical damage to infrastructure for fishing that reduced 34 
effort, but it also caused a drop in tourism up and down the 35 
Gulf coast as a result of a perception of being in harms way 36 
from storms, but also that point in time roughly coincided with 37 
the increase in fuel costs that affects the Gulf-wide fishing 38 
effort, even for states that did not experience any hurricanes. 39 
 40 
In Texas -- I’m aware of charter fleets in Texas that have 41 
announced their intentions to go out of business and I’m also 42 
aware of individual anglers that do not travel the distance 43 
offshore to catch snapper anymore, because of the cost of fuel. 44 
 45 
I think from a time point perspective, roughly the summer of 46 
2005, there has been at least a 10 percent reduction in the 47 
effort.  I think the reduction in TAC and bag limit will also 48 
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reduce effort for people that are just disinterested in trying 1 
to catch two fish. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion to make the preferred 4 

Alternative 3.  Any further discussion? 5 
 6 
MS. MORRIS:  I speak in opposition to the motion.  This was one 7 

of the items that we had a recommendation from the SSC on and 8 
they recommended Alternative 1 in this action and the discussion 9 
on page 35 of the document does not support a 10 percent 10 
reduction in post-hurricane fishing effort. 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would agree with Julie and speak against it as 13 

well.  I just don’t believe there’s enough in the record right 14 
now to suggest that the catches are likely to be down and I 15 
think that puts us in a difficult posture of having to deal with 16 
possible in-season quota monitoring and closures. 17 
 18 
I think the better solution here is to watch and see what the 19 
catch is this year and what’s really happening and if it works 20 
out that effort is down more than we expected and the quota is 21 
not caught, the framework provides that the RA can reopen the 22 
fishery or you can do a framework action and extend the season 23 
at that point.  I think if this occurs, you have ways that you 24 
can react to that reasonably quickly.  I would speak against 25 
this. 26 
 27 
MR. PEARCE:  I’m going to speak in support of the motion.  Dr. 28 

Gallaway gave us a report, another eleventh-hour situation this 29 
meeting, which I really don’t like, but that report, the SEAMAP 30 
data that he showed us, disturbingly showed me a reduction in 31 
red snapper abundance, even though we’ve had decreased effort 32 
offshore with the shrimpers and we’ve had decreased everything 33 
in trying to get this thing done right.  Our snapper abundance 34 
is dropping. 35 
 36 
When I look at that and I look at what’s happened in Louisiana 37 
with Ivan, Katrina, and Rita and I see the oyster beds inshore 38 
being covered up and I see everything being changed, the whole 39 
dynamics of the water bottom is being changed, and knowing that 40 
the red snapper need this low-relief shelf-type bottom to grow, 41 
to keep growing -- We’ve changed.  42 
 43 
These hurricanes have definitely changed the habitat of where 44 
our red snapper should be and is going to be to get their 45 
abundance up.  I firmly believe that these hurricanes are doing 46 
-- Not just that, but Mother Nature does a whole lot more than 47 
we could ever think about doing at this council to all of our 48 
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fisheries and I believe we have to seriously take into 1 
consideration what Mother Nature has done, considering the 2 
reduced effort of the shrimpers has shown no effect, none, on 3 
snapper abundance in our waters. 4 
 5 
It’s got me befuddled and concerned that we’re continuing to 6 
hurt out industries and continuing to shut people down, whether 7 
it’s recreational or commercial.  I’m tired of seeing closed 8 
signs.  I want to see open-for-business signs at some point and 9 
I believe that the direction we’re going, we’re still going to 10 
be overfished in 2010 and then what are we going to do?  We have 11 
to consider what the hurricanes have done, especially in light 12 
of this SEAMAP report that Gallaway gave us. 13 
 14 
DR. SHIPP:  I have just a question for Roy.  The timeliness of 15 

the monitoring of the catch -- Roy, when would you know, for 16 
this fishing year, if the catches were down and if we haven’t 17 
reached the quota?  How long would it take you all to generate 18 
that information? 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  We would usually have numbers by March or so.  21 

Now, with the season shortening, I think we would have them -- 22 
If the season closes in September, we could have them a little 23 
earlier, but we would still need to have Wave 5.  If we got into 24 
early 2008 and looked at the 2007 numbers and low and behold, 25 
effort was down and catches were lower than anticipated, we 26 
could probably do a framework adjustment and get it in place 27 
before the end of the season, not before the beginning, but by 28 
the end of the season and we could re-look at that. 29 
 30 
MR. HORN:  I have a lot of mixed emotions about this.  Again, 31 

we’ve heard a lot of testimony or information given that doesn’t 32 
really show that there has been a reduction through license 33 
sales and effort and landings and such, but I know for a fact 34 
that, just like my business, we’re way down. 35 
 36 
We’re not even close to getting started putting back.  We’re 37 
operating yes, but we’re operating on a shoestring and we’re 38 
just one of a lot of companies doing that.  I know that in our 39 
area, from the directed effort of commercial and recreational 40 
fishermen and we didn’t have a lot of commercial.   41 
 42 
We were the largest commercial people and there were a number 43 
of, prior to the IFQ, 200-pound fishermen that were fishing 44 
hard.  When the IFQ came out, they were all kicked out the door, 45 
for the most part, because their landings were poor and those 46 
folks are not fishing anymore.   47 
 48 
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Fuel cost has changed an awful lot.  The few people I have left 1 
fishing, that’s the biggest thing they look at.  If they can’t 2 
catch enough to justify the fuel, they don’t want to go and 3 
that’s a direct effect of the hurricane and it may never change. 4 
 5 
Oil prices are down basically $10 or $12 a barrel less now then 6 
they were when they went up after the storm and yet, gas and 7 
fuel prices are just as high today.  We’re still having to pay 8 
it.  Everybody is having to pay it. 9 
 10 
I think that overall there has been a substantial reduction in 11 
effort, whether it’s computed out in landings and catch.  Catch 12 
in fishing is always better after a storm, but, again -- The 13 
data may not show it, but in fact, it is definitely a lot less 14 
effort going on, whether it’s in the directed fishery or the 15 
shrimp fishery or the recreational fishery. 16 
 17 
MR. PERRET:  I want to -- I’ve got mixed emotions about it, but 18 

I’m going to support the motion.  When this first came up, I 19 
think Dr. Shipp made the motion at 25 percent and I may have 20 
seconded it.  I don’t recall, but I supported it. 21 
 22 
I think, in retrospect, 25 is too high, but certainly 10 23 
percent, to me, is reasonable.  Every data set I have seen -- 24 
Our license sales are down, effort is down, the number of 25 
charterboats in Mississippi is about roughly half of what we 26 
were selling before the storm and the amount of effort by those 27 
charterboats is greatly reduced and I have to believe that’s 28 
probably similar Gulf-wide. 29 
 30 
I think 10 percent is a reasonable percent.  What puzzles me 31 
though is our advisory panel did not recommend that alternative 32 
and it seems to me they would have -- They’re Gulf-wide and 33 
certainly they’ve seen the results of these storms, but even 34 
without their recommendation, I am going to support this motion. 35 
 36 
DR. CRABTREE:  Let me bring up a few issues with it.  One 37 

problem I see with it is this is open ended.  As I read this 38 
motion, you’re saying that effort is going to be down 10 percent 39 
post-hurricane from now forward.  That’s a problem. 40 
 41 
Another problem we’ve got right now is we don’t have compatible 42 
regulations in the states and maybe we’ll get them next year and 43 
maybe we won’t.  That’s going to likely result and could well 44 
result in an overage of the quota and our estimates of what 45 
we’re doing may not be conservative enough and that’s a problem 46 
we have to deal with. 47 
 48 
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Then if we get the 2007 landings next year and they don’t show 1 
that this happened, I don’t think we would have any choice but 2 
to issue a closure notice and close this fishery down early.  3 
Then we’re going to have all these folks who have booked 4 
charterboat trips at the end of the season and all of a sudden 5 
we’re going to come in and close the fishery down a few weeks 6 
early.  Given all of that, I just don’t see how the record 7 
supports this. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  In light of the record, let me ask it a 10 

different way to either Mr. McLemore or Dr. Crabtree.  What’s 11 
the practical implication of this?  We’ve just passed our TAC, 12 
assuming we go through this today and we forward it on, and we 13 
just, in Action 1, passed a TAC with seasons and so forth.  How 14 
does this really affect next season even if we do this here? 15 
 16 
DR. CRABTREE:  Andy is looking for the exact number, but this 17 

alternative would extend the season. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Would it extend it for next year or would it 20 

extend it based on next year’s activity level and then looking 21 
to the year after that? 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, it would extend the season permanently until 24 

some action would be taken, whether it be the Fisheries Service 25 
issues a closure notice because we think the quota is caught or 26 
the council comes back in and deals with it.  The risk of going 27 
over quota -- How much does it extend it, Andy? 28 
 29 
MR. STRELCHECK:  It’s May 15 to October 15, 154 days. 30 

 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  The season goes up to 154 days from 107.  You’re 32 

talking a lot more days added on to the recreational fishery and 33 
not just next year, but every year until we take an action to 34 
stop that.  I don’t see anything in anything we have that 35 
indicates that the landings are going to be down that much. 36 
 37 
In 2006, the number of red snapper caught was only 2 percent 38 
less than the average of 2001 to 2003.  The landings were down, 39 
but that was because the average size of the fish was down, not 40 
so much because of effort. 41 
 42 
As this stock recovers, we’re going to have a hard time keeping 43 
the recreational fishery within its quota anyway and if we have 44 
quota overages and if we don’t have state compatible 45 
regulations, we’re going to get to 2009 and the overfishing 46 
won’t have ended and then everybody is going to take a cut, 47 
commercial and recreational and maybe more shrimp. 48 
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 1 
The other thing about this is somebody is going to go back to 2 
the judge and say, Your Honor, there’s no support for what 3 
they’ve done and they’re likely to go over and so they haven’t 4 
reached a sufficient probability of recovering and I don’t know 5 
what happens then.  You need to think hard about this, because 6 
there are a lot of problems here. 7 
 8 
MS. WALKER:  You know, Dr. Crabtree, six months ago if you had 9 

told me that seven of my charterboats in Orange Beach, Alabama, 10 
were going to be out of business thirty days after the interim 11 
rule was implemented, I probably would not have believed you.  12 
We’re just starting.  Seven is not going to be -- The majority 13 
of red snapper, I think, is landed by charterboats or certainly 14 
off the State of Alabama. 15 
 16 
I guess I would have to ask you if you’re going to jump up to 17 
bat with the same enthusiasm when the directed fishery has not 18 
caught their five million pounds in 2008.  Are you going to be 19 
as enthusiastic to step up to bat to extend the season? 20 
 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  That will depend on the circumstances.  It will 22 

depend in part on what happens this year and then how much are 23 
they over or under.   24 
 25 
If they’re under by a very small amount, no, but if we come in 26 
and there’s just a huge underage and it’s obvious that effort is 27 
way down, then I think it would be up to you as a council to 28 
evaluate all of that information and make a recommendation to 29 
me, but I can’t tell you what we’ll do until we get ourselves 30 
into that specific situation. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have the substitute motion.  Is there any 33 
further discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of the 34 
substitute motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  I 35 

figured I was going to have to do this.  Let’s go to a show of 36 
hands.  All those in favor of the substitute motion raise your 37 
hand; all those opposed same sign.  The substitute motion 38 
passes.  With that, Mr. Perret. 39 

 40 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We go to Action 3, which 41 

is on page 38.  We have a preferred alternative or the council 42 
has a preferred alternative of Alternative 2, the red snapper 43 
bag limit for captains and crew of for-hire vessels is zero.  44 
That’s no change from your committee. 45 
 46 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We had a previously preferred alternative 47 

and it was not changed by committee.  Hearing no need to change, 48 
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Mr. Perret. 1 
 2 
Mr. PERRET:  Action 4, which is on page 40 of your document, is 3 

the minimum size limit in the commercial fishery.  The council 4 
has a preferred alternative of Alternative 2, reduce the minimum 5 
size limit in the commercial red snapper fishery to thirteen 6 
inches total length.  Your committee did not propose any change 7 
on that action. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We had a previous council preferred with no 10 

committee change.   11 
 12 
MR. HORN:  I just have a question.  I would like Dr. Crabtree or 13 

someone to explain to me one more time on the size limit of the 14 
recreational fishery, and I understand the need for the 15 
commercial and that’s correct, how we are not going to benefit 16 
in the recreational fishery of reducing the size limit through 17 
discards if you lowered it to thirteen inches. 18 
 19 
There’s a 2.3, roughly, average catch now and if you have a two 20 
fish bag limit, which caps the bag limit at two with a smaller 21 
size limit, how that wouldn’t benefit the fishery, because you 22 
are going to reduce discards and you are going to leave larger 23 
fish in the stock to reproduce.  Explain where I’m wrong on that 24 
analogy. 25 
 26 
DR. CRABTREE:  Remember the presentations we had at the last 27 

meeting and how it affects discards, in part, depends on how 28 
people behave and if people would catch two fish and go home and 29 
quit fishing, then it probably would reduce discards some.  To 30 
the extent that people catch their two fish and then they keep 31 
fishing some, it will reduce discards less. 32 
 33 
I’m not saying it won’t reduce discards, but what the science is 34 
telling us there’s also some adverse consequences from lowering 35 
the size limit.  I believe that yield per recruit is maximized 36 
at around sixteen inches or so in the recreational sector. 37 
 38 
As you reduce the size limit, you lose yield per recruit and 39 
you’re catching small fish that potentially haven’t had very 40 
much opportunity to reproduce.  Because in the recreational 41 
fishery the release mortality rate, at least in the eastern 42 
Gulf, is only assumed to be 15 percent, most of those fish that 43 
are discarded survive and that gives them time to grow and 44 
potentially reproduce. 45 
 46 
What the science says is that while you may reduce discards, 47 
these negative aspects kind of offset the gains from that.  What 48 
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you end up with is in the short term, meaning for around the 1 
next eight to nine years, there is a small, slight benefit from 2 
reducing the size limit, but in the long term, there’s actually 3 
a little bit of a negative aspect to reducing the size limit and 4 
it actually slows the recovery, but it’s a very, very slight 5 
difference. 6 
 7 
I think the reason that happens is as fishing mortality is 8 
brought down, the stock recovers and the fish become, on 9 
average, larger and older.  The number of discards that you have 10 
to have and the number of fish you cull through to catch a 11 
legal-sized fish will go down and the number of discards falls 12 
as the stock recovers and I think that’s why you get that little 13 
bit of a shift in those two scenarios. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  Any other 16 

discussion regarding the current preferred alternative?  Hearing 17 
none, Mr. Perret. 18 
 19 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Next is Action 5, page 42 20 

of the document, and that’s the fishing gear restrictions 21 
modifications.   The council currently has a preferred 22 
alternative.   The committee maintained that preferred 23 
alternative, which is Alternative 2, Preferred Option d, as its 24 
proposed action, require the use of non-stainless steel circle 25 
hooks when using natural baits and require the use of venting 26 
tools and dehooking devices when participating in one of the 27 
following EEZ fisheries.  All commercial and recreational reef 28 
fish fisheries.   29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We had a previous council motion that was 31 

maintained by the committee.  Is there any other discussion?   32 
 33 
MR. PERRET:  Action 6, that’s page 48 of your document.  Action 34 

6 is to establish a target reduction goal for juvenile red 35 
snapper mortality in the shrimp fishery of the northern and 36 
western Gulf of Mexico. 37 
 38 
The council has previously had a preferred alternative of 39 
Alternative 4, which was to establish a target reduction of red 40 
snapper shrimp trawl bycatch mortality on red snapper 74% less 41 
than the benchmark years of 2001 to 2003.  Your committee 42 
discussed this and took action. 43 
 44 
The committee now recommends, and I so move, to add an 45 
Alternative 6, which would be the preferred, which was a handout 46 
and I think everyone should have, but it’s in the minutes, but 47 
establish a target reduction of red snapper shrimp trawl bycatch 48 
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mortality on red snapper 74 percent less than the benchmark 1 
years of 2001 to 2003 for the years 2008 through 2010.  Reduce 2 
the target goal to 67 percent beginning in 2011 and thereafter, 3 
reduce the target goal as necessary to achieve a target 4 
reduction goal of 60 percent by 2032.  Following additional 5 
discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 6 
proposed alternative be Alternative 6. 7 
 8 

Mr. Chairman, before we discuss this, if I may, I would like to 9 
just read some additional language, because there was some 10 
discussion about whether we’re talking about entire EEZ or ten 11 
to thirty-fathom and so on and I think the following should help 12 
to clarify that. 13 
 14 
I want to thank the staff for making the changes.  I know this 15 
was some last-minute stuff and Dr. Leard and the others who 16 
worked on this have provided these two appendices.   17 
 18 
The committee noted that in the discussion of the alternatives 19 
under Action 6 it was unclear whether the target reduction 20 
options were for the entire offshore shrimp fishery or for only 21 
the ten to thirty-fathom depth zone.   22 
 23 
As previously noted by Dr. Nance, the analyses were conducted 24 
for the ten to thirty-fathom areas because these areas provided 25 
the best proxy for comparing effort reduction with bycatch 26 
mortality.   27 
 28 
Following a great deal of discussion, the committee directed 29 
staff to develop language prior to the council session 30 
clarifying that shrimp effort in the ten to thirty-fathom depth 31 
zone is being used as a proxy for juvenile red snapper 32 
mortality.  The staff has done that and, again, I commend them 33 
for having this available at this time and that’s in Appendix A 34 
and Appendix B, which is attached to our minutes. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 37 

 38 
MR. ADAMS:  For clarification, I wanted to point out that if we 39 

vote against this motion then we go back to the current 40 
Preferred Alternative 4 and I would speak against the motion 41 
that’s on the board and point out that it’s a contradiction or 42 
possibly a violation of our preferred alternative in Action 1. 43 
 44 
Our preferred alternative in Action 1 is setting the directed 45 
fishery TAC at five million pounds between 2008 and 2010 and 46 
then it specifically states that after 2010 the TAC would 47 
correspond to the level of catch associated with the fishing at 48 



  129 

rate that produces MSY proxy of 26 percent SPR. 1 
 2 
We would review and adjust the rebuilding plan and directed 3 
fishery measures as necessary based upon periodic stock 4 
assessments and management to achieve the et cetera, et cetera.   5 
 6 
Action 1 for the directed fishery sets the TAC at five million 7 
pounds only until 2010 and then specifically states after 2010 8 
the TAC would float based upon MSY.  This, after 2010, sets 9 
specific parameters for shrimp bycatch reduction that I think 10 
would hamper adjusting TAC based upon rebuilding and so I speak 11 
against this motion and would go back to the current preferred 12 
alternative. 13 
 14 
DR. CRABTREE:  Just to point out that if this were adopted, then 15 

MSY would become on the order of fourteen million pounds and 16 
your preferred alternative sets the TAC at five million, which 17 
is consistent with this, because there’s no difference between 18 
this alternative and what’s the current preferred alternative 19 
until the TAC starts increasing in 2011. 20 
 21 
We probably would need to -- Staff would need to go to the 22 
preferred alternative in the document and indicate that the 23 
yield streams, based on the decision about the target, go to 24 
fourteen million pounds, but I don’t see that as much of 25 
discrepancy from them. 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  Dr. Crabtree, I think we looked at the yield 28 

streams and there was -- I remember one year it was like three 29 
million pounds.  The TAC would have been three million pounds 30 
less. 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  Were you looking at the initial TAC or the down-33 

the-road TACs? 34 
 35 
MS. WALKER:  If this were adopted, the down-the-road TACs.  36 

 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  The down-the-road TACs are less.  I don’t know if 38 

there is a year where there’s three million pounds less.  At the 39 
end, the TAC is -- MSY would be fourteen million pounds as 40 
opposed to a little over seventeen and so yes, that’s three 41 
million pounds and I so suspect that you’re correct, that 42 
somewhere down the road the TAC differences would be about that, 43 
but at least in the short term, the differences in TAC would be 44 
much less than three million pounds and I think we handed those 45 
numbers out so that everyone could look at them. 46 
 47 
MR. PEARCE:  I’m going to speak in support of this motion or 48 
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this alternative.  I believe that it helps us in two situations 1 
with the shrimp industry.  First off, we get to share in the 2 
benefits when we do our job right and I think the Magnuson Act 3 
says we have to be fair and equitable. 4 
 5 
The second thing it does is it helps us begin to try to reach 6 
OY, which we’re not doing now.  We’re allowing the shrimpers to 7 
try and come back and we’re allowing them to try and reach OY, 8 
like they’re supposed to be able to do according to the Magnuson 9 
Act, and I think we’re going to need something that shows the 10 
shrimpers and helps them do the job they need to do. 11 
 12 
Regardless of that, I’m really still concerned that if we do 100 13 
percent or we do 50 percent or 60 percent that if we don’t do 14 
something with the hurricanes and with this habitat, I don’t 15 
think it’s going to make a difference. 16 
 17 
I think that what I’m seeing with these reports just really 18 
shows me that it may not be what our directed fisheries or our 19 
shrimp fisheries are doing that’s hurting us more than what I 20 
see on some of these snapper abundance problems that we’re 21 
having.  I speak firmly in support of this and I believe it’s 22 
going to be great for the shrimp industry. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have Mr. Gill, but I would also remind 25 

everyone that in the discussion regarding this at the committee 26 
level that there will be another stock assessment which will 27 
basically recalibrate where we are in this prior to any of these 28 
changes kicking in and that would happen under Preferred 29 
Alternative 4 that’s in the document and it would also happen if 30 
we were using the current committee preferred alternative. 31 
 32 
MR. GILL:  To Bobbi’s point, I would point out that we’re 33 

talking twenty-five years from now in terms of that differential 34 
of three million pounds and I would suggest to you that -- I 35 
haven’t gotten any accurate numbers, but I would not be 36 
surprised if the one sigma would be plus or minus fifteen 37 
million. 38 
 39 
I don’t think we can predict with any degree of accuracy to make 40 
those kinds of comments.  In fact, it’s not impossible, I don’t 41 
think, that perhaps it be flipped, but we certainly don’t know 42 
to any degree of accuracy that in 2032 it’s going to be plus or 43 
minus a little bit. 44 
 45 
MR. HORN:  I agree with Mr. Gill that these projections out into 46 

the future are hypothetical.  I don’t have a lot of confidence 47 
in our modeling that we’re using in stock assessments, because 48 
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every time we change scientists, we change models and everything 1 
goes to hell in a hand basket, every time we turn around.  2 
 3 
I support this.  When we have another stock assessment, who 4 
knows what it’s going to say.  Every time we get one, it’s 5 
radically different and if it is radically different and it 6 
tells us it’s a lot worse than they’re telling us today, then 7 
the council would make the adjustments and do something 8 
different at that time. 9 
 10 
I think this is a good effort.  I think it’s a good motion and 11 
it shows good faith that if things get better then they have the 12 
opportunity to achieve their OY in the shrimp plan and so I 13 
support this. 14 
 15 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  My question has to do with what Phil -- I’ll 16 

have it for Dr. Crabtree.  When we get to 2011 and if things are 17 
better or things are worse, are we tied to that 67 percent? 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, can you respond? 20 

 21 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, the way we always handle these sorts of 22 

scenarios, in rebuilding plans where the TACs go up, is we will 23 
set in the regulations the five million pound TAC and the 74 24 
percent shrimp target. 25 
 26 
When you get to 2010 and you have the new assessment, you will 27 
then have to take an action to change either the TAC or the 28 
shrimp target reduction.   29 
 30 
This will indicate sort of your intent of how you want to 31 
proceed, but when you take that action, you’ll have to base the 32 
numbers on the new stock assessment and you will have to review 33 
all of your actions in light of all of the National Standards 34 
and other applicable law and determine that going ahead and 35 
following through with this is consistent with the National 36 
Standards and other applicable law at that time. 37 
 38 
We all recognize that when you get into projections out ten or 39 
twenty years that they’re extremely uncertain and it’s highly 40 
unlikely that the numbers in 2032 are going to prove to be 41 
exactly right.  They’re certainly going to change some and we 42 
will make adjustments after every stock assessment. 43 
 44 
MS. WALKER:  I speak in opposition to the motion.  I agree with 45 

Mr. Horn that the degree of accuracy is not where we would like 46 
it, to say the least, but I also remember a time when we spoke 47 
with the shrimp industry and we told them that the bycatch 48 
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reduction devices were going to have to work and that if they 1 
didn’t that we were going to then have to come back and probably 2 
reduce their mortality associated with the bycatch by as much as 3 
80 percent. 4 
 5 
I think in adopting this as a preferred alternative that we’re 6 
lowering our target reduction goal to 60 percent.  We’ve got 7 
more than that right now in the shrimp fishery.  Why would we 8 
want to go backwards and this does not even include the 9 
reduction that we’re going to get with the new bycatch reduction 10 
devices in the future.  I speak in opposition to it.  I could 11 
certainly support Alternative 5 or 4, but not 6. 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve got a whole laundry list here.  It 14 

looks like everyone is going to have their opportunity to speak 15 
on this. 16 
 17 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I would speak in support of the motion, for all 18 

the reasons they’ve said, and I think it’s important that as 19 
this fishery recovers that the shrimp industry should have the 20 
opportunity to share in its recovery and so I do speak in favor 21 
of this motion. 22 
 23 
MR. GILL:  I think the primary benefit of this alternative as a 24 

preferred alternative is that it eliminates what I see as the 25 
major problem in either 4 or 5 and that is that there is a 26 
mechanism -- Not that it’s necessary the best or the right one, 27 
but there is a mechanism which allows the shrimp fishery to get 28 
to achieve OY. 29 
 30 
I would like to back the history on that a little bit.  Dr. 31 
Nance, and I think it was in Point Clear, told us that in 2005 32 
in Statistical Zones 10 through 21 that the effort was less than 33 
that required to get to OY. 34 
 35 
We’re currently down from that in 2006.  This hammers it down 36 
even further, to 74 percent, which says that there is, in my 37 
mind, a very legitimate concern that what we are doing here 38 
forces the shrimp fishery, probably for twenty-five years, but 39 
who knows, to never achieve OY and that violates National 40 
Standard 1. 41 
 42 
Given the danger of that, coupled with the court decision for 43 
12/12, I don’t think we can go there.  I think this is a needed 44 
-- If we want to change what the last sentence is, I have no 45 
problem with that, but 4 or 5 do not provide that leeway to get 46 
away from the very real possibility of capping the shrimp 47 
fishery at something less than OY. 48 
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 1 
MR. PERRET:  Each time we meet as a full council, it seems like 2 

we’re all put in a tough situation of voting for regulations 3 
that the trend is more and more restrictions on all segments of 4 
the fishing industry, which I know none of us are comfortable 5 
doing or like to do, but it’s a necessary thing that we have to 6 
do. 7 
 8 
Here we are discussing 74 down to 60 percent and so on and so 9 
forth and X number of years.  I support this motion and the fact 10 
that we know we’re going to have a 74 percent reduction.  It’s a 11 
conservation measure, as is all of these.  Let the shrimp 12 
industry enjoy some of these conservation benefits as they too 13 
take on some of these additional restrictions that we’re putting 14 
on them. 15 
 16 
All segments are getting hit.  It’s unfortunate and none of us 17 
want it, but it’s something that has to be done.  I urge us to -18 
- Let’s get by these things, like I read in the paper.  I’m 19 
certainly not going to be here four or five years from now 20 
putting on more rules and regulations and let’s do what we have 21 
to do and go on. 22 
 23 
MS. MORRIS:  What I like about the motion is that it sets a 74 24 

percent effort cap for the next three years and is that right, 25 
for the years 2008 through 2010?  What I don’t like about it is 26 
that the -- We kind of lock ourselves into this reducing the 27 
goal to 67 percent after that and reducing the goal to 60 28 
percent after that. 29 
 30 
We just don’t have -- We don’t know what the percentage should 31 
be after that and so I’m far more comfortable with Alternative 32 
5, which sets the 74 percent target and allows us to reexamine 33 
that in the context of future stock assessments, which would 34 
actually tell us what the percentage could shift to. 35 
 36 
I’m opposed to this motion and I support an initial period of 74 37 
percent effort cap in this fishery and the OY -- I just want to 38 
comment on Bob’s OY argument.  It seems like the best 39 
information we have is that bycatch of red snapper in the shrimp 40 
fishery is keeping the red snapper fishery from reaching its 41 
optimum yield. 42 
 43 
We have two fisheries that are interacting with each other, 44 
which is why we’ve been working on it in a joint amendment, and 45 
neither fishery, because of that interaction, can reach its 46 
optimum yield and we’re just in a tough situation and that’s the 47 
situation we’re in. 48 
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 1 
MR. HORN:  Keep in mind that the shrimp fishery has had 2 

restrictions placed on it in the past with bycatch reduction 3 
requirements and even though the success of the BRDs was not the 4 
industry’s fault -- It was the fault that the BRDs didn’t work.  5 
If you want to place blame, I guess you would have to put it on 6 
the gear specialists with NMFS, but the reality is they did what 7 
they were asked to do and they did what they were told to do. 8 
 9 
The compliance rate was something like 97 or 98 percent, which 10 
was probably better than any regulation that’s been applied by 11 
these councils in the United States, which shows that like it or 12 
lump it, they did what they had to do.  If the reduction wasn’t 13 
there -- You can say it’s their fault, but it’s not their fault. 14 
 15 
They did everything and the fact that bycatch is a problem in 16 
the shrimp fishery -- The SEAMAP survey and the report that Dr. 17 
Benny Gallaway gave us, the graph that is shown in there, 18 
there’s no relationship with effort and recruitment of the red 19 
snapper that I’ve argued from day one. 20 
 21 
Shrimp effort dropped tremendously.  Recruitment is dropping 22 
with it.  I think we’re looking at the wrong problem in this 23 
fishery.  I don’t know what it is, but today and yesterday and 24 
since I’ve been here, I never believed that the shrimp fishery 25 
was the problem, because snapper has been so much better in the 26 
last four or five or six or seven years than it’s ever been. 27 
 28 
Everybody that testified before this council has said so, 29 
whether he was a commercial fisherman or a charter fisherman or 30 
a recreational fisherman.  It’s better than I’ve ever seen it.  31 
Yes, there were some young folks up there, but there were some 32 
old folks, too.   33 
 34 
I think we’re looking at the wrong thing, but that’s not where 35 
we are today.  Again, keep in mind the shrimp fishery has done 36 
what it’s been told to do and I think this is a -- If you want 37 
to call it a feel-good measure or whatever kind of measure, but 38 
still, let’s tell them that we’re going to address all the 39 
issues and you’re going to be included. 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  This is a tough issue and I’m not going to advise 42 

you on which way you need to go on it.  I think you need to make 43 
your best judgment on it.  I just want to comment on a couple of 44 
things.  One, with respect to BRDs, remember the target F does 45 
include bycatch reduction devices. 46 
 47 
To the extent we can develop more efficient bycatch reduction 48 
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devices, that would mitigate the need for closures and that 1 
would mitigate whatever impacts, if any, this may have on OY.  2 
Then with respect to Bob’s comment on optimum yield, I just want 3 
to point out to you, and I’ll read it to -- The document says: 4 
As noted below, this reduction in effort, which only affects the 5 
ability of the fishery to utilize a portion of the shrimp 6 
grounds for a limited timeframe during the year, should not 7 
preclude the fishery the opportunity to achieve OY as currently 8 
defined on a continuing basis. 9 
 10 
I think the larger issue affecting the shrimp fishery’s ability 11 
to achieve OY are the economics and the problems with fuel 12 
prices and shrimp prices and those types of things, because even 13 
though we’ve taken no action, they aren’t at a level of effort 14 
to catch OY. 15 
 16 
I do believe we need to recognize the need to come back and take 17 
another look at OY and I believe that is something that we 18 
intend to do in Shrimp Amendment 15, because of the rapidly 19 
changing dynamics in this fishery.  Remember, the judge did tell 20 
us in the lawsuit that we have to address shrimp trawl bycatch. 21 
 22 
MR. TEEHAN:  In my mind, there’s very little difference in 23 

Alternative 5 and Alternative 6.  They both give a mechanism for 24 
reducing the percentage of the benchmark years, from 74 percent 25 
on down. 26 
 27 
I’m leaning toward and will probably speak in support of 28 
Alternative 6, because at least it does give intent of the 29 
council to start looking at some hard numbers.  Now, I’m going 30 
to couch that by saying that it’s my understanding, unless 31 
somebody corrects me, that we’ve got a number 67 up there for 32 
2011 and if the stock assessment indicates that that’s not a 33 
valid number that we can change that number. 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  If the stock assessment indicates to you the 36 

scientific basis for any of these numbers has changed, then you 37 
would have to come in and make adjustments, to be consistent 38 
with the new science. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  A point of question.  What happens if our 41 

stock assessment is late coming to us, because they often seem 42 
to be delayed for various reasons, us asking for other 43 
assessments, et cetera?  Would we then be locked into 67 percent 44 
at that point and a reduction in TAC? 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, because I think you’re going to be at five 47 

million pounds and 74 percent until you get the stock 48 
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assessment, because you’re going to have to take an action to 1 
change that and while I’m not going to render a real judgment 2 
until I see the circumstances, my expectation would be we would 3 
stay where we are until we get the new assessment and then we 4 
would take action.  Nothing changes automatically and we need to 5 
all be clear on that. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, Mr. McLemore, I think you may 8 

have a point of clarification that could help us through this. 9 
 10 
MR. MCLEMORE:  Roy and others have made some of the points that 11 

I was going to make, but I just want to reiterate that in fact 12 
the court did say that the shrimp fishery is part of the problem 13 
and a significant part of the problem and we’re ordered to 14 
address that by December of this year and today is June 7th.  You 15 
don’t have a lot of time. 16 
 17 
I also wanted to respond to the concern about these measures 18 
violating National Standard 1 because they impair the ability to 19 
hit OY.  I respectfully disagree with that.  I appreciate the 20 
concern, but arguably, any regulation impairs your ability to 21 
hit OY, because it’s harder for the fishermen to catch the fish 22 
and comply with it. 23 
 24 
The record here seems pretty clear that the reasons the shrimp 25 
effort is down already are due to other factors than what you’re 26 
contemplating here.  This measure isn’t even in effect yet and 27 
it seems to me, from the record as well, that it’s fairly 28 
unlikely that the geographic closures contemplated in this 29 
measure will even occur.   30 
 31 
If they do, they’re to be short term and they’re to be minimal 32 
and it’s conceivable that if you had one of these closures, if 33 
it works anything like the Texas closure does, it could actually 34 
help you hit OY, because larger shrimp would be available when 35 
they reopen. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  The numbers we have right now suggest that if 38 

2007 is like 2006 that there will be a geographic closure and it 39 
will be on the order of sixty to ninety days, but that’s because 40 
the third trimester effort numbers were higher than we expected.  41 
Now, I don’t know what effort will be in 2007.  No one does.  42 
There may not be any closure.  We don’t know for sure. 43 
 44 
DR. SHIPP:  Based on what everyone has said, especially Julie’s 45 

comments, it seems to me the logical alternative is Alternative 46 
5.  I’m going to offer a substitute motion that the preferred 47 
alternative be Alternative 5. 48 
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 1 
MR. MINTON:  Second. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved by Dr. Shipp and seconded by 4 

Mr. Minton for Preferred Alternative 5.  Is there -- Mr. Minton, 5 
you had your hand up previously on the list and so I’ll go to 6 
you next. 7 
 8 
MR. MINTON:  I was also going to offer the motion, but I guess I 9 

need some clarification.  Phil, the last couple of days, you’ve 10 
said that the shrimp industry has done all that they could and 11 
followed the rules and I guess I’m confused. 12 
 13 
When I remember a couple or three years ago in the review of the 14 
observer program, what I recall we were told is that the fisheye 15 
had worked -- Supposedly the information that Gary Graham and 16 
the others gave us was we should get 40 percent.  When applied 17 
in the industry, it came back at 12. 18 
 19 
As I recall, the reason for it coming back 12 was that they were 20 
covering up the hole with the elephant ear and that we had to 21 
readjust that.  I’m not sure and maybe I’m confused, but I think 22 
that would not be considered -- If that’s true, that would not 23 
be considered following through on exactly what they were told, 24 
because under the conditions of the research that was done, that 25 
elephant ear obviously did not cover that hole up.  Can 26 
somebody, Dr. Crabtree or someone, kind of help me out here?  I 27 
want to make sure I’m right. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  There were issues at one time with the elephant 30 

ear and there was a change made to the configurations to 31 
disallow the placement of the elephant ears where they covered 32 
the fisheye BRD. 33 
 34 
The observer study shows that even when it wasn’t covered by the 35 
elephant ear that it still wasn’t performing and that that 36 
wasn’t really the issue.  I think it just had more to do with -- 37 
It might be changes in the way fishermen are fishing. 38 
 39 
Remember that we saw a presentation and part of it was thought 40 
to be the requirement for larger TEDs and that they’re using 41 
bigger TED grids now and that holds the net open wider and the 42 
chances of fish encountering the BRD went down.  I think it’s 43 
largely to do with tow speeds, retrieval speeds, and new TEDs 44 
and a whole, probably, variety of other things. 45 
 46 
MR. MINTON:  Then I guess Phil’s comments are correct then, that 47 

they did do what they were asked to do, as a follow up?  Is that 48 
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correct then, Dr. Crabtree? 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not going to say that everyone has complied, 3 

but basically, they followed the regulations of the BRDs and I 4 
don’t think you can point the poor performance to a compliance 5 
issue. 6 
 7 
MS. WALKER:  To that point and then I want to support this 8 

motion, but my recollection, Dr. Crabtree, was that it was 9 
reported to us that the shrimpers did change the way that they 10 
retrieved their nets and that resulted in the BRD performance. 11 
 12 
I recall them talking about staying in motion or something like 13 
that when they retrieved their nets, in order to not lose 14 
shrimp, and I certainly don’t blame them for that, but it also 15 
reduced bycatch reduction in red snapper. 16 
 17 
I speak in support of Alternative 5.  I think that it better 18 
complies with the court order, because I think that it allows 19 
science to adjust the percentage, when appropriate, and we’re 20 
not sitting here and trying to pull numbers out of the air. 21 
 22 
MR. HORN:  I call the question, Mr. Chairman. 23 

 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to finish the list, Mr. Horn, as 25 

per our normal practice. 26 
 27 
MR. GILL:  I would like to respond to a comment that both Roy 28 

and Mike made relative to the economic effects.  They were quite 29 
correct that there are other factors that have driven the 30 
current effort down. 31 
 32 
However, the implication, I believe, is incorrect, in that this 33 
motion here constrains the shrimp fishery to always be there.  34 
The differences that they were indicating was other factors were 35 
at work here.  What happens in this motion is that it doesn’t 36 
make any difference what the other factors are, but they’re 37 
still constrained to be there. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I just respectfully will try to comment very 40 

quickly.  It restrains them until the next assessment, which 41 
both 5 and 6 do or any of them do, quite frankly.   42 
 43 
MS. VILLERE:  I just want to point out that I speak in favor of 44 

Alternative 5 and I just want to make it clear that this is 45 
Alternative 5 that Harlon and Phil and Corky supported at the 46 
last meeting and now they want us to change to Alternative 6, 47 
which takes it even further, and this was the motion that 48 
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everybody supported last time and so I have to go for 1 
Alternative 5.  I think that’s what makes everybody happy. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion to call the question.  4 

Actually, I’m not going to vote on calling the question unless I 5 
really see another hand up in the air.  We’re going to vote this 6 
up or down. 7 
 8 
MR. PEARCE:  Can I have a roll call vote, please? 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Pearce, yes, you can, if you would like 11 

one.  Go ahead, Mr. Swingle. 12 
 13 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 14 

 15 
MS. WALKER:  Yes. 16 

 17 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain. 18 

 19 
DR. MCILWAIN:  No. 20 

 21 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 22 

 23 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 24 

 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 26 

 27 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 28 

 29 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 30 

 31 
DR. CRABTREE:  Abstain. 32 

 33 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 34 

 35 
MS. VILLERE:  Yes. 36 

 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 38 

 39 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 40 
 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 42 

 43 
MR. HORN:  No. 44 

 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce. 46 

 47 
MR. PEARCE:  No. 48 
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 1 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 2 

 3 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  No. 4 

 5 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 6 

 7 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 8 

 9 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 10 

 11 
MS. FOOTE:  No. 12 

 13 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 14 

 15 
MR. HENDRIX:  No. 16 
 17 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill. 18 

 19 
MR. GILL:  No. 20 

 21 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 22 

 23 
MR. PERRET:  No. 24 

 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Teehan. 26 

 27 
MR. TEEHAN:  No. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion fails nine to six is the way I 30 
count it. 31 
 32 
MR. HORN:  I call the question on the motion.   33 

 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We are back to the main motion that 35 

Alternative 6 be the preferred alternative. 36 
 37 
MS. WALKER:  I request a roll call vote. 38 

 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There is a request for a roll call vote.  Go 40 

ahead, Mr. Swingle. 41 
 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 43 

 44 
DR. SHIPP:  No. 45 

 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  Abstain. 1 

 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain. 3 

 4 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 5 

 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill. 7 

 8 
MR. GILL:  Yes. 9 

 10 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams 11 

 12 
MR. ADAMS:  No. 13 

 14 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 15 

 16 
MR. MINTON:  No. 17 

 18 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 19 

 20 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 21 

 22 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 23 

 24 
MS. VILLERE:  No. 25 

 26 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 27 

 28 
MS. WALKER:  No. 29 

 30 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Morris. 31 

 32 
MS. MORRIS:  No. 33 

 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Teehan. 35 

 36 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 37 

 38 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 39 

 40 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 41 

 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 43 

 44 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 45 

 46 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce. 47 

 48 
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MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 1 

 2 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 3 

 4 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 5 

 6 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 7 

 8 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 9 

 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  The motion passes.   11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  We need to give staff license.  They will need to 13 

take this yield stream and put that into the TAC alternative to 14 
indicate that those are the future TACs consistent with the 15 
shrimp trawl bycatch motion, just so we all understand that. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, Mr. Perret. 18 

 19 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Action 7 is on page 55 of 20 

the document.  That’s the action to consider establishing shrimp 21 
fishing restrictions to reduce effort to achieve a fishing 22 
mortality reduction target for juvenile red snapper in the 23 
northern and western Gulf of Mexico established in Action 6. 24 
 25 
The council has a preferred alternative.  It’s Alternative 2.  26 
The committee maintained Preferred Alternative 2 as the proposed 27 
action and it would establish, if necessary, a seasonal closure 28 
beginning on the same start date as the closure of the EEZ off 29 
Texas in the ten to thirty-fathom zone of selected areas within 30 
Statistical Zones 10 through 21 in the Gulf of Mexico.  31 
 32 
The need for the closure and its extent and duration will be 33 
determined based on the annual evaluation of the level of shrimp 34 
effort and associated red snapper mortality, taking into 35 
consideration mortality reductions associated with improved BRDs 36 
and other gear improvements.  Any closure would be implemented 37 
in accordance with the framework outlined in Action 8 and, of 38 
course, Action 8 is to follow. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a previous preferred by the council.  41 

The committee did not change that and is there any discussion?  42 
Hearing none, Mr. Perret. 43 
 44 
MR. PERRET:  Action 8 is on page 61 of the document and that’s 45 

to establish a framework procedure to adjust shrimp fishing 46 
effort in the northern and western Gulf.  We have previously 47 
come up with a preferred alternative and it’s Alternative 2. 48 
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 1 
The Committee maintained Preferred Alternative 2, Preferred 2 
Option b as its proposed action and it would establish a 3 
framework procedure to adjust the effort target and closed 4 
season for the shrimp fishery in the Gulf of Mexico within the 5 
scope of the preferred alternatives identified in Actions 6 and 6 
7.   7 
 8 
The Southeast Fisheries Science Center will conduct an annual 9 
assessment of the previous year’s shrimp effort for the ten to 10 
thirty-fathom area in the Gulf, Statistical Sub-Zones 10 through 11 
21, and determine the area and duration of a closure and report 12 
this to the Regional Administrator for administrative action in 13 
the subsequent year. 14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a previous preferred council motion 16 

or preferred option and the committee did not change that.  Dr. 17 
Leard, do you have something you would like to say? 18 
 19 
DR. LEARD:  Just maybe a clarification, Mr. Chairman.  In 20 

Appendix B, Dr. Branstetter -- 21 
 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Appendix B of the handout, the committee 23 

report? 24 
 25 
DR. LEARD:  Correct.  There was language in there, and we 26 

discussed this in committee a little bit, about we would 27 
evaluate in 2007 and then 2008 and then the actual closure 28 
wouldn’t go into effect until 2009 and I don’t think that was 29 
the council’s intent. 30 
 31 
That was based on some of the discussions in the committee and 32 
we’ve modified the language there to kind of take some of that 33 
out and we’ll have to look through the rest of the document to 34 
make sure that we do that there as well. 35 
 36 
I guess in order to kind of make things a little bit clearer, in 37 
the committee’s proposed action there, where the last line says 38 
that the Regional Administrator for administrative action -- I 39 
might suggest that we just take out that prepositional phrase 40 
“in the subsequent year” because the intention, I think, of the 41 
council is for those closures to go into effect as soon as 42 
possible. 43 
 44 
It’s a misleading that you would say in 2007 you would get the 45 
information and in 2008 you would evaluate it and then it 46 
wouldn’t go into effect until 2009.  Our intent is basically if 47 
the shrimp industry is not meeting the target goal in 2007 that 48 
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we would implement a closure beginning with May 15. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I agree with your change of the language 3 

that you’ve stricken and then the alternative language that Ms. 4 
Morris had talked about in committee, but it is in the 5 
subsequent year to doing the analysis that you will be doing the 6 
closure and so I’m not certain we need to -- It’s the subsequent 7 
fishing year is probably how it would better be worded.  Dr. 8 
Crabtree, let’s clear this up now, so that we can get this taken 9 
care of and there’s no misunderstanding. 10 
 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  We get the effort from the previous year and then 12 

we implement a closure in the same year we get the effort and 13 
not the subsequent year.  14 
 15 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s the same year you get it, but it’s in 16 

the subsequent year that the data was collected in. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s correct, but I think the way it’s written 19 

that it could be read either way. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Are you in favor of striking “in the 22 

subsequent year?” 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think so, yes. 25 

 26 
MR. PERRET:  So moved. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I have a second?  Mr. Gill seconded.  All 29 
those in favor of striking that for clarification purposes say 30 
aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  Hearing 31 

no -- 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  I just have a question for clarification, based on 34 

the motion that passed before.  Are we going to be able to 35 
receive 74 percent reduction in 2008, 2009, and 2010 in the 36 
shrimp fishery or was that just one of those paper motions? 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree, would you respond?  I’m 39 

assuming that Actions 7 and 8 allow us to do that, but go ahead, 40 
Dr. Crabtree. 41 
 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  That is the intent of the provisions that you are 43 

voting on now and if you vote them in place and if they are 44 
approved by the Secretary and implemented, then I intend to 45 
follow the regulations to the best of my ability. 46 
 47 
MS. WALKER:  We will have 74 percent reduction in 2008, 2009, 48 
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and 2010, if this motion passes, of course. 1 
 2 
DR. CRABTREE:  If it’s approved, again, I intend to follow the 3 

regulations to the best of my ability. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Hearing no more discussion about Action 8, 6 

with that, I turn to Mr. Perret and the preferred alternative 7 
stays as it was in the public hearing document with the 8 
clarifications that we have added. 9 
 10 
MS. MORRIS:  I need to go back to Action 6 and we had asked that 11 

some language be developed clarifying that the shrimp effort in 12 
the ten to thirty-fathom zone be used as a proxy and is that in 13 
this attachment Appendix A?  I can’t find it and could somebody 14 
point it out to me? 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Leard, would you like to help with that?  17 

Is it in there or maybe Mr. Strelcheck would be better.  I’m not 18 
certain whom. 19 
 20 
DR. LEARD:  Dr. Branstetter did this for me while I was doing 21 

the thing, but in essence, I believe, Steve -- It was shaded, 22 
but it’s kind of hard to tell.  The copier didn’t pick it up, 23 
but I believe it’s the first bullet on page 3 of Appendix A, as 24 
well as those last two paragraphs at the bottom of page 3. 25 
 26 
In essence, it’s discussed already in Section 3.2.1 and Section 27 
4.1.  We just kind of brought that language forward.  We may 28 
have to kind of structure it around to make it flow a little bit 29 
better, but I think the gist of what you had asked for is in 30 
there. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Is that okay, Ms. 33 

Morris?  Are you satisfied with that or are you trying to find 34 
it still? 35 
 36 
MS. MORRIS:  There’s a sentence at the bottom of page that says: 37 

A more appropriate approach would be to monitor shrimp effort in 38 
ten to thirty-fathom zone as proxy for the levels of fishing 39 
mortality in juvenile red snapper. 40 
 41 
I just need that statement to be a little stronger, saying that 42 
that is and will be the proxy that is used.  With that direction 43 
to staff, I’m satisfied. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Branstetter and Mr. Leard, do you all 46 

concur that we can get that taken care of in the final document?  47 
Yes.  Okay. 48 



  146 

 1 
MR. GILL:  I have just one point of clarification before we go 2 

zipping along.  I saw a discrepancy on page 2 of the summary, in 3 
that second paragraph relative to SSC recommendations.  The 4 
second sentence says the SSC only commented on Actions 2, 5, and 5 
1. 6 
 7 
Looking at the SSC summary, page 4 at the top, they made a 8 
motion about the preferred alternative be Alternative 3 and 9 
that’s addressing Action 6 and so I think the summary does not 10 
properly reflect what happened. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for that clarification in the 13 

record.  Any other items?  With that, Mr. Perret. 14 
 15 
MR. PERRET:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The committee recommends, 16 
and on behalf of the committee I so move, to recommend that the 17 
council approve Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14 as 18 
modified above.  19 

 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Don’t we normally change that motion 21 

slightly?  Would someone like to offer a substitute motion to 22 
say for submission to the Secretary, please? 23 
 24 
MR. PERRET:  So moved. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s moved by Mr. Perret and seconded by Ms. 27 

Morris.  It requires a roll call vote and go ahead, Mr. Swingle. 28 
 29 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Adams. 30 

 31 
MR. ADAMS:  Yes. 32 

 33 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Teehan. 34 

 35 
MR. TEEHAN:  Yes. 36 

 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Perret. 38 

 39 
MR. PERRET:  Yes. 40 

 41 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. McIlwain. 42 

 43 
DR. MCILWAIN:  Yes. 44 

 45 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Minton. 46 

 47 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 48 
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 1 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Gill. 2 

 3 
MR. GILL:  Yes. 4 

 5 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Daughdrill. 6 

 7 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  Yes. 8 

 9 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Villere. 10 

 11 
MS. VILLERE:  Yes. 12 

 13 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Hendrix. 14 

 15 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes. 16 

 17 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Walker. 18 

 19 
MS. WALKER:  Yes, with hesitance. 20 

 21 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Ms. Foote. 22 

 23 
MS. FOOTE:  Yes. 24 

 25 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Crabtree. 26 

 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  Yes. 28 

 29 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Pearce.  He’s absent.  Ms. 30 

Morris. 31 
 32 
MS. MORRIS:  Yes. 33 

 34 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Horn. 35 

 36 
MR. HORN:  Yes. 37 

 38 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Dr. Shipp. 39 

 40 
DR. SHIPP:  Yes. 41 

 42 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Mr. Riechers. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes.  The motion carries. 45 
 46 
MR. PERRET:  Mr. Chairman, that concludes my report. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Mr. Perret.  Before we move on, 1 

Ms. Foote. 2 
 3 
MS. FOOTE:  I would like to make a motion that based on public 4 
testimony and discussion at the Reef Fish Committee that we ask 5 
NMFS to write the offshore oil and gas companies and the 6 
offshore operators and request that they enforce compliance with 7 
our reef fish regulations and ask them to feed back to NMFS what 8 
actions they’ve taken. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion on the board.  Do I hear a 11 

second?  Mr. Teehan seconds.  For everyone who may not be able 12 
to read it from the back or couldn’t possibly hear it all, it’s 13 
to ask NMFS to write the offshore oil and gas companies and 14 
operators to request that they enforce compliance and provide 15 
feedback to National Marine Fisheries Service on what action 16 
they’ve taken.  I would suggest we word that to enforce 17 
compliance with something. 18 
 19 
MS. FOOTE:  I had said reef fish regulations, but all fisheries 20 

regulations, but emphasizing reef fish regulations. 21 
 22 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll be happy to do that.  I would ask though 23 

that the council send me a letter giving me some rationale as to 24 
the problem and what, so that I can cite that in my letter. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If the motion passes, it will also be a 27 

letter from us to you and then from you to them, possibly.  Is 28 
that okay, Ms. Foote?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; 29 
all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 30 

 31 
MR. GILL:  If I might, Mr. Chairman, and I’ll need some help 32 

from the various smarties around the table, but we’ve had a lot 33 
of discussion on spatial management measures for red snapper in 34 
the Gulf.  Whatever the appropriate measure is, I would like to 35 
move that we initiate a framework action to address geographic 36 
management measures for the red snapper fishery. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion.  Do I hear a second? 39 

 40 
DR. SHIPP:  Second. 41 

 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been seconded by Dr. Shipp and 43 

amazingly, Mr. Gill, you were right on the track.  I was going 44 
to recognize Dr. Crabtree, because he was discussing this a 45 
little bit earlier, when we had a break.  Dr. Crabtree, would 46 
you speak to this type of motion, a framework action to look at 47 
these geographic boundaries just a little bit? 48 
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 1 
DR. CRABTREE:  Your framework allows you to do time and area 2 

restrictions and some at least were interested in looking at a 3 
line and so I think you could do that through your framework.  4 
The season doesn’t open until June 1 if Amendment 14/27 is 5 
approved and so it should be possible, if you wanted to look at 6 
that and to make a change, to get something in place by then. 7 
 8 
That way, the public would have a chance to comment on it and we 9 
would have a chance to analyze it.  I’m not saying whether it’s 10 
a good idea.  I’ll reserve judgment on that. 11 
 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion that would initiate a 13 

framework action to address geographic management measures for 14 
the red snapper fishery that was made by Mr. Gill and seconded 15 
by Dr. Shipp. 16 
 17 
MS. WALKER:  Mr. Gill, I’m not one of the smarties, but can I 18 

ask you a question?  When you say initiate the framework action, 19 
are you talking about the Alabama/Mississippi line or a 20 
different -- 21 
 22 
MR. GILL:  If I might respond, no, I’m not putting any 23 

limitations on it.  I’m trying to address or get addressed the 24 
concerns that Vernon had mentioned and that there are clear 25 
east/west differences in the fishery and there may be a better 26 
way to do it on a management basis. 27 
 28 
Until we get some analysis and look at it, we really don’t know, 29 
but as Roy pointed out, it may not be a better way to go, but I 30 
think we need to look at it and then make that determination and 31 
that will respond to Mr. Minton’s concerns. 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  Then I support the motion. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Gill, as you remember in the document, 36 

27/14, we had already looked at some lines and I think it’s 37 
appropriate to continue looking at various management strategies 38 
that will optimize the benefits that we receive from these 39 
fisheries.  Any other discussion regarding this motion?  Hearing 40 
none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 41 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 42 

 43 
Before we get too much further along, I do want to thank 44 
everyone for the hard work on 27/14.  From the decision to put 45 
these two together to the arguments then to pull them apart and 46 
the various other things that occurred during the process, it 47 
hasn’t been an easy amendment to move through the council, but I 48 
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want to thank everyone for their patience and their helping us 1 
all move this through the process with as much discussion about 2 
all the issues that we could bring out and put in the record and 3 
we appreciate everyone’s ability to do that. 4 
 5 
MR. PERRET:  Even though I carried the load to get it approved, 6 

I want Mr. Minton to get credit for it. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that, we’re at 11:30 and I think what 9 

we’re going to do today is -- We’ve been trying to give an hour-10 
and-a-half for lunch and I think what we’re going to do today is 11 
break for lunch and come back at one o’clock and that way, 12 
everyone can get into their place to eat a little bit early, 13 
before the crowds get there.  We’ll come back at one o’clock and 14 
then we will finish up with the remaining agenda items. 15 
 16 
(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:30 o’clock p.m., June 7, 17 
2007.) 18 
 19 

- - - 20 
 21 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 22 
 23 

- - - 24 
 25 

The Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the 26 
Great Room of the W Hotel, New Orleans, Louisiana, Thursday 27 
afternoon, June 7, 2007, and was called to order at 1:00 o’clock 28 
p.m. by Chairman Robin Riechers. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could, could we start to take our 31 

seats again, please?  While you are taking your seats, I’m going 32 
to announce -- We’re going to skip the next item real quickly 33 
and I’m going to give you the report on the closed council 34 
meeting conference call. 35 
 36 

REPORT OF THE CLOSED COUNCIL MEETING CONFERENCE CALL 37 

 38 
Part of that report was given to you this morning regarding 39 
those who were appointed to the Ad Hoc Review Panel for Red 40 
Drum.  There was also a vote to reappoint to the Ecosystem SSC 41 
the current membership of Dr. Vernon Asper, Dr. Felicia Coleman, 42 
Dr. Ken Heck, Dr. David Hicks, Dr. Stephen Holliman, Dr. Behzad 43 
Mahmoudi, Dr. Joseph Powers, Dr. Ken Rose, Dr. James Simons, Dr. 44 
Carl Walters, and Dr. Priscilla Weeks. 45 
 46 
We also appointed Vishwanie Maharaj to replace Pam Baker on the 47 
Ad Hoc Grouper IFQ Advisory Panel and then we also appointed to 48 
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the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper Advisory Panel Thomas Becker 1 
from Mississippi, Dick Wilson from Mississippi, Bobby Carter 2 
from Mississippi, Mike Thierry from Alabama, Mike Rowell from 3 
Alabama, Philip Wes from Alabama, Gerry Anderson from Florida, 4 
Scott Robson from Florida, Jim Zerbert from Florida, Myron 5 
Fisher from Louisiana, Carter Forieigh from Louisiana, Luis 6 
Rosengal from Louisiana, Glen Martin from Texas, Johnny Williams 7 
from Texas, and Monty Weeks from Texas. 8 
 9 
As non-voting members, Jeff Varger with Environmental Defense, 10 
Dave McKinney representing enforcement, and Donny Waters as a 11 
commercial non-voting representative. 12 
 13 
In addition, at a closed session at this meeting, to respond to 14 
Dr. Boreman’s request and actually Forbes Darby’s request for 15 
members dealing with the MRFSS review, we are going to send them 16 
a letter recommending that we choose -- Our recommendation is, 17 
because they’re not our appointees, but our recommendation to 18 
them will be Degraaf Adams, Bob Shipp, Bill Daughdrill, Russell 19 
Nelson, Robert Zales, and Dennis O’Hern. 20 
 21 
We’re also going to ask that a private recreational group be 22 
formed in addition to the groups or committees they already have 23 
and I don’t know how they’re really structuring themselves, 24 
whether they’re committees or workgroups, but those will be the 25 
names coming forward from the council as recommendations to them 26 
and then each state director, as we talked about, will be 27 
sending names as well. 28 
 29 
With that, we will now turn to -- We’re through with Joint Reef 30 
Fish/Shrimp and we will turn to Reef Fish Management and Mr. 31 
Minton. 32 
 33 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 34 

 35 
MR. MINTON:  The agenda was adopted with the deletion of Bill 36 

Teehan as a presenter for Item VII, which was a discussion on 37 
rescinding vermilion snapper bag limits, and the minutes of the 38 
March 28, 2007 meeting were approved as written.    39 
 40 
The committee meeting began with a series of several PowerPoint 41 
presentations.  Mike Murphy gave a presentation reviewing the 42 
findings of the Grouper Review Panel that met May 8 through 10 43 
of 2007.   44 
 45 
The review panel agreed with the evaluation panel on most of the 46 
evaluation panel’s findings, specifically the length of the time 47 
series to be used for the base case in each assessment and 48 
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changes to the Atlantic gag and Gulf red grouper were not 1 
warranted.   2 
 3 
The size composition of discarded fish in the Gulf gag should be 4 
based on sizes of undersized, sampled gag, the method used to 5 
scale the Lorenzen natural mortality by depth curve, and the 6 
adoption of yield per recruit-based reference points, Fmax and 7 
SSB at Fmax, for status determination.   8 
 9 
The review panel also asked for revision of size-length relation 10 
before depth-specific mortality was applied.  This resulted in a 11 
reduction in the average recreational release mortality from 30 12 
to 20 percent.   13 
 14 
The end result was that the Gulf gag fishing mortality rate in 15 
2004 was 250 percent of Fmax, indicating that overfishing was 16 
occurring.  Gulf gag SSB in 2004 was 67 percent of the SSBmax, 17 
which may or may not indicate an overfished status, depending 18 
upon the selection of the MSST criteria. 19 
 20 
Jim Nance gave a presentation describing the methodology used in 21 
the shrimp trawl observer program, noting that there are two 22 
species of triggerfish and ten species of filefish encountered 23 
in shrimp trawls, which could be a source of misidentification 24 
of triggerfish.   25 
 26 
Dr. Walter Ingram followed up with a presentation to investigate 27 
whether there are differing catch rates between filefishes and 28 
gray triggerfish from the independent and dependent data 29 
sources.   30 
 31 
Dr. Ingram used three different statistical methods to compare 32 
fishery independent SEAMAP data to shrimp trawl observer data 33 
with regard to triggerfish and filefish bycatch.  While the 34 
SEAMAP samples caught about twice as many triggerfish and 35 
filefish as were observed in the shrimp trawl bycatch, the ratio 36 
of triggerfish to filefish was not significantly different in 37 
any of the statistical methods, suggesting that there is no 38 
evidence of triggerfish identification problems. 39 
 40 
Josh Nowlis gave a presentation on stock structure and whether 41 
there was evidence to support regional management of gray 42 
triggerfish in the Gulf.  Based on larval distribution and 43 
behavior and current patterns to discern dispersal potential, 44 
Dr. Nowlis concluded that there was strong potential for stock 45 
mixing and no conclusive evidence to support stock structure 46 
within the Gulf of Mexico.   47 
 48 
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However, noting that catches of gray triggerfish appear to be 1 
concentrated in the eastern Gulf, primarily Alabama and the 2 
Florida Panhandle, Dr. Nowlis suggested that the implications on 3 
the equity and efficiency of management actions can justify the 4 
use of spatial regulations.   5 
 6 
He also noted that gray triggerfish have a very low release 7 
mortality rate and they usually survive when thrown back.  8 
Several Gulf members suggested that in other parts of the Gulf, 9 
e.g., Mississippi and Texas, gray triggerfish are seen 10 
everywhere but are not targeted.  Do you want me to pause there 11 
and see if there’s any comments, Mr. Chairman? 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That’s fine, Mr. Minton.  Any comments 14 

regarding those presentations?  Go ahead, Mr. Minton. 15 
 16 
MR. MINTON:  Assane Diagne gave a presentation on the progress 17 

of the development of an economic model for allocation of red 18 
grouper, Tab B, Number 3.  The SEP met on May 3 through 4 of 19 
2007 and received reports from Dr. Juan Agar on the commercial 20 
fishery and Dr. David Carter on the recreational fishery.   21 
 22 
Dr. Diagne stated that the goal is to optimize marginal net 23 
benefits by comparing consumer and producer surpluses.  In an 24 
optimal allocation, both sectors should benefit.  The SEP will 25 
meet again in November, but does not yet know when it will be 26 
ready to give a recommendation to the council.   27 
 28 
Dr. Crabtree suggested that, since the SEP will not have 29 
allocation recommendations in time for Reef Fish Amendment 30B, 30 
red grouper and gag TAC, that the amendment should consider 31 
interim allocations.  On Amendment 30A, Greater Amberjack and 32 
Gray Triggerfish -- Do you have a comment, Ms. Walker? 33 
 34 
MS. WALKER:  On Amendment 29, I would like to make a motion, Mr. 35 
Chairman, to add red snapper to Amendment 29, to discuss 36 
allocation. 37 

 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Shipp seconds the motion. 39 

 40 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t have a problem with it, but my only 41 

question would be why Amendment 29?  That’s a grouper capacity 42 
reduction and would it not make more sense to have it go into a 43 
separate allocation amendment that looks at grouper allocations 44 
and red snapper allocations? 45 
 46 
MS. WALKER:  My only thought, Roy, was that we’re looking at the 47 

grouper allocation and so there will be economic analysis done 48 
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then and it just seemed to me it would just be appropriate for 1 
them and they could look at both, since they’re both reef fish. 2 
 3 
MS. MORRIS:  Is Amendment 29 the grouper allocation amendment?  4 

It is?  I would like to ask Assane to comment.  We’ve been 5 
anxious to get their results and they’ve been working on a red 6 
grouper allocation and we’ve been wondering why it’s taking them 7 
so long and it’s a very complicated process. 8 
 9 
It seems like adding red snapper at this time would lengthen the 10 
timeline between now and when the analysis would be done and, 11 
Assane, could you comment on that? 12 
 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Assane, could you try to address that, 14 

please? 15 
 16 
DR. DIAGNE:  I would agree with Ms. Morris’s comment.  The 17 

process as it is is extremely long and as you saw, we have to 18 
put together different measures on the recreational side versus 19 
the commercial side and the pieces involved a MARFIN grant, 20 
recreational work, as well as commercial work.  Adding red 21 
snapper would extend this timeline tremendously.  Basically for 22 
red snapper, in some aspects, they will have to start from the 23 
ground up. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Let me ask a question then.  The amendment 26 

process always does take a long time, but we’re not even really 27 
to that with Amendment 29.  We’re just still at the stages of 28 
getting information from the SEP and the IPT regarding the 29 
analysis and what we could be looking at.  Is there any way to 30 
hurry that up, Assane?  What are some of the stumbling blocks 31 
that we’ve been running into? 32 
 33 
DR. DIAGNE:  The major stumbling blocks are data oriented.  Like 34 

we discussed during the update, there is a MARFIN grant that is 35 
addressing now the private recreational consumer surplus.  That 36 
is a grant that is running for two years, I believe, and that’s 37 
conducted by Dr. John Whitehead and Timothy Haab and Rob Hicks 38 
also. 39 
 40 
On the commercial sector, a lot of progress has been made.  The 41 
stumbling block over there is in finding good data to address 42 
consumer surplus.  You need to have retail prices and be able to 43 
estimate a demand, put in the price of imports and price of 44 
other substitutes, income and population and so forth. 45 
 46 
That is the part that needs to be completed on the commercial 47 
and third, on the charter side, the work is in progress.  We are 48 
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trying a hedonic approach and there is also data limitations 1 
over there. 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  If I might just ask Assane a question, because I 4 

certainly don’t want to slow down Amendment 29, but the data 5 
that you’re saying that we’re waiting on, this two-year study, 6 
the same applies for both fisheries, doesn’t it? 7 
 8 
DR. DIAGNE:  Right now -- Let’s say, for example, if you took 9 

the commercial sector, this is a multispecies profit function at 10 
the vessel level and looking at basically grouper trips.  If you 11 
were to start this approach and focusing on snapper, that is a 12 
totally different fleet that predominantly goes after the red 13 
snapper, as opposed to the fleet that goes after the grouper.  14 
You would have to really start from the ground up in terms of 15 
your -- 16 
 17 
MS. WALKER:  I understand and, Mr. Chairman, I do not wish to 18 
slow down Amendment 29 and so may I change my motion to just say 19 
that the council intends or that we will start an amendment to 20 
address red snapper allocation and not include it in Amendment 21 
29.  Ms. Morris, I apologize.  I didn’t think that it would slow 22 

it down. 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion.  Does the seconder agree?  25 
Okay.  Is there any further discussion?  Hearing none, all those 26 
in favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  27 
The motion passes.  Go ahead, Mr. Minton. 28 

 29 
MR. MINTON:  Under Amendment 30, Greater Amberjack and Gray 30 

Triggerfish, Stu Kennedy reviewed the action items in Draft 31 
Amendment 30A, but noted that analyses was continuing on the 32 
alternatives and the document was not yet ready for public 33 
hearings.  Action 1, Greater Amberjack Allocations, page 14, 34 
committee members felt that the longest time frame available 35 
constituted the strongest and fairest allocation to use. 36 
 37 
There was a committee motion that Alternative 4 be the preferred 38 
alternative for Action 1, establish the allocation of TAC 39 
between the recreational and commercial fisheries as the average 40 
share during the years 1981 through 2004.  The recreational 41 
fishery would receive 71 percent of the TAC and the commercial 42 
fishery would receive 29 percent of the allocation.  The motion 43 

carried with no objection. 44 
 45 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 46 
discussion regarding the committee motion?  All those in favor 47 
of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  48 
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The motion passes. 1 
 2 
MS. MORRIS:  I’m wondering if we should -- Have we reduced the 3 

analysis of the different -- I’m trying to reduce the number of 4 
alternatives that have to be analyzed in order to streamline 5 
that a bit in this.  I’m wondering if we should -- Mr. Minton, 6 
does that come up later in the committee report on amberjack? 7 
 8 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 9 

 10 
MS. MORRIS:  Okay.  What I was thinking was maybe we don’t need 11 

to do the analysis on either the ten-year average or the five-12 
year average.  Help me, Stu.  I’m getting lost here. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Stu, would you like to try to help out here? 15 

 16 
MR. KENNEDY:  The question was to reduce the number of 17 

alternatives in the allocation action item and there are two 18 
that are very close, Alternative 2, which is 68 percent 19 
recreational and 32 percent commercial, and Alternative 4, which 20 
is the preferred alternative at this point, which is the motion 21 
you have before you that is 71 percent recreational and 29 22 
percent commercial. 23 
 24 
I just thought that it might be easier and it would streamline 25 
this document a little bit if we got rid of one of those 26 
alternatives and so getting rid of the five-year period would be 27 
-- It doesn’t add anything to the discussion and it’s one less 28 
alternative that we have to deal with. 29 
 30 
MS. MORRIS:  Thank you, Stu.  I lost my notes on that.  I would 31 
like to move that we move to Considered but Rejected Alternative 32 
1. 33 
 34 
MS. WALKER:  Second. 35 

 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think it would be Alternative 2 that you 37 

were looking at. 38 
 39 
MS. WALKER:  Alternative 2 is what I meant. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion to take Alternative 2 in 42 

Action 1 to the Considered but Rejected section.  It was 43 
seconded by Ms. Walker. 44 
 45 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s reasonable.  It does seem to me 46 

that Alternative 2 and 4 are so close that the consequences of 47 
the two would be very similar and so I don’t think for NEPA 48 
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purposes or going out to the public that there’s anything to be 1 
gained by having that additional alternative in there. 2 
 3 
MR. HORN:  I oppose taking anything out, because this an 4 

allocation issue in a fishery where the commercial side was 5 
constrained by license limitation at some point.  The charter 6 
industry went under a moratorium at a later date and the 7 
recreational industry has not at all.  It’s been allowed to 8 
expand. 9 
 10 
The charter industry expanded tremendously in the early years 11 
and maybe that allocation ought to be even greater the other 12 
way.  If they would have all been under the same type 13 
restrictions for growth in the fisheries, it would be 14 
substantially different.  At this point in time, I would oppose 15 
taking anything out. 16 
 17 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Horn, we certainly understand that, but 18 

what I think they’re saying is that it’s still within the range 19 
of options.  From Alternative 1, it’s 16 percent all the way up 20 
to the 40 percent on Alternative 3.  I think you could still go 21 
back and change those years and have those percentages, but it 22 
just would be one less they have to analyze.  That may not help 23 
your point, but -- Are there any other discussions?  Hearing 24 
none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 25 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 26 

 27 
MR. MINTON:  Under Action 2, Greater Amberjack Rebuilding Plan, 28 

page 16, Roy Crabtree noted that the next greater amberjack 29 
stock assessment would be in 2010, with a 2012 deadline to 30 
recover the stock. 31 
 32 
If the recovery is found to be behind schedule, severe measures 33 
may be needed, including possibly closing the fishery.  For this 34 
reason, he felt that a 50 percent probability of success is 35 
insufficient.  Management measures adopted in this amendment 36 
should have a greater than 50 percent probability of success. 37 
   38 
Alternatives 1 and 2, which are based on fishing at the FOY 39 
level and projected recovery of the stock a year early, 2011, 40 
have a greater than 50 percent probability, but Alternatives 3 41 
and 4 do not. 42 
 43 
Ms. Morris felt that Alternative 2 would be easier to enforce 44 
than Alternative 1, because it allows TAC to increase each year, 45 
whereas Alternative 1 requires keeping catches at a constant 46 
level over three-year intervals in the face of a rebuilding 47 
stock. 48 
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 1 
There was a committee motion that Alternative 2 be the preferred 2 
alternative for Action 2, modify the rebuilding plan specified 3 
by Secretarial Amendment 2.  Directed TAC levels for 2008 4 
through 2012 would be set at the directed yield for each year as 5 
defined by the constant FOY projection from the 2006 assessment.  6 
TAC for 2008 would be 1.9 million pounds, TAC in 2009 would be 7 
2.5 million pounds, TAC in 2010 would be 3.1 million pounds, TAC 8 
in 2011 would be 3.5 million pounds, and TAC in 2012 would be 9 
3.7 million pounds.  The motion carried with one opposed. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion 12 
regarding the committee motion?  All those in favor of the 13 
committee motion say aye; opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 14 

 15 
MR. MINTON:  Dr. Crabtree suggested that Alternatives 3 and 4, 16 

which only provide a 50 percent probability of recovery, be 17 
moved to the Considered but Rejected for the reasons given in 18 
the discussion above.   19 
 20 
The committee discussed whether having just two alternatives 21 
would satisfy NEPA.  Mike McLemore stated that a discussion 22 
would be needed as to why two alternatives were a reasonable 23 
range.  Roy Crabtree suggested that since the rebuilding plan 24 
already existed, Action 2 was only a minor tweak, three-year 25 
step increases versus annual increases.  26 
 27 
There was a committee motion that for Action 2, Alternatives 3 28 
and 4 be moved to the Considered but Rejected section. The 29 

motion carried with no objection. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 32 
discussion?  Hearing none, are there any objections to the 33 
committee motion?  Hearing none, the motion passes. 34 

 35 
MR. MINTON:  Action 3, Accountability Procedures for Greater 36 

Amberjack Rebuilding Plan, page 21, Mr. Kennedy explained the 37 
purpose of the accountability procedures were to ensure that 38 
TACs set in Action 2 would not be exceeded. 39 
 40 
There would be only two years left to rebuild the greater 41 
amberjack if the next assessment in 2010 shows the stock is not 42 
rebuilding as projected. 43 
 44 
There was a committee motion that Alternative 2 be the preferred 45 
alternative for Action 3.  If annual landings for any sector, as 46 
estimated by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center, exceed the 47 
annual share of TAC for that sector, the Regional Administrator 48 
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shall issue a notice reducing the length of the fishing season 1 
for that sector for the time necessary to recover the overage by 2 
the following fishing year.  If, however, the council 3 
establishes a commercial quota, see Action 4, the Regional 4 
Administrator shall issue a notice reducing the commercial quota 5 
in the following year by the amount that the quota was exceeded 6 
in the previous year or years.  The motion carried with no 7 

objection. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 10 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 11 
 12 
DR. CRABTREE:  I want to clarify our intent on this.  With a 13 

commercial quota, I assume we would handle it like we always 14 
have, which means in-season monitoring of the quota and close 15 
the fishery down when we think the quota is caught.  If we 16 
should find out, for example, because some trip tickets come in 17 
late, that there was an overage, we would take that overage off 18 
the following year’s quota.  That’s what I’m reading with this. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Minton, do you want to comment, based on 21 

the committee discussion? 22 
 23 
MR. MINTON:  That’s what it says. 24 

 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further comments?  Hearing none, are 26 
there any objections to the committee motion?  Hearing none, the 27 
motion passes. 28 

 29 
MR. MINTON:  Action 4, Greater Amberjack Recreational Management 30 

Measures, page 23, Stu Kennedy handed out a supplement that 31 
contained additional bundles of alternatives to achieve various 32 
percent reductions, which was Tab B, Number 4(a), but noted that 33 
under the preferred allocation in Action 1 and FOY strategy in 34 
Action 2 that the recreational sector would require 35 
approximately a 29 percent reduction in recreational harvest, 36 
rather than 32 percent.   37 
 38 
Committee members disagreed on whether a minimum size limit 39 
increase should be part of any management bundles.  Increasing 40 
the size limit will increase dead discards, but discussion on 41 
page 70 of the amendment indicates that the current size limit 42 
is below the 50 percent female maturity, which is estimated at 43 
twenty-nine inches, and increasing the size limit may increase 44 
yield per recruit.   45 
 46 
There was a committee motion that Alternative 4 as modified be 47 
the preferred alternative for Action 4, reduce the recreational 48 
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bag limit to one fish for every two anglers, with an allowance 1 
for fewer anglers, and increase the recreational size limit to 2 
thirty inches fork length.  Reduces landings by 32 percent and 3 
eliminate the captain and crew bag limits.  The substitute 4 

motion carried with one opposed. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 7 

 8 
MR. PERRET:  What does an allowance for fewer anglers mean? 9 

 10 
MR. MINTON:  What was the question again? 11 

 12 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think Mr. Adams understands the question 13 

and will try to respond. 14 
 15 
MR. ADAMS:  What it’s saying is -- This goes through a 16 

fractional bag limit now and it allows one fish for every two 17 
anglers on the boat, but if you have a boat with only one person 18 
on it, that one person would be allowed to keep one fish. 19 
 20 
MR. MINTON:  One more question.  Now that that’s been raised, 21 

what if you have three anglers on a boat? 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You get one-and-a-half. 24 

 25 
MR. MINTON:  In other words, it’s --  26 

 27 
MR. KENNEDY:  To clarify that, with allowance means that if you 28 

have, in this case, one less person than what it would take to 29 
go to the next step up, you still get it.  One fisherman gets 30 
one and three fishermen can have two and four fishermen can have 31 
two and five fishermen can have three and six fishermen get 32 
three.  It adds one to the system as you go up. 33 
 34 
MS. WALKER:  I don’t think that that, Mr. Chairman, is what the 35 

committee understood.  It certainly was not what I understood 36 
and I would like to hear from the rest of the committee. 37 
 38 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It doesn’t matter what the committee 39 

understood or not, but that’s certainly the way it’s written 40 
now.  If we don’t want it to be written that way, we need to 41 
have enough discussion to make that clear and then allow Stu to 42 
write something around that.  Are there other committee members? 43 
 44 
MR. GILL:  There is a table, Table 2.1.5, which I don’t know if 45 

I’ve got the page, that goes through this.  It’s page 25, I 46 
think, on the bottom, and it says precisely that.  That’s what I 47 
saw during the committee meeting. 48 
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 1 
MR. HORN:  How does a headboat that’s got thirty or forty or 2 

fifty people with hooks in the water and they happen to get on 3 
the amberjack and they’ve got to decide which one has to throw 4 
his fish overboard if they have too many?  How are they going to 5 
handle that? 6 
 7 
MR. MINTON:  I don’t think headboats are going to land one per 8 

person or one per two persons in any case.  I don’t think that’s 9 
-- That’s a lot of amberjack and I don’t think that would 10 
happen.  If you had thirty people and fifteen amberjack, I think 11 
that might be a little out.  I’m not sure, but I just have never 12 
seen that many come to the dock. 13 
 14 
MR. PERRET:  Degraaf responded and the answer is satisfactory 15 

for me insofar as allowance for fewer anglers, but whatever we 16 
do, if indeed that’s what stays in there, let’s make sure it’s 17 
very specific as to what it means. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Apparently it is in the document as Mr. 20 

Kennedy described it.  If we want it to be different, then we 21 
need to make that plain, probably in the alternatives. 22 
 23 
MR. KENNEDY:  I can make sure that it’s more clear in the actual 24 

alternative section, so that it’s clear as people read it, the 25 
public, that they understand exactly what it means. 26 
 27 
MS. WALKER:  Even taking that into consideration, we were still 28 

getting that reduction and so I don’t have a problem with it. 29 
 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We still have the committee motion.  Is 31 
there any other discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of 32 
the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The 33 
motion passes. 34 
 35 
MR. MINTON:  Stu Kennedy suggested that to simplify the analyses 36 

that alternatives in the matrix on the Tab B, Number 4(a) that 37 
they did not wish to consider be identified and then only the 38 
remaining alternatives would need to be analyzed.  39 
 40 
Some committee members wanted to avoid season closures if 41 
possible, but other members felt that the analyses of closed 42 
seasons might be needed to attain the necessary reduction.  In 43 
the motion below, an amendment to include seasonal closures 44 
passed with three opposed, but the motion as amended passed 45 
without objection. 46 
 47 
The motion as amended was to consider the three shaded rows 48 
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under the recreational options in the analysis of the document, 1 
FOY Rebuilding Plan, including captain and crew analysis and 2 
include seasonal closures in the alternatives that are analyzed.  3 

Remember, that this is in Tab B-4 as a handout, those shaded 4 
areas. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any discussion?  Does anyone need 7 
the handout that doesn’t have the handout?  Seeing no 8 
discussion, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 9 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 10 
 11 
MR. MINTON:  A similar recommendation was made for the matrix of 12 
commercial fishing management measures.  There was a committee 13 
motion that we remove the analysis of closed seasons for the 14 
commercial fishery.  The motion carried with no objection. 15 

 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 17 

discussion regarding the committee motion? 18 
 19 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll let you guys decide what you want to do, but 20 

I did have several of the commercial grouper fishermen who were 21 
here and I did get an email asking that we do look at seasonal 22 
closures. 23 
 24 
One asked that we look at extending the closure through June and 25 
another mentioned that they would be interested in shifting the 26 
closure so that it began on March 15th and ran through June 15th 27 
so that they could fish amberjack during the one-month grouper 28 
closure.  Probably it would be worth having some discussion, 29 
because I suspect we will get comments asking us to look at 30 
seasonal closures. 31 
 32 
MS. MORRIS:  I had similar conversations with at least one 33 

commercial fisherman and so I think we should leave the closed 34 
season in the analysis.  I have such mixed feelings about trip 35 
limits.  They seem to be working in the grouper fishery, but 36 
they seem to be very problematic in the red snapper fishery and 37 
so I’m very ambivalent about continuing to analyze trip limits, 38 
but I think we should -- I think I’m going to vote against this 39 
committee motion and I think we should keep the season options 40 
in the document. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing no other 43 
discussion, all those in favor of the committee motion say aye; 44 
all those opposed like sign.  The motion fails. 45 

 46 
MR. MINTON:  The committee then selected a preferred alternative 47 
for the commercial sector. The committee motion was that the 48 
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preferred alternative for Action 5 be an alternative that uses a 1 
thirty-two inch minimum size limit and a 546,000 pound quota. 2 

 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 4 

discussion? 5 
 6 
MR. PERRET:  Vernon, thirty-two-inch what?  Is it fork length or 7 

total length? 8 
 9 
MR. MINTON:  That’s fork length. 10 

 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion points? 12 

 13 
MR. HORN:  You’re at thirty-six now and I don’t know why, when 14 

everybody is doing it and they’re used to it, to reduce the size 15 
limit.  It’s going to make a difference in how fast they catch 16 
and if you’re going to have closed seasons and you’re going to 17 
have a lot longer closed season and if you have trip limits, 18 
they’re going to be difficult to manage.  I fail to see the 19 
wisdom in reducing the size limit if the size limit was a good 20 
idea to start with. 21 
 22 
MR. GILL:  Could someone refresh my memory on where the 546,000 23 

pound quota came from? 24 
 25 
MS. MORRIS:  It’s on Handout 4(a), at the bottom of the 1981 26 

through 2004 column. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s the column that met the percent 29 

reduction that was needed, if I’m remembering correctly, Mr. 30 
Gill. 31 
 32 
MR. KENNEDY:  Yes, it’s B-4(a) and it’s 546,000 pounds that gets 33 

you a 38 percent reduction, which is one of the alternatives 34 
that fits your allocation plan. 35 
 36 
DR. SHIPP:  I don’t remember the rationale for lowering the size 37 

limit either.  I kind of agree with Mr. Horn.  You obviously get 38 
more yield per recruit with the larger fish and was it just an 39 
attempt to get the two sectors closer together in size? 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Stu, if you would like to address that.  42 

 43 
MR. KENNEDY:  There was a question at the last meeting about 44 

trying to reduce the dead discards in the commercial fishery, 45 
because they have by far most of the dead discards.  There was a 46 
question about how to reduce those dead discards. 47 
 48 
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You’ve already implemented or are about to implement regulations 1 
for circle hooks and all those kinds of things and so the only 2 
other way to do it -- This fishery potentially uses that anyway 3 
and so the only thing left to do is to reduce the size limit in 4 
order to reduce dead discards. 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  After reviewing the SEDAR stuff and looking at 7 

the basis for the 20 percent release mortality rate and 8 
listening to the public comment, I’m less concerned about 9 
lowering the size limit now than I guess I was. 10 
 11 
From what I’ve gathered, these are pretty hearty fish and the 12 
survival rate is high.  There are issues with yield per recruit 13 
that would be reduced with some reductions and I think we do 14 
need to keep in mind that there are fisheries for which minimum 15 
size limits are effective and work. 16 
 17 
I think definitely gray triggerfish is one of those, but it 18 
appears to me that greater amberjack may well be one too.  I 19 
don’t really have a problem with the preferred alternative, but 20 
I don’t have a lot of concern if we wanted to leave the size 21 
limit where it is.  I don’t think that’s a big problem. 22 
 23 
MS. WALKER:  I too looked at the release mortality information 24 

and I think that it’s important for the council to know these 25 
things.  The observed studies that were mentioned yesterday, 26 
there were two of them. 27 
 28 
They were both off Beaufort, North Carolina and they included 29 
twenty-three fish total for both studies.  That’s not enough to 30 
determine a 20 percent release mortality, especially when we 31 
have testimony from anglers who have told us that those are very 32 
hearty fish.  I don’t want to take twenty-three fish and decide 33 
that -- Twenty-three fish caught off Beaufort, North Carolina I 34 
will say, too. 35 
 36 
MR. MINTON:  Similar to comments that Dr. Crabtree and Ms. 37 

Walker had, I think that once the committee delved into the 38 
robustness of that data, it came out fairly slim, I guess, 39 
because we found out that it was very small sample sizes and 40 
very little observer data and then when we talked to the people 41 
that were prosecuting it on their docks, during public testimony 42 
here, they indicated that there was not that big of a problem. 43 
 44 
I think it would be good to change that back to thirty-six 45 
inches and not disrupt the fishery and by that, I mean, as Mr. 46 
Horn has said, have them go out and catch that quota real 47 
quickly and flood the market and then drop the prices and 48 
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everybody, unfortunately, will be looking for something else to 1 
do and targeting other species.  With that, would it be germane 2 
if we offered a substitute motion? 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Yes, it would be, Mr. Minton. 5 

 6 
MR. MINTON:  To delete the thirty-two-inch size limit, but 7 
retain the 546,000 pound quota. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It was seconded by Mr. Perret.  The motion 10 

now reads that the preferred alternative for Action 5 be an 11 
alternative that has a 546,000-pound quota with the current -- 12 
We don’t have to say it, but it is with the current size limit.  13 
Is there any other discussion regarding the substitute motion? 14 
 15 
MS. MORRIS:  I would hope that the discussion in the document 16 

that went to public hearing would reflect the council discussion 17 
about the veracity of the discard data that this analysis is 18 
based on, so that people would understand that there was some 19 
doubt about -- It was a small study with a small number of fish 20 
done in North Carolina and that’s why we’re choosing to take it 21 
with a grain of salt. 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with Julie and Andy tells me that Florida 24 

has some headboat observer data that has quite a few 25 
observations of greater amberjack and very low mortality rates 26 
and I think that can be incorporated into the document as well. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  It sounds like we’ve 29 
had quite a bit of discussion around this.  All those in favor 30 
of the substitute motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  31 
The substitute motion passes. 32 

 33 
MR. MINTON:  A motion was made to set MSST and MFMT using 30 34 

percent SPR as a proxy for MSY.  A question was raised as to why 35 
this proxy was proposed, since it produces thresholds 36 
considerably different that the MSY-based schedules.  Stu 37 
Kennedy explained that the SEDAR Review Panel did not accept the 38 
biomass based estimates and so recommended that thresholds be 39 
based on SSB  30 percent SPR instead of MSY. 40 
 41 
Our committee motion was that the preferred alternative for 42 
Action 6 be Alternative 2a, set MFMT equal to FMSY, which at a 43 
proxy equals F30 percent SPR, set MSST equal to one minus M, SSB 44 
MSY proxy is equal to one minus M at SSB 30 percent SPR, and set 45 
OY as the yield associated with Option a, which is 75 percent of 46 
MFMT when the stock is at equilibrium.  The motion carried with 47 

no objection. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 2 

 3 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have a couple of questions I guess to Stu.  4 

Stu, as I understand it, the status quo MFMT is the 30 percent 5 
SPR? 6 
 7 
MR. KENNEDY:  Correct. 8 

 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think the document needs to be clear, because 10 

we have the MFMT in the bundle, but we’re not actually 11 
contemplating alternatives.  We are standing by the status quo 12 
for MFMT and so I think the document needs to specify that. 13 
 14 
I think that for Alternatives 2 and 3 that rather than setting 15 
OY as the yield associated with 75 percent of MFMT that it would 16 
be more appropriate to set it at 75 percent of FMSY and 17 
functionally, the way this is set up, it makes no difference, 18 
but as we move down towards catch limits and things, some things 19 
may be changed and I think to be consistent with how the Act is 20 
laid out, OY is supposed to be reduced from FMSY.  I guess, Mr. 21 
Chairman, would I offer a substitute -- How would I best 22 
accomplish this change, since they’re really editorial? 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Stu, can you help us out here or do you have 25 

a comment? 26 
 27 
MR. KENNEDY:  I have a comment first and then how would you do 28 

this, we can discuss.  You’re right that it’s not worded 29 
correctly, but the way it has typically been worded when we use 30 
75 percent, it’s a yield at 75 percent of MFMT.  It’s not 31 
exactly 75 percent of MSY. 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not saying change that.  I’m saying that it 34 

should read that the yield associated with 75 percent of the 35 
FMSY proxy and not MFMT. 36 
 37 
MR. KENNEDY:  Okay. 38 

 39 
DR. CRABTREE:  Do you see?  It’s largely an editorial change 40 

right now and I don’t know, Mr. Chairman, if staff could just 41 
incorporate that change or if we need to modify the motion. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If I hear no objections to staff just 44 

incorporating the change, we will just do it that way.  I hear 45 
no objections and so between you and Stu, you all can get that 46 
the way it needs to be and we still have the motion that sets 47 
the preferred alternative from committee.  Is there any further 48 
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discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor say aye; all those 1 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 2 
 3 
MR. KENNEDY:  We discussed this a little bit at the committee 4 

meeting and I gave you a handout that -- It’s Tab B-4(c), which 5 
has the new set of alternatives.  What this alternative does is 6 
require a rebuilding plan and there will be -- Because of that, 7 
there will be two new alternatives added to the document for 8 
rebuilding and they’ll both be OY.  9 
 10 
It will be identical to the way it was done for greater 11 
amberjack, two OY rebuilding plans and status quo.  The two 12 
rebuilding plans, one will be a stepped rebuilding plan and the 13 
other one will be a constant FOY rebuilding plan. 14 
 15 
Then to accomplish that level of reduction, the table that I 16 
gave you, which is Tab B-4(c), has the runs for the amounts of 17 
reductions necessary and what the options might look like.  As 18 
you go through this document, you picked the basics for them, 19 
but you didn’t actually set a preferred alternative for either 20 
one of them and that’s your option. 21 
 22 
I might add one more thing, is that given what we have to do 23 
with this document and the fact that you will not have seen a 24 
lot of the analyses for some of these alternatives, that we 25 
ought not to have the public hearings until after you review 26 
this document in July. 27 
 28 
That will give us enough time right after that to have the 29 
public hearings and come back, hopefully in October, where you 30 
can produce a final document and submit it to NMFS. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I see Dr. Crabtree shaking his head.  Dr. 33 

Crabtree, do you have any responses to that time table? 34 
 35 
DR. CRABTREE:  I think, given where we are, that that’s 36 
reasonable.  I would offer a motion that staff incorporate 37 
rebuilding alternatives into the document. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion.  Do we have a second?  Mr. 40 

Minton seconded the motion.   41 
 42 
MR. ADAMS:  Tell me what action we’re on right now. 43 

 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Minton is -- We actually just finished -45 

- 46 
 47 
MR. MINTON:  This was Action 6 that we’re on now. 48 
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 1 
MR. ADAMS:  I would just maybe remind Dr. Crabtree and whoever 2 

seconded this that if we change some of our preferred 3 
alternatives then this handout, Tab B-4(c), doesn’t address all 4 
of the alternatives in this amendment. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think Dr. Crabtree just thought that this 7 

was the appropriate time, as we were setting the preferred 8 
alternatives in Action 6 and kind of getting that correct with 9 
our wording on MFMT and MSY, that this was probably the more 10 
appropriate time to recognize the fact that we needed to have 11 
the rebuilding schedule in there.  Then we’re going to go on to 12 
the other actions.  Are you speaking against this motion, Mr. 13 
Adams, or do you just want clarification of why we’re doing it 14 
here? 15 
 16 
MR. ADAMS:  I’m just saying that if we change some of the 17 

preferred alternatives that are in actions we haven’t addressed 18 
yet that those preferred alternatives are not addressed in this 19 
thing that Stu has passed out and so this would be -- This would 20 
show a rebuilding plan, but not based on our new preferred 21 
alternatives. 22 
 23 
DR. CRABTREE:  I recognize that, Degraaf, but the motion just 24 

tells staff to incorporate rebuilding plans and presumably Stu 25 
will take into account the preferred alternatives that we choose 26 
when he puts those in. 27 
 28 
It’s conceivable there is an alternative, if chosen, that would 29 
mean that a rebuilding plan is not required, but we did choose a 30 
preferred that would lead towards rebuilding plans.  I’m not 31 
getting at exactly what the details of those are at this point.  32 
I think it’s okay. 33 
 34 
MR. KENNEDY:  I’m not sure exactly what Degraaf is asking, but 35 

there is another -- If you go through all your preferred 36 
alternatives and so forth, there is potentially another set of 37 
these that has to be done and that I have not done yet.  I just 38 
didn’t have time to get them altogether, but we will, based on 39 
whatever you do for your alternatives throughout the rest of 40 
this document. 41 
 42 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think it’s becoming clear -- It’s already 43 

been clear, but it’s becoming clearer, as Stu said and as Dr. 44 
Crabtree agreed, that obviously this document will have to have 45 
quite a bit of analysis incorporated before we see it again.  Is 46 
there any further discussion regarding this motion?  Seeing 47 
none, all those in favor of the motion say aye; all those 48 
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opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 1 

 2 
MR. MINTON:  Committee members recommended using the longest 3 

timeframe available for setting allocations in order to be 4 
consistent with the preferred alternative for greater amberjack 5 
allocations. 6 
 7 
There was a committee motion that Alternative 4 be the preferred 8 
alternative for Action 7, set the allocation of TAC between the 9 
recreational and commercial fisheries as the average share 10 
during the years 1981 through 2004.  The recreational fishery 11 
would receive 84 percent of the TAC and the commercial would 12 
receive 16 percent.  The motion carried with no objection. 13 

 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 15 
discussion?  Seeing none, all those in favor say aye; all those 16 
opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  When you look at the four alternatives we have 19 

here, Alternative 2 and 3 differ by 1 percent and since 20 
Alternative 3 has a longer time series, which it appears that 21 
folks are more comfortable with, Alternative 2 is duplicative.  22 
I would move that Alternative 2 be moved to Considered but 23 
Rejected. 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s been moved and seconded by Mr. Gill 26 

that we move Alternative 2 to the Considered but Rejected 27 
section.  Is there any objections to that?  Hearing none, the 28 
motion passes. 29 
 30 
MR. MINTON:  That makes my next little paragraph look kind of 31 

silly now.  Action 8, Gray Triggerfish Regional Management, an 32 
initial motion to make Alternative 2, use regional management, 33 
the preferred alternative failed for lack of a second.  The 34 
motion to recommend Alternative 1, status quo, passed with one 35 
nay. 36 
 37 
The committee motion is that Alternative 1 be the preferred 38 
alternative for Action 8, no action, manage gray triggerfish on 39 
a Gulf-wide basis.  Implement Gulf wide management measures to 40 
reduce gray triggerfish landings by 33 percent to end 41 
overfishing. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion. 44 

 45 
MR. ADAMS:  Substitute motion that Alternative 2 be the 46 
preferred alternative for Action 8. 47 
 48 
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MR. HENDRIX:  Second. 1 

 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a motion and it was seconded by Mr. 3 

Hendrix that Alternative 2 be the preferred alternative. 4 
 5 
MR. ADAMS:  Once again, I would urge everyone to turn and look 6 

at the tables on page 4 of the amendment that shows the 7 
ludicrous proposal in Alternative 1, that the fishery be managed 8 
on a Gulf-wide basis, when it is overwhelmingly shown that it is 9 
a regional situation. 10 
 11 
MR. MINTON:  I think the data would support what Degraaf is 12 

saying currently.  I think that in the western Gulf they 13 
currently don’t target this fish nearly as much as they do in 14 
the eastern Gulf, but I would caution that with these management 15 
measures that are coming down, triggerfish can be looked more 16 
and more favorably towards. 17 
 18 
Maybe it would still be good to manage them throughout their 19 
range to start with and then come back.  If we start changing 20 
things up and then, as we’ve seen in so many other fisheries, we 21 
see a change because I can’t catch any more of this and you know 22 
they say triggerfish are really good to eat, even though I don’t 23 
like cleaning them. 24 
 25 
If we see a shift, we could get ourselves kind of balled up in 26 
it.  I would rather leave things alone right now and then see 27 
what’s going to happen a couple of years from now. 28 
 29 
DR. CRABTREE:  Someone correct me if I’m wrong, but the 30 

presentation that Josh Nowlis gave us simply, Degraaf, isn’t 31 
consistent with your statement that it’s totally a regional 32 
problem. 33 
 34 
My recollection of what John showed us was that there was 35 
overfishing going on in both the western Gulf and in the eastern 36 
Gulf.  While the magnitudes of the overfishing differed somewhat 37 
from state to state, there were still high fishing mortality 38 
rates in both places.  39 
 40 
It’s up to you if you want to have regional management, but I 41 
don’t think it’s fair to say that the problem is only in the 42 
eastern Gulf and that does not appear to be consistent with the 43 
presentation we saw. 44 
 45 
MR. ADAMS:  I’ll tell you what’s consistent, is me and other 46 

council members and anybody you want to talk to from the western 47 
Gulf that will tell you that we’ve got clouds of gray 48 
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triggerfish and that it is not a Gulf-wide problem. 1 
 2 
MR. PERRET:  I have to agree with Mr. Adams on this one.  We’ve 3 

seen where the largest amount of the effort is and it’s in that 4 
eastern Gulf area.  I think this certainly leads itself to a 5 
regional approach to address where the problem is.  The problem 6 
is not in the western Gulf. 7 
 8 
MR. HENDRIX:  I have to agree with Mr. Adams as well.  It’s a 9 

fishing preferences issue and that’s what the data was based on. 10 
 11 
MR. KENNEDY:  If this is the direction you go and if this 12 

passes, I’ll need some direction on how we’re going to apply 13 
that to the regional area, because we have to -- We have a 14 
disjunct, as far as I’m concerned, between what the assessment 15 
says, which says it’s Gulf-wide, and this, which says that we’re 16 
going to manage only in a portion of it. 17 
 18 
The question becomes do we take only the 49 percent, which is on 19 
that handout, from the eastern Gulf or do we take out all of the 20 
reduction that’s required so that the Gulf-wide landings are 21 
reduced by that much?  Those are two options that you have to 22 
consider, I think, if you do this. 23 
 24 
DR. CRABTREE:  I understand your views based on your personal 25 

experiences, but let me remind you that the Magnuson Act 26 
requires that we make our decisions based on the best available 27 
science and what we’ve seen in the presentations and in the 28 
assessment indicates that there is overfishing going on in both 29 
areas. 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  I was just reviewing my notes from that 32 

presentation as well and they track what Dr. Crabtree is saying.  33 
They found no evidence that there were two different stocks 34 
biologically.  They found high fishing pressure in Alabama and 35 
the catches were concentrated, but the fishing pressure was less 36 
concentrated and there’s no biological reason to manage 37 
differently in the east and west. 38 
 39 
DR. SHIPP:  We’re making a mountain out of a molehill on this 40 

whole triggerfish issue.  Just because the darned fish has about 41 
an inch long trigger on his tailfin, we’ve gotten into this 42 
mess.  Nobody wants to catch and keep a twelve-inch total length 43 
triggerfish. 44 
 45 
When we get down to it, what we’re going to do is probably go up 46 
a couple of inches, which results in a halfway decent sized 47 
fish, and we’ll be done with it.  I don’t care which way we go, 48 
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but I think the less time we spend on this, the better off we’ll 1 
be. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would remind everyone that obviously we’re 4 

going to see this document again and so we’ll have an 5 
alternative to pick preferreds at that point, with more analysis 6 
as well.   7 
 8 
MR. PERRET:  I just want to quote page 44:  The SEDAR panel 9 

could not come to a conclusion on whether or not gray 10 
triggerfish were overfished, but did indicate the stock appeared 11 
to be approaching the overfishing situation. 12 
 13 
They say they’re not overfished, but they think they appear to 14 
be approaching overfishing and here we’re into this overfished 15 
thing and we want to reduce by X percent and why? 16 
 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  They appear to be approaching an overfished 18 

condition and that is completely separate from undergoing 19 
overfishing.  The reason we’re dealing with this is because the 20 
Magnuson Act says we have to.  That’s what the law requires, 21 
Corky. 22 
 23 
DR. PERRET:  These are our experts. 24 

 25 
DR. CRABTREE:  The experts have said the stock is undergoing 26 

overfishing. 27 
 28 
DR. PERRET:  Could not come to a conclusion on whether or not 29 

gray triggerfish were overfished.  If you’re right, we need to 30 
change -- 31 
 32 
DR. CRABTREE:  You’re saying overfished, not overfishing.  33 

They’re two different things. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  One is the rate and one is the biomass 36 

level. 37 
 38 
MR. PERRET:  The way it’s written, appeared to be approaching.  39 

They don’t say it’s overfished.  It’s appeared to be -- 40 
 41 
DR. CRABTREE:  I’m not talking about overfished, Corky, but I’m 42 

talking about undergoing overfishing. 43 
 44 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Stu, do you still have a comment? 45 

 46 
MR. KENNEDY:  I have a clarification.  The reason they said that 47 

was because the basis they were using at that time was SSB 20 48 
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percent SPR.  These alternatives that you have picked for the 1 
thresholds set the whole process at SSB 30 percent SPR and under 2 
that case, it is overfished. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We’ve had quite a bit of discussion on this.  5 
All those in favor of the substitute motion by Mr. Adams say 6 
aye; all those opposed same sign.  We need hands.  All those in 7 
favor raise your hand; all those opposed same sign.  The motion 8 
fails. 9 
 10 

We’re back to the committee motion, making Alternative 1 as the 11 
preferred.  That’s the committee motion and we’ve had quite a 12 
bit of discussion about this already.  All those in favor of 13 
Alternative 1 as the preferred alternative say aye; all those 14 
opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  Mr. Adams, did you have 15 

a question now? 16 
 17 
MR. ADAMS:  These being reef fish and being attributed to 18 

subject to shrimp bycatch mortality, can we direct staff to put 19 
in a discussion of recovery expected because of the reduced 20 
effort in the shrimp industry, just like snapper?  What credit 21 
are you going to build in for triggerfish rebuilding because of 22 
perceived reduction in shrimp effort? 23 
 24 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Stu, I know you heard the question, but -- 25 

 26 
MR. KENNEDY:  We’ll do it. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  You think you can build that in?  Okay.  29 

With that, Mr. Minton. 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  Action 9, Gray Triggerfish Recreational Management 32 

Measures, Mr. Kennedy referred the committee to a handout 33 
containing matrices of recreational and commercial bundles to 34 
achieve various gray triggerfish percent reductions, Tab B, 35 
Number 4(b).   36 
 37 
He cautioned that the analyses would need to be revised to 38 
reflect OY-based management, but again asked the committee to 39 
remove bundles with actions they did not wish to consider or 40 
have analyzed.   41 
 42 
Roy Crabtree suggested that given the low release mortality of 43 
gray triggerfish, that size and bag limits should be sufficient 44 
to achieve the necessary reductions in harvest.  The committee 45 
motion was that we look at alternatives that involve bag and 46 
size limits and eliminate closed seasons.  The motion carried 47 

with no objection. 48 
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 1 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussions 2 
regarding the committee motion?  Seeing none, all those in favor 3 
of the committee motion say aye; all those opposed same sign.  4 
The motion passes. 5 
 6 
MR. MINTON:  On Action 10, Gray Triggerfish Commercial 7 
Management Measures, page 47, the committee motion was to 8 
eliminate seasonal closures on the commercial sector.  The 9 

motion carried with one opposed. 10 
 11 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 12 
discussion?  Hearing none, any objections?  Hearing none, the 13 
motion passes. 14 

 15 
MR. MINTON:  That completes 30A, Mr. Chairman.  We’re not ready 16 

to go to public hearing, I don’t think. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  No, we’re not going to public hearings, the 19 

way it sounds.  We had to pick the public hearing locations.  Do 20 
we want to defer that until the next -- We may need to pick 21 
them. 22 
 23 
MR. KENNEDY:  You’ve picked the locations and we will just have 24 

to transfer those to another time after the August meeting. 25 
 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It was 30B that we needed to pick them for 27 

still.  That takes us to 30B, Mr. Minton. 28 
 29 
MR. MINTON:  Gag and Red Grouper, Mr. Atran noted that the Draft 30 

Amendment 30B was just a skeleton of the amendment with few 31 
alternatives, since the final reanalysis of the gag assessment 32 
and acceptance by the SSC had not yet occurred.  Rather than 33 
focusing on specific alternatives, he suggested actions that may 34 
need to be added or removed from the amendment. 35 
 36 
On allocations, no motions were made on whether to include an 37 
action on grouper allocations.  Accountability measures, again, 38 
no motion was made on whether to include an action on 39 
accountability measures. 40 
 41 
Measures to reduce discard mortality of grouper, Action 5, and 42 
grouper discard monitoring, Action 6, Mr. Atran noted that these 43 
actions were included in the amendment in reaction to the high 44 
levels of dead discards in the original gag assessment and the 45 
possibility of including a dead discard TAC in the gag TAC. 46 
 47 
In the reanalysis, the biomass of dead discards had been 48 
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reduced, although the numbers remain the same.    He noted that 1 
the Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp Amendment 14 contained a 2 
preferred alternative to require circle hooks and venting tools 3 
for all reef fish fishing rather than just for red snapper.   4 
 5 
If this alternative is implemented, it would make the circle 6 
hook and venting tool alternatives in Action 5 of Amendment 30B 7 
moot.  Given the change in the dead discard levels in the gag 8 
reanalysis and the preferred alternative for circle hooks and 9 
venting tools in Amendment 27/14, should these sections be left 10 
in Amendment 30A, removed, or revised? No motion was made on 11 
whether to keep, remove or revise Actions 5 and 6. 12 
 13 
Unfortunately, due to lack of time, the remainder of the Reef 14 
Fish agenda was deferred to Full Council.  We left that on the 15 
table, that question, Mr. Chairman, plus the Items VI, VII, and 16 
VIII, for the Full Council. 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does anyone have any discussion regarding 19 

the question that was posed?  I’ll give my opinion.  I would say 20 
until we know whether we have them implemented in another 21 
amendment that is moving through the process that they probably 22 
need to stay in this amendment as well. 23 
 24 
MR. MINTON:  I agree with that. 25 

 26 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any objections to that?  Hearing 27 

none, then -- Why don’t you walk us through then the next 28 
sections that we didn’t get to cover, Mr. Minton?  Does anyone 29 
want to walk through the document one-by-one again?  I know we 30 
were getting pressed for time in 30B or would you all like to 31 
see it come back to us as it’s more fleshed out next time? 32 
 33 
MR. MINTON:  Personally, I would feel better going through 34 

committee and then coming back to you.  I think we can do a 35 
better job and do a little bit more timely stuff.  We just kind 36 
of got overloaded in that and so considering the time we have 37 
today, rather than rush through it, I think it might be better 38 
spent -- We’re going to go back through it anyway in committee. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I would agree. 41 

 42 
DR. CRABTREE:  I just have a question.  Are we including actions 43 

on grouper allocations in this and are we including actions on 44 
accountability measures?  We went through it and it says no 45 
motion was made and so it’s not clear to me that we’ve -- 46 
 47 
MR. MINTON:  In the Data Management, I believe, one of the 48 



  176 

earlier committees, it was asked that each committee take that 1 
up.  We did take it up under there and so I would assume we 2 
would be taking it up when we discuss it in committee, the 3 
accountability. 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  Are we asking staff to pull together some 6 

options, some alternatives, for us on allocations and 7 
accountability? 8 
 9 
MR. MINTON:  That would be appropriate. 10 

 11 
DR. CRABTREE:  Do we need a motion for that, Mr. Chairman? 12 

 13 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Minton is suggesting yes. 14 

 15 
DR. CRABTREE:  I move that staff develop options for grouper 16 
allocations and for accountability measures for our review at 17 
the next meeting. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It was seconded by Mr. Teehan.  Is there any 20 
further discussion regarding this?  Hearing none, all those in 21 
favor say aye; all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes.  22 

With that, Mr. Minton, then I assume that takes us really to the 23 
selection of public hearing locations, which I think we should 24 
just defer.  Are you in agreement? 25 
 26 
MR. MINTON:  Yes. 27 

 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Does anyone have objections to that?  Okay, 29 

Mr. Minton. 30 
 31 
MR. MINTON:  That leaves us with Items VII and VIII.  There was 32 

discussion or we had on the agenda to discuss rescinding 33 
vermilion snapper bag limits.  I think Mr. Atran was going to 34 
handle that discussion for us and do you want to cover that now? 35 
 36 
MR. KENNEDY:  I guess I’ll handle it.  As you remember, in 37 

Amendment 23 we reduced the vermilion bag limit to ten fish out 38 
of the twenty fish aggregate.  In all, it was expected to reduce 39 
the harvest by about 1.4 percent.  That’s what is in Amendment 40 
23. 41 
 42 
After the subsequent stock assessment and the review of that and 43 
the regulatory amendment that has been completed by you all and 44 
submitted to NOAA, it would rescind all of the regulations that 45 
occurred in Amendment 23, including changing the vermilion bag 46 
limit to ten. 47 
 48 
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However, Florida brought up the issue of that may just be too 1 
many fish overall and that maybe the council should reconsider 2 
whether to actually rescind that measure or leave it in place 3 
and essentially, that’s where the council is at this point.  4 
It’s your option how you want to deal with it. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any further discussion regarding this item? 7 

 8 
MR. TEEHAN:  Since I’m kind of in the center of this, I might as 9 

well give you a little bit more of an explanation.  My 10 
commission was asked to comment on all three of the issues for 11 
vermilion snapper that Stu had just mentioned.  I think, as I 12 
briefed you all on in Destin, the commission voted for 13 
consistency rules on the reduction of the size limit to ten 14 
inches and the elimination of the forty-day commercial closure. 15 
 16 
However, my commission is moving toward reconsidering what they 17 
consider excessive bag limits, especially in fisheries that 18 
could be in trouble or effort shifting could occur.  The 19 
potential -- I know that this doesn’t necessarily dictate that 20 
it’s going to be twenty vermilion snapper per person per day, 21 
but the potential is now there. 22 
 23 
Florida has a regulation that allows for up to ten vermilion 24 
snapper and it’s not within a reef fish aggregate bag as it is 25 
in the Gulf and my commission is of the opinion that anything 26 
higher than that is just getting into excess and the exact quote 27 
in our comments was that FWC staff believes that large 28 
recreational bag limits in general, fifteen to twenty fish per 29 
person per day, are excessive and an increase in the 30 
recreational bag limit to twenty vermilion snapper in state 31 
waters is not an appropriate action. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?   34 

 35 
DR. SHIPP:  I would just like to remind council of Bob Zales’s 36 

comments yesterday during public hearing.  The species is not 37 
overfished and overfishing is not occurring and we’ve come to 38 
the conclusion that the stocks could handle twenty fish a day. 39 
 40 
Maybe there will be a shift in effort with this snapper thing, 41 
but it seems to me that this is one place we could give a little 42 
bit of relief to the recreational sector reef fishing. 43 
 44 
MR. HENDRIX:  I think -- I don’t see how there’s not going to be 45 

any shift in fishing effort and this species are the most likely 46 
to take the hit on the effort there.  Ten fish per person is a 47 
pretty generous limit, even for charterboats.  I think the 48 
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decision made by the Florida Wildlife Commission is a reasonable 1 
conservation move. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Just so that we refresh everyone, where does 4 

this -- Is it in the Washington office now, Dr. Crabtree? 5 
 6 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, the final rule is still in my office.  We 7 

held it up by a couple of weeks to find out what you want to do. 8 
 9 
MS. WALKER:  I appreciate that the State of Florida has a 10 

problem with this, but for the rest of the states, I would tell 11 
you that the fishery is not overfished.   12 
 13 
If we take that vermilion snapper out of the twenty fish 14 
aggregate bag limit, guess what they’re going to be targeting in 15 
the twenty fish aggregate bag limit?  Twenty gray triggerfish?  16 
We’re damned if we do and damned if we don’t, but this fishery 17 
is not overfished.  This is or appears to me to be a Florida 18 
bone of contention and not the council’s.  It’s not overfished. 19 
 20 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  What are the other state limits on vermilion? 21 

 22 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m trying to remember right now.  We 23 

haven’t matched this, because it hasn’t changed.  We’re where it 24 
was before the council took the action to change it and it 25 
hasn’t gone into effect yet.  Karen is nodding her head.  26 
They’re in the same boat.  Alabama? 27 
 28 
MR. MINTON:  We’ve changed. 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Alabama has changed to try to meet the 31 

regulation before it comes in.  Mississippi? 32 
 33 
MR. PERRET:  I think we’ve changed also. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Corky thinks they’ve changed and, Mr. 36 

Teehan, you don’t know what -- 37 
 38 
MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Chairman, this is where we stand right now.  I 39 

know the commission is going to watch what this council does and 40 
may or may not change their mind, but as it stands right now, 41 
this is the position of the agency. 42 
 43 
It’s not just vermilion and I agree with Bobbi that it’s not 44 
overfishing and not undergoing overfishing, but we feel that 45 
it’s just a time -- The time is right to start looking at more 46 
conservative bag limit measures in all the species that we have 47 
that have high bag limits. 48 
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 1 
DR. CHESTER:  I would like to point out for the council that 2 

this assessment has a fair amount of uncertainty associated with 3 
it and that the perception of the stock is that it has been 4 
declining in recent years, with an increasing fishing mortality. 5 
 6 
The projections do in fact in the short run -- They do not 7 
foresee the stock becoming overfished or overfishing.  We are 8 
entering an area that we really have very little experience with 9 
and in the midterm, we may very well be moving towards those 10 
undesirable conditions. 11 
 12 
MS. WALKER:  I have a question for Mr. Teehan.  Did the State of 13 

Florida or the commission discuss what would happen in that 14 
twenty fish aggregate bag limit if you removed the vermilion 15 
snapper about other species? 16 
 17 
MR. TEEHAN:  Bobbi, what we discussed was not in that level of 18 

detail.  We did discuss the effort shifting potential into 19 
vermilion snapper and also some other species that may -- 20 
Triggerfish and others, red snapper, I believe.  I’m not quite 21 
sure exactly what you’re asking. 22 
 23 
MS. WALKER:  I’m asking you did they discuss in the -- 24 

Apparently they want it out of the aggregate bag limit and they 25 
want vermilion snapper to have their own bag limit and did they 26 
discuss what would happen with the other species left in the 27 
aggregate bag limit? 28 
 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Try to respond. 30 

 31 
MR. TEEHAN:  I’m trying to.  We don’t have -- 32 

 33 
MS. WALKER:  I’m sorry, Mr. Chairman, go on. 34 

 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Go ahead, Mr. Teehan. 36 

 37 
MR. TEEHAN:  We don’t have an aggregate reef fish bag limit in 38 

the State of Florida like we have in the Gulf of Mexico.  We 39 
have an aggregate snapper bag limit and then we have the ten 40 
vermilion that stands above that. 41 
 42 
MS. WALKER:  The council has it. 43 

 44 
MR. TEEHAN:  I understand the council has it, but I’m just 45 

talking about state waters. 46 
 47 
DR. SHIPP:  I just want to address this issue of shift in 48 
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effort.  I think we’re entering a time of great unknown, because 1 
with what’s coming down on red snapper, I think that overall 2 
reef fish effort may drop. 3 
 4 
Joe Hendrix may be right and I sure don’t know, but at this 5 
point in time, what shift in effort may go towards vermilion may 6 
be offset by just the overall lack of effort on the reef fish 7 
fishery. 8 
 9 
MR. HORN:  I’ve always been a proponent of if there’s not a 10 

problem then to let them have it.  If you’re going to use the 11 
landings to take away allocation from the commercial fishery, 12 
like you’re trying to do in every other fishery, I would oppose 13 
it. 14 
 15 
Again, I argued there was nothing wrong with it to begin with, 16 
because it’s an animal that just grows pretty fast and they’re 17 
in deep water.  When you pull them up, for the most part, 18 
they’re dead.  Again, it’s not overfished. 19 
 20 
I don’t care what’s going to happen next year or the year after 21 
or the year after.  We get all these assessments all the time 22 
and they tell us all sorts of things.  It may even be twice as 23 
good next time.  Give it back to them if they want it. 24 
 25 
MR. HENDRIX:  I think the chance for effort shift is significant 26 

and I think the council should take a proactive conservation 27 
step here.  Ten fish per person is enough.  I would move that we 28 
take what measure is necessary to rescind that to ten fish, 29 
restrict it within the reef fish aggregate to ten vermilion 30 
snapper. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Procedurally, getting at what Mr. Hendrix 33 

wants to do -- We talked about this a little bit last time and 34 
I’m trying to refresh myself.  How would we go about this, Dr. 35 
Crabtree, and then we’ll see if we have a second. 36 
 37 
DR. CRABTREE:  I would guess you could pass a motion asking us 38 

not to implement the increased bag limit and write me a letter 39 
to that effect as quickly as you can and provide me some 40 
rationale as to why you’ve changed your mind, which it sounds 41 
like, if that was your decision, it would be related to red 42 
snapper and effort shifting. 43 
 44 
MR. HENDRIX:  Would it be better to say to recommend to the 45 

Regional Administrator to -- 46 
 47 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Basically, what we’re asking is for him to 48 
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not implement a portion of an amendment we forwarded earlier.  1 
Is there a second?  Mr. Teehan seconds the motion.  We’ve 2 
already had considerable discussion about this and so I’m not 3 
going to let it go on very long. 4 
 5 
DR. CRABTREE:  I have just two points.  You have an updated 6 

assessment for vermilion snapper scheduled in 2012, but you will 7 
have to take action on vermilion snapper in 2010.  You will have 8 
to implement annual catch limits and accountability mechanisms 9 
at that point and you won’t have a new assessment when you have 10 
to do that.  Just bear in mind that you’re going to be back to 11 
dealing with vermilion snapper pretty soon either way. 12 
 13 
MS. WALKER:  I have just three short points.  On Tab B, Number 14 

8, if you go to the bottom, it will tell you that only 1.9 15 
percent produce more than ten fish within the twenty fish reef 16 
aggregate and so effort shifting would be small, if it occurs. 17 
 18 
The second thing I would like to do is, Joe, I love you to 19 
death, but Texas doesn’t even enforce the red snapper bag limits 20 
and size limits.  I see that as strange.  My next question would 21 
be to Mr. McLemore.  This fishery is not --  22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I have a point of clarification, just 24 

because you spoke to Texas first.  We do enforce our current red 25 
snapper regulations in state waters and we enforce those that 26 
are in federal waters. 27 
 28 
MS. WALKER:  You do have the closure that coincides with -- 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I didn’t say we had the closure.  I said we 31 

enforce our rules. 32 
 33 
MS. WALKER:  You enforce your rules, which are not the closure, 34 

nor the bag limit. 35 
 36 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It’s a different bag limit, Ms. Walker. 37 

 38 
MS. WALKER:  Yes, a different bag limit.  Mr. McLemore, should 39 

anyone choose to take the National Marine Fisheries Service to 40 
court over this, considering that the stock is not overfished, 41 
can you tell the council how you would defend it? 42 
 43 
MR. MCLEMORE:  It’s not clear to me that you would even be able 44 

to bring a claim without a petition for rulemaking to change the 45 
rule, but I think there would be any number of defenses to this, 46 
preventing overfishing.  You heard the report that it’s 47 
approaching the condition of overfished -- I’m confusing this 48 
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with the other one, but yes, I think it would be defensible.  1 
It’s a judgment call. 2 
 3 
MS. WALKER:  It’s not a judgment. 4 

 5 
MR. HORN:  Where does the majority of the recreational harvest 6 

of vermilion snapper occur? 7 
 8 
MR. TEEHAN:  I believe it’s 47 percent or so off of Florida and 9 

Alabama. 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  What percent is state waters with your nine miles?  12 

Do you know, Bill? 13 
 14 
MR. TEEHAN:  What percent of our state waters?  I can tell you 15 

what’s caught in our state waters.  16 percent of the private 16 
recreational vermilion and 12 percent of the for-hire are caught 17 
in state waters. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other discussion?  We’ve had a lot of 20 

discussion about this before the motion got there and we’ve had 21 
a little afterwards.  All those in favor of the motion raise 22 
your hand; all those opposed to the motion raise your hand.  The 23 
motion fails.   With that, Mr. Minton, does that take us to Item 24 

Number VIII? 25 
 26 
MR. MINTON:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  If you’ll turn to B-9, we have 27 

there before us -- I think really all we have to do here is we 28 
have a basically a set of objectives for them.  We have picked, 29 
I think, the constitution of the panel, but we need to determine 30 
when we would like to convene them.  That’s about, I think, what 31 
we need to do. 32 
 33 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It sounds like we just need to have a motion 34 

to convene them, either between now and our next meeting or at 35 
the earliest possible convenience. 36 
 37 
MR. GILL:  I’ll move that we have them convened at the earliest 38 
possible convenience. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  That seems like it gives staff a little more 41 

leeway in fitting between the other meeting schedules and 42 
hearing schedules. 43 
 44 
MR. MINTON:  I don’t think he implied at the convenience of 45 

staff, did he? 46 
 47 
MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I’ve had contact with a couple of the Florida 48 



  183 

representatives on that who would like for it to be after August 1 
the 15th, due to the fishing season right now.  I’m just passing 2 
that on. 3 
 4 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  There was such a great urgency to get them 5 

appointed that we had to do it by conference call by some of the 6 
same Florida members and so I would suggest that we get them 7 
together as quickly as we can.  That’s my opinion.  Do we have a 8 
second for that motion?  Mr. Perret seconds.  Is there any 9 
further discussion?  All those in favor of the motion say aye; 10 
all those opposed same sign.  The motion passes. 11 

 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That should be to convene the Red 13 

Snapper Recreational AP -- The Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper 14 
AP.  We already have an Ad Hoc Red Snapper AP. 15 
 16 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you for that point of clarification, 17 

Mr. Swingle, so that we get it correct.  Given where we are and 18 
we’ve been back about an hour-and-thirty minutes, let’s take a 19 
ten-minute break, because our Other Business has about five 20 
items under it this time and it’s going to take us a little 21 
longer than normal.  Ten minutes and we’ll be back. 22 
 23 
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 24 
 25 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  If we could get back to our chairs, please.  26 

Ms. Morris, I think you had an item you wanted to bring up and I 27 
would appreciate you getting back to your chair.  Not to pick on 28 
you particularly, but --  29 
 30 
MS. MORRIS:  Mr. Chairman, I would like to request that staff 31 

begin drafting whatever amendment number it would be to 32 
implement the IFQ program in the grouper fishery. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  As a point of clarification for that, I 35 

think we actually asked them to do that two meetings ago and I 36 
think Dr. Crabtree and maybe Mike and others brought up the fact 37 
that it wouldn’t be an IFQ document, but it would be a document 38 
that included other things as well that could reduce overall 39 
effort and that they were going to flesh the current IFQ plan 40 
out with those other things and bring it back to us for scoping 41 
and we would like that draft, if we could, at the next meeting.   42 
I think that’s what you’re suggesting, if we can get it done. 43 
 44 
MS. MORRIS:  My understanding was that we needed to have some 45 

alternatives to an IFQ program at the beginning, so that IFQ was 46 
just one of several alternatives, and then the rest of the 47 
document would go on and develop the IFQ. 48 



  184 

 1 
I don’t know where we are on that.  I don’t know whether an 2 
options paper or a -- Because the AP did so much detailed work, 3 
I thought that it would be pretty easy to turn it into whatever 4 
we need for scoping meetings and so I would hope that we could 5 
get that at the next council meeting. 6 
 7 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Swingle, you had a point about that? 8 

 9 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  That’s what the motion from the 10 

last meeting was, that we should take that and make an options 11 
paper and bring it forward to the council, but I don’t think we 12 
mentioned which meeting and you want it for the next meeting, 13 
right? 14 
 15 
MS. MORRIS:  Is that possible? 16 

 17 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  I think we can start putting that 18 

together now.  We should be getting finished with 30A, at least 19 
to the point where we could start on something else. 20 
 21 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Kennedy had his hand up and I think he’s 22 

the one who has been working on that.  What do you think, Mr. 23 
Kennedy?   24 
 25 
MR. KENNEDY:  Assane and I have been working on it and Assane is 26 

the lead.  Since he just got here, he hasn’t heard the 27 
conversation.  We have already discussed that at this meeting 28 
and we will get together a draft scoping document to come to the 29 
council at the next meeting and that was our intent. 30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  We don’t need that in the form of a motion 32 

then.  Thank you, Mr. Kennedy and Assane.  We appreciate you all 33 
working on that and having that for us at the next meeting.  34 
With that, we’ll just go into our Other Business.  The first 35 
part of Other Business that I’m going to actually deal with is 36 
the Directors Reports.  I know that Commander Keister has a 37 
report she would like to share with us. 38 
 39 

OTHER BUSINESS 40 
 41 

LCDR KEISTER:  I have submitted an enforcement report for the 42 

months of March 1st through May 31st of 2007.  Hopefully everybody 43 
has a copy of it.  I’m not going to read the report, but I did 44 
want to mention that we’ve had some significant seizures over 45 
the last three months, specifically dealing with VMS, both in 46 
the pelagic longline fleet and the first case, in May, with VMS 47 
location of a vessel in a closed area in the Gulf reef fish 48 
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permitted fishery. 1 
 2 
The VMS is serving us in terms of it is helping us basically 3 
increase our enforcement actions, because we can better direct 4 
the limited assets that we have. 5 
 6 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Commander Keister.  Mr. Perret 7 

has a question for you. 8 
 9 
MR. PERRET:  Of the 1,798 boardings, if my mental math is right, 10 

there were fifty-three or so violations.  Am I reading that 11 
right, that compliance at all levels appears to be very, very 12 
good, fifty-three out of 1,798 boardings? 13 
 14 
LCDR KEISTER:  That depends on how you want to look at 15 

compliance and what we’re looking at.  That 1,700, I think the 16 
more important number that you’re looking at there is the U.S. 17 
commercial fishing vessel boardings, which is roughly 300.  You 18 
have to take that -- We put that first number in there, the 19 
almost 1,800 boardings, to kind of give you -- The other 1,500 20 
boardings we’re doing are security boardings that are not 21 
targeting -- They’re security vessels, high interest vessel and 22 
all that kind of stuff. 23 
 24 
MR. PERRET:  Of the fifty-seven violations, those fifty-seven 25 

are all fishing vessels violations? 26 
 27 
LCDR KEISTER:  Yes, they are. 28 

 29 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Fifty-seven out of 274.   30 

 31 
LCDR KEISTER:  Just one other thing to clarify on that though.  32 

That may be multiple violations onboard one vessel, but it’s 33 
just a cumulative of the violations. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Any other questions of Commander Keister?  36 

Is there any other directors that want to highlight anything out 37 
of their Directors Reports? 38 
 39 
MR. TEEHAN:  Just real quick, for those of you that are 40 

following the goliath grouper limited research harvest project 41 
that Florida is underway with, we will be having our first 42 
research meeting the second week of August.  I don’t have the 43 
exact dates with me.  If you’re interested in it, get up with 44 
me. 45 
 46 
It will be several days where we’re going to put together a team 47 
of scientists and stakeholders and try to figure out what the 48 
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next step is.  If you recall, we decided between NMFS and 1 
ourselves that probably about up to 800 fish can be harvested 2 
over a two-year period and we’re going to try to work out some 3 
sort of a tagging system and research priorities.  I know Corky 4 
is interested in that and if any other states are interested in 5 
participating in that, come see me. 6 
 7 
MR. HENDRIX:  When do you think realistically that you might be 8 

able to start the program? 9 
 10 
MR. TEEHAN:  This will be the first sit down with researchers to 11 

try to figure out exactly what kind of hard data we need to 12 
collect and I would think within a year and hopefully less. 13 
 14 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Dr. Crabtree had something he would like to 15 

highlight in his report. 16 
 17 
DR. CRABTREE:  I wanted to bring up an issue that’s not in the 18 

report, but for your consideration, an issue that’s come before 19 
the Fisheries Service for a few years now relating to spiny 20 
lobster. 21 
 22 
This has to do with problems with the importation of very small 23 
spiny lobster into the United States, spiny lobster that are 24 
well below the three-inch carapace length that we have in the 25 
Gulf and South Atlantic fishery and Florida’s state fishery. 26 
 27 
As you may recall, spiny lobster is a single stock throughout 28 
the Caribbean and the feeling is that the Florida stock that we 29 
manage is at least in part dependent upon recruitment that comes 30 
in from the Caribbean and the United States is by far the 31 
largest importer of very small and undersized spiny lobster. 32 
 33 
The concern that’s been raised by many of the Caribbean 34 
countries is that this market is leading to some dramatic 35 
overfishing of spiny lobster stocks in some areas and so the 36 
Fisheries Service is interested in looking at a rulemaking to 37 
consider prohibiting the importation of spiny lobster into the 38 
United States that are below the Gulf and South Atlantic minimum 39 
size limit. 40 
 41 
A way we are interested and think we could proceed on this is to 42 
do a single plan amendment that would amend the Gulf and South 43 
Atlantic plan and the Caribbean Council’s spiny lobster plan.  44 
The Caribbean Council has been very interested in getting this 45 
done and they have asked to be the lead council on doing this. 46 
 47 
We think that we could designate the Caribbean Council as the 48 
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lead to prepare an environmental impact statement and a plan 1 
amendment of both spiny lobster plans and then bring that before 2 
the Caribbean Council, South Atlantic Council, and the Gulf 3 
Council. 4 
 5 
All three councils would have to approve this and I would ask if 6 
you would agree with that course of action or if you would have 7 
any objections to doing that.  Of course, you wouldn’t be making 8 
any binding decisions about whether to do this or not yet at 9 
this time, but it would give us a procedural way to start 10 
developing the NEPA documents. 11 
 12 
MR. PERRET:  Roy, this issue seems to raise its head every ten 13 

or so years.  I know I was chair of Spiny Lobster many, many 14 
years ago and it was an issue and we had the State Department 15 
involved and all that sort of thing.  You say undersized and are 16 
these spiny lobster undersized by the Caribbean standards? 17 
 18 
DR. CRABTREE:  Some countries don’t have any minimum size limit 19 

standards and so it’s not a Lacey Act violation.  Our reasoning 20 
for doing this would be the conservation of our own stocks, both 21 
in the Gulf and South Atlantic plan and in the Caribbean FMP. 22 
 23 
MR. PERRET:  Wouldn’t it be simpler for the Caribbean Council to 24 

put the same size limit on and then we don’t have to be 25 
involved? 26 
 27 
DR. CRABTREE:  At this point, the attorneys have advised me that 28 

the way that we need to do this is to amend both of the spiny 29 
lobster plans.  If that changes, we’ll see, but that’s what 30 
they’re saying. 31 
 32 
The size limit we are contemplating right now, and we will look 33 
at other alternatives, is the Gulf and South Atlantic size 34 
limit, the three inch.  The Caribbean Council size limit is 35 
actually three-and-a-half inches, but we wouldn’t apply that, 36 
because that would create problems for our own production. 37 
 38 
MR. ADAMS:  It sounds like a good idea.  I’m just wondering 39 

though and maybe what the question that Corky is trying to ask 40 
is -- The Gulf, the South Atlantic, and the Caribbean can write 41 
FMPs with certain criteria on it, but what does that have to do 42 
with Guyana importing into the United States?  Is that the 43 
question you’re asking, Corky?  What does that have to do with 44 
illegal trade? 45 
 46 
DR. CRABTREE:  It would prohibit them from importing undersized 47 

lobster that are below our minimum size limit into the United 48 
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States.  It would make it illegal. 1 
 2 
MR. ADAMS:  Isn’t that what they’re already doing? 3 

 4 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know, specifically. 5 

 6 
MR. ADAMS:  They’re already bringing them in under a certain 7 

size, which is illegal. 8 
 9 
DR. CRABTREE:  No, there’s no restriction on the size of 10 

imported spiny lobster into the U.S. now, other than the country 11 
of origin’s minimum size limits and some of those countries have 12 
no minimum size limits or have very poor enforcement.  If they 13 
had a minimum size limit, it would be a Lacey Act violation when 14 
it came into the U.S.  The problem is with the countries that 15 
don’t have minimum size limits. 16 
 17 
MR. ADAMS:  That’s the part that you left out, is that right now 18 

our FMPs don’t prohibit it and this would. 19 
 20 
DR. CRABTREE:  That’s correct, they do not. 21 

 22 
MR. TEEHAN:  The South Atlantic Council Spiny Lobster AP is 23 

going to take this issue up next week in Key West and I just 24 
wanted to point out to other council members the travel 25 
opportunities here and the humor in holding a spiny lobster 26 
workshop in Duluth, Minnesota. 27 
 28 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Unless I hear any objections, we will concur 29 

with Dr. Crabtree and allow the Caribbean to take the lead.  I 30 
don’t think we need that in the form of a motion or do you think 31 
we -- 32 
 33 
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think you do.  What we will do is discuss 34 

this with the South Atlantic Council and if they concur with 35 
this, we will then send a letter to the Caribbean Council, 36 
designating them the administrative lead on this, and I will 37 
report back to you at our August council meeting in terms of 38 
progress. 39 
 40 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Thank you, Dr. Crabtree.  You also had 41 

another issue you wanted to bring up, I believe, regarding the 42 
SSC and gag. 43 
 44 
DR. CRABTREE:  I wanted just to let folks now that the 45 

additional gag runs that were requested by the SSC have 46 
basically been completed and so staff will be getting that 47 
information from the Science Center relatively soon and we 48 
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should be able to convene the SSC, in whatever fashion the 1 
council decides to do that, to review those very quickly.  That 2 
would give staff a good amount of time to work that into the 3 
document for our next meeting. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Staff, I know, will work to get that 6 

convened as quickly as we can.  With that, let’s turn to our 7 
Other Business items, unless any directors -- I didn’t see any 8 
hands go up a while ago, but I’ll look around again.  With that, 9 
we’ll turn to Mr. Swingle and our other business items.  We have 10 
four. 11 
 12 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Under Tab K, Number 1 is a 13 

memorandum from Alan Risenhoover, who is the Director of the 14 
Sustainable Fisheries Committee of NMFS, and they’re responding 15 
to the fact that Congress, through the Magnuson-Stevens 16 
Reauthorization Act, created what they call the Council 17 
Coordinating Committee, consisting of the council chairs and 18 
vice chairs and executive directors of each of the eight 19 
councils. 20 
 21 
They did exclude that Council Coordinating Committee from 22 
complying with FACA, which is the Federal Advisory Committee 23 
Act, the same as our council is precluded from -- They don’t 24 
have to comply with FACA. 25 
 26 
What Mr. Risenhoover wants each council to do was to include in 27 
their SOPPs the paragraph, and it’s the last paragraph of his 28 
email, that basically would establish as a Gulf Council entity 29 
the Council Coordinating Committee.  If there’s no objection, 30 
staff will do that. 31 
 32 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is there any objection to including what is 33 

obviously fairly mandatory language that we include in our 34 
SOPPs?  Hearing none, let staff go ahead and get that included.  35 
Mr. Swingle, the next item. 36 
 37 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  The next item, under Tab K, Number 38 

2, is a draft letter that Mr. Atran drafted, responding to a 39 
request by the Mote Marine Laboratory that we review their 40 
proposal for an artificial reef program. 41 
 42 
I guess it would be located in the waters off the Sarasota area.  43 
I guess page 2 shows you the location of that, but they wanted 44 
us to comment whether we had any objection and so forth.   45 
 46 
Since we have an Artificial Reef Management Committee, we would 47 
have bounced it off you all, but we were too late in our 48 
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schedule to get it into the Federal Register notice and so we 1 
just put a draft letter and if you would like, we can send this 2 
to them.  It basically just indicates that we concur with their 3 
plans for that artificial reef complex. 4 
 5 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Has everyone had a chance to review K-2?  6 

Are there any objections to sending the letter at K-2?  Hearing 7 
none, we will send the letter. 8 
 9 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  The next item that I have anything 10 

on is Tab K, Number 3.  This is a request from the Ecosystem SSC 11 
and under Item 2 of Steve’s memorandum, they’re basically 12 
requesting that we approve for them to hold another two or 13 
three-day follow-up on the workshop for the ecosystem modeling. 14 
 15 
They point out they had not completed a lot of what they had 16 
intended to do in the workshop that they did hold recently and 17 
so this is just a request that they be allowed to have some 18 
additional time to work out the detail on that. 19 
 20 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Atran, do you want to add some 21 

clarification? 22 
 23 
MR. ATRAN:  That’s just one of the reasons.  There’s a couple of 24 

other significant reasons for requesting this workshop.  Number 25 
one is that the data that is being used in the ecosystem model 26 
that’s been developed by Dr. Walters and his assistants has not 27 
been evaluated, as would normally be done for a stock assessment 28 
under the SEDAR process. 29 
 30 
They would like to have the group look over the data and 31 
determine if the data is adequate.  They’re also, on some of the 32 
scenarios that are being run, coming up with results that are 33 
contradictory to what some of our stock assessments are coming 34 
up with. 35 
 36 
For example, on shrimp trawl bycatch mortality reduction, the 37 
ecosystem model right now is suggesting that if shrimp trawl 38 
bycatch is attained that it will have little or no impact on the 39 
red snapper and may actually reduce shrimp abundance, primarily 40 
because the reduction is not only going to reduce bycatch of red 41 
snapper, but bycatch of a lot of other fish too and all those 42 
other species are going to out-compete the red snapper. 43 
 44 
They would like to have a workshop where they can get two or 45 
three of the NMFS Science Center stock assessment biologists to 46 
come and participate, so that basically they can compare notes 47 
and try to resolve the differences in the results that the 48 
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ecosystem model and the stock assessment models are providing. 1 
 2 
Then a third reason has to do with the Standing SSC’s role of 3 
evaluating the scientific information before it comes to the 4 
council.  From the May workshop, there will be a presentation 5 
made to the council.   6 
 7 
There is a report being written right now and Dr. Walters will 8 
be giving a visual presentation at the November council meeting, 9 
but we would like to find a time when we can have the Standing 10 
SSC also review this information and provide their input, but 11 
because most of them are not ecosystem modelers, we would like 12 
to have them participate in at least part of a workshop, so that 13 
they can see what’s going on. 14 
 15 
MR. ADAMS:  Is this already in our budget or did we have money 16 

left over from the last workshop that was budgeted? 17 
 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  This was a grant into our budget and, Steve, 19 

not to be too long here, but do we still have money left in the 20 
grant to accommodate a workshop? 21 
 22 
MR. ATRAN:  We have plenty of money left for this workshop and 23 

this is money that we’re going to lose at the end of the year 24 
anyway. 25 
 26 
MR. ADAMS:  I’m plenty okay then. 27 

 28 
MR. PERRET:  Do you need a motion to -- 29 

 30 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Perret, yes, if you would like to give 31 

us a motion, we would accept one. 32 
 33 
MR. PERRET:  I move that we allow this AP to have the workshop. 34 
 35 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Do I hear a second?  Mr. Gill seconds.  Any 36 

further discussion regarding allowing the ecosystem group to 37 
have another workshop?  38 
 39 
MS. MORRIS:  Just make sure that the record shows that we also 40 

intend for them to try to involve the SSC or some members of the 41 
SSC in that workshop. 42 
 43 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I think that would be the next appropriate 44 
good step.  Any further discussion?  Hearing none, all those in 45 
favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes.   46 
 47 

With that, I have a simple one that Tina has asked me to bring 48 
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up.  Given the way we’ve changed our meetings to five meetings a 1 
year, two things have happened and changed slightly.  Normally, 2 
you would elect your new chairman in August and I was really 3 
looking forward to that, but now it will be November, because 4 
the new council members will not be sitting prior to our 5 
August/July meeting. 6 
 7 
What that has done has hampered a little bit the scheduling of 8 
meetings into the next year and with your permission, I will 9 
have to go ahead and schedule the June meeting and it’s location 10 
and so forth.  Future chairmen will be scheduling until June 11 
next time, so that we can get far enough ahead in the schedule 12 
so that we can be about a year out, basically.  If I hear no 13 
objection, I will just take care of that and we will do it that 14 
way. 15 
 16 
MS. WALKER:  You’ll listen to suggestions. 17 

 18 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Not for June.  After that, the new chair can 19 

listen for suggestions.  Mr. Gill, that moves us to Ad Hoc 20 
Selection.  I may entertain them, but I may not listen to them. 21 
 22 
MR. GILL:  I’ll try to be brief, because I know time is running 23 

out.  After the Destin meeting, I learned that Alaska’s largest 24 
agriculture industry is hatcheries and that intrigued me and so 25 
I went looking a little bit more. 26 
 27 
It turns out that their hatchery program, salmon, in 2006 28 
released 1.4 billion fish.  They estimate on the commercial 29 
side, and I believe it’s the non-tribal commercial, that 20 30 
percent of the catch was hatchery-raised fish.  That was pretty 31 
intriguing and, of course, the second strategic goal of 32 
aquiculture is develop appropriate technologies to support a 33 
commercial marine aquaculture enhancement of wild stocks. 34 
 35 
I thought about it for a while and it seemed to me that there 36 
may be, and I stress the may, potential here to look at stock 37 
enhancement in the Gulf of Mexico.  The answer might be that 38 
it’s not worth doing and so my suggestion is, and I so move, 39 
that we establish an Ad Hoc Stock Enhancement Advisory Panel to 40 
look at stock enhancement relative to the Gulf of Mexico 41 
fisheries, particularly the grouper/snapper complex, and advise 42 
the council of the advisability of further steps. 43 

 44 
They may well come back with nothing.  They might say don’t do 45 
anything.  I don’t know.  I’m not an expert, but I’m thinking 46 
that a bunch of folks that know about this can look and advise 47 
us and see if we want to go anywhere.  I would like to discuss 48 
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it more if I can get a second. 1 
 2 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Daughdrill seconds.  Is there 3 

discussion? 4 
 5 
MR. HENDRIX:  I just wanted to make Mr. Gill aware of the fact 6 

that we have some successful stock enhancement programs ongoing 7 
in the Gulf of Mexico right now, both the State of Texas and the 8 
State of Florida and I’m not sure whether Mississippi -- They 9 
have programs proposed. 10 
 11 
MR. PERRET:  We’re just getting into it. 12 

 13 
MR. GILL:  I understand that.  However, when you’re talking the 14 

magnitude -- If you mimic, for example, the Alaska program -- 15 
I’m not talking offshore aquiculture here, but I’m talking land-16 
based hatcheries and I understand what you’re saying about that, 17 
but I’m talking a broader context of species that are not 18 
necessarily currently being looked at.  For example, red snapper 19 
and how about grouper?  I don’t know. 20 
 21 
I just think that we need to, in my view, take a look at it and 22 
see whether there’s anything that makes sense that should be 23 
done and go from there. 24 
 25 
MR. HENDRIX:  Don’t misunderstand me.  I speak in support of 26 

your motion, but I just wanted to make sure that you knew that 27 
there was ongoing programs and we probably, once we make this 28 
committee up, should make an attempt to include the people who 29 
are active in those programs. 30 
 31 
MS. MORRIS:  I would be more comfortable if we would have some 32 

presentations on the pros and cons and a council discussion 33 
about it before we went ahead and established an ad hoc advisory 34 
panel. 35 
 36 
The Florida venture into redfish stock enhancement has had some 37 
mixed results and I would rather first have a broader, more 38 
elaborate discussion around the council table before we 39 
establish an advisory panel on it. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I will say these are very capital-intensive 42 

programs if you get into production and I’m not certain that if 43 
you have the capital in place, even if you did have candidate 44 
species to do them. 45 
 46 
MR. ADAMS:  I agree.  The number one amount of capital would be 47 

land cost.  I don’t have a problem with program either, but I do 48 
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have a lot of questions, like Julie, that I would like to 1 
discuss before we just appointed an ad hoc committee to go out 2 
and answer questions we could ask ourselves. 3 
 4 
MR. MINTON:  I’ve been involved in this kind of stuff for many 5 

years and I agree with the need for the ad hoc.  I think a 6 
presentation or two could probably send you either way down the 7 
road, depending on who you got.  If we had an ad hoc panel to 8 
kind of sift through this information and kind of move forward -9 
- I would suggest one meeting to put the information together 10 
and have the presentation, kind of a hybrid, if you will, Julie, 11 
a hybrid presentation from the consensus or at least the 12 
different views there and then move on. 13 
 14 
I agree with you, Mr. Chairman, that this is a very capital-15 
intensive venture.  Salmon really lend themselves to these kinds 16 
of things, much more so than red snapper.  You’re talking about 17 
something that starts off light, less than two millimeters total 18 
length, and it’s amazing to some of us that have raised that any 19 
of them ever live, but we have tried it. 20 
 21 
We’ve tried a lot of species and there is some potential, but 22 
we’re a long ways away, in my opinion.  I think if we get all 23 
that potential brought around to the council, it will give 24 
everyone a better opportunity to evaluate it for their own.  25 
That would be my recommendation. 26 
 27 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Mr. Minton at least is, though not in the 28 

form of a motion, expressing a hybrid of the two views I’m 29 
hearing around the table, which is pull that ad hoc together and 30 
agree to have one meeting and let them bring us forward the 31 
presentations in kind of a compilation of their results and then 32 
us really not commit to anything further than that at this 33 
point.  Do we want to change the motion or would we like to try 34 
to deal with the motion without that attached or how would we 35 
like to do that, council?  Ms. Morris and Mr. Adams, you all 36 
were kind of speaking a different side here.  What would you 37 
like to do? 38 
 39 
MS. MORRIS:  Bob’s motion -- When you talk about an AP, it seems 40 

like, even though it’s ad hoc, we expect them to work on a task 41 
for a series of meetings and not just one meeting.  Is that what 42 
you had in mind, Bob, when you suggested that? 43 
 44 
MR. GILL:  I anticipated more than one meeting, because I’m not 45 

sure the issue is clarified enough that you could do it in one, 46 
but I’m not sure I would put a large number on it.  It depends 47 
on what they came back with and as fast as they could tell us 48 
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whether they think it’s worth looking further or not.  That 1 
would be fine and then we would make the decision. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m not certain where that leaves us.  I 4 

think Mr. Minton was trying to find middle ground. 5 
 6 
MR. MINTON:  Let me ask Joe a question.  Joe, don’t you think if 7 

the constituency of the panel was made up correctly that one 8 
meeting would suffice, with possibly a conference call to sum up 9 
and then elect someone to make the presentation?   10 
 11 
The people that are involved in this really know what’s going on 12 
and it may be vague to a lot of folks, but it’s pretty well laid 13 
out at this point.  There’s a very small number of people that 14 
do this. 15 
 16 
MR. HENDRIX:  Yes, I think that would be the best way to do it, 17 

is just identify a certain number of folks and have something 18 
like a small meeting or a conference call and make a 19 
presentation to the council and then make a decision on where to 20 
go from there.  That would be more of an informative session 21 
than anything else for the council. 22 
 23 
MS. FOOTE:  It seems like we’re putting a little bit the cart 24 

before the horse.  It seems like it would be good to have the 25 
Reef Fish SSC tell us if there are species that if we could 26 
enhance the stocks would it help and then go on from there with 27 
the technical people that know how to raise these things.  28 
Unless we know that there are species limited by reproduction, 29 
there’s no reason to go down that road. 30 
 31 
DR. MCILWAIN:  I will speak in favor of the motion.  I think I’m 32 

kind of leaning toward Vernon’s idea here of pulling together a 33 
group.  There is a fairly small group of stock enhancement 34 
people in the Gulf and let them tell us what they think is 35 
possible and make that presentation to the council and then make 36 
a decision at that point as to whether we want to elaborate on 37 
that. 38 
 39 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Because of the way we’ve worded this, Mr. 40 

Gill, we would have to go out for nominations and do all those 41 
sorts of things.  You may want to think about a -- It sounds 42 
like there’s a lot of folks in favor of kind of a hybrid effort 43 
here.  44 
 45 
MS. MORRIS:  I would be uncomfortable with a panel and a 46 

presentation that was composed of people who are promoters of 47 
stock enhancement.  It seems like Ms. Foote’s suggestion that we 48 
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have our Reef Fish SSC look at it as a first step is a 1 
reasonable first step and that, combined with a presentation to 2 
the council about the pros and cons that really did represent 3 
the pros and cons, I think would be a far better way to start 4 
than going through the normal process of establishing an AP and 5 
choosing the right people to be on it and expecting it to do a 6 
long period of work.  I think the task is a bit too open ended 7 
right now for an AP, but I understand that Mr. Gill sees this 8 
differently. 9 
 10 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I will entertain a substitute motion. 11 

 12 
MR. HENDRIX:  I would recommend that we contact a group -- Go 13 

ahead, Julie. 14 
 15 
MS. MORRIS:  The substitute motion would be to request that the 16 
Reef Fish SSC evaluate the feasibility of stock enhancement for 17 
council managed reef fish and advise the council regarding that. 18 
 19 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  It was seconded by Mr. Adams and Mr. Minton 20 

is shaking his head. 21 
 22 
MR. MINTON:  The Reef Fish SSC is made up a group of population 23 

dynamics guys and so forth and I doubt they have any real 24 
knowledge or information regarding the potential for aquaculture 25 
species, other what they may have read in the newspaper or 26 
something like that, and that’s kind of why I was leaning toward 27 
the first motion, with possibly an amendment. 28 
 29 
I felt like we could do this without it, but I don’t think this 30 
will help us.  To be quite honest, I don’t think the SSC -- 31 
We’re still waiting on evaluations from them on things we 32 
thought they could do. 33 
 34 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m going to make a suggestion, if the 35 

makers of the motions will accept the suggestion, and that is 36 
that we -- Mr. Gill, it sounds like you have a lot of acceptance 37 
around the table about the notion of looking into this, but if 38 
we would possibly spend a little time talking with our other 39 
members here, in between now and the next meeting, I think we 40 
could come back with some reasonable alternative and approach to 41 
discussing this and maybe doing it in a two-step fashion. 42 
 43 
I kind of agree with Mr. Minton that we may be sending it to a 44 
body that doesn’t really have a lot of information about this 45 
and so it’s kind of a hybrid of what we would normally need here 46 
and then that would -- Bring that back to the next meeting and 47 
try to talk about it again at the next meeting. 48 
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 1 
Certainly we’re in no big hurry here, in that this would take a 2 
long time to see fruition, even if there were candidate species 3 
today and I’m not certain there are.  Will the makers of both 4 
motions withdraw their motions? 5 
 6 
MR. GILL:  Happily so. 7 
 8 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  With that then, we will have some 9 

discussions and talk about that and maybe a fashion to proceed 10 
for the next meeting.  Is that okay with everyone?  The motions 11 
are withdrawn.  With that, is there any other business to come 12 

before the council? 13 
 14 
MR. ADAMS:  I would like to make a motion or a request to staff 15 
that they draft a red snapper allocation amendment, which would 16 
be Reef Fish Amendment 31, and present ideas at our 17 
October/November Reef Fish Committee. 18 

 19 
I know Ms. Walker had tried to ask for that to be done in the 20 
grouper allocation, 29, and staff said it would delay that and 21 
take up too much time. 22 
 23 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I thought we passed a second motion after 24 

the amendment reference was taken out of it and I believe that 25 
motion passed, Mr. Adams.  I’m certain that it did. 26 
 27 
MR. ADAMS:  I think it did, but it didn’t provide any definitive 28 

time on when they would get started on it or when it would be 29 
presented.   30 
 31 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Given what we heard about grouper, I’m not 32 

certain that you can expect this one is going to move at any 33 
different kind of timeframe, but I’m -- We’re just going to 34 
present ideas at the October/November Reef Fish Committee.  Is 35 
there any discussion regarding that motion?   36 
 37 
MR. ATRAN:  I’m not sure, but I think we already have Amendment 38 

31 allocated to something else and so you might want to just 39 
take that out of the motion. 40 
 41 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Just take out the reference to number and it 42 
would be whatever the appropriate number is. 43 
 44 
MS. MORRIS:  The premise of the red grouper allocation amendment 45 

was to look at an economic basis for readdressing allocation and 46 
is that your intention in this one as well or would it be more 47 
of a wide open allocation discussion?  You just wanted to 48 
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restrict it to -- I think you should add the word “economic” to 1 
the motion if that’s your intention. 2 
 3 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Is that your intention, Mr. Adams? 4 

 5 
MR. ADAMS:  I think what I was trying to do is set a timeframe.  6 

I think, as you said, there’s already earlier instructions on 7 
what the allocation is. 8 
 9 
CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  I’m not certain what you’re going to get 10 

with your timeframe.  There can be a discussion or a 11 
presentation of ideas.  We can schedule that for the November 12 
meeting certainly, if you would like to, in the Reef Fish 13 
Committee.  We can have the motion as well, if you would like. 14 
 15 
Is there any discussion about the motion?  Hearing no 16 
discussion, are there any objections to the motion?  Hearing 17 
none, then we will have some sort of presentation with ideas at 18 
the November meeting in Reef Fish.  Any other -- Who else had 19 

their hand up under Other Business?  No?  With that, I believe 20 
that concludes the business to come before the council and the 21 
meeting is adjourned. 22 
 23 
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 3:15 o’clock p.m., June 7, 24 
2007.) 25 
 26 

- - - 27 
28 
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TABLE OF MOTIONS 1 
 2 

PAGE 66:  Motion that the staff pull together options for ACLs 3 
and AMs; that management committees meeting here in June discuss 4 
ACLs and AMs as part of their agenda under Other Business; and 5 
finally, the Administrative Policy Committee, at the August 6 
meeting, will try to pull all of those things together for a 7 
recommendation to full council.  The motion carried on page 67. 8 
 9 
PAGE 67:  Motion to change the stipend language “only members 10 
who are not state or federal employees,” and repeat the same 11 
stipend language in Section C.  The motion carried on page 68. 12 
 13 
PAGE 71:  Motion in Action 1, Alternative 1 to delete the words 14 
“scientific research”.  The motion carried on page 72. 15 
 16 
PAGE 70:  Motion that in Action 2 that the preferred alternative 17 
be Alternative 2(c), twenty years.  The motion failed on page 18 
76. 19 
 20 
PAGE 78:  Motion to insert (c) and (d) under Action 3, Preferred 21 
Alternative 3 - (c) Improve law enforcement capabilities.  22 
Components would include: 1) Any vessel authorized for use in 23 
aquaculture operations must have an aquaculture permit onboard, 24 
2) notification of the time, date, and port of landing must be 25 
given to law enforcement at least 3 hours prior to landing, 3) a 26 
record of the number of fish raised for aquaculture (number of 27 
fingerlings placed in grow out for market) must be maintained, 28 
4) require submission of fin clips from brood stock used in 29 
spawning of fingerlings. 30 
d) A use-it-or-lose-it provision for permits based on 31 
development of operations within two years of issuance of the 32 
permit.  Development of operations is considered to be occurring 33 
when aquaculture equipment is obtained and placed in the water.  34 
The motion carried on page 80. 35 
 36 
PAGE 81:  Motion to have as the preferred alternative in Action 37 
4, Alternative 4:  (1) allow the aquaculture of all marine 38 
species in the Gulf managed by the council and (2) send a letter 39 
to NMFS to request they include HMS species.  The motion carried 40 
on page 86. 41 
 42 
PAGE 86:  Motion to include under Preferred Alternative 4 the 43 
following language:  Do not allow non-native species or 44 
transgenic species to be used for aquaculture in the Gulf of 45 
Mexico.  The motion carried on page 87. 46 
 47 
PAGE 88:  Motion that the newly configured Preferred Alternative 48 
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3 be the preferred alternative.  The motion carried on page 88. 1 
 2 
PAGE 88:  Motion to add Alternative 4 to Action 6.  The motion 3 
carried on page 89. 4 
 5 
PAGE 92:  Motion to adopt the Preferred Alternative 2 as 6 
written, with the addition of “to be” in Item (b) after “report 7 
all fish”, i.e., report all fish to be landed.  The motion 8 
carried on page 92. 9 
 10 
PAGE 92:  Motion to add to Section 4.8, Action 8, a subsection 11 
(j), which would require an annual report with a template to 12 
address activities in all of these areas.  The motion carried on 13 
page 92. 14 
 15 

PAGE 92:  Motion to recommend to the council to add “migratory 16 
birds” to the end of Section 4.8, Action 8, Preferred 17 
Alternative 2(d) (iii).  The motion carried on page 92. 18 
 19 

PAGE 93:  Motion to approve the aquaculture amendment for public 20 
hearings to be held July 9th through 12th in Biloxi, Madeira 21 
Beach, Orange Beach, New Orleans, Destin, Galveston, and Corpus 22 
Christi.  The motion carried on page 93. 23 
 24 
PAGE 94:  Motion that the council add an alternative to 25 
Amendment 19 that would set the boundary at the jurisdictional 26 
boundary between the Gulf and the South Atlantic Fishery 27 
Management Council.  The motion carried on page 94. 28 
 29 
PAGE 95:  Motion that the scoping document, Amendment 19, be 30 
approved for scoping meetings and that staff be give editorial 31 
license to revise the purpose and need section to more 32 
appropriately reflect the councils’ reasoning for the separation 33 
of the CMP FMP.  The motion carried on page 95. 34 
 35 
PAGE 95:  Motion that scoping meetings for Amendment 19 be held 36 
at the following locations:  Galveston, Texas; New Orleans, 37 
Louisiana; Madeira Beach, Florida; Panama City, Florida; Orange 38 
Beach, Alabama; and Biloxi, Mississippi.  The motion carried on 39 
page 96. 40 
 41 
PAGE 96:  Motion to accept the SSC recommendations regarding the 42 
terms of reference as follows: modify Number 8 under the 43 
Assessment Workshop to read as follows: Estimate the ABC based 44 
upon the following criteria for the assessment workshop: A) 45 
Based on migratory groups and mixing zone dynamics defined using 46 
best available scientific information; B) Based on these ABC’s 47 
provide separate management evaluations for the two areas 48 
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delineated at the Monroe-Dade County line.  The motion carried 1 
on page 96. 2 
 3 
PAGE 96:  Motion to add a criterion C, which would be under the 4 
terms of reference Number 8: Based on these ABC’s, provide 5 
separate management evaluations for the two areas delineated at 6 
the jurisdictional line between the Gulf Council and the South 7 
Atlantic Council.  The motion carried on page 96. 8 
 9 
PAGE 96:  Motion that the council approve the terms of reference 10 
as modified.  The motion carried on page 96. 11 
 12 
PAGE 100:  Motion to increase the liaison funding by $5,000 per 13 
year with a review to be conducted at the November council 14 
meeting.  The motion carried on page 102. 15 
 16 
PAGE 104:  Motion in Action 1 to change the preferred 17 
alternative to Alternative 3, revise the red snapper rebuilding 18 
plan in Reef Fish Amendment 22 by reducing TAC to five million 19 
pounds between 2008 and 2010; the commercial quota would be 2.55 20 
million pounds and the recreational quota would be 2.45 million 21 
pounds.  After 2010, TAC would correspond to the level of catch 22 
associated with fishing at rate that produces MSY.  Review and 23 
adjust the rebuilding plan and directed fishery management 24 
measures as necessary, based on periodic stock assessments.  25 
Management measures to achieve the 2.45 million pound 26 
recreational quota would be: Option g, one fish bag limit and 27 
sixteen-inch minimum size limit, and Sub-Option I, a May 15 to 28 
October 15 recreational fishing season, equating to 154 days.  29 
The motion failed on page 118. 30 
 31 
PAGE 120:  Motion that Alternative 3, assume a 10 percent 32 
reduction in post-hurricane fishing effort and landings when 33 
evaluating alternative TACs and management measures in Action 1, 34 
be listed as the preferred alternative for Action 2.  The motion 35 
carried on page 125. 36 
 37 
PAGE 127:  Motion to add an Alternative 6, which would be the 38 
preferred, to establish a target reduction of red snapper shrimp 39 
trawl bycatch mortality on red snapper 74 percent less than the 40 
benchmark years of 2001 to 2003 for the years 2008 through 2010.  41 
Reduce the target goal to 67 percent beginning in 2011 and 42 
thereafter, reduce the target goal as necessary to achieve a 43 
target reduction goal of 60 percent by 2032.  The motion carried 44 
on page 142. 45 
 46 
PAGE 144:  Motion to amend preferred Alternative 2, Preferred 47 
Option b in Action 8 by striking “in the subsequent year.”  The 48 
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motion carried on page 144. 1 
 2 
PAGE 146:  Motion that the council approve Reef Fish Amendment 3 
27/Shrimp Amendment 14 as modified for submission to the 4 
Secretary of Commerce for implementation.  The motion carried on 5 
page 147. 6 
 7 
PAGE 148:  Motion to ask NMFS to write the offshore oil and gas 8 
companies and the offshore operators and request that they 9 
enforce compliance with fisheries regulations and ask them to 10 
feed back to NMFS what actions they’ve taken.  The motion 11 
carried on page 148. 12 
 13 
PAGE 148:  Motion to initiate a framework action to address 14 
geographic management measures for the red snapper fishery.  The 15 
motion carried on page 149. 16 
 17 
PAGE 153:  Motion that the council start an amendment to address 18 
red snapper allocation.  The motion carried on page 155. 19 
 20 
PAGE 155:  Motion that Alternative 4 be the preferred 21 
alternative for Action 1, establish the allocation of TAC 22 
between the recreational and commercial fisheries as the average 23 
share during the years 1981 through 2004.  The recreational 24 
fishery would receive 71 percent of the TAC and the commercial 25 
fishery would receive 29 percent of the allocation.  The motion 26 
carried on page 156. 27 
 28 
PAGE 156:  Motion to move Alternative 2 in Action 1 to the 29 
Considered but Rejected section.  The motion carried on page 30 
157. 31 
 32 
PAGE 158:  Motion that Alternative 2 be the preferred 33 
alternative for Action 2, modify the rebuilding plan specified 34 
by Secretarial Amendment 2.  Directed TAC levels for 2008 35 
through 2012 would be set at the directed yield for each year as 36 
defined by the constant FOY projection from the 2006 assessment.  37 
TAC for 2008 would be 1.9 million pounds, TAC in 2009 would be 38 
2.5 million pounds, TAC in 2010 would be 3.1 million pounds, TAC 39 
in 2011 would be 3.5 million pounds, and TAC in 2012 would be 40 
3.7 million pounds.  The motion carried on page 158. 41 
 42 
PAGE 158:  Motion that for Action 2, Alternatives 3 and 4 be 43 
moved to the Considered but Rejected section.  The motion 44 
carried on page 158. 45 
 46 
PAGE 158:  Motion that Alternative 2 be the preferred 47 
alternative for Action 3.  If annual landings for any sector, as 48 
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estimated by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center, exceed the 1 
annual share of TAC for that sector, the Regional Administrator 2 
shall issue a notice reducing the length of the fishing season 3 
for that sector for the time necessary to recover the overage by 4 
the following fishing year.  If, however, the council 5 
establishes a commercial quota, see Action 4, the Regional 6 
Administrator shall issue a notice reducing the commercial quota 7 
in the following year by the amount that the quota was exceeded 8 
in the previous year or years.  The motion carried on page 159. 9 
 10 
PAGE 159:  Motion that Alternative 4 as modified be the 11 
preferred alternative for Action 4, reduce the recreational bag 12 
limit to one fish for every two anglers, with an allowance for 13 
fewer anglers, and increase the recreational size limit to 14 
thirty inches fork length.  Reduces landings by 32 percent and 15 
eliminate the captain and crew bag limits.  The motion carried 16 
on page 161. 17 
 18 
PAGE 161:  Motion to consider the three shaded rows under the 19 
recreational options in the analysis of the document, FOY 20 
Rebuilding Plan, including captain and crew analysis and include 21 
seasonal closures in the alternatives that are analyzed.  The 22 
motion carried on page 162. 23 
 24 
PAGE 162:  Motion to remove the analysis of closed seasons for 25 
the commercial fishery.  The motion failed on page 162. 26 
 27 
PAGE 162:  Motion that the preferred alternative for Action 5 be 28 
an alternative that has a 546,000-pound quota.  The motion 29 
carried on page 165. 30 
 31 
PAGE 165:  Motion that the preferred alternative for Action 6 be 32 
Alternative 2a, set MFMT equal to FMSY, which at a proxy equals 33 
F30 percent SPR, set MSST equal to one minus M, SSB MSY proxy is 34 
equal to one minus M at SSB 30 percent SPR, and set OY as the 35 
yield associated with Option a, which is 75 percent of MFMT when 36 
the stock is at equilibrium.  The motion carried on page 167. 37 
 38 
PAGE 167:  Motion that staff incorporate rebuilding alternatives 39 
into the document.  The motion carried on page 169. 40 
 41 
PAGE 169:  Motion that Alternative 4 be the preferred 42 
alternative for Action 7, set the allocation of TAC between the 43 
recreational and commercial fisheries as the average share 44 
during the years 1981 through 2004.  The recreational fishery 45 
would receive 84 percent of the TAC and the commercial would 46 
receive 16 percent.  The motion carried on page 169. 47 
 48 
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PAGE 169:  Motion to move Alternative 2 to the Considered but 1 
Rejected section.  The motion carried on page 169. 2 
 3 
PAGE 169:  Motion that Alternative 1 be the preferred 4 
alternative for Action 8, no action, manage gray triggerfish on 5 
a Gulf-wide basis.  Implement Gulf wide management measures to 6 
reduce gray triggerfish landings by 33 percent to end 7 
overfishing.  The motion carried on page 173. 8 
 9 

PAGE 173:  Motion to look at alternatives that involve bag and 10 
size limits and eliminate closed seasons.  The motion carried on 11 
page 174. 12 
 13 
PAGE 174:  Motion to eliminate seasonal closures on the 14 
commercial sector.  The motion carried on page 174. 15 
 16 
PAGE 176:  Motion that staff develop options for grouper 17 
allocations and for accountability measures for review at the 18 
next meeting.  The motion carried on page 176. 19 
 20 
PAGE 180:  Motion to send a letter to the Regional Administrator 21 
to take necessary measures to restrict vermilion snapper within 22 
the reef fish aggregate to ten.  The motion failed on page 182. 23 
 24 
PAGE 182:  Motion to convene the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper 25 
AP at the earliest possible convenience.  The motion carried on 26 
page 183. 27 
 28 
PAGE 191:  Motion to allow the Ecosystem SSC to hold another 29 
workshop involving other SSC Members.  The motion carried on 30 
page 191. 31 
 32 
PAGE 197:  Motion to request staff to draft a red snapper 33 
allocation amendment and present ideas at our October/November 34 
Reef Fish Committee.  The motion carried on page 198. 35 
 36 
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